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HEARING ON THE REAUTHORIZATION OF
THE MAGNUSON FISHERY, CONSERVATION,
AND MANAGEMENT ACT

WEDNESDAY, June 30, 1993

U.S. Senate,
Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation,

Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:35 a.m. in room SR-
253, Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. John F. Kerry, presiding.

Staff members assigned to this hearing: Penelope D. Dalton and
Lila H. Helms, professional staff members; and John A. Moran, mi-

nority staff counsel.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR KERRY
Senator Kerry. The hearing will come to order.

This morning we are meeting for the second in a series of hear-

ings to prepare for the reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery
Conservation and Management Act. We are not meeting today with

specific legislation on the table in front of us. We are really prepar-
ing for that, and have set up a series of hearings to discuss the

principal issues concerning our fisheries which seem to be growing
in their intractability, complexity, and certainly their urgency. So,
the committee really wants to explore a number of different ap-

proaches to conservation and management issues.

Today, we are not meeting to discuss the councils and council

problems, which we are well aware of. I would ask witnesses if

they would try to keep from the fingerpointing that has occasion-

ally characterized discussions of these issues. We are not here try-

ing to assign blame to one set of fisher people or another, nor to

one agency or another, but rather to really explore some of the so-

cial and economic consequences of the choices that we have to

make, and to focus on the concept of sustainable use of our fishery
resources. And that is at the heart of today's hearing.
We have met numerous times here. We have heard from several

Senators, the Senator from Alaska, the Senators from Washington,
and Members from the east coast, about the increasingly dire state

of our fisheries. And indeed, as we meet here now, the overall state

of those fisheries is not good.
At the same time, we nave a fishing industry in this country that

is the fifth largest in the world. U.S. fishery harvests produce some
$3.9 billion in dockside revenues, contributing almost $50 billion to

our economy. And obviously, as the world's largest exporter of fish

(1)



products, we have a very significant economic stake in where we
are going.
We also have a very significant historical and sociological stake

because of what fishing means to commimities in many of the
States of individuals who are represented on this panel. Most im-

portantly, and I emphasize most importantly because it is at the
center of what we are talking about today when we discuss sustain-

ability, we have ecosystem relationships that are much bigger and
more important than any of us individually or collectively, and we
need to understand them a heck of a lot better than we do.

So, we come here recognizing that we have a very significant eco-

nomic and environmental stake in our fisheries. If we are going to

achieve our conservation and management goals, we have to plan
not just to rebuild the stocks that have been depleted, but to make
a transition into sustainable use of those stocks so that we reduce
these incredible fluctuations that challenge science and nature.

It seems to me that all of the hearings that I have chaired, and
the Senator from Alaska has been on this panel longer than I have
and I think he would probably agree, have come to the same con-
clusion: We need to do a better job in conserving and in managing
our fisheries. The real question, then, becomes how do you do that?
How do we maintain a sustainable approach to these fisheries? The
focus of this hearing, as I have said, is to narrow down the ap-
proaches to that.

At the NOPS hearing that we had recently on fisheries on rein-

vestment and economic assistance, I asked Doug Hall to begin dis-

cussions with NOAA and with other relevant groups to come up
with some ideas as to how we can develop fisheries investment pro-

grams and provide economic assistance to our fishing community
as we work sustainability. I suggested using existing programs,
with modification if necessary, which are reasonable and effective

for the fishing community's situation and our national economic sit-

uation. I would like to applaud NOAA and NMFS for responding
rapidly to that call and already beginning to explore innovative and
constructive ideas for an economic assistance plan. I am quite con-
fident that the agency will extend those discussions to fishing com-
munities as we proceed down the road.

Today, it is my hope that we are going to accelerate that momen-
tum in developing plans and solutions for sustainability. Now, I

recognize that if this were easy to do it would have already been
done. We all understand how complex fishery management is,

though much of that complexity is the lack of political leadership
in coalescing the political will of communities and individuals.

Left to their own devices, economics are economics and reality is

reality, and most people will not confront tough choices. So, Mr.

Hall, you have a mandate to exercise leadership, which is what we
expressly required of the Secretary of Commerce in the changes we
made to the Magnuson last time, and I must say to you it is long
overdue. Mr. Chairman, your comments, please.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ROLLINGS
The Chairman. Today's hearing continues the Commerce Com-

mittee's review of U.S. fishery programs, and initiates the reau-

thorization process for the Magnuson Fisheries Conservation and



Management Act. This hearing will focus on proposed changes to

the Magnuson Act to ensure sustainable use of the wealth of fish-

ery resources off our shores. In this regard, there are several issues
to be examined, including the socioeconomic and ecological implica-
tions of different management regimes such as individual transfer-

able quotas, prevention of overfishing and rebuilding of depleted
stocks, reduction of waste and bycatch in fishery operations, the
scientific basis for management, and habitat considerations in both

fishery management and coastal development decisions.

The Magnuson Act was enacted in 1976 to halt the devastation
of U.S. fishery resources by foreign fishermen. In the decade pre-
ceding its enactment, catches by the foreign fleet off the coasts of
the United States more than doubled and led to the overfishing of
fish stocks such as haddock, halibut, herring, and yellowtail floun-

der. By contrast, the American fishing industry showed little

growth, and U.S. commercial harvests were static at just over 2
million tons each year.

In the 17 years since passage of the Magnuson Act, one goal, the
"Americanization" of fisheries within our 200-mile zone, has been

largely achieved. Unfortunately, the elimination of foreign fishing
has not been accompanied by the expected transition to stable ana
sustainable harvests by American fishermen. A 1992 report by the
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration estimates that
the long-term potential yield for U.S. fisheries could be as high as
7.7 million tons annually, which is about 50 percent greater than
current harvests. Such long-term estimates are difficult to cal-

culate, and their accuracy is open to question. However, more effec-

tive conservation and management eventually could lead to stable

harvests at higher levels and substantial long-term economic bene-
fit to the Nation. In short, the key to sustainable fisheries is build-

ing healthy fish stocks.

In the South Atlantic, the king and Spanish mackerel fisheries

provide a clear example of how the Magnuson Act can be used to

achieve sustainable use of U.S. fishery resources. Before 1984, king
and Spanish mackerel fisheries essentially were unregulated. In
the preceding decade, overharvesting by both commercial fishermen
and sport anglers depleted the stocks and threatened the future of
the fishery. The South Atlantic Fishery Management Council then
stepped in to impose quotas, bag limits, and trip limits. Today,
management efforts have rebuilt successfully both Atlantic mack-
erel stocks into healthy populations that no longer are considered
overfished.

My goal in this reauthorization is to ensure that such success
stories are routine rather than remarkable. I welcome our wit-
nesses and look forward to working with the administration, fisher-

men, and conservation groups to meet this important objective.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Kerry. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The panels we have

today are geared to try to explore the sociological and economic ap-
proaches to this question of sustainability, and I think we have
some excellent opportunity today to be able to maximize our under-

standing of what those choices are. So, we welcome you this morn-
ing and thank you for taking the time to come and help us lay the
foundation for the Magnuson reauthorization. It may or may not be



that there will be a need for significant changes in the Magnuson
Act. We are certainly contemplating that. On the other hand, it

may be that the management system requires tinkering. I think
that is really what we are trying to understand and assess.

Let me reemphasize we have a separate hearing scheduled to ex-

plore the management issues related to the councils. So, that is

specifically not on the table today, and I will try to move the dis-

cussion away from that in order to preserve maximum time for the
issue of sustainability.
Senator Stevens.
Senator Stevens. Senator Packwood has to leave. I would yield

to him first, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Kerry. Senator Packwood.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PACKWOOD
Senator Packwood. I thank my good friend from Alaska and

thank the chairman.
Mr. Chairman, I have a paternalistic interest in the Magnuson

Act for a particular reason. And let us remember what the situa-

tion was when we passed it. Sometimes we forget our successes
and magnify our problems. At the time it was passed, we were

being outfished in what is now our economic zone by almost every
foreign country that had a fishing boat. We wanted to Americanize
the zone. We did not know if extending it would work. We did not
know if the other things we put in the act would work. But we
hoped it would.

I was not a member of the Commerce Committee at that time,
but Senator Magnuson very graciously, because of my interest in

this, put me on the conference committee, which is unusual. You
do not often pick somebody who is not on the committee to put on
a conference committee on a controversial issue.

The Magnuson Act has worked. We have Americanized the zone.

We have improved the industry. We have seen immense capital go
into it, even so much so now that we are getting into arguments
about overcapitalization, whether we have too many boats, and
how to allocate fish among Americans. Do trawlers get more than
shoreside boats, and all those issues, are issues that the council

has addressed. And I appreciate the fact, Mr. Chairman, we will

have a hearing on councils later on.

All I would ask today, if the chairman would be so good, because
it is a long trip from Oregon and expensive, if the record in this

hearing could be kept open for 2 weeks and I will submit some tes-

timony from Oregonians that could not be here today but would
like to have their testimony in the record.

Senator Kerry. Absolutely. I would be delighted to do that. The
point I make is not, obviously, one that ignores the success. Indeed,

you are correct. In 1976 when the act was passed the object was
to secure the Americanization of the fisheries in our exclusive eco-

nomic zone, and indeed we did it. But the underlying theory was
that by so doing we would preserve the stocks and better be able

to fish over the long haul by virtue of getting the foreign factory

ships out of our zone.

Senator Packwood. I might add a humorous—maybe it comes
from either participating in or knowing history—at the time this



was being passed our American fishermen were complaining about
the foreigners. Just give us the 200-mile zone and that will solve

everything. Well, in the State of Oregon I had already had a lot of

experience with Grovemment allocation of resources—mainly tim-

ber. And I said to them, you have got to understand what is going
to happen. Once we get this 200-mile zone and the Government is

going to allocate, they are not going to allocate all the fish you
want.

No, they said, that will not be a problem. No, once we get the

foreigners out there will be no difficulty at all.

I said, that is not the way it is going to work. You are going to

come back to me in 5, 10, 15 years, and complain about the alloca-

tion and complain about competing fishermen.

No, no, no. That will never happen.
Mr. Chairman, it has happened. But you could see it was going

to happen. The fish do not come out of an unending salt box at the

bottom of the ocean that perpetually gorge forth enough fish for ev-

erybody in the world. And therefore, there has to be an allocation.

Can there be a scientific misjudgment? Sure. In fact, I would be

willing to bet the mortgage on it. The scientists cannot guess to the

last numeral exactly how many fish are in the ocean. So, this battle

will go on long after Senator Kerry and Senator Stevens and I

leave the Senate. Long after this panel has passed from this earth

we will be going through the allocation of natural resources that

the Government controls.

But is it a step forward? Yes. Has the Magnuson Act been a suc-

cess? Yes. Will there be perpetual arguments? Yes. And I look for-

ward to hearing the panel.
Senator Kerry. I might just finish my comment, which is that

regardless of the fight over allocation, we are fighting over less and
less fish to allocate. New England groundfish stocks, like haddock,
are down to 10 percent of historic sizes, with a very significant in-

crease in skate and dogfish. I think it is clear that even though the

intent was to try to adequately allocate, that has not yet been done.

I agree with you. The fight will go on long beyona us here. But

my hope is that we can do a better job creating the fundamental

structure, and I think that is what we have to try to do.

Senator Stevens.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR STEVENS

Senator Stevens. Mr. Chairman, we have come full circle since

the seventies. You know, Senator Magnuson sent me to a meeting
on the Law of the Sea Conference. While I was there I talked to

the representatives of Iceland who were having some real difficulty
with foreign fishermen. When I came back we introduced the first

bill to extend the jurisdiction to 200 miles. I subsequently asked
that that bill, when it passed, be named after my good friend from

Washington, Senator Magnuson, because of the way he had used
his position as chair of this committee to obtain passage of this bill

that is so important to all of us, but particularly my State.

Let me start with the good news first. I just got a call yesterday
that told me that Montana Creek salmon run is in, and—with the

driftnets gone—there is an overwhelming amount of fish coming
back into our streams in Alaska, just north of Anchorage. And the



catch limitations are gone. People can catch as many salmon as

they want. The really good news is the big ones are back, 60- to

80-pound fish coming into our streams.

Now, that proves, I think, that what we did with regard to

driflnets over a number of years was absolutely right. And I want
to thank the Senator fi^om Massachusetts. He joined me in going
to the United Nations to ask them to pursue a moratorium that
has gone into effect, and that has been really good news.
The bad news in the Magnuson Act is that, as the Senator from

Oregon and you both have said, after having dealt with the threat
of foreign fishing fleets, we now have to deal with ourselves. And
I think a lot of our people are forgetting that we passed the Mag-
nuson Act to protect fish stocks.

I uG not want to be redundant, but let me tell you, I think our
council in Alaska—^based on the concept of delegating seme of the

powers to the Federal Grovernment and requiring the States to del-

egate some powers to a regional management council has worked.
The North Pacific Council has first protected the resource. The Na-
tional Marine Fisheries Service reports that none of the fish stocks
in Alaska are overutilized, 27 are fully utilized, and 6 are
underutilized.

We have some changes that must be made. There is no question
about that. If I have any regret fi-om my service in the Senate, it

is that I left this committee for 2 years because I had to go work
on the Alaskan lands bill. When I returned to the committee some
of these "revenuers" from the South were above me on the totem

pole. But we have worked together to try and deal with fisheries.

Mr. Chairman, I commend you for separating the issues in these

hearings. I hope everyone will listen to you that we are not here
to talk about the question of the council system. We are here to

deal with the basic problem of the fisheries, per se.

I am looking forward to a discussion of the individual fisheries

quotas. There is no question that we have excessive waste and

bycatch in fisheries throughout the country, again particularly in

the North Pacific. Waste and bycatch are two of our major prob-
lems. We are looking at IFQ's. They may be a way to deal with

bycatch and waste. There may be others.

We have to really consider our actions and we must remember
that our fishermen—to the extent they are capable of taking the

harvest from our seas—must be competitive in the world market.

Every time I turn around someone is thinking of a new fine or a
new system of taking money from our fishermen. Our competi-
tors—the people just over the line out there—they do not have to

pay any fees or royalties or whatever it is that we must be thinking
about.

We have to find a way to deal with the problem of financing
some system to prevent overfishing and have each segment of the

fishery monitor itself without imposing uneconomic burdens on the

fishermen themselves.
I hope that we will have a series of these hearings. And, Mr.

Chairman, I hope once again we will find some way to go up your

way. I remember holding hearings up in Boston as well as in Se-

attle and Alaska. I think we even held one in Portland once.



We have to find a way to go out to the fishermen and hear their

concerns. We face some very serious issues as far as the fishermen

are concerned. I hope we will hold some hearings very soon.

Thank you very much.
Senator Kerry. That is a good suggestion.
Senator Packwood. You realize, Mr. Chairman, when he refers

to Southerners and revenuers, he thinks Senator Gorton comes
from a southern State. [Laughter,]

Senator Kerry. That is better than blaming him for coming from
an eastern State. [Laughter.]
Senator Gorton.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR GORTON
Senator Gorton. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My reflection is that the challenges that we face in reauthorizing
the Magnuson Act stem from the success of the original act, rather

than fi-om its failure. And sometimes those successes bring a great-
er degree of competition and, for that matter, controversy than
does a failure.

The shape and the view of the fisheries is profoundly different

today from that which was faced by our predecessors. The chal-

lenges are not less difficult for that. They may be even more com-

plex. And this hearing examines one aspect of that: sustainability.
Other hearings will look at other aspects of it.

I share fully the views expressed by Senator Stevens that we will

get even better the flavor of these challenges, the complexity of

these challenges by going on the road to both coasts, and perhaps
to the gulf coast, as well; and by going places where far more peo-

ple can testify before us than simply the professions who are either

stationed here in Washington, DC, or can easily come to Washing-
ton, DC, as is the case with Senator Stevens.

I have asked for and I hope for a hearing on this subject in Se-

attle. And I do not think that the desires of my constituents are

any different from his. They would like an opportunity to speak to

this issue on their own home ground. We do have a vitally impor-
tant issue in fi-ont of us, and we will do the best job of which we
are capable if we have the greatest amount of knowledge which we
are able to absorb.

Senator Kerry. Well, I appreciate that. I think certainly we
ought to try to see if it is possible to find some block of time, some-

where toward the early fall, where we might be able to make that

happen. And I am certainly willing to try to see if we could do that.

Mr. Hall, thank you for coming back again. Providing testimony

appears to have become one of your major responsibilities in recent

weeks. We will try not to burden you too much, but I think this

is an important topic. So, we are glad to have you back.
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STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS K. HALL, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF
COMMERCE FOR OCEANS AND ATMOSPHERE, NATIONAL
OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION; ACCOM-
PANIED BY NANCY FOSTER, PHD., ACTING DIRECTOR, NA-
TIONAL MARINE FISHERIES SERVICE, AND MICHAEL
SISSENWINE, PH.D., SENIOR SCIENTIST FOR FISHERIES

Mr. Hall. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the com-
mittee. I am Douglas Hall. I am Assistant Secretary for Oceans
and Atmosphere of the U.S. Department of Commerce. And with
me today are Dr. Nancy Foster, the Acting Director of the National
Marine Fisheries Service and Dr. Mike Sissenwine, who is the Sen-
ior Scientist for Fisheries.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify regarding the conservation
and management of our Nation's living marine resources. At the

present time, we are undergoing a review of possible changes to the

act, and so we are not prepared to make those proposals today.
But, instead, we are going to talk about the issues of sustainability
and the underlying issues that will provide a context for consider-
ation of the reauthorization.
The five areas that I am going to cover today are overfishing and

overcapitalization, financial assistance programs, bycatch, scientific

data needs, and habitat degradation.
It has been 16 years since the Magnuson Act established a new

system of managing the Nation's marine fisheries through the re-

gional fisheries management councils. To this end, we now have 33

fishery management plans in place, with 7 additional plans cur-

rently in development. Most of the Nation's commercially and
recreationally important species are, or soon will be, under man-
agement.
The Magnuson Act has accomplished its initial goal of American-

izing the fisheries off the U.S. coast. During 1991, the foreign catch
in the 200-mile exclusive economic zone was insignificant. Last

year was the first year since the Magnuson Act was implemented
that there were no foreign operations in the zone.
As foreign catches have declined, however, the harvest by domes-

tic fishermen almost doubled between 1977 and 1991, and 50 per-
cent of this increase occurred between 1986 and 1990. Landings
leveled off in 1991.

Despite these achievements and efforts by the Congress to im-

prove the U.S. fishery management process, the Magnuson Act

and, indeed, the future of the Nation's marine fisheries, are at a
crossroads. Of the 156 species or species groups which have been

assessed, 43 percent of the total were classified as overutilized, 39

percent are lully utilized, and, more and more, fishery managers
are being forced to cut back harvests severely or, in some cases, to

halt fishing in order to allow depleted stocks to rebuild.

The most compelling challenge for fishery managers today is to

satisfy all of the competing domestic interests, while dealing effec-

tively and efficient^ with the overfishing of our stocks and the

overcapitalization of*^our domestic fleets. Much of the current prob-
lem has resulted from the fact that the marine fishery resources of

the United States are publicly owned and privately used, and there
are simply too many fishermen chasing too few fish.



In order to rebuild the Nation's fisheries, management strategies
must move away from the ineffective programs of open access man-
agement. One alternative is controlled access programs, applied in

concert with other management regulations to conserve fisherr re-

sources. One such program is to assign shares of the total allow-

able catch to individuals. These shares, commonly called individual

transferable quotas, would be tradable in free and competitive mar-
kets. Controls can be placed on quota trading to preserve some of

the traditional characteristics of the fisheries.

All eight councils are currently considering limited access pro-

grams of one form or another. NOAA has already implemented two
council-approved ITQ programs on the east coast, and is in the

process of implementing a third program in Alaska. However, we
must not neglect the effects of controlled access programs on local

communities with small operators. An option here is to allocate

communitv quotas, which the community would distribute among
the loc fishermen. An example of such a system can be found in

the pollock fishery of the Bering Sea and Aleutian Islands.

Another challenge is to encourage a restructuring in the fishing

industry, while minimizing the adverse effects this restructuring
will have on today's fishermen. In all possible situations, we should
seek to encourage support for fishery management plans that pro-
vide for rebuilding and maintaining sustainable fish populations in

compliance with necessary regulations.
The problem is to develop acceptable ways to assist the industry

in anticipation of future gains for both industry and consumers. In

some fisheries, large bycatches of nontarget resources are a major
impediment to increased fishery yields and economic profitability.

Many methods of fishing are nonselective, and this results in

bycatch of other species, including marine mammals, seabirds, and
sea turtles.

NOAA is developing and testing prototype finfish excluder de-

vices for application in many fisheries. For example, we have made
substantial progress toward reducing bycatch in the southeastern

shrimp trawl fishery, and I am confident that the continuing col-

laboration between industry and Government will help us make
significant progress in this area.

NOAA is developing more accurate and precise fishery forecasts

and ecosystem models to improve the scientific base for resource

management and business decisions. Decisionmakers will be able

to anticipate resource opportunities and problems, and consider in-

direct effects of management on other components of the ecosystem.
Over the long term, the loss of habitat is probably the greatest
threat to the productivity of marine fisheries. Living marine re-

sources and their habitats are federally protected under several

statutes. The Secretaries of Commerce, Agriculture, Energy, and
the Interior, and the Administrator of the Environmental Protec-

tion Agency have begun to meet regularly to improve coordination
of the numerous authorities available to protect marine resources
and to ensure that Federal agency efforts work in a complementary
manner.

In conclusion, to achieve long-term benefits fi-om the Nation's
marine fisheries, we must rebuild depleted stocks by reducing the
utilization of overutilized stocks, increase our utilization of
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underutilized stocks, and maintain current utilization of others.
The potential increase in net revenues, summed over all fisheries,
is estimated to be $2.9 billion per year. Significant additional bene-
fits could be realized by reducing bycatch, improving data collection
and predictive models, and protecting and restoring marine habi-
tats.

Much work remains to be done. With the help of the Congress,
the councils, the industry, conservation gn'oups, and the public, we
can accomplish our objectives of ensuring sustainable marine fish-

eries and realizing these benefits.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my testimony. I am submitting a
longer statement for the record.

I want to thank you for this opportunity to offer our views on
conservation and management efforts under the Magnuson Act.
And I want to thank you for your leadership in this area and Sen-
ator Stevens, because I think you are correct, it may not be so
much the act as the need for leadership in terms of dealing with
some of the really serious issues that we have to deal with in the

years ahead.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Hall follows:]

Prepared Statement of Douglas K. Hall

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: My name is Douglas K. Hall. I

am the Assistant Secretary for Oceans and Atmosphere, U.S. Department of Com-
merce. I appreciate the opportunity to testify regarding the conservation and man-
agement of our Nation's hving marine resources. My testimony will focus on five im-
portant issues: overfishing and overcapitalization, financial assistance programs,
bycatch, scientific data needs, and habitat degradation.

It has been 16 years since the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management
Act (Magnuson Act) brought under Federal jurisdiction the fisheries resources with-
in 200 miles of all U.S. coasts, and establisned a new system of managing those re-

sources through the Regional Fishery Management Councils (Councils). We have
witnessed many successes and some failures during the intervening years. The man-
agement system that gave priority to domestic fishermen now has 33 fishery man-
agement plans (FMPs) in place, with seven additional FMPs currently in develop-
ment. Most of the commercially and recreationally important species are, or soon
will be, under management.

In addition to implementing an organized approach to management, the Magnu-
son Act has accomplished its initial goal of Americanizing the fisheries off the U.S.
coasts. During 1991, the foreign catch in the 200-mile Exclusive Economic Zone
(EEZ) was insignificant, and last year was the first year since the Magnuson Act
was implemented that there were no foreign operations in the EEZ. However, while

foreign catches have declined, the harvest by domestic fishermen almost doubled be-
tween 1977 and 1991, 50 percent of which occurred between 1986 and 1990. Land-
ings have leveled off since 1991.

Despite these achievements and eflbrts by the Congress to improve the U.S. fish-

ery management process, the Magnuson Act and, indeed, the future of the Nation's
marine fisheries are at a crossroads. The increase in landing noted was largely

spurred by a tremendous expansion of harvesting capacity, enort and technology,
rather than by increases in the stocks themselves. Under this assault, some impor-
tant and valuable stocks are crumbling. Of the 156 species or species groups which
have been assessed, 43 percent of the total are classified as "overutilized,

' and 39

percent are "fully utilized." More and more, fisheries managers are being forced to

cut back harvests severely, or, in some cases, to halt fishing in order to allow de-

pleted stocks to rebuild. Under these conditions, the Councils, fishery managers.
Congress, and the fisheries participants

themselves must look to change their ap-

proach to fisheries conservation ana management.

OVERFISHING AND OVERCAPITALIZATION

The most compelling challenge for fishery managers today is to satisfy all of the

competing domestic interests while dealing effectively and efficiently with the

overfishing of our stocks and the overcapitafization of our domestic fleets. Much of
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the current problem is founded in the fact that the marine fishery resources of the
United States are publicly owned and privately used, and there are simply too many
fishermen chasing too few fish.

U.S. fisheries nave traditionally operated under an "open access"policy in which
any person can participate, and the fish become the property of the person who har-
vests them. Fishermen in new or developing fisheries initially enjoy substantial re-
turns. As initial benefits attract more fisnermen into open access fisheries and total
harvests reach or exceed biological limits of the stocks, each fisherman must work
harder to prevent a decline in his/her share of the catch. To maximize income in
the face oi rising costs and reduced effectiveness of fishing effort, fishermen often
invest in more eflicient technology, including larger, more powerful vessels. The re-

sulting competition leads to high operating costs, low product quality, marginal fish-

ing operations, and demands Tor increased quotas and other regulatory relief at a
time when available stocks are stressed.
Most of our major fisheries have become significantly "overcapitalized." Broadly

defined, the term "overcapitalization" is a level of harvesting capacity in excess of
the amount required to harvest the available stocks efficiently. In the waters off

Alaska, for example, fishing capacity is probably twice the capacity needed to har-
vest the groundfish quota in the Gulf of Alaska and the Bering Sea. Fisheries man-
agers, as a result, have had to implement more complex management programs to

address potential overfishing situations, and have become embroiled in bitter de-
bates conceming_the allocation of the resources among competing users. A similar
situation in the Pacific northwest groundfish fishery, again with

nigjily
contentious

allocation questions, has been dealt with in the last few months. In the Northeast
groundfish fisheries, the number of vessels, many with new, advanced technology,
doubled between 1977 and 1983, and stocks have faUen to their lowest levels since
statistics have been maintained. Other major fisheries that are overcapitalized in-
clude the scallop fishery in the Northeast, the coastal pelagic fishery in the south
Atlantic, the shrimp and reef fish fisheries in the Guli of Mexico, and the halibut
and sablefish fisheries in Alaska.
The effects of large increases in the number of vessels, fishing capacity, and effort

as well as advances in technology can be gauged roughly by declines in abundance
as measured by catch-per-unit-of-effort (CPUE). For example, effort in the Northeast
groundfish fishery nearly tripled between 1976 and 1986, while the CPUE declined

by nearly half In the south Atlantic and Gulf, where shrimp is the dominant fish-

ery, effort more than doubled whUe CPUE dropped about 40 percent. On the other
hand, where effort is controlled or reduced, fish stocks often recover. Pacific ground-
fish is a case in point where effort declined approximately 25 percent between 1978
and 1986, and CrUE during that period increased approximately 35 percent.
The pattern of increased effort, decreasing catches, and over-investment is driven

largely by the open access race-for-the-fish. Fishery managers have been forced to

respond to the depletion of fish stocks by setting lower quotas and/or decreasing
harvesting efficiency through gear regulation, fish size limits, and area or seasond
closures. Managers and elected officials, however, are faced with pressure from fi-

nancially stressed fishermen to increase quotas, relax gear restrictions and, by one
means or another, allocate fish among competing fishermen. Conservation efforts
and allocation of fish with traditional management tools are generally short-lived,
controversial, and clumsy, at best.

In order to rebuild the Nation's fisheries, management strategies must move away
from the ineffective programs of open access management. One alternative is con-
trolled access programs, applied in concert with other management regulations to
conserve fishery resources. Controlled access programs allow allocation of harvesting
rights to be transferred among competing users. One such program is to assign
shares of the total allowable catch to individuals. These shares, commonly called In-
dividual Transferable Quotas (ITQs), would be tradeable in free and competitive
markets. Following the initial distribution of ITQs, economic processes would allo-

cate percentage shares of a total allowable harvest quota among individuals.

ITQ programs should alleviate the race-for-the-fish among participants and allow

fishing operations to become more rational and efficient. Complex fisheries regula-
tions that artificially impose inefficiency can be relaxed, Government's involvement
in allocations among fishermen can be reduced, and fishermen can match their cap-
ital investment to the amount of fish they are allocated. This latter point is particu-
larly important because over time it should eliminate overcapitalization of our fish-

ing fleets. Harvest share programs wUl promote greater economic stability and prof-
itabiUty in the fisheries. Such programs will also promote conservation because of
the improved economic health of the fishery which will reduce the incentive to argue
for unreasonably high quotas, or to exceed quotas. Of course, controls can be placed
on quota trading to preserve some of the traditional characteristics of the fisheries,



12

but significant change from the current overcapitalized state of many fisheries is

necessary.
All eimt Councils are currently considering limited access programs of one form

or another for many of our most important fisheries. NOAA has already imple-
mented two Council-approved ITQ programs on the east coast, and we are in the

process of implementing a third program in Alaska. The Mid-Atlantic Fishery Man-
agement Council developed, and the Secretary implemented, an ITQ system for surf

clams and ocean quahogs in 1991. The South Atlantic Fishery Management Council

established a similar ITQ system for wreckfish in 1992. Although it is still early in

the implementation phase for both programs, reductions in the degree of overcapi-
talization already are evident. In the surf clam and ocean quahog fishery, the total

number of vessels has been reduced from 131 in 1990 (the year before the program
was implemented) to 63 vessels this year. The number of vessels in the wreckfish

fishery nas similarly declined, falling from 50 vessels last year to only 25 vessels

in 1993.
A less flexible transferable Individual Fishing Quota (IFQ) program developed by

the North Pacific Fishery Management Council for the fixed gear nalibut and sable-

fish fisheries in Alaska "has been approved by the Secretary. NOAA has begun ac-

tivities necessary to implement the program. The program will be much more chal-

lenging to implement and manage because there are about 5,000 vessels operating
in the two fisheries.

Although we often focus on the operation of individual fishermen or vessel owners
in an overcapitalized fishery, we must not neglect the effects of controlled access

programs on local communities consisting mostly of small operators. These commu-
nities often are characterized by few available processing facilities, huge transpor-
tation costs to the market, prohibitively expensive capital costs, and high competi-
tion from numerous large vessels. Because of these conditions, the fishermen located

in these small communities largely may be excluded from controlled access fisheries

unless special considerations are built into the system.
A potential option might be to allocate "community quotas." Each year, a certain

percentage of the total quota could be set aside for the community quota, which in

turn would be divided among eligible communities. Once a community is granted
a community quota, it would be up to the community to distribute its quota share

among the local fishermen. An example of such a system
can be found in the pollock

fishery of the Bering Sea and Aleutian Islands. During 1992, a community quota
was established at 7.5 percent of the total pollock allowable catch and was distrib-

uted among six eligible Alaskan community complexes. A similar community quota

program will be established in the individual fishing quota program approved re-

cently for Pacific halibut and sablefish fisheries off Alaska.

Because overcapitalization and regulated inefiiciencies are associated primarily
with commercial operations, harvest rights type programs have not yet been seri-

ously considered for use in the management of marine recreational fisheries. Rather,
fisheries managers have focused on providing specific, lump-sum allocations of the

total allowable catch to recreational fishermen, and have relied primarily on individ-

ual daily harvest quotas (bag limits), seasonal closures, catch and release programs,
and the like to manage harvests by this sector of the fishery.
Where appropriate, however, management plans have been tailored to recognize

the importance and needs of the recreational fishery. For example, in the Atlantic

billfish fishery management plan, which covers several overfished species, the re-

source is reserved exclusively for recreational fishermen by prohibiting the sale of

billfish. Likewise, in the Pacific coast salmon plan, the importance of the rec-

reational fishery is acknowledged by giving the recreational sector priority when al-

locating allowable harvests in periods of low abundance. Of course, as stock size ex-

pands, the commercial sector is provided an allocation, but not until the recreational

sector is provided sufficient amounts to ensure that a reasonable recreational fish-

ery can take place. In other fisheries such as king mackerel in the Gulf of Mexico,

the importance of the recreational fishery is recognized by allocating about two-

thirds of the allowable harvest to recreational fishermen, and at least 80 percent
of bluefish in the Atlantic are reserved for recreational fishermen.

I would like to make one final point on controlled access
programs.

A major con-

cern at this time is our ability
to implement all aspects of these progranis. Special-

ized programs of data collection, monitoringl and enforcement are required to en-

sure that the programs are effective.

Although dealing with overfishing and overcapitalization has commanded a sig-

nificant portion of our attention, other critical areas to be addressed in the manage-
ment of our fisheries are the large bycatches of nontarget species in most of our fish-

eries, the need to improve fisheries data collection upon which management is

based, and the preservation and restoration of essential fisheries habitat.
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FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS

Let me turn now to the problem of fishermen's welfare during a transition in the
Nation's fisheries. The challenge is to encourage a restructuring of the fishing indus-

try while minimizing the adverse effect this restructuring will have on tod^s fish-

ermen. In all possible situations, we should seek to encourage: (1) support for Fish-

ery Management Plans that provide for rebuilding and maintaining sustainable fish

f)opulations;

and (2) compliance with necessary regulations. In summary, the prob-
em is to develop acceptable ways to assist the industry in anticipation of future

gains for both industry and consumers.
NOAA currently conducts a variety of assistance prop-ams. Perhaps best known

are the direct assistance programs. 'The Fishing Obligation Guarantee program pro-
vides a Federal guarantee of private debt for fishing vessels and shoreside facilities,

giving credit worthy borrowers access to the normal private market for long-term
debt capital. The Fishermen's Contingency Fund mitigates conflicts between the

fishing and offshore energy industries by compensating fishermen for casualties
caused by OCS energy-related debris. The Fishing Vessel and Gear Damage Com-
pensation I'\ind compensates fishermen for gear casualties caused by other vessels

(whether foreign or domestic) in the EEZ, and vessel casualties caused by foreign
vessels. The Capital Construction Fund program defers Federal taxation of fishing
vessel net income to allow its use in approved projects for the acquisition, construc-

tion, or reconstruction of fishing vessels. NOAA Grant Programs are another avenue
of assistance to the industry. Two progremis in particular, the Saltonstall-Kennedy
(S-K), and the Mauine Fisheries Initiative (MARFIN), were created specifically to

aid in the development, enhancement and utilization of U.S. fishery resources. The
S-K program, funded by Congress since 1981, provides grants on a nationwide basis
to harvesters, processors, industry associations, universities, private firms, and indi-

viduals, for a wide variety of projects. MARFIN provides grants for the development
and enhancement of fisheries resources in the Gulf of Mexico and South Atlantic.

Finally, the National Sea Grant College Program supports substantial research and
outreach programs aimed at developing and enhancing fisheries resources of the Na-
tion.

We could examine ways in which our traditional NOAA and other Governmental
financial assistance programs might be more useful to aid in the rebuilding process,
and we look forward to further discussions with Congress, industry leaders. Re-

gional Fishery Management Council members and stafT, scientists, economists and
others.

BYCATCH

In some fisheries, large bycatches of non-target resources are a major impediment
to increased fishery yields and economic profitability. Many methods of fishing are

nonselective, and this results in bycatch of other species, including marine mam-
mals, sea birds and sea turtles, while fishing for ta^et species.

Because they have
relatively low reproductive rates, marine mammals, sea oirds and sea turtles are

particularly vulnerable. The inadvertent capture ofjuveniles or highly exploited spe-
cies renders restoration of such species more difficult. Bycatch sometimes results in
at-sea discarding of a large portion of the catch. Most discards do not survive. In

addition, bycatch causes significant loss of potential economic benefits when directed
fisheries are closed because "prohibited species" bycatch limits are reached.

Although we know that bycatch is a serious problem in many fisheries, resolving
the problem is difficult. Since bycatch is generally discarded at sea, the onJy feasible

approach to eissessing its impact is through trained onboard observers. Observers
can identify the magnitude oi the problem and, in some cases, help vessels to fish

more "cleanly" or identify potentially promising lines of research. However, con-
servation engineering activities to develop highly selective harvesting gear that will
not catch juvenile life stages and non-target species is needed for many fisheries.
To meet tnis need, NOAA is developing and testing prototype finfish excluder de-
vices for application in trawl fisheries; developing gear to permit the escape of
undersize pelagic fishes in longline fisheries; conducting studies of survivorship of

bycatch in reef fish, coastal migratory and other fisheries; evaluating fishing prac-
tices for reducing non-target or undersized catches; developing programs to assess
and reduce bycatch of marine mammals, sea birds and turtles; and developing har-

vesting gear and methods that avoid damage to habitat.
I would like to take this opportunity to review the status of one of the 1990 Mag-

nuson Act amendments which concerns bycatch. 'Hie amendment provided that prior
to January 1, 1994, the Secretary may not implement any measures to reduce inci-

dental
mortality

of nontarget fishery resources in shrimp trawl fisheries which
would restrict the period during which shrimp are harvested, or would require the
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use of any technological device or other change in fishing technology. This section

also directed the Secretary to establish a 3-year program to assess the impact on

fishery resources of incidental harvest by the shrimp trawl fishery, and identified

specific areas for research.

Special fiinding was provided in Fiscal Year 1992 to begin this work. External re-

search was initiated throurfi competitive grants under the MARFIN program. These

grants were supplemented by other MARFIN funds, and NOAA expanded its own
conservation engineering research activities. In addition, the S-K program provided
substantial funds

sjpecLfically
for research on bycatch in the shrimp trawl fishery.

Research is also being conducted by other organizations, such as the Texas Shrimp
Association and NOAA's Sea Grant Program. Studies were implemented in the fall

of 1992, and a report will be presented to the Gulf Council in December 1993. The

report will contain preliminary findings on the status and condition of overfished

nontarget stocks being impacted by shrimp trawl activities, the magnitude of fishing

mortality and effort by sources other than shrimp trawl fishing, and the status of

gear development and alternative fishing methods.
To reduce finfish bvcatch, NOAA has tested more than 50 different bycatch reduc-

tion devices in accordfance with an approved protocol, and four designs appear prom-

ising candidates. The high level of coordination and cooperation among all affected

interests in this entire research effort has resulted from industry's leadership in a

formal industry-government partnership to reduce finfish bycatch in the Southeast-

ern shrimp trawl fishery.

Thus, we have made substantial progress toward reducing bycatch in the South-

eastern shrimp trawl fishery, and I am confident that the continuing collaboration

between industry and government will resolve this serious problem.

SCIENTIFIC DATA NEEDS

Improved fisheries management will require more and better scientific informa-

tion. Some Councils are now making risk averse decisions by erring toward con-

servation, rather than increased short-term harvests. This approach, while appro-

priate from a fishery conservation perspective, may forego significant economic ben-

efits that would be available with better scientific information. NOAA is developing
more accurate and precise fishery forecasts and ecosystem models to improve the

scientific base for resource management and business decisions. Decisionmakers will

be able to anticipate resource opportunities and problems, and consider indirect ef-

fects of management on other components of the ecosystem. NOAA's major data col-

lection components involve:

(1) Collecting and managing commercial and recreational fisheries data.

(2) Conducting at-sea observer data collection.

(3) Conducting resource surveys.
(4) Conducting population biology studies to obtain a comprehensive understand-

ing of the biology, stock structure, and migratory patterns of fishery resources.

(5) Analyzing and modeling fishery data to integrate all of the available data

from the activities described above into a quantitative scientific basis for decisions.

These analyses use state-of-the art models of population dynamics and risk assess-

ments to formulate policy options for fisheries management.
(6) Advancing data management technology so that data are accessible, easily

manipulated and archived for future use by both NOAA and other users.

1 HABITAT DEGRADATION

Finally, destruction and degradation of living marine resource habitats is a criti-

cal national problem in need of attention. Indeed, FMPs and regulations will be

moot if habitat loss destroys the very fish populations for which they are prepared.
Over the long term, the loss of habitat is probably the greatest threat to the pro-

ductivity of marine fisheries in the United States. Approximately half of the U.S.

population lives within fifty miles of the shoreline; this
population segment contin-

ues to grow at four times the national average. As a result, marine and estuarine

fish habitats are being lost due to physical alteration, point and non-point source

pollution and other human impacts. The Nation's capacity to produce high levels of

living marine resources is diminishing and pressures to convert productive habitats

to other uses continue, with increasing frequency.

Living marine resources and their habitats are federally protected under numer-

ous statutes, such as the Clean Water Act, the Marine Protection, Research, and

Sanctuaries Act, and the National Environmental Policy Act. The Secretaries of

Commerce, Agriculture, Energy, and the Interior, and the Administrator of the En-

vironmental Protection Agency have begun to meet regularly to improve coordina-
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tion of the numerous authorities available to protect marine resources and to ensure
that federal agency efforts work in a complementary manner.

In conclusion, to achieve long-term benefits from the Nation's marine fisheries, we
must rebuild depleted stocks by reducing the utilization of overutilized stocks, in-

crease our utilization of underutilized stocks, and maintain current utilization of
others. The potential increase in net revenues, summed over all fisheries, is esti-

mated to be $2.9 biUion per year from reducing overcapitalization alone. The annual
impact on the national economy (direct, indirect and induced) associated with re-

building and maintaining the fisheries is about $25 billion, including an increase
in the Gross Domestic Product of about $8 biUion, and about 300,000 new

jobs. This
will lead to increased tax revenues of about $1 billion from the harvesting sector
alone as it becomes profitable; much more if the flow of fisheries profits to other
investments is included. Significant additional benefits could be realized by reducing
bycatch, improving data collection and predictive models, and protecting and restor-

ing marine nabitats. Much work remains to be done. With the help of the Congress,
the Councils, the industry, conservation groups, and the public we can accomplish
our objectives of ensuring sustainable marine fisheries and realizing these benefits.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my testimony. I thank you for this opportunity to

offer our views on conservation and management efforts under the Magnuson Act.
I would be pleased to respond to any questions you or other members of the Com-
mittee may nave.

Senator Kerry. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Hall. I think
that is a good beginning. I appreciate your outline of the principal
issues.

We have several issues, as you state, in terms of ensuring sus-
tainable fishery use. You have set out five principal concerns: the

overfishing and overcapitalization, financial assistance, bycatch
problems, scientific data needs, and habitat degradation.
Of those five, would you place greatest emphasis on one? How

would you prioritize? Are they of equal concern? What is the ad-
ministration's view about the prioritization?
Mr. Hall. I think that depends on the fishery. In the long term,

habitat degradation is the greatest concern that we have. I think
in some areas where we have had management practices that have
led to severe overfishing, it may vary from region to region.
Senator Kerry. In terms of habitat degradation, what are the

principal options that you are now most actively engaged in to ad-
dress the problem?
Mr. Hall. We are looking across the National Oceanic and At-

mospheric Administration to bring the resources of the entire agen-
cy to bear on these problems. We cannot view them in isolation, in

terms of just a regulatory process. Our Coastal Zone Management
Program, our Marine Sanctuary Program, all of the efforts

throughout the agency are being brought to bear in a coordinated
effort. I think we are taking somewhat of a different approach than
the previous administration in viewing these other natural re-

source agencies within NOAA as key parts of preserving our fish-

eries.

Senator Kerry. How many of the steps that we could take with

respect to habitat degradation are resource-dependent, versus ad-
ministrative choice?
Mr. Hall. I am sorry, I am not sure I understand the question.
Senator Kerry. Well, for instance, with regard to coastal zone

management, there are certain decisions you could make within ex-

isting resources that might be different from what you are doing
now. Or there may be specific measures that you know you need
to implement whicn are entirely dependent on adequate funding for
the State grant program. To wnat degree does our capacity to pre-
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vent habitat degradation depend on resource allocation, versus sim-

ply making certain choices administratively?
Mr. Hall. Well, Senator, we have a lot of programs that deal

with these issues, and not just in the Department of Commerce,
but in EPA, in Interior, and in other agencies. Our first step is to

coordinate those efforts to make sure that we make the best use
of limited fundin^,. But, that said, we still have significant financial
needs in terms of nonpoint source pollution.
The Department of Commerce has major responsibilities across

the country but we have very limited funding at this point for im-

plementation purposes. I think that is the one area, during this

decade, where we could make the most progress in terms of habitat

degradation. At this point, we have had several meetings with the
Environmental Protection Agency. The people that are working on
this program are doing a terrific job. We have a big job ahead of

us, and we need to put more resources in that area.

Senator Kerry. Well, that is my sense also. Last night, I had a
dinner meeting with a group of people, and we were talking about
these kinds of issues. The group included Under Secretary of State

Wirth, who has long worked on these issues; Tom Lovejoy fi*om the

Smithsonian, who is now working with Secretary Babbitt; David
Hamburg of the Carnegie Foundation; and other thoughtful people
who spend a lot of time on environmental issues. And their judg-
ment as thinking people is that the trend line is pretty grave, and
the response is not adequate.
Now, as we are sitting here, stewards of this process, we know

we are underresourced. We know the trend line is potentially dev-

astating. So, the very simple question is: What are we going to do
about it?

Mr. Hall. Well, Senator, I think that we have to look at new
ways to organize our efforts, in terms of incorporating State efforts,
local efforts, efforts by nonprofit organizations, and the Federal
Government. We have very limited financial resources, and we
have to make the best use of every dollar that we have.

I think there are things that we could do within existing re-

sources to do a better job.
Senator Kerry. Such as?

Mr. Hall. I think coordination is the key effort. We had a meet-

ing yesterday with the Environmental Protection Agency. When we
looked through the programs that we are involved in and that they
are involved in, there are clearly some areas where we can make
more effective use of our resources.

I think the National Service Program offers some great opportu-
nities for bringing young people in the area of environmental res-

toration. I think that is an area where we can make use of those

human resources for environmental purposes and, at the same
time, give those same young people a chance to get an education.

Senator Kerry. What about the international component, the

sense people have that we may be requiring greater restriction on
our fishermen within the 200-mile zone than on foreigners who are

operating a few hundred yards outside of that? Is any thought now
being given to convening some of these other fishing nations and

trying to demand a stronger international standard?
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Mr. Hall. At this point, we have not considered such a meeting.
I think it is something we should look at. I am not sure what per-

centage of the fish are inside the 200-mile zone and how much are

outside the zone.

Mike Sissenwine might be able to talk about that. I am not sure,
in terms of where the fish are located.

Senator Kerry. Is there any way to determine what the advan-

tages and disadvantages are for our fishermen and those of other

nations?
Dr. Sissenwine. The proportion of the yield fi-om various stocks

that are coming fi"om inside and outside our zone is most signifi-

cant in the case of the highly migratory species, particularly the

swordfish and tunas in both tne Atlantic and the Pacific. It is clear

that more of the fish in those oceanic populations are probably
being exploited outside of our zone than within.

In the Atlantic, of course, we try to deal with those problems
within the international forum of ICCAT. There are actuallv spe-
cific requirements within the Magnuson Act which essentially re-

quire that the regulations placed on fishermen within our zone are

comparable to the recommendations that come from ICCAT that af-

fect the international fishermen, and so there is neither an advan-

tage or disadvantage to U.S. fishermen as a result of ICCAT man-
agement.
Senator KERRY. Well, most of the fishermen I have talked to are

pretty upset. I mean, they have a sense that ICCAT has not dealt

fairly with them. I mean, if you say that we are relying on ICCAT,
they are going to say that you are relying on the wrong mecha-
nism.

Dr. Sissenwine. The point that I was making is that, in fact, the
rules that are applied to reductions in harvests that our fishermen

might be required to incur in order to conserve stocks are going to

be in parity with the rules that are adopted by ICCAT that apply
to all fishermen. This is, in fact, a requirement of the law, so that

is not a policy issue, it is the law.

In the Pacific, things are very different. There
really

is relatively
limited regulation on the high seas of many of the highly migratory
species.
Senator Kerry. With respect to the individual transferable

quotas as a mechanism for trying to control fishery access, what is

the administration's policy at this point on ITQ's?
Mr. Hall. When we arrived here, several of the plans were al-

ready in process and are making their way through the councils.

We believe that we have to have limited access of some form, and
I think in terms of specific policy on ITQ's, that is one method that

can be used to limit the access. It is not necessarily the only meth-

od, and I think we are still evaluating that.

We are concerned about some of the consequences and some of

the things that happened particularly with the small fishermen.
With proper safeguards to take care of those problems, we believe

it is absolutely critical to limit the access to some of the open fish-

eries.

Senator Kerry. Help me with the safeguards to understand them
a little better and perhaps specifically, in light of the study you did.
Dr. Sissenwine, on New Zealand. You found, I believe, tnat there
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was little evidence of improvement in the fisheries, economic condi-

tions in the fishing industry had worsened, and Grovernment regu-
lation had not been reduced. Is that a fair summary of the three

findings you made? Plus, there were bycatch problems and inad-

equate stock assessments, I believe.

Dr. SISSENWINE, That is generally accurate. I would add, though,
and hasten to indicate, that the worsening of economic conditions

probably had nothing to do with ITQ's. It was a general change in

economic conditions tnat affected New Zealand.
I would also note that my findings are a few years old. I just

happened to receive 2 days ago the latest report of the New Zea-
land Fishing Industry Economic Review, and on the first page of

the summary it starts out by saying, "1992 was a dynamic and suc-

cessful year for the seafood industry. The value of exports in-

creased Dy over 25 percent for the second consecutive year," so that
the more recent information coming from New Zealand by their

Fishing Industry Board indicates that the situation has improved
quite considerably.
Senator Kerry. Well, let me ask, does that not beg further analy-

sis? First, if you have an increase in the export value, it could be
because you had an increase in price for a stock.

Second, you could have an increase in value much as we did in

this country after Magnuson went into effect. In the U.S. fisheries,
it was not because the stocks went up, it was because the capacity
went up—the capitalization issue. More boats took significantly

greater harvests from the same total resource. Thus, if you increase

export value by those two items I just mentioned, you have done

nothing in terms of sustainability.
Dr. SisSENWiNE. You are quite correct that simply that the gross

increases in exports do not either argue for or against ITQ's. It is

merely a statement that offsets the one that I made in an earlier

publication that has been used as an argument against ITQ's. Nei-

ther piece of information as just an aggregate piece of economic in-

formation is very telling in this case.

Senator Kerry. Well, I want to try to get at the ITQ issue a little

bit, because clearly limited access is one of the choices on the table

to ensure sustainable fisheries. The question is, How do you imple-
ment limited access systems?

If you were to apply ITQ's at a point in time where your fishing
vessels are not at state of the art and there is still a significant

capacity for improvement in technology, you might not be taking
into account the exponential increase in catch efficiency expected
from the new technologies. Thus, you wind up actually diminishing
stock rather than protecting them with an ITQ, depending on the

standards you apply. Would that not be true?

Dr. SissENWiNE. I am not sure I completely understand your
question.
Senator Kerry. Let me try to make it clearer.

If the fishing techniques are at a certain proficiency today, and

you give an ITQ to a number of boats at that proficiency, you can

anticipate a certain catch. You may base the number of ITQ's you
give on that anticipated catch at that proficiency, but vvithin 2

years those number of boats may be able to change their tech-

nology, increasing their catches by changing their net capacity.
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their time, whatever. Therefore, you have a diminishment in your
stock for the same number of boats fishing. Is an ITQ adequate to

deal with such concerns?
Dr. SISSENWINE. If there are not other constraints on the total

amount of fish that are taken from the stock such that we avoid

the overfishing problem, ITQ's would not be adequate. The concept
of an ITQ is that it starts with a conservation measure, which is

a total quota which would be in place to conserve the stock. If that

is set correctly, then this should not be an issue.

In fact, in the case of developing fisheries it is interesting to note

that New Zealand actually began an ITQ-like scheme—it was not

exactly ITQ's—in 1983, specifically for the purpose of encouraging
the industry to further develop its offshore fisheries by giving them
some economic incentive to make their boats more efficient in order

to displace the foreign fishing effort. There is some real merit in

CofiSidsrin^ that scheme in advance of problems of overcapitaliza-

tion.

Senator Kerry. Help me think through a question of privatiza-
tion versus the public input. Today, we operate the oceans and fish-

ery management process on the fundamental notion that anybody
has access. You want to go out and buy a boat, capitalize, you can

go do it. So, in a sense, fishery resources are for everybody, and we
put significant U.S. taxpayer dollars in the process of managing
those resources, both in the science as well as the administration.

What happens if you in effect are creating a closed market where

you have limited access and you have created this enormous eco-

nomic asset in the hands of a few people who are making profit

thereby? The Government continues to pour in very significant re-

sources in management and administration. Have you changed the

equation in a way that might want to change that continued Fed-

eral support?
Mr. Hall. Well, Senator, I think that is one issue we have really

wrestled with in the early days of the administration. I think when
you recognize property rights that are very substantial, that is—
I think it does change the equation. Exactly how we implement
limited access programs and what kind of practical impact they
would have on a regulatory scheme needs to be considered. It cer-

tainly is a key issue that I think we have to look at in this process.
Senator Kerry. Would the right be granted in perpetuity?
Mr. Hall. In the plans that have been developed—and Nancy

might be able to answer that question. I believe the rights are in

"perpetuity"—meaning in this case for as long as the plan is in

place—^because in order to have something that is transferable, it

has to be.

Dr. Foster. I think that is correct.

Senator Kerry. So, if the right is in perpetuity, have you thought
in terms of assigning responsibility, perhaps not having the right
be in perpetuity but rather having some kind of long-term lease-

hold which you would review based on the leaseholders adherence
to the quotas or standards with respect to habitat protection?
Mr. Hall. Senator, I think that that type of analogy is very good,

and might provide a framework for looking at this whole issue.

One of the concerns we have is that as you recognize the private

property right and you are faced with regulatory responsibilities
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that may affect the value of that property right. We may be in a

legal situation that resembles a taJcing, and I think we have seri-

ous concerns about that. I think we have to give ourselves the safe-

guard you are talking about in the long term.
Senator Stevens. Could I interrupt there?

Senator Kerry. Absolutely.
Senator Stevens. Mr. Hall, this is where I have real trouble with

this. As a lawyer, I do not view these as property rights. They are

permits. They are whatever we want to call them, but they are is-

sued by the Government, and they do not become property rights

just solely because they are issued by the Government.
I worry seriously about the next generation of fishermen. If these

are property rights, the next generation has to both pay for a boat
and also pay for this right. I think that is one of the reasons we
need some experimentation.

Dr. Foster, you say they are property rights. On what basis do

you say they are in perpetuity? The council issues them and can

put on annual limits, seasonal limits, personal limits so that it is

only a permit for particular fishermen, as long they fish and main-
tains status. The source can put on economic condition on it that

you can only do it as long as you can maintain your boat.

The only people I know that are going to really benefit by this

right now will be the IRS. They are seizing and selling these

things, and the money goes to the Treasury. We do not know who
the next buyer will be. We have got to be very careful about these

ITQ's, IFQ's—whatever they are. I am really disturbed to hear that

you view them as rights issued in perpetuity.
Dr. Foster. As long as the plan, or as long as the council is there

and the plan is in effect—in fact I think this has even been tested.

Senator Kerry, It has been litigated in court.

Dr. Foster. It is only as long as the plan is in effect.

Senator Stevens. Well, the court only decided that that particu-
lar one was issued without restriction. We can put whatever re-

strictions we want in them; can we not?

Dr. Foster. Yes, you can.

Senator Stevens. I would urge you to think about some restric-

tions. I do not like the idea that the next generation of fishermen
will have a second level of capitalization. Why should we have
that? Do you agree that once an IFQ, ITQ is issued it has value,

and the next person must buy both the boat and that permit?
Mr. Hall. Senator, these are concerns we want to deal with as

we go through this process and make sure we do not get into that

area.

I just—^for the record, I would state that our lawyers believe that

the current plans do not recognize the ITQ's as vested property

rights. I think that is something, as we develop these regulations,
we have to be very careful about.

Senator Kerry. Does that mean you could terminate any of the

current plans at will?

Dr. Foster. The council can terminate the plans, and that is

when all these other questions come up. I do not know whether

they face this in New Zealand or not. Mike would know. But that

is one of the concerns. What do you do if you have allocated these
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harvest rights, or whatever you want to call them, and then you
change the management program?
Senator Kerry. I realize that, and some industry groups and en-

vironmental groups have suggested that because some of these

questions are unresolved there ought to be a moratorium on the is-

suance of further ITQ's—do you have a position on that—until we
have resolved those issues.

Mr. Hall. Senator, some of the ITQ's are so far along at this

point that I think it would be—
Senator Kerry. I said a moratorium on the implementation of

new ITQ's until these are resolved.

Senator Stevens. Well, we have a new one, Mr. Chairman. It

just was suggested by our council. As I understand it—I have not
seen the ftill detail—^it is a skipper license. The license would be
a means of determining which boat is entitled to a portion of an
allocation based upon whether that skipper has such a license.

I do not think it is going to have a value that is transferable, but
if this ITQ, IFQ is to have value, why should not the first person
that gets it pay something for it?

Mr. Hall. Senator, that is a very good question. That is one of

the things we are looking at, because I think Senator Kerry is cor-

rect, it changes the dynamics of the fishery whenever you have a
limited number of people that are in the fishery.
The other thing that I am concerned about is that when an ITQ

changes hands and somebody pays a substantial amount of money
for it, several million dollars, and we are forced, because of regu-
latory responsibilities, to do something that reduces the value of

that ITQ, I think we are engaging in a very difficult situation.

Senator Stevens. Let me ask you one other subsidiary question.
Should investors be able to own ITQ's? The boats are now investor-

owned, most of them are.

I am a conservative, but I do not think that should be an inves-

tor-owned asset. Then we will be two-steps removed fi'om the fish-

ery in terms of people responsible who have knowledge of the busi-

ness, knowledge of the area, capability of really being interested in

the long- term preservation of the species. I think investor-owned

ITQ's are an anathema.
Mr. Hall. I am not sure what the restrictions are on the existing

plans in terms of—do you know, Nancy?
Dr. Foster. No, I am

sorry,
I do not know whether that is the

case. I think that—I do not know. We can check on that for you.
Senator Stevens. Well, if the IRS can seize them, they can sell

them, and they can sell them if they are investor-owned. I think
we have to look at this.

Mr. Hall. Senator, one thing I would suggest is we have our

general counsel prepare a paper for you that explains this, because

they have done a lot of research in terms of legal ramifications of

ITQ programs, and we would like to prepare for the record—
Senator Kerry. Well, I think it is very important. Look, we are

not going to act on the Magnuson reauthorization competently
without sorting through this. I think it is vital for us to have an
understanding of the answers to exactly these kinds of questions
and where we are going.
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You know, there is a model in other industries for hmiting entry,
and you may or may not decide on the same kind of system. For
example, in New York City you have to buy a medallion to have
a taxicab, and the medallions are worth a hell of a lot of money.
The question is. Is that what you are going to do to the fisheries

or not?
Mr. Hall. Senator, since the councils have some latitude to de-

velop different plans for different areas, then the legal ramifica-
tions are different.

Senator Stevens. I would suggest your counsel look at the rights
of the crewmembers in Alaska who currently report a portion of the
catch on their income tax return, and pay tax on their portion of

the catch.

Now, I do not know what it is in your situation, but I know the
situation in our area. Most of the vessels are working on a share

basis, and those shares belong directly to the crew or to the skipper
or to the boatowner, and they each pay income tax on what they
own.
Now that, to me, is a property right to start with. It is an ac-

knowledged property right, if they are paying tax on it, so what is

the impact of the Government issuing to a crewmember, the skip-

per, or the boatowner, something that says you are entitled to the
allocation from now on?

I think we are going into some constitutional issues here which
will be tied up in court for years if we do not settle it in the first

place. We must find a system that protects the fish and does not
add a capital requirement to this fishery that already costs too

much to get into for the next generation.
Dr. Foster. One of our concerns, certainly, is dealing with crew-

members. In fact, if I might say, all of these concerns that have

just been raised is one of the reasons that it has taken so long for

us to prepare the rules to implement the Alaskan program, because
of all these questions that keep coming up that our lawyers have
been struggling with.

Senator Kerry. Let us go to the key question, which is what is

the advantage to creating this private leasehold or asset versus

simply limiting access and maintaining the current control struc-

ture? Why create this new value by licensing or grandfathering ac-

cess, however you chose to do it? There are basic structural, ideo-

logical, and conceptual differences in those alternative approaches.
Mr. Hall. Senator, I will let Mike Sissenwine get into the details

because he studied this extensively. One of the key things is pro-

viding a value through an ITQ to the fishermen so that they can

then sell. If they want to get out of the fishery, then they have the

ability, and they have a private mechanism that enables them to

leave the fishery.
Senator Kerry. Has that happened now? In other words, on the

east coast we have ITQ's on the ocean quahog and on the Atlantic

surf clam. I gather there were 161 or so boats in the Atlantic surf

clam fishery. There are now 63 boats. Is that correct?

Dr. Sissenwine. I am not sure of those exact numbers, but that

sounds very reasonable.
Senator Kerry. What happened to the boats that went out?



23

Dr. SISSE^fWINE. I am not sure what happened to the individual

boats.
Senator Kerry. What payments were made to diminish that

number?
Dr. SISSENWINE. Certainly there were purchases of quota alloca-

tions from those boatowners.
Senator Kerry. So, that is how the number was diminished?
Dr. Sissenwine. Yes. Those individuals decided to sell their allo-

cation to some other individuals and take whatever economic bene-
fits they had £ind use them elsewhere.

Senator Stevens. One more interruption, Mr. Chairman. This is

a different fishery. It is a different fishery. They did not operate
on a share basis, as I understand it. And when the boatowner has
the right to sell, that terminates the emplo)nnent for the skipper
and the crew. The boatowner in most instances now in the North
Pacific is becoming an investor.

Dr. Sissenwine. There is absolutely no question that the surf
clam fishery on the east coast of the United States and the halibut-

sablefish fishery in Alaska are extremely different in almost every

way I can think of, and certainly whatever schemes are put in

place in these two situations have to take account of those dif-

ferences.

Senator Kerry. What I think Senator Stevens is getting at and
I am certainly trying to get at is—is this the best way to get people
out of the business? Apparently, that is what it is intended to do.

However, I think it is geared to do more than that.

An ITQ system is clearly geared to create a private right that,
as I understand it, people assert will instill a greater sense of pres-
ervation and conservation because people hold this right, and it is

an asset with a value that they want to try to protect. Arid maybe
there is a certain conservation value in that, I do not know.
But it seems to me that if the larger purpose is really to solve

the problem of being overcapitalized and having too many fisher-

men, we may have to ask ourselves whether if there is a better

way.
For instance, in terms of Federal fishery management respon-

sibilities and spending taxpayer dollars, are we better off buying
some people out and restricting the access, but not giving up the

overall Federal Grovernment control and ownership rights, nor cre-

ating this new asset? I do not know the answer yet, but I think
that is a central question.

Dr. Sissenwine. I think that these are, in fact, very complicated
technical questions, and often

Senator Kerry. They are not technical questions. They are not

technical, they are fundamental.
Dr. Sissenwine. The technical aspect here is that you are raising

questions about whether the best way to control this and deal with
the overcapitalization problem is by controlling what would be
called the inputs to the fishery, or how many fishing boats are in

the fishery, or the allocation of the outputs, shares of the catch.

It turns out that experience, as well as the theory, show that

when you try to control these things by the inputs alone; that is,

just how many boats, you continue to have problems because of the

creeping size of the boats, the expense of the boats, and so forth.
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Now, in my mind, depending on the fishery, it may be possible
to address those problems and formulate other ways of coping with
them

alternatively
to ITQ's. There will be complications, there will

be problems to address. Ultimately, this is why in most of the dis-

cussions I have been involved, I have not proposed that ITQ's are
a unique panacea that apply everywhere. We do believe that there
is a widespread need for some sort of access control, some controls,
but ITQ's are only one of the options, I think.

Senator Stevens. The opposite extreme, though, is the race to

the fish—an opening that lasts for 40 minutes with 1 billion dol-

lars' worth of assets trying to get to the fish in those 40 minutes.
You know, the safety aspects of that race to the fish worry me as

much as the rights of people who may lose a capital investment
under the other extreme.

I really think what we have to do is settle down and figure out
what kind of restrictions we can put on whatever piece of paper the

councils decide to utilize. For instance, let me ask you this. Should

they be forfeitable if a vessel that has such an ITQ, IFQ, whatever

permit it might be, exceeds a reasonable bycatch limit? Should they
be forfeitable if they commit waste beyond a certain amount?
Should it be forfeitable if they operate outside of the given season
and restrictions?

Who has the right to it if it is forfeited? If the council decides

to forfeit it, should the council forfeit it or will you forfeit it? I

think there are so many questions out there in terms of how we
handle these that we ought not to go willy-nilly.
And Dr. Foster, I am not critical of your delay in finally approv-

ing the system. I think that I would like to get back to CDQ's. I

think they are different breed of cat. But this one worries me con-

siderably for the future of the fisheries. Thank you.
Senator Kerry. I agree with Senator Stevens completely. I think

he has asked a series of very pointed questions, and you are obvi-

ously thinking about these things. We are not suggesting you are

not. But I think it is good to surface these issues and put them out

there because we have grave concerns. Do you want to comment?
Mr. Hall. I think we are looking at this whole area, and we are

trying to make sure we have the most effective method possible
that ensures that we treat people fairly. And I think that is one
of the things that we are trying to do. If somebody wants to get
out of the fishery, they have to have some way to get out and not

just leap off their boat and leave. And I think that is a key ques-
tion on the other side of it in terms of the fairness to the partici-

pants in the industry.
And some of the questions that you have raised may be dealt

with in the specific plans, and I am not familiar with all of the de-

tails of that.

Dr. Foster. The first cut at the proposed rules for the Alaska

program has just recently come to Washington, so we have not

really had a chance to look at what the specifics are. But it is very,

very complicated and very, very difficult to cover all the bases, as

you pointed out.

Senator Kerry. I want to reiterate my profound concern about

transferring a public stewardship so casually into a private sector

effort. I gather there is about a $50 million a year surf clam har-
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vest, and about $150 million sablefish and halibut catch out of the

Pacific. I wonder what the cost annually to the Federal Govern-
ment is of managing each of those fisheries.

Dr. Foster. Well, certainly we have done some pretty serious

projections on the Alaska program because it is the largest. We es-

timate that it will take a little over $3 million a year to fully imple-
ment that program.
Senator Kerry. Are you contemplating some kind of assessment

for that?
Dr. Foster. Pardon me?
Senator Kerry. Are you contemplating some kind of assessment

or fee, or is this just gomg to happen?
Dr. Foster. Well, as Mr. Hall mentioned earlier, we have been

discussing some possible amendments to the Magnuson Act, and as

part of that we have been discussing the idea of some way to assess

for the costs of these special programs—^the observers, enforcement,
serious monitoring, recordkeeping. It is going to require a lot of

these activities to keep track of this kind of program.
Senator Stevens, $5 million just to start it up I am told.

Dr. Foster. Yes, that was the estimate, I think. That may be

high.
Senator Kerry. Senator Stevens.

Senator Stevens. I am glad to hear that, if it is high, because
I do not know where it is going to come from to start with, and
I would like to see it start.

I do think we ought to start one, arid I think we ought to monitor
it very carefully to get some experience and some know how. I

would encourage you to do that.

I have got to tell you what I am really worried about. Mr. Hall,

you made comments about the CDQ's, and I commended you for

doing that. I think you are one of the first that has ever come up
here and referred to community quotas in some sort of a positive

light, which I do.

Our people living along the coastline—and we have one-half the

coastline of the United States—those small communities must have
some way to preserve an interest in their traditional base for their

economy which has been the sea. If we can find some way to transi-

tion those CDQ's so that the small communities really end up with
basic infi'astructure onshore as well as capital investment in small

fishing boats, I think it is going to be very much a success.

I do not know anywhere else in the country that has got the

coastal community problem the way that the west coast of Alaska

does, so let me commend you on that. And I would like to work
with vou in terms of what the Magnuson Act should or should not

say about CDQ's.
The one problem that really bothers me right now is the contin-

ued transition toward increased size. Once when I flew from Ko-
diak to the Pribilofs, I counted over 50 foreign factory trawlers.

They are all gone now.
We went through a transition to the joint ventures, and then to

our harvesting vessels, and now to the smaller factory trawlers.

Then we got the larger factory trawlers, and now we have got what
a friend of mine calls the mother ship processor, which is even

larger and has a voracious appetite. It must operate 12 months a
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year to pay the mortgage and everyone else that is attached to it,

and it seems to have a vacuum cleaner capability that is far beyond
what the foreign vessels used to have.
And I went to talk to the factoiy trawler organizations and told

them I think we must work togetner. They are a permanent part
of the fishery now. And some of them, as we reduce down the num-
ber of vessels, have to go too. But I know they are going to be there
for a long time.
But what do we do about the level of waste, the harvesting size

for processing, the problem of bycatch as far as these enormous
vessels are concerned? I do not think that other harvesters are free

of waste or bycatch, but when you get to the size of these vessels,
the amount of the bycatch and the amount of the waste is horren-
dous.

I am hearing from environmental groups, I am hearing from the
native people who fear that the food chain for their ocean mam-
mals are going to be depleted by these monsters.

Now, what do we do about getting some balance in terms of gear
in the areas? I do not know if the Atlantic has this problem. The
Pacific Ocean sure has it in spades. The driftnets are gone. Now,
instead of driftnets we are going to have mother ship processors of

the size that people cannot even contemplate.
Have you looked at what we should do about size of vessels as

well as number of vessels, and the limitation on the take of an in-

dividual vessel? Is any of that in your scope at all?

Dr. Hall. It is in our scope. We have looked at it. It is something
of deep concern to us. In terms of bycatch, we are looking at both
the big ships and the small ships. On the big ships, we have more
observers there and so we have a better sense of what is happen-
ing. I think it is something that has to be the highest priority of

what we do.

Dr. Foster may be able to provide some of the details in terms
of what we are looking at.

Dr. Foster. I guess there are various ways to tackle the bycatch
problem. We have been trying to work witn industry through the

bycatch coalition to try to come up with some innovative ways of

dealing with this issue. In some fisheries it seems simple enough.
All you have to do is find the right gear.

For example, in the Southeast I tnink we have tested and looked

at over 15 different types of gear for excluding finfish as bycatch,
and have found about 4 that look promising.
As you know, in Alaska they mostly rely on bycatch quotas which

is, again, a very complex, complicated system. We are looking at

not
just

one single fix but lots of things.
I know there is a great deal of discussion in outside groups now

about the term, "net benefit to the Nation," and whether or not

that should include some of the kinds of guidelines you have been

talking about, whether it is based on size of ship, allocations, or

other restrictions.

Senator Stevens. Well, I would like to see a restriction that ap-

plies to economic utilization. If a vessel catches fish that is not tar-

geted stock that they be required to make certain that it is utilized

in some way or pay for the cost of having destroyed someone else's

economic potential.
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And I would like to see the requirement that those that are proc-

essing to size maintain a transportation system to send even the

targeted stock that is not going to be utilized ashore so that some-

one else can use it.

It seems to me that we ought to find a way to finance this new
system through payments by those who are causing the major
problems. And I am not targeting just factory trawlers. I think

there are other forms of fishing vessels out there up our way who
are equally involved in bycatch and waste—if not in the same

quantity maybe even in the same percentage because they are not

catching as much.
But what bothers me most, Dr. Foster, is that reports I am hear-

ing for instance on halibut. There is more halibut involved in

bycatch now than there is in targeted catch. We ought to really
find some ways to deal with this.

Also, if a vessel catches a fish, in some instances it cannot take

any action to preserve it. The vessel must return it to the sea even

though it is of no utilization to anybody if that happens.
Now, I think we ought to find some ways to deal with waste and

bycatch so that it makes sense for the overall goal of the Magnuson
Act, which is the preservation of the species. That ought to come
first. And someone that is taking above a very minimum amount
of bycatch ought to pay for it in some way or other, either in terms
of actual cash into the system or in the cost of getting that fish to

someone who will utilize it.

Now, have you looked at that in terms of this system, in terms
of trying to manage waste and bycatch? It has reached an excess

of 27 percent.
Dr. Hall. We are preparing—the National Marine Fisheries

Service is preparing a report that I believe will be finished in De-
cember of this year, and we are going to have a number of plans.

So, there is research underway at this time.

But, Senator, I think that the problem is getting worse as some
of the stocks become depleted because trip limits and quotas im-

posed by management plans. Fishermen have told me that once

they exceed the quota the rest of the fish that they catch of a par-
ticular species is discarded overboard. I think it is a very serious

problem, and is somewhat aggravated by the depletion of stocks.

Therefore, it is a high priority for us.

Senator Kerry. Could I just add onto that question, underscoring
the point? First of all, there is very little money in NOAA for re-

search and for gear conservation engineering. And the current

budget proposes to eliminate the S-K money that was available for

that. So, it seems to me, again, and I talked about this earlier, that

we are headed in the wrong direction with respect to funding, and
this is a classic example of it, it seems.
Mr. Hall. Well, Senator, this is a Governmentwide problem.

There are many vital programs that are suffering significant cut-

backs because we are dealing with a very difficult budget situation.

I think that does not indicate

Senator Kerry. Well, how do you plan to address the bycatch
problem, absent some of the things Senator Stevens just suggested,
without greater research on the methodology and gear?
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Mr, Hall. Senator, we are looking at various alternatives. We
are not prepared to propose those at this point. I think we are look-

ing at new sources of revenue and different ways to bring
Senator Kerry. Well, if there is any way, Doug, to

try
to speed

that up—I do not think December is going to serve us well, because
of the schedule on the Magnuson Act reauthorization. We may be
disposed to try to do some things in the process of marking up leg-
islation this fall.

Mr. Hall. I think that the report that I talked about in Decem-
ber is really dealing with the technical aspects of how we are going
to deal with bycatch. But that would not deal—I think there are

specific proposals for the Magnuson Act, we will be moving much
quicker than that in the next month or so.

Senator Stevens. Mr. Chairman, we are all in this boat together.
And if we are to survive, we have all got to pull our own oar. I hope
we will find some way to marshal our assets to deal with the issues
we must address by October if we are going to move something
through the committee in time to get enacted this Congress.
One of the things that really bothers me, Mr. Chairman, is that

when we talk about net benefits, too many people are talking about
the bottom line, the economic bottom line of the operation. That is

not about the goal of the Magnuson Act, which is the assurance
that the fishery resource will survive, year in and year out.

As I have said, I think up our way our North Pacific Council has
done a good job in the past. Our stocks are fairly stable. None are
overutilized to my knowledge. But the pressures on them are very
great. I think we have more to lose than any other place in the Na-
tion if we do not get some answers to these questions, and get the
answers so that they are acceptable to the people in the industry,
to the Nation as a whole, and try to find some way to solve these

problems.
So, I agree with the chairman. I think we ought to have just an

off-the-record consultation here one of these days about the issues
that we would like to see some input from your agency on, and
have you give us some ideas some time by the end of September
of where you think we ought to be going with regard to the Magnu-
son Act. We also have the Endangered Species Act and the Marine
Mammal Act. These other pieces of legislation are going to inter-

sect the Magnuson Act reauthorization, and I do not know what
the timeframe of those are.

Mr. Chairman, I hate to say this, but I am on that conference
on the supplemental, and I am going to have to leave. I thank you
for your courtesy, and I apologize, particularly to those from my
State, that I will not be able to stay while they are testifying.
But I consider this, in terms of the future of my State, probably

the most significant issue that we are going to face in a decade.
The Magnuson Act has worked well. It has achieved its goal. I

think the councils have been reasonably stable. But we are coming
into a new era, and there are a lot more people that want to be
involved in this, I think, for the future. We have got to recognize
some of those rights to participate in council deliberations. And I

do think we have to set down some guidelines that will make sure
that the whole concept of the Magnuson Act will succeed by going
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on another 20 years. I know it has not been in place 20 years, but
I hope it will be there for another 20 years, at least.

I am worried—really, too worried, about some of the things I am
hearing that put the added capital requirement into fisheries, when
I think we should be taking some of the capital requirements out
of fisheries. There is too much capitalization in there right now.
And that means there is too much competition to pay off those

loans, to meet the bottom line, instead of protecting the nsh.
I would urge you to give us a response and to try to work with

us so we can make some reasonable deadlines, as far as this Mag-
nuson Act is concerned.
Mr. Hall. Well, Senator, we have a number of proposals that are

in draft form. Dr. Foster has met with all the council chairmen.
NMFS has met with the industry representatives over the last

year. The proposals are well along in the process. We plan on re-

viewing and evaluating them, and in the very near future, we
would Tike to sit down and go through some of those proposals with

you.
Senator Stevens. You have been very courteous, and I thank

you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Kerry. No, thank you, Senator. I appreciate your ques-

tions.

Senator Gorton.
Senator GrORTON. Mr. Chairman, I will just preface my questions

by stating for Mr. Hall my agreement with what Senator Stevens
has had to say and what you nave had to say about the importance
of getting the advice of the administration on these many subjects
as promptly as possible in order that we can have the benefit of
that advice in a timely fashion in dealing with the Magnuson Act.
And I have questions on two relatively distinct areas, Mr. Hall.

I know how complex and difficult and controversial the task that

you have taken on is, as it is, but, in connection with the attempt
to restore salmon runs to the Columbia River and its tributaries,
a recovery team may report—we do not know this—may rec-

ommend that the National Marine Fisheries Service be given more
control over activities that affect salmon habitat in that Columbia
Basin.
And with all of your expertise on fisheries, I gather that you do

not claim to be an expert in agriculture?
Mr. Hall. I think that is true.

Senator Gorton. Or transportation? Or the production of power?
Mr. Hall. That is true. When we look at the situation in the Pa-

cific Northwest, it is clear that some of those activities regarding
harvesting of timber have a very direct and significant impact on
the habitat of the fish. I think it is the effects of habitat degrada-
tion that we have focused on, rather than trying to deal with what
is really another agency's responsibility to decide how you protect
those resources.

Senator Gorton. Exactly. When you have a resource that is used
for multiple purposes—purposes beyond those that have been men-
tioned either by me in this question or by you—somehow or other,
I trust you will agree, we have to have those decisions made at a
level or by a person with at least some knowledge about how each
of these uses relates to each of the other uses, and not by any sin-
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gle-purpose agency, no matter how significant it is; would you
agree with that statement?
Mr. Hall. Yes, I would agree with that. I think that can attempt

to set the standards that are needed in terms of water quality. We
also need to address how to achieve necessary water quality in the

most efficient way that has the least impact on the local economy.
Clearly, this is a collaborative effort that is going to involve a lot

of agencies and a lot of expertise.
Senator GrORTON. Fine. I think that is a sound answer. And I

trust you will keep it in mind as we go through a problem which

may very well be more complex and every bit as controversial as

dealing with the spotted owl.

On another subject, I would like to ask you about the IFQ prob-
lem for halibut and for black cod. A number of my constituents ex-

press frustration continually over the seemingly endless time it

takes to implement regulations or to reach decisions. And I would
sort of like you to walk me through the halibut^black cod IFQ regu-

latory process, show me where the delays have come in and show
me what you propose.

Obviously, one of the really strong factors calling for an IFQ pro-

gram itself is the elimination of some of the open fishery and the

safety implications or, more properly stated, the antisafety implica-
tions of a frantic rush in a very, very short open season to catch

as many fish as possible. We understand that the American Jour-

nal of Public Health recently released a report which concluded

that during the 1980's, the annual death rate for Alaska fishermen
was 414 deaths per 100,000. That is a staggering number of people.
And yet, the delays in making necessary changes, changes which

are more or less agreed on in theory, simply contribute to that

death rate.

Can you sort of walk me through that entire IFQ process in the

halibut/black cod program?
Mr. Hall. Well, the rulemaking process is very complex. It is

very frustrating to me, too, to deal with the process. A number of

aspects in the process have also become institutionalized over the

years. So, there is not latitude to bypass some of the steps in the

process.
The council chose the IFQ preferred alternative on December 8,

1991. There was a revised draft of the environmental impact state-

ment on March 27, 1992, and several public comment periods also.

In April 1992, the council received additional public testimony, re-

viewed analysis, and reconfirmed its December 1991 decision.

On May 15, 1992, the EIS was announced, and an additional 45-

day comment period under NEPA was required. I could go on. You

get the idea that it is

Senator GrORTON. Yes, and for very little of that did you have any
responsibility. You were not around.
Mr. Hall. Right. It is very frustrating, though. I think it is a

complicated, complex process that we need to try to streamline.

In addition to dealing with the Magnuson Act we must also com-

ply with a number of other laws. In addition to preparing a fishery

management plan, we are also preparing reports and plans under

eight or nine different pieces of environmental legislation that in
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many cases are redundant. That is something I think we would
like to look at.

Senator Gorton. Until just a few months ago, the now-Vice
President was a member of this committee. And he is in charge of

a process of reinventing and streamlining Government. Are you
participating in that? Can you come up with suggestions for him
and for us with respect to this process of establishing and imple-

menting rules and regulations?
If in fact you are writing redundant reports, can you tell us

about that as we renew this act? Can we help you make this proc-
ess one which will cause less frustration on the part of all of our

constituents and still meet all of the truly valid and vital social

goals which are implicit in the laws that we write?

Mr. Hall. Senator Gorton, I think we can. And that is one area
that we want to look at to streamline the process and try to con-

solidate. We want to make sure that the same reviews take place,
but that they take place in a more coherent and thoughtful way
that does not delay the process.
We have already instituted a new review process after a situa-

tion in New England at the National Marine Fisheries Service, and
I think we have cut the time substantially just by our own internal

analysis of a better way to do business. But we are very much a

part of the national performance review, and this is a high priority
for that process. I think with some help from you on legislation we
can ensure that we have a clear way to safeguard the interests of

the public, while avoiding needless delays that really do not serve

the public good.
Senator Gorton. Thank you. That is a good offer, and I hope

that in the process of renewing this act we take it up and do our

part, as well.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your indulgence.
Senator Kerry. Thank you very much. Senator.

Recently, in the go-round in Gloucester with the folks on the

groundfisheries, I think you came head to head with some of the

questions about adequate science. Based on that experience and

your general approach now, what cost-effective steps do you think

we might be able to take at this point to strengthen the scientific

basis for management and to minimize the obstacles in some of the

decisions that we have to make?
Mr. Hall. Well, in our strategic planning process at NOAA, we

have made that a very high priority. We believe we now have in-

sufficient information to determine utilization levels for about 34

percent of the species that are currently targeted. And so we are

building that into our plan, in terms of the days at sea of the

NOAA fleet. This is a very high priority. It is the highest priority
that we have established.

I think, in terms of our internal priorities and utilizing the re-

sources we have, we are already moving in that direction. As we
move into the 1995 budget process, we think this has to be one of

the very highest priorities for us.

Senator Kerry. You outlined in your testimony some of that data
collection effort. Is that cost reflected in the budget now?
Mr. Hall. Nancy, could you respond to that question?
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Dr. Foster. Well, of course, we have ongoing programs in all

those areas. But what we are saying is that we need to improve
in those areas. We need to find better ways to make use of our ex-

isting resources. And it will be included in our 1995 budget—I

mean, additional.

Senator Kerry. But it is not there now?
Dr. Foster. Well, it is there. Because we have ongoing programs.
Senator Kerry. OK.
Mr. Hall. Not enough.
Senator Kerry. I understand it is not put into a single com-

prehensive budget.
I was just looking at the time, and we are going to run tight be-

cause we have two other very full panels, but I do want to touch
on a couple of other quick issues if I can.

Dr. Hilborn, who will be part of the next panel, suggests that
some of the current failures of the Magnuson Act management ef-

fort, is the failure to recognize and require that managers decide
on the tradeoff between fishery yields and the level of biological
risk that we are willing to assume.
Do you agree with that assessment?
Mr. Hall. Sir, I agree that too often in the past we have tried

to look at the data, which is very incomplete, and we are not doing
as good a job, if we had unlimited resources, that we could do. But,
then, take the data and look at it in the most favorable light and
say, well, it will yield th^s maximum level. And I think that has
increased the risk to the stocks by taking that view. And it varies
from area to area of the country.

Senator Kerry. Yes.
Mr. Hall. But in some areas that has been a way to try to take

the error bar and then hit right at the very bottom of it. And that
is a mistake that almost always leads to stock depletion.

Senator Kerry. So, you are suggesting we not take risks? You
mentioned risk averseness in your testimony.
Mr. Hall. That is what I am saying, by getting higher on the

error bar and giving some leeway we can avoid some of the risk

of making the wrong decision.

Senator Kerry. Now, our fisheries people up in Massachusetts,
the scallopers and the groundfish fishermen, are continually talk-

ing about the interrelationship with the Canadians in terms of the

whole ecosystem and the management questions. They suggest that
if we are going to have a sustainable use of those fisheries, we are

going to have to have a shared set of management principles with
Canada. Do you agree with that?
Mr. Hall. Yes, I do. Our Northeast Director meets with his Ca-

nadian counterpart on a regular basis, but I think there is more
that we can do.

Senator Kerry. Would you say we are making progress toward
that goal at this point in time?
Mr. Hall. I would defer to Dr. Foster on the specifics of the dis-

cussions that have taken place. It is certainly a high priority for

us to sit down with the Canadians not just on the east coast but
also on the west coast to go through those issues.

Dr. Foster. Yes. I think that certainly over the years by getting

together with the Canadians, and discussing these considerations
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to find common ground we have made some progress, but as Mr.
Hall says, there are other things that we can do that we are explor-

ing different options. I know that was a big issue during the recent

meetings we had in Gloucester; that is, the concern over conserva-

tion in our waters, and maybe not a similar conservation level in

Canada.
Senator Kerry. Do you think this has to happen perhaps at a

higher level now? Does Secretary Christopher have to engage in

this?

Mr. Hall. Certainly the State Department has to be involved in

this, and I think we need to do some work before we raise it to that

level, but if necessary this is certainly important enough to war-
rant that type of involvement.
Senator Kerry. Fair enough.
We have really touched, I think, on four out of five of the areas

you wanted to cover. The one we really have not said much about
is financial assistance. I wonder if you have any further thoughts
at this point with respect to some of the things we have discussed

on financial assistance as a means of limiting access or the number
of fisher people in a particular fishery.
Mr. Hall. Senator, as we discussed in the previous hearing, we

are in the process of putting together some proposals, and the first

step is to take existing programs and make sure they are not en-

couraging overcapitalization or other investments that are det-

rimental to the fishery and that we can then turn those programs
and aim them at a different direction so that we have—we assist

the fishermen in making the decisions either to limit the fishing or

to get into—
Senator Kerry. Are you doing a specific analysis of the cost of

Federal assistance, either buy-out or mitigation versus the ITQ? I

mean, are you doing a side-by-side comparison?
Mr. Hall. Those two processes have operated independently and

in a parallel track but have not been linked one to the other. As
I said, the ITQ work that is being done right now we inherited for

the most part, and we have not really done that, but I think it is

a good idea.

Senator Kerry. I think it would be really helpful. It should not

be very hard to make an assessment of what has happened in, say,
the Atlantic surf clam fishery.

Let us find out what the cost was through the private process of

the downsizing of the fleet, and that might give you a pretty good
assessment, through extrapolation, of the kinds of costs involved.

I think it would be interesting to do that analysis because while

downsizing will incur cost, it would in effect be an outlay of the

Federal Government to secure the future control and perhaps re-

duce greater cost in the long run.

Mr. Hall. Senator, one of the hidden benefits is the tax reve-

nues, increased tax revenues. Most of the fisheries operate at a
break-even basis and do not result in significant tax revenues. In

the surf clam industry, when those ITQ's changed hands, there is

both State and Federal income taxes that are paid on that, and you
know, it is the first time in that particular area you would have
had any significant tax revenues for many years.
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Senator Kerry. But that is on a one time basis—on a transaction
that kicks in revenue that is really a gain more than anything.
Mr. Hall. It is something that we do not get credit for, but in

terms of the overall budget situation—
Senator Kerry, But then, conceivably, you may have to debit

that by whatever losses may occur over tne following years.
Mr. Hall. We are like the fishermen. We like to Took at it in the

most favorable way.
Senator Kerry. That is an analysis we need to do.

Well, this is helpful, and I think it helps to frame the next two
panels. We are very appreciative, again, of your time, and look for-

ward following up with you to see if we can pull something to-

gether for the Magnuson Act reauthorization. Thanks an awful lot.

We appreciate it.

Mr. Hall. Thank you, Senator.
Senator Kerry. If we could ask our second panel to come for-

ward, Dr. Orbach, Dr. Hilbom, and Dr. Wilson.
Let me ask each of you, we will put your full testimony in the

record as if read, and would like a 5-minute summary from each,
if you will. In particular, I would encourage you to pick up on the

prior panel, and begin to move into a dialog. Is there anyone par-
ticularly who wants to go first, or we will just run in the order,
here.

STATEMENT OF DR. MICHAEL K. ORBACH, PROFESSOR OF MA-
REVE AFFAIRS AND MARINE POLICY, DUKE UNIVERSITY
SCHOOL OF THE ENVIRONMEIVT
Dr. Orbach. I had planned to lead off. I am Mike Orbach. I am

a cultural anthropologist—^Mike Orbach. I have economics training
as well. As of August 1, I will be a professor of marine affairs and
policy at Duke University.

I have worked with fishing industries all over the country and
all coasts and with all eight of our fishing management councils.

I should note that I also sit as a fisheries commissioner in North
Carolina, and am the chair of our Governor's Ocean Affairs Coun-
cil, and so I see this from both the academic and the policy sides

as well.

I am going to comment on three different subjects. First is the
role of social and economic and cultural issues and fisheries man-
agement and development in general. The second is what I call di-

rect effort management, one aspect of which is ITQ's, and how that
has occurred in this country and what the results look like so far,

and third, the way in which those subjects relate to the MFCMA.
First, I think we have to realize that we manage people, not fish,

that this is in fact an exercise in human values and social and eco-

nomic policy. That is what all environmental management is.

It has a very important technical aspect—^the conservation base
must underlie everything—but in fact we are making value deci-

sions that have social and economic impacts, intended and unin-
tended. Those all must be summarized and included up front, and
I will comment a little more about how well we have done that in

a minute.
The MFCMA, of course, requires that we take into account social

and economic cultural factors from the optimum yield definition.



35

from the national standards, from the provisions of 303(b)(6) that

require how we construct Hmited access plans—all of those require,
in fact, that we take all of the social and economic and cultural fac-

tors into account when we do management.
Now, that does not mean that we ignore conservation, that we

always override conservation. That is in fact, of course, the base of

the act, but when we say, sustainable fisheries management devel-

opment, we should mean sustainable for both the resource and the

constituencies, by which I mean the industry, the commercial and
recreational users, and the rest of the country, who have involve-

ment in these resources as well.

Senator Kerry. Can I just interrupt you there? Doesn't that in-

volve an inherent contradiction?
Dr. Orbach. No, I do not believe it does. I find, in fact, that most

people do have a sense of our need to conserve resources, but they
also have a sense that we need to use them in some fashion. The
question is. What is the balance? I do not think that is a contradic-
tion at all. I think, unfortunately, because people
Senator Kerry. Well, let me ask you, if you have 100 fishermen

who are fishing a certain number of fish within a certain area, and
those 100 fishermen are clearly taking too many fish, the harvests
cannot be sustained; correct?

Dr. Orbach. That is right. That is the lack of biological sustain-

ability.
Senator Kerry. So, if you reduce the number of fishermen and

reduce their access, some people within that community are im-

pacted.
Dr. Orbach. Depending on how you construct the system, which

I will comment on in a minute, yes, clearly, they are.

Senator Kerry. Well, I mean, you have a choice. You either re-

duce the amount of fish they are taking, or you reduce their income
somewhat. You cannot keep them at the same income and the
same level offish.

Dr. Orbach. Well, Senator, I think the difference there is be-

tween sustainable and exactly the same as it is always been.

Things, to be sustainable, cannot be the way they have always
been.

Senator Kerry. Sustainable may mean, therefore, that you can
treat every community equally? No.

Dr. Orbach. No. In fact, you should not, and I think one of the
standards that we should apply, and certainly that I have in my
work in these effort management systems, is trying to allow the
non-Government sector to make as many of these sorts of decisions

in a collaborative process as possible, while the public sector en-
sures the basic conservation of the natural resource that is a com-
mon property resource.

Again, we cannot do business the way we have always done it.

Senator Kerry. I understand. I just wanted to clarify that when
you apply a value system with respect to people and to the commu-
nities, you are allowing for the fact that some individuals may suf-

fer, but that overall there is a sustainability as to communities.
Dr. Orbach. Yes, I believe there is, and in fact have worked with

many industries to design systems which were in fact acceptable to

both the constituents and to the resource needs.
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Senator Kerry. Let me let you continue.
Dr. Orbach. What I call direct effort management means assign-

ing specific fishing privileges to specific individuals. That is a dif-

ferent kind of management from quotas and areas and time limits,
because it is very specific to various modes of participation.
Now, that usually involves specifying either which fishermen or

units mav participate in the fishery, how much each fishermen
may catch, so-called ITQ's based upon amounts of fish, or how
much gear each fisherman may use.
The point I would make about this is that there is no one way

to do it, and there is no best way to do it, and there is no require-
ment that some form of this is applicable to all fisheries. There
may be fisheries where direct effort management is not appro-
priate, and where it is, it has to be customized. You have to select
the tools properly. No one item is going to be good for everyone,
and that is part of how you get the sustainability for the commu-
nities, is by tailoring it to them.
Why is this used in fisheries? You discussed that this morning—

too many, too much of something, too much fishing effort, too many
fishern^en, too much fishing pressure for the available amount of
resource. That is the reason that these things are considered.
The principal goals, ideally, are to raise the net income of the

fishermen who are participating in the system, reduce conflict, ad-
ministrative cost, and give fishermen more of a stake in conserva-
tion by granting them the specific fishing privileges.

I will comment in a minute on what the apparent effects have
been. Currently, there is, as was pointed out this morning—I think

you, Mr. Chairman, pointed out yourself virtually all other natural
resource systems are in fact managed by some system like this at
the moment. Some have been since the turn of the century. Marine
fisheries has really been the big exception.
Now, that does not mean we need to do it for all of them, but

it is clearly the exception to the way we have managed most of our
natural resources, for a number of historical reasons. There are,

however, currently systems—direct effort management systems in
some form in place in the fisheries that were mentioned this morn-
ing, but within the next year or two, people fully expect there to

be 10 or 12 of them approved and there are between 30 and 40 of
the major stocks that are currently under consideration, so this is

an area that clearly needs attention, because it is happening fast.

The principal forms are, again, license limitation, where you
limit the people or unit, you are either in or out of the fishery as
a whole, such as in Alaska salm.on, individual, transferable

quotas—this is where you control the amount of fish each fisher-

men may harvest each year. The point is, it is the amount of fish,
not necessarily the number of people who are in the system—and
third is something that I call gear-based effort limitation, where
what you license is units of gear.

I have to slightly editorialize. I have just been involved in a proc-
ess in Florida where we designed a system in fact based on the
units of gear that the fishermen used, which is a revenue-positive

system. It will produce more money than it costs to run, based on
fees suggested by fishermen themselves, and it will in fact cut the
effort in the fishery in half over the next 6 or 7 years.
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That approach was one we took where we designed it with the

industry from the bottom up, and it was approved by the legisla-
ture and now adopted by the councils. I think that is a kind of

model for how I think these things should progress.
So, there are three major ways to do it.

What are the questions you need to ask? First, What is the prob-
lem you need to solve? This is why no one of these approaches is

appropriate for every situation, because the problems are different.

There is no—overtr^apitalization is a very amorphous term. It can
mean lots of different things.
You have to ask the very specific problem you want to solve, and

then tailor your tools to that. You have to ask what the appropriate
unit of effort is to limit. That will depend on what the problem is.

The problem is not always too many people, it is not always too

much effort. It may be other things, other than those, and you need
to tailor.

One of the major decisions is how to grant these fishing privi-

leges at the beginning, and most all of the systems that have been
put in place now, people are generally grandfathered in, historical

participants. It is the distribution of the privileges that is the dif-

ficult part.

Virtually all of them are marketable. You have to allow people
to get in and out of the fishery over time, and there are a number
of special conditions such as antimonopoly features, leasing ar-

rangements for these things, use-it-or-lose-it provisions, that get
worked out in the details of the system.
The question arises as to whether you are selling the resource it-

self. Now, there is some additional clarification that Commerce
may want to get into in this area, but in general, no, it is a right
of use. It is a right to attempt to take, in the case of ITQ's, a cer-

tain amount of fish, and it is a big difference with respect to the
Senator from Alaska's question about the ownership before you
catch them and after they are on the boat. That is a distinction

that I think is made as well.

What have been the effects of the existing systems that are now,
and this is very broad brush comment here. First, they have, in

fact, effectively restricted access in various ways. That is, they
have done one of the things they were supposed to do.

Second, with very few exceptions they have simply capped, not

reduced, effort for capitalization in the fishery. Where they have,
they have either done it at great expense and not very effectively,
or in ways the results of which are yet to be seen, which is the case
in Florida with the spiny lobster.

Third, the majority of them involve marketable privileges which
in fact appear to be actively traded. That is, people do, in fact, get
in and out of the systems over time. They do, in fact, appear to be

adjusting their degree of participation based upon the market-

ability.

Fourth, there has been some aggregation of these privileges in

systems that were not designed to avoid it. The classic case people
use is the surf clam fishery, where the privileges have been aggre-
gated in a smaller number of owning interests, and that system
was specifically designed not to stop that.



38

Most of the systems have some provision which is designed to ad-
dress the aggregation issue, and again, the point is, you nave to de-

sign the svstem you want. If you design an antimonopoly system
in, you will not get one. If you do not design it in, you might, and
the systems are designed differently in that sense.

Fifth, in particular in the cases of ITQ's, there is some parent ex
vessel price increase largely due to the avoidance of the Derby-type
fishery, where everybody comes in, large amounts are landed, and
the price goes down. There is some evidence that could be avoided
through some of these systems.

Sixth, they have been expensive systems to implement. They
have been relatively complicated and expensive to put into place,
and the issue of the cost I will get back to in a minute.

Finally, there is some evidence that in fact fishermen do cooper-
ate more fully with management systems if they have a vested in-

terest in the system, especially if they feel that they participated
in its design and have bought into the system from the beginning,
which is a very important point—that is, that it did not come top
down, but went bottom up in the design.

Finally, with respect to the implications for the FCMA, I believe
that the direct effort management systems, if they are tailored to

appropriate fisheries, could truly be an effective stimulus to the
sustainable management, in particular, sustainable for the indus-

try over time. Open access does not appear to be a system that is

going to be adaptable over time for our fishing industries.

However, I have to say that attention will probably have to be
given to the provision of the FCMA that limits the license fees to

administrative costs.

There is probably, to make the system work properly to allow

fishermen, in the case of the folks in Florida I work with, to con-
tribute where they want to to the system to maintain it for their
benefit and the benefit of the system, that we are going to have to

get into some sort of provisions in the FCMA that allows economic
rent extraction, that allows some greater than administrative fee

arrangement there. I think that is simply going to have to be done.
It is the big gap in the system at the moment.
Second, I tnink with respect to social and economic issues in gen-

eral, the FCMA is well set up to direct people to take those things
into account. They have not been taken into account largely be-
cause the agencies involved do not have the resources to get the
data on the social and economic impacts of the situations that they
need.

Monitoring was mentioned earlier. We do not have a truly effec-

tive monitoring system for the social and economic impacts of what
in fact has happened in these systems. We are going to attempt to

do that in the spiny lobster system, but it takes resources, it takes

time, it takes reallocation of resources in agencies such as NOAA,
or in additional resources from the Congress.

Finally, I think the FCMA needs to be treated as a component
of a larger ocean policy picture. That is, that fisheries are going to

come^we are already seeing this—to be treated more like other in-

dustries, other natural resources areas. We need to integrate the
FCMA with things like the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act,
other uses of the ocean in an overall planning framework. Within
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that fisheries need to come to be treated more like other natural

resource areas.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Orbach follows:]

Prepared Statement of Michael K. Orbach

I am pleased to appear be+ore the committee this morning to discuss social and
economic aspects of sustainable fisheries management and development, and how
such management and development might be achieved under amendments to the

Magnuson Fisheries Conservation and Management act (MFCM). In addition to

having performed research on these subjects on all coasts of the U.S., since 1985

I have served as a member of the North Carolina Marine Fisheries Commission and
as Chair of the North Carolina Ocean Affairs Council, which advises the Governor
on all matters of ocean policy. Thus my comments come from both an academic and
a policy-maker perspective, although they represent solely my own opinion and not

the position of any of the above organizations.
I will address three topics this morning: First, the role of social and economic fac-

tors generally in fisheries management and development; second, the subject of di-

rect effort management, sometimes called limited entry or access, in fisheries policy;

and third, the ways in which these subjects relate to possible amendments to the

MFCMA.

social and economic factors in fisheries management

There are two reasons that social and economic factors are important in fisheries

management. The first is based on logic and common sense—when we make laws

and regulations, we affect the behavior of people, not of fish. All natural resource

management decisions, although they must use the best natural and physical
science information available, are essentially human value-based decisions. The
level of a fish population we wish to sustain, the allocation of the harvest of fish

among user groups, the preference for one species over another (such as in the case

of marine mammals); all of these are human value-based decisions. In addition to

the human value base, all regulatory action produces social and economic impacts
which must be taken into account in the policy process.
The second reason is that the MFCMA itself requires that social and economic fac-

tors be taken into account. In the definition of "optimum yield", in the construction

of potential limited access systems, in the seven "national standards" of the law, so-

cial and economic factors are mentioned specifically as important components of the

policy and management process.

Taking social and economic factors into account does not mean that we ignore con-

servation and natural scientific issues; it simply recognizes the inherent social and
economic nature of any public sector policy process. "Sustainable fisheries manage-
ment and development" should mean sustainable for both the fishery resource and
for the constituencies which depend on that resource. All of these constituencies,

along with the managers and the scientific community, must play a role in this

process.

direct effort management systems in fisheries

I have been asked by your staff specifically to comment on direct effort manage-
ment systems, sometimes called limited entry, or access, and their use in fisheries

management.

What Is Direct Effort Management?
Direct effort management is a form of fisheries management where specific fishing

privileges are assigned to specific fishermen or fishing vessels. In certain forms it

is often called entry, or access limitation, or more simply "limited entry". We will

use the term "direct effort management" and "entry or access limitation" because
effort management can occur in many different ways, some of which do not limit

the number of people in the fishery at all . All of them, however, limit participa-
tion—or effort—in the fishery in some way.

Direct effort management usually involves specifying one or more of the following

things:
1) Which fishermen may participate in the fishery;

2) How much each fisherman may catch; or

3) How much gear each fisherman may use.
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Why Is Direct Effort Management Used in Fisheries?

Some form of entry or access limitation is usually used because there are either

too many fishermen or too much fishing gear or fishing pressure in a fishery. Bv
"too much" we mean a lot more than would be necessary to catch the maximum al-

lowable amount of fish. This often reduces fishermen's net income, makes the fish-

ery more difficult to manage, creates social conflict, and may have negative effects

on fish species or their habitats.

The principal goals of effort management systems are to raise the net incomes of

fishermen, to reduce conflict and administrative costs associated with the fishery,
and to give fishermen more of a stake in conservation by granting them specific fish-

ing privileges.

Are There Currently Fisheries and Other Industries in Which Direct Effort Manage-
ment Is Used?

Effort management systems are currently in use in the U.S. in fisheries such as
salmon on the west coast and Alaska, chub on the Great Lakes, coral and
bottomfish fisheries in Hawaii, spiny lobster in Florida, the wreckfish

fishery
in the

Soutii Atlantic, and in other countries such as Australia, New Zealand and in Eu-

rope.
Effort management may be done in many different forms. Some fisheries do not

need effort management at all, and no one form of effort management is appropriate
to all fisheries. Each system must be tailored to the needs and issues of each fish-

ery,
with the substantial involvement of the fishery constituencies.

It is also important to note that virtually all other common property-based natu-

ral resource industries—oil and gas, timber, public-sector grazing lands, in some
cases air and water—are managed under some form of effort or access restriction,
and some of them have been for decades. Marine fisheries has in fact been the major
exception to this form of management of natural resources, in pauticular by the fed-

eral government. This is largely because marine fisheries have been essentially "out

of si^t, out of mind" for federal policy-makers until fairly recently, and because the

density of use of our marine fisheries has not been great enough until the last few
decades to warrant consideration of such systems.

What Are the Principal Forms of Entry, or Access Limitation?

There are three principal forms of entry or access limitation currently in use in

fisheries.

1) License limitation—This is where a limited number of licenses are issued to

participate in a
fishery in general, such as in done in the Alaska salmon fisheries.

What is controlled is the number of people, or fishing operations, in the fishery.

2) Individual Transferable Quotas (ITQ)—This is where each fisherman is as-

signed a certain number, poundage or jjercentage of a total allowable catch, such
as is done in the wreckfish fishery in the South Atlantic. What is controlled is the

amount of fish each fisherman may harvest each year. Such systems are used where
the principal issue is the total amount of fish that may be taken, with the amount
an individual may take being determined by buying and selling ITQ.

3) Gear-based Effort Limitation—This is where what is licensed is the unit of

gear, such as is done in the Florida spiny lobster fishery. Such systems are used
where the amount of gear, or effort—not the number of people or amount of fish—
is the issue.

Important Questions Related to the Need for Direct Effort Management
1) What is the problem or issue to be "solved'7

Are there too many fishing operations in the fishery? Too much gear? Too much
effort? Is the allowable quota of fish far too small to support the number of fisher-

men in the fishery? Is the fishery extremely difficult or costly to manage? are there

social conflicts? are the fishermen spending more money than they need to in order

to catch the amount of fish available? The nature of the potential solution will de-

pend on the nature of the problems to be solved.

2) What is the appropriate unit of effort to limit? Number of fishermen? amount
of gear? amount of catch? Number of vessels?

3) If a decision were made to have a limited entry, or access system, how would
the fishing privileges be assigned at the beginning of the system?
For most of the current systems all historical participants over some agreed-upon

time period prior to the establishment of the system received privileges in the
^en-

eral amount of their historic participation; that is, they are "grandfathered" in. The
exact data used to make this determination depends on the form of the system. Li-

cense limitation generally requires only general data, but ITQ or gear-based systems

require more detailed data.
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4) How would fishermen be able to get in and out of the fishery?
All limited entry or access systems must have a way for new fishermen to get into

the fishery and for present participants to get out. The most common way to do this

is to make the licenses, ITO or gear shares marketable, so that fishermen deal with
each other through the market subject to anti-trust and certain other constraints.

5) are there special conditions which attach to limited entry or access systems?
liiere are many such conditions. It is usually important to include an anti-monop-

oly provisions in the system. Some systems have "use it or lose it" provisions, and
others have specific arrangements for loaning or leasing of the fishing privileges. All

systems require detailed record keeping and adequate monitoring and enforcement.

6) Do ITO systems in particular constitute "selling the resource"?

No. What is granted is a revocable privilege to participate in the fishery, use a

specific amount of gear, or ATTEMPT to harvest a specific amount of fish.

7) Are monopolies a significant problem in effort management systems?
No. Most systems are designed with anti-monopoly provisions. The cases where

aggregation of privileges has occurred the system was specifically designed to allow

that to happen.

WHat Have Been the Effects of the Existing Systems?

Although there are few detailed studies of the existing systems, a few points
stand out:

1) The existing systems in fact restrict access in the fishery to specified amounts
of fishermen, catch or gear;

2) With few exceptions, the existing systems simply capped, but did not reduce,
the effort in the fishery;

3) Virtually all the systems revolve around marketable privileges, which in fact

appear to be actively traded;
4) Where anti-monopoly provisions have not been designed into the system, some

fisheries have seen an aggregation of privileges through the market system;
5) In most cases, ex-vessel fish prices paid to the fishermen have risen as a result

of these systems;
6) The systems have been relatively expensive to implement;
7) There is some evidence that fishermen cooperate more fully with management

because of their vested interest in the fishery under effort management systems.
In general, although these systems are always controversial in their formative

stages the attitude of most of those both in industry and government who have work
within them is that they have accomplished their intended objectives, although most

systems go through an extended period of improvement and adjustment.

SUMMARY AND IMPLICATIONS FOR THE MFCMA

1) The further use of direct effort management systems—tailored to the recjuire-

ments of appropriate fisheries—could be an effective stimulus to sustainable fish-

eries management and development. The MFCMAA is currently well-constructed to

allow for their development with one exception. The current restriction on license

fees to "administrative costs" does not allow these systems—or any other form of

management—to be "revenue-positive"; that is, to recover some of the costs of ad-

ministering these systems of exclusive privileges from those who benefit from them.

2) With respect to social and economic issues in sustainable fisheries manage-
ment and development, the recent regulatory requirement for social impact assess-

ments with all major management actions is a good clarification and supplement to

the legislative language on this subject. The general integration of social and eco-

nomic factors in the MFCMA should remain.

3) As a general point, the MFCMA should be treated as one component of the

larger ocean policy picture, and attention given to better integration within a com-

prehensive ocean planning framework to the relationship between the MFCMA and
the OCSLA, CZMA, ESA, and other related pieces of legislation.

4) Finally, with my North Carolina hat on I must support the amendment to in-

clude North Carolina as a voting member of the Mid Atlantic as well as South At-

lantic Fishery Management Council.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify before the committee today, and would be

happy to answer any questions.

Senator Kerry. Thank you veiy much. Dr. Hilborn.



42

STATEMENT OF DR. RAY HILBORN, PROFESSOR, SCHOOL OF
FISHERIES, UNIVERSITY OF WASHINGTON

Dr. HiLBORN. Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to

appear. My name is Ray Hilborn. I am a professor in the School
of Fisheries at the University of Washington. My area of speciaHza-
tion is fisheries biology and fisheries stock assessment.
Relevant to the discussion that went on in the previous panel, I

have worked for the last 4 vears as a consultant to the New Zea-
land Fishing Industry Board on implementing stock assessment, in
the context of their limited entry system; and I have also worked
in Australia, on and off for the last 6 or 7 years in a number of
fisheries that have seen various forms of entry limitation. I have
also been working with the State of Alaska on the Exxon Valdez
oilspill for the last 4 years.
My first statement is that, when the original Magnuson Act was

passed, it implicitly had an assumption that biologists could tell

you what the sustainable
yield was, and that as long as we stuck

to that, everything would be fine. My main message is that biolo-

gists cannot tell you the sustainable yield. There are a number of
reasons for this.

The first is that the potential yield from fish stocks is not con-
stant and changes, sometimes changes quite dramatically. The
maior Alaska salmon fisheries are a good example. The yield of

sockeye and pink salmon has gone up something like 3 or 4 times
since the mia-1970's, apparently due to a major change in oceanog-
raphy. A similar decline took place in about 1950. What was sus-
tainable in the 1960's is more than sustainable in the 1980's. What
is sustainable in the 1980's and 1990's may not be sustainable in
the year 2000.
The nature of ecosystems is such that it is very difficult to actu-

ally ascertain the sustainable yield, and the sustainable yield can
really only be estimated by a process of trial and error, that in-

volves going to some form of overexploitation to determine that you
have actually reached the sustainable level.

The imcertainty in potential yield, which was referred to earlier
as the error bars, combined with the economic pressures in the

fishing business, almost always lead to economic overexploitation,
and in many fisheries lead to biological overexploitation.
A biologist simply cannot and should not determine the optimum

levels of harvest. There are a large number of tradeoffs between a
number of economic indicators, and yield, and also between poten-
tial jneld and potential risk of stock collapse, that are not a biologi-
cal decision. Sustainability means dynamic change. When we talk

about a fishery being sustainably managed, we are not talking
about fishery where the catch is the same from year to year.
Relevant to the role of biology in fisheries management, I see

four main areas of decisionmaking. Let me just mention them, and
comment on how I see a biologist contributing. The first is eco-

nomic rationalization. I agree with the previous speaker that, fun-

damentally, our major problems in U.S. fisheries have to do with
a failure to regulate the economic investment. And that has to be

done, if we are ever to manage the fisheries in the United States

rationally. And it is simply not a biological problem; but it needs
to be solved before we can really do the biology right.
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Second is allocation. We have to decide who, among the users,

get the fish; and again, that is not a biological problem. The real

area for biologists is the questions of potential yield, and the risks

of taking those yields. What we can do in the biological profession,

is we can tell you our best estimates of the risks and the yields,

and the tradeoff between yield and risk.

But we cannot tell you what level of risk it; appropriate. That is

something that in some cases, perhaps, should be decided by the

fisherman; because the risk of stock collapse is ultimately borne by
the fishery at some time in the future. It certainly is a place that

the Grovemment should have a role.

Senator Kerry. If I could just interrupt, there is nothing to sug-

gest that the risk of stock collapse has made anybody do anything
responsible. I mean, you may be correct, there is the risk of stock

depletion. But that is precisely what is happening.
Dr. HiLBORN. That is right. But the problem
Senator Kerry. Well, why do you offer that as a reason that peo-

ple would behave properly, when they obviously are not and have
not?

Dr. HiLBORN. Well, one of the reasons is, to my knowledge, in

none of the fisheries management councils in the United States, is

there ever a calculation of risk taken as part of the discussion

when, let us say, the councils are considering the management.
Senator Kerry. I agree with that. Every fisherman I nave talked

to about it will tell you about the risk, and they understand the

risk; but they go out and fish anyway.
Dr. HiLBORN. Right. But my statement is

Senator Kerry. Because the guy next door is fishing, and the

guy next door to him is fishing, and they are all mortgaged to the

hilt, and they have to pay the bills.

Dr. HiLBORN. OK, I want to move one level up where, at some

point, a decisionmaker, let us say a council, decides on a quota.
OK? But that quota—or I would rather think in fishing plans, a lit-

tle bit longer term than 1 year. Every fishing plan involves some
kind of risk associated with it.

And what has happened in places like the North Pacific is they
have adopted reasonably conservative low-risk strategies. And as I

say, and they might disagree, no pretense of trying to maximize

yield. Simply saying, this is a safe policy; we are pretty sure we
can live with it. And the dynamics of the decisionmaking is such

that that policy has filtered from the plan teams to the SSC's and

through the councils.

In other places, clearly, higher risk strategies have been adopted.
But they have not been explicitly adopted. My point is, first, that

it needs to be made explicit; and second is that there should prob-

ably be some kind of national standards on what kinds of risk are

acceptable.
The fourth area is the area of, in any fishing plan, involves

tradeoffs between, at the simplest, say the average yield, and the

stock size. That if you take, if you harvest the fish harder, the av-

erage population size is lower. To a fisherman, a lower population
size usually means a lower catch per day. And this is a tradeoff

that is, again, not a biological decision but, in fact, is one I think

that is most reasonably made by fishermen.
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My proposal is that biologists and economists should present a
series of alternative fishing plans that have been filterea by Gov-
ernment representatives for what is acceptable societally, and the
fishermen should be given the ultimate cnoice in which plan. The
fishermen should, of course, be consulted in the process of develop-
ing the plan. But there are certain parts of the fisheries manage-
ment process that should be made by biologists, that is mostly
technical; there are certain parts that should oe made by the user

groups;
and there are certain parts should be represented or made

y the Grovernment, who are representing the public interest.
Let me just mention

briefly,
as a spinoff of the discussion that

went on earlier, a number of quick anecdotes about places where
I see fishermen doing what seem to be very counterintuitive things.
One was in the Tasmanian abalone fisnery, which has an ITQ

system, and I am not, I do not believe ITQ's are the be-all and end-
all, but I have worked in a number of fisheries which have ITQ's
and let me say, they are a lot better than not having any form of
limited entry at all.

In the Tasmanian abalone fishery, the fishermen voted to reduce
the quota, against the advice of the Grovernment biologists, because
they were more concerned about the risks than the Government
was. That is one of the few cases I ever knew where the fishermen,
120 individual fishermen, have an organization and they asked the
Government to lower their quotas.

In the New Zealand hoki fishery, another fishery I am working
on right now, the fishermen do not want to raise the quota because
they want higher price, larger size fish. No higher yield in tonnage,
but they ?;et nigher price for getting bigger fish, and even though
it is clear that the potential biological yield could be increased by
taking more fish, the fishermen want to wait until the fish get larg-
er, and they can get a higher rate of return.

In both of those fisheries, when the fishermen have a long-term
stake in the fishery and they are not out in a derby system, fight-

ing each other, they start thinking about things like making money
and making the fishery profitable, which is not nearly as common
in a derby-type fishery.

Last comments—in both Australia and New Zealand, there are
a number of places where the fishermen are paying the complete
management costs of the

fishery;
and in New Zealand, the fishing

industry has agreed in principle to actually pay for the research
conducted by tne New Zealand Grovernment, since they have a
stake in the fishery, and in some sense own the fishery, they have
said, yes, we agree that we should be responsible for paying for re-

searcn in it. That concludes my remarks.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Hilbom follows:]

Prepared Statement of Ray Hilborn

Past legislation in the U.S. and other countries was often predicated on the as-

sumption that biologists could determine the maximum or optimum sustainable

yield for fish populations, and that this biological knowledge was sufficient for suc-

cessful management of fisheries. Such ideas reflect ignorance of the history of re-

source exploitation and misunderstanding of the possibility of achieving scientific

consensus concerning resources and the environment. The history of fisheries

around the world teaches us that efforts to maximize the sustainable yield from
fisheries are destined to lead to overexploitation, oft^en to the point of collapse or
near extinction. There are four reasons for the inevitability of overexploitation, (a)
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the potential for wealth generates political and social powers that are hard to con-

trol, (b) scientific understanding and consensus is hampered by lack of controls and

replicates, so that each new fishery has unique aspects that involve learning, (c) the

complexity of ecological systems means that optimum levels of exploitation must be
found by trial and error, and (d) large levels of natural variability mask
overexploitation so that it may not be detectable until it is severe.

Most fisheries scientists now recognize that the level of sustainable yield may
change dramatically due to climatic or other events, and that trying to maximize
sustainable yield involves tracking a moving target. The scientific problems in try-

ing to estimate the potential yield of a resource are severe enough that such esti-

mates will always be quite uncertain, so that any attempt to maximize
yield

inevi-

tably involves nsk of overexploitation. The only strategy that avoids risk is an ex-

tremely cautious policy that foregoes considerable potential yield.
The above comments apply equally well to either biological or economic maximiza-

tion of
yield.

This is not to say that the majority of U.S. fisheries are biologically

overexploited—in many fisheries any pretense of maximizing biological yield has
been aoandoned for more cautious policies that accept lower catches in return for

reduced biological risk. However, most U.S. fisheries are economically overexploited,
and any attempts to maximize economic return in any fishery will involve consider-

able risk of economic overexploitation.
It is more appropriate to think of fisheries as managing humans rather than hu-

mans managing fisheries: the larger and more immediate are the prospects for gain,
the greater the political power that is used to ease exploitation. Tne tools that have

traditionally been used by the fisheries management councils have been almost to-

tally ineffective to prevent serious overinvestment in most U.S. fisheries—indeed
the Magnuson Act implicitly assumes that regulation of harvests is sufTicient to in-

sure good fisheries management.
The years since the passage of the Magnuson Act have seen a number of major

changes in U.S. fisheries that reflect successes and failures of the act. The major
successes are:

• Elimination of Foreign Fleets—Foreign fleets were eliminated from U.S. fish-

eries and domestic fisheries have been developed.
• Biological Successes—The Magnuson Act

provided
a mechanism which led to

sound biological management of a number of fisneries.
• User Group Participation

—The Fisheries Management Councils are a forum for

meaningful user group participation
in the fisheries management process.

Unfortunately, there have been a number of major failings in the current Magnu-
son Act that have led to severe problems in many, if not most, of our fisheries.

Economic disaster—Almost aD U.S. fisheries are severely overcapitalized, leading
to enormous economic waste and in many cases financial disaster for individual fish-

ermen. While fisheries could provide great net economic benefit to the U.S. economy,
much of this potential benefit is lost due to failure to limit the development of the

fleets.

Biological disaster—The current Fisheries Management Council system has feiiled

to provide a mechanism leading to sound biological management in some fisheries.
The most spectacular and best known failure is the George s Bank.

Allocation Battles—One of the major tasks of Fisheries Management Councils is

to allocate the resource among competing users. The current system allocates strict-

ly on the bases of the number of votes on the councils, rather than any specific eco-

nomic, social, or poUtical rationale.

These failings in the current act can be traced to the failure to recognize the inevi-

table tradeoff Detween biological yield and biological risk, and the implicit assump-
tion that fisheries management is primarily a problem of determining potential

yield.
A good fisheries management plan should have two components, (1) an economic

rationalization plan to limit and possibly reduce investment in the fishing fleet and
(2) a fisheries harvest strategy that contains a set of rules about how the harvest

regulations in the fishery will change in response to changes in abundance of the
fisn species, economic factors, and possibly environmental conditions. Simple man-
agement plans currently in use are constant harvest rate plans where each year the

quota is set to a constant fraction of the estimated current stock size, used, for Pa-
cific halibut, and constant escapement policies where a constant number of fish are

allowed to spawn, used in many salmon fisheries.

The choice of a harvest strategy involves tradeoffs in three distinct areas, (1) aver-

age yield, variability of yield, stock abundance, and catch-per-day by fishermen, (2)

biological risk to the stock, and (3) allocation among competing users. As a biologist
who specializes in formulating harvesting strategies, let me state quite clearly that

biologists cannot decide which harvest strategy is best because we have no scientific
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basis for determining how to make the tradeoffs listed above—our job is to deter-

mine the choices in tradeoffs, the risk, and the allocation implications of a harvest

strategy. Despite the large uncertainties in determining potential yield, we can de-

sign harvest strategies that are sustainable, what we need is guidance on how much
risk of overexploitation is acceptable.

TTierefore, I believe that the new Magnuson Act must provide a mechanism for

resolving four types of questions.

Economic rationalization

The primary problems with U.S. fisheries is the failure to regulate economic in-

vestment The new act needs to provide a mechanism for some term of limited entry
in almost all U.S. fisheries. Many developed countries (Canada, Australia, New Zea-

land, Iceland) have adopted national programs of limited entry. Generally, these

countries provide legislative guidelines and powers, with the form of limited entry
in specific fisheries developea by government in consultation with the users in each

fishery. Economic rationalization requires very little biological input.

Allocation

Every management decision becomes an allocation decision, and the new Act must

provide for allocation decisions to be made by persons who have no vested interest

in any specific user groups. Again, biologists have little to contribute in determining
the appropriate allocation between competing users.

Biological potential and risks

Biologists can use their science to estimate tradeoff between potential sustainable

yield and the risks posed by any harvesting plan. Biologists cannot, however, deter-

mine what level of risk is acceptable. The new act should provide a mechanism for

spectfjang what level of biological risk is acceptable.

Tradeoffs between average catch, variability of catch, and stock abundance

Any fishery harvesting plan involves tradeoffs between average catch, variability

in catch, and average stock abundance. Industiy profits may be maximized by sac-

rificing some harvest in order to maintain a higher stock abundance, which leads

to higher catch-per-day fished and lower variability in catch from year to year. The

biological analysis will determine what the tradeoffs are, but the user groups should

have the power to determine which harvesting plan is preferable, given that the risk

associatea with the plan is deemed acceptable oy the governmental representatives.
I suggested the following changes in the act to achieve these goals.
The new Act should contain a national policy on limited entry, mandating each

Council to put in place some form of limited entry within 5 years. In the event the

Council is unable to come to an acceptable agreement, the National Marine Fish-

eries Service should be authorized to develop and implement a limited entry plan.
The new act should specify that allocation decisions can only be voted on by gov-

ernmental representatives on the Fisheries Management Councils. Members of the

councils who have ties to the fishing industry or other users should be excluded

from participating in any votes on allocation.

The Scientific and Statistical Committees of each council should be mandated to

develop a set of alternative harvest strategies, providing estimates of the probability
distribution of expected catches, average stock sizes and other appropriate indica-

tors. The Governmental representatives
on the councils should provide a filter that

would exclude any plans tnat were judged to entail excessive nsk to the biological

productivity of the resource. The harvest strategies that met the biological risk cri-

teria would then be submitted to the full council for choice and approval. The Na-
tional Marine Fisheries Service should be mandated to develop criteria of acceptable

biological risk.

Senator Kerry. Thank you very much, Doctor. Dr. Wilson.

STATEMENT OF DR. JAMES WILSON, PROFESSOR OF
RESOURCE ECONOMICS, UNIVERSITY OF MAINE

Dr. Wilson. Thank you, Senator. My name is James Wilson. I

am professor of resource economics at the University of Maine. I

have been a member of the Statistical and Scientific Committee of

the New England Fisheries Council since 1977, the date of incep-

tion of the Magnuson Act, and have worked closely over the years
with the groundfish and lobster industries in New England.
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Just going very quickly over my testimony, there is one major
point I would like to make. And that is to pick up on Ray Hilborn's

comments about the uncertainty of the biological projections that

we can make, with regard to sustainability.
We have had a very poor record, I think, all around the world,

with regard to being able to actually sustain fisheries, especially

through quota approaches and what have you. For an economist,
this raises some serious questions about the social problems that
we might potentially encounter with individual transferable quotas.

All right. Specifically, the kind of deal that we offer, with regard
to individual transferable quotas, is that it is rational for society
to reduce the opportunity to some individuals, and limit the fishery
to only a few individuals, if by doing so, we can conserve the re-

source. If we run into a situation, however, where our biological ca-

pabilities are such that, through quotas, we cannot or have a very
limited ability to sustain those resources, we run into a problem
where, in effect, we have created a Government cartel; where there
is a great deal of private benefit to the individuals within the indi-

vidual transferable quota system, but very little public benefit in

the form of a conservation result from that approach.
Senator Kerry. How do you know?
Dr. Wilson. How do you know what?
Senator Kerry. Well, how do you know whether or not conserva-

tion gains are a consequence of implementing an ITQ system?
Dr. Wilson. Well that, that is one of the other difficult sides of

an ITQ system. With an ITQ, you also, you do not create a true

property right. I think Senator Stevens pointed that out earlier.

And as a result, the interest of society, in terms of conservation
and individuals, are not always well aligned. You leave in place a
lot of incentives that can tend to erode the system.

For example, a fisherman fishing on the high seas with no one
around is very tempted to high-grade. Canadians have, for years,

complained about the massive amounts of high-grading that have

gone on in their high seas fleets, under what they call an enter-

prise quota, or essentially an ITQ system.
Second, you leave in place incentives for what economists call

rent-seeking behavior. And that is, because the process of setting

quotas and the rules for the fishery is essentially a political proc-

ess, because people within the process have a great deal of interest

in the short- and long-term outcomes, they can begin to manipulate
that process in a way that can either reflect their short or their

long-term interests.

In Canada, there has been a tremendous argument between the
inshore and offshore interests, both of whom in an effort to gain
one-up on the other, have wound up arguing very strenuously for

their short-terms interests, within the political process.
All

ri^ht.
All of this biases the ambiguous results we get from the

economics, or from the biology, and pushes the system toward one

which, as the Canadians have seen, has led to a collapse of their

major northern cod stock.

My point is simply this: That, without a close tie to a conserva-
tion result, we run some grave problems down the road, or poten-

tially run some grave problems, with ITQ systems. We have to

have that tie with a direct conservation result, or in effect we have
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created what I would call Government-sanctioned cartels. A lot of

private benefit; veiy little public benefit.

Senator Kerry. What I am asking is, How do you tie the man-
agement system to a direct conservation result? For instance, if you
achieve stability in the stock, is that a direct conservation result?

Dr. Wilson. I would say so, if we could ever achieve that.

Senator Kerry What if you do not achieve it? How will you
know? I am having trouble phrasing this. If you do not put in the

ITQ's, you may have highgrading. If you do put them in, you may
still have continued highgrading. How will you show that that

highgrading is somehow a consequence of creating this cartel?
Where is the link?

Dr. Wilson. I think this is a very difficult question, of making
that connection, as you have put it. As Ray Hilbom has pointed
out, we have a problem where ocean fisheries are continuously
variable, highly variable. Sorting out the natural variability in that

system, and the variability due to our own actions through man-
agement, is going to be very difficult.

Let me pose an alternative scenario from New England for you.
Right now, under the Groundfish Amendment No. 5, we are pro-

ceeding with the idea that we can restore the groundfish stocks by
limiting the days at sea fished on those stocks. As you pointed out

earlier. Senator, though, the result of our fishing over the last, for-

eign fishing over the last 20 or so years, has been to—we allocate

the biomass in the New England fishery away from the cod, had-

dock, pollock, the good food fish that we have always wanted; over
toward skates and dogfish.

All right. I believe the figures from the National Marine Fish-
eries Service are that the total biomass amount offish in New Eng-
land waters has not changed at all. What has changed is the mix
in the species. Now, it may very well be the case that reducing ef-

fort on cod and haddock may do very little to change that mix. We
may just be providing more food for the dogfish and the skates out
there.

Sorting out this, let me call it an alternative example of what is

happening in that ecosystem, from the standard one, that by reduc-

ing effort we start to conserve the stocks, is going to be a very dif-

ficult scientific problem. So long as we face that ambiguity in the
scientific process, we are going to have continuously strong political

pressures to erode whatever steps management wants to take.

If I could make—I see the red light on, but
Senator Kerry. So, what is the path around that obstacle?

Dr. Wilson. Well, let me offer one example. I mentioned I have
worked with the lobster fishermen. This is a very interesting fish-

ery, because it is one that I think every scientist associated with
it has predicted will collapse tomorrow. That prediction has been

going on for about 25 years now. And the fishery keeps chugging
along. And today, it is at historically high landings.
And one of the interesting things about this fishery is that al-

most all the rules in the fishery are the result of fishermen devel-

oping, arguing out the rules amongst themselves, and the State of

Maine going up to Augusta to the legislature, asking that the rules

be put in effect. And the legislature generally rubberstamps those

requests from the fishermen. It is the kind of bottom-up approach
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that Mike Orbach was talking about. It has taken about 100 years
for this to occur in the State of Maine, through this slow, evolution-

ary process. But the result is that fishermen believe in those rules.

They find them credible. They self-enforce the rules; I mean, not

only on themselves as individuals, but on one another. They apply

very tough social sanctions to people who disobey those rules. And
they see themselves and their communities as having a very long-

term interest in the health and the welfare of that resource.

The other significantly different thing about this fishery is that

we have not, or they have not, tried to control the fishery through
quantitative controls on catch—quotas, in other words. Instead,
what has happened in the fishery, is they have gone this route over

this evolutionary process of gear development—the lobster trap. It

is the only wav you can catch lobsters. It is an extraordinarily se-

lective piece 01 gear. It lets small lobsters out; it catches legal size;

it creates very little, or not, bycatch. It is ideally designed for that

particular fishery.
The point is simply this: That in this particular kind of fishery,

we have not—in this particular fishery, we have not tried to esti-

mate the ups and downs due to natural variability. What we have

said, through this gear design and restrictions of this sort, is that

we will kill these animals, predate these animals, in a way that our

experience has shown us will allow them to sustain themselves. If

they are up, we will take more lobsters. If they are down, we will

take fewer lobsters. But we will go with the rise and flow.

The history has been, in this fishery, that it has sustained itself,

extraordinarily well. I do not know of any fishery in the world, in

fact, that has the sustained yield of the New England Lobster Fish-

ery.
Senator Kerry. What has happened, in terms of the numbers of

traps? And the numbers of people putting them out?

Dr. Wilson. The number of traps are very, very high; but they

probably have not increased since the early 1980's. There are a

very large number of people engaged in the fishery. Economically,
it is the backbone of many rural communities in Massachusetts

and Maine and Rhode Island. It is the point of entry into other

fisheries. In Maine, typically a lobsterman will lobster in summer
and fall. He may scallop or shrimp, or go after sea urchins, in the

winter. He may do a little groundfishing in the spring; back to lob-

sters in the summer.
Senator Kerry. But are you saying to me that the number of

traps is effectively a steady number?
Dr. Wilson. It has more or less stabilized. No one really meas-

ures that well.

Senator Kerry. That is very different from the other fisheries.

Dr. Wilson. Except, perhaps we have gone so far in this fishery,

how should I put it? The advantage of putting more traps in, for

fishermen, is close to zero now. In fact, traps are used often, not

to fish, but to reserve territory in the ocean. To keep other fisher-

men from placing their traps there.

But the effect on the resource is nil. These are competitive costs

that the fishermen bear. It is part of the competitive process of

fishing. Most people, or a lot of people, might call it overcapitaliza-
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tion. You might also look at it as simply part of the competitive
cost of fishing.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Wilson follows:]

Prepared Statement of James Wilson

I am aware that over the last year or so you have heard a steady stream of testi-

mony arguing for the need to privatixe and marketize our fisheries management
systems through the use of individual transferable quotas (ITQs). Proponents of

ITQs argue that this form of management will lead to both sustainability of our
ocean resources and efficient use of our human and physical capital. In principal
I agree with these objectives; however, there are good reasons to be skeptical that

ITQs will get us to that end. Let me quickly summarize my argument and then
afterwards elaborate on the basic points.
For property rights and markets to work well in practice

—
i.e., to align private

and social interests—a number of basic conditions need to exist. The most basic of
these conditions is that the property right conveys to the individual a very strong
incentive to conserve the resource. Tiiat incentive is a real incentive for the individ-

ual only if he has the
ability

to control (or at least heavily influence) the future state

of the resource. Because oi the complexity of ocean ecosystems and the state of our

knowledge neither an individual nor the government has this ability to any appre-
ciable extent in any of our major fisheries.

This lack of biological control leads to two major social consequences that make
ITQs a very poor way to achieve the objectives of efficiency and conservation.

First, because ITQs do not convey biological control to the individual, they leave
in place individual incentives that compound what little biological control might
exist. These incentives lead to difficult enforcement problems that continually erode
the effect of restraining rules and to rent seeking behavior—attempts to politically

manipulate the management process in ways that are favorable to individual or cor-

porate, and not necessarily, public interests.

Second, the inability to control biological outcomes raises the problem of creating
a privileged class—a publicly sanctioned cartel—without achieving the public benefit

of conservation. There is always a great deal of private benefit, but, without con-

servation, also potentially very high public costs to these arrangements.
To quickly recap the three points of the argument:
For ITQs to have the practical effect of efficiency and conservation, we must have

the ability to control the future state of the resource. This ability is very limited.

As a consequence, with ITQs private and social incentives diverge; this makes our

management problem that much more difficult.

Ana finally, under these circumstances ITQs effectively create government sanc-

tioned cartels, with large private benefits, no or few public benefits and large public
costs.

Fd like to elaborate on these three points.
The standard biological and economic theory used to justify ITQs is a single spe-

cies theory. Each species is treated as if it existed in isolation from the rest of the

ecosystem, although other factors (i.e., those outside the species itselO are often ad-
mitted into the technical analyses as stochastic variation. In this theory, sustain-

ability is seen as the problem of aiming for a balance between the number of fish

harvested and the number left in the water to spawn and replenish the population.
How many spawning fish should remain is determined by the recruitment relation-

ship (i.e., the relationship between the number of spawners today and the numbers
of their young recruited to the fishery in the future). The balance is achieved, in

principal, by limiting fishing effort either to the number of boats or the amount of

catch (i.e., a quota) consistent with maintaining the desired balance.

Unfortunately, the history of the fisheries for which we have adequate data shows
little or no relationship between the numbers of spawners and the numbers of re-

cruits in subsequent years (Hall, 1988). Absent knowledge of this relationship, set-

ting an overall quota for an ITQ scheme or determining the appropriate amount of

fishing efibrt necessary to sustain the resource, is more or less like taking a shot

in the dark. The course of the biological bullet is no more predictable than the un-
known relationship between spawners and recruits. i

There is a forming consensus among biologists that the absence of predictable

spawner-recruit relationships is most likely the result of the strong interactions of

each species with the rest of the ecosystem. Put differently, recruitment to each spe-

iThe recent collapses of the quota, ITQ, managed cod fisheries in Atlantic Canada, Iceland

and Norway illustrate the point.
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cies is not so much a function of its own condition (current spawning numbers), as

it is a function of the state of the entire ecosystem. In particular, recruitment to

each species appears to be strongly affected by complex multi-species predation pat-
terns that take place during the post-larval, pre-recruit phase of life. (Sissenwme,
1984,1986; Kerr and Ryder, 1989; Gislason and Helgason,1985; Wilson, et al, 1991;

NOAA, 1992)
K this is the ceise, then the sustainability of individual species fisheries cannot

be adequately addressed by species specific quantitative controls—i.e., quotas, as in

ITQ schemes, or limits on boats, etc.. Sustainability, instead, becomes a complex
function of the state of the entire ecosystem. Consequently, if we are to continue

to attempt the management of individual species throu^ quantitative controls, the

implication of an ecosystem approach is that we need vastly more knowledge of the

behavior of the entire ecosystem than we currently possess. (Wilson and Kleban,
1992) The alternative is to move away from quantitative controls; the alternative

is not to apply ITQs to all fisheries—quotas must still be species specific.
The nature of this fiindamental proDlem—the ecosystem basis for sustainability

—
goes a long way to explaining why species specific ITQs have done so little to ad-

dress the problem of conservation and why users typically see little connection be-

tween the rules of such programs and the long term sustainability of the resource.

When users don't see a connection between quotas and sustainability and their own
long term interests, there is little private

or social cost associated with opportunistic
(i.e., rule stretching) behavior; it tecomes a game that one plays with the authori-

ties. And other users have little heart for the private expression of (costly) social

sanctions when there is little confidence in a collective benefit.

The problem of biological control also sheds light on a puzzling attribute of the

ITQs discussion. This is the assertion that there are numerous examples of success-

ful ITQ programs in the face of little or no evidence that any of these successful

programs has solved the conservation problem (Townsend, 1990). What, then, is

meant by a "successful program"? Generally, the measure of a "successful program"
is the economic condition of quota holders before and after the ITQ program. This
is at best a dubious measure of success and one that does not stand up even to the
test of the narrow economics used to justify ITQs.
Economic theory argues that limiting effort will conserve the resource and that

this result is worth the social costs of limiting the opportunities that niight other-

wise be created by access to the resource. This is a reasonable trade-off provided
there is a conservation benefit; however, when we create privileged access to a pub-
lic resource without the public receiving in return a benent—conservation of the re-

source—we have simply created a publicly sanctioned cartel. It is true that limited

entry and especiaUy iTQ's have the potential to reduce the competitive costs of fish-

ing and create large private benefits, but those same kinds of cost reductions are

available to us if we chose to reduce competition in any industry through publicly
sanctioned cartels. Private cost reductions of this sort do not translate into public
benefit.

Experience with ITQs also has shown that in spite of the economically privileged

position granted members of an ITQ program, there is a strong tendency for partici-

pants to behave in a highly opportunistic manner—continually stretching and/or

breaking the rules of the fishery, thereby creating large enforcement costs and even

eroding the dubious private benefits of a public cartel. (Copes, 1986; Townsend,
1985)
The rules of ITQ programs also often generate much stronger incentives for oppor-

tunistic behavior than might exist under alternative situations (Copes, 1986). For

example, consider an open access fishery with about 100 boats. Under a fleet wide

quota an Individual who cheats by not reporting catch wiU share the benefit of his

illegal behavior with the 99 other participants in the fishery who collectively will

be able to catch that much more fisn. In a similar fishery managed with an individ-

ual transferable quota scheme, an individual who successfully cheats gamers 100%
of the benefit.

It is true that a management regime that is willing to impose draconian penalties
(and is able to bear the political and social costs of such a poficy) can minimize bla-

tant rule breaking. But in the absence of a widespread belief in the individual and
collective wisdom of the rules even a draconian policy will be powerless, even with
a policeman aboard every boat, to contain the continuous, ambiguous nibbling away
at the edge of the rules. (Copes, 1986; Townsend, 1985) The reason for this oppor-
tunistic behavior can be found in the fact that ITQs only approximate the result

that economic theory would expect with fiill and enforceable property rights. They
do not actually align private and social interests. Consequently, individuals retain

strong incentives to stretch, break and even change the rules for their private bene-
fit.
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Another major problem with ITQs ia the incentive individuals have to engage in
rent seeking—changing the rules to their advantage. Given the public nature an
ITQ regulatory scheme and its cartel like structure this should not be surprising.
Here also, the problem lies with the ambiguous or absent connection between quotas
and long term sustainability of the resource. Even if an individual or firm fully in-

tends to seek a balance between their own short term interests and the long term
interests of the resource and themselves, when push comes to shove, the ambiguous
relationship between quotas and long term sustainability, tips the scale in favor of
the short term.

Finally, given the economic and biological problems inherent in ITQs, there are

strong social reasons for skepticism. Fisneries, especially small boat fisheries, are

typically conducted in the context of a community structure. In spite of the popular
(and ( momic theoretical) picture of fishermen as independent loners, the complex-
ity of the ocean system and the technology of fishing requires a great deal of co-

operation, both at sea and ashore. (Wilson, 1990; G. Smith, 1986) Community arises
around the need to cooperate. In rural areas especially, but even in large cities such
as Boston and Seattle, the fishing community is readily identifiable. One's friends
and usually many kinsmen are connected to that community; sons and daughters
are active participants. Fishermen place a high value, not only on the "sense" of

community but also on its functionality in their lives. Its networks support the fish-

erman socially and provide the contacts and access to knowledge that are a nec-

essary ingredient of success in an occupation that requires continuous adaptation
to changing natural and market conditions.

Seasonally and sometimes over periods of years, there is a continuing process of
exit and entry from one fishery to another and into and out of the fishing business
as a whole (Acheson and Wilson, 1980; Acheson and Lazarowitz, 1980). This dy-
namic is driven by the variability of the ocean, the press of economics and the skill

of individuals; it depends greatly on the support structures within the community.
Effective ITQs programs (i.e., those that actually succeed in limiting effort) inter-

rupt this community process, especially the switching from fishery to fishery, and
tend to shift the nexus of opportunity away from the dynamics of community and
individual skUl to competition for access to capital markets.2 The costs of this kind
of change may be justified if they are the costs that must be borne to sustain ocean
resources, if, however, the major benefits are simply the private gains that accrue
to members of a publicly sanctioned cartel, there is no justification to weaken com-

munity structure and narrow economic opportunity (Davis, 1984).
In summary, ITQs are a management approach based on single species theory.

They try to approximate through auantitative controls on fishing effort or catch, a

hypothetical state that economists believe might exist with full property rights. But
there is little or no scientific evidence and very little or no experience that leads
one to believe that the biological control assumed by the theory is practically pos-
sible. Given what appears to be a flawed viewed of the biological dynamics of the

ocean, it is not surprising that ITQ programs have had little effect on conservation,
often amount to little more than publicly sanctioned cartels and are very disruptive
of established fishing community structure.

If I were to quickly suggest where we ought to be putting our attention in fish-

eries management it is in the direction of bottom up self-governance. Self-govern-
ance has the ability, like markets, to align individual and social interests. Given the

difficulty with establishing the conditions for the effective functioning of property
rights, self-governance schemes are probably a more viable approach

to manage-
ment. Unlike our agricultural industry, fisheries do not have tne legal framework,
for example, market orders, etc., that allow large numbers of small producers to ef-

fectively govern their own economic activities. K there is one suggestion that I

would make to the committee is that consideration be given to extending these agri-
cultural laws to fisheries.

Finally, I've left with you a copy of a paper on self-governance in the Maine lob-

ster fishery that speaks to the potential management advantages of this approach.

2There are great fears in the fishing community concerning the potential concentration of

ownership in ITQ programs. There are a number of conditions in the fishery that lead to these

fears. Imperfect capital markets can lead to differential advantage in the bidding for ITQ's (i.e.,

if large corporations have more favorable access to capital than the average fishemian) and a

tendency towards concentration of ownership. When fish are processed, the ITQ provides an in-

tegrated processor with a value—the ability to schedule product How—not available to the indi-

vidual fisherman and, consequently, the ability to bid a consistently higher price for quota. This

also will lead to a tendency towards concentration of ownership. Finally, in relatively "thin"

markets with sporadic supplies (due to weather, etc.) processors gain strong conipetitive advan-

tages if they are assured of supplies. This is another reason why they are willing to bid more
for quota than individual fishermen and why there will be a tendency towards concentration.
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["Abstract—Self-Governance in the Maine Lobster Fishery," by James Wilson may
be found in the committee's files.]

Senator Kerry. Dr. Hilborn or Dr. Orbach, do you think the

other fisheries lend themselves to that kind of management?
Dr. Orbach. We have to remember that a lobster fishery, or the

kind Jim is describing, is a fixed gear fishery. It is a fishery with

a resource that is relatively stable. It does not move around. There

frankly have not been large incursions of outside effort into that

fishery historically. It is a relatively unique circumstance, as was
the spiny lobster case I described earlier.

In a way, it is an example of what happens when there is not

a problem, and that is what I am Saying. You have to discriminate

between whether there is a problem or not and what kind of prob-
lem you have. I think the problem is the challenges are clearly very
different in something like red snapper in the Gulf of Mexico,

groundfish, or—either in New England or the Gulf of Alaska.

I am not sure how much of the experience is transferable, except
what Jim mentioned about the fishermen being in on the design of

the system.
Dr. Wilson. If I could, I think that is the major lesson. When

I talked with the groundfishermen in New England about this very
issue the question comes up not only should they be in on the de-

sign of the programs, but can they engage in this kind of self-gov-

ernance. Can they sanction one another if people break the rules?

My reading from them is they say very loudly, 'Tes." And I was

surprised, you know, how you can find out what the guy is doing
out in Georges Bank 150 miles from shore. It surprises me. But

they all assured me they know.
Senator Kerry. What is the enforcement mechanism?
Dr. Wilson. Pardon me?
Senator Kerry. What is the enforcement mechanism for the self-

policing?
Dr. Wilson. Well, what happens in the lobster fishery is there

is a whole series of escalated warnings that a violator receives.

Knots might be tied in the lines that go to his traps. It is clear that

fish have not done that. Essentiallv, what happens is maybe the

carvings are made on buoys, mayoe the traps are mutilated in

some way. The warnings escalate more and more.
Senator Kerry. So, it is basically vigilante enforcement?
Dr. Wilson. Yes.

Dr. Hilborn. Could I just comment from a biological perspective?
Senator Kerry. I might add, I know what the enforcement is for

nonfishermen. It is more serious.

Dr. Hilborn. Lobster and a lot of the crustacean fisheries and
invertebrate fisheries have the nice feature that you can have a

minimum-size limit or an escape size in a lobster trap that allows

individuals to escape who have already reached reproductive size.

So, you have got a gear that basically maintains the sustainability
of the reproduction biomass. You always have eggs being gen-

erated, which for most finfish there is no gear that is comparable
to that. And the other unique feature is you do have this

territoriality, small group, knowledge and enforcement that is not

found in the high seas fisheries.
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Probably the only place I know that you get situations like that
is in smaller community fisheries like a lot of the Alaska salmon
fisheries, where you have 100 or 200 fishermen and the all know
each other and there is a lot of self-enforcement.
Senator Kerry. Well now, coming back to ITQ's, which is one

form of limited access. Dr. Orbach, can you provide any examples
of other limited access systems for the offshore fisheries that have
been used successfully to get sustainable use?

Dr. Orbach. Well, my own opinion is that all of the major sys-
tems that have been put into place have been successful in varying
degrees. The major thing that fishermen say to me, although they
want to reserve the right to continue to work with the system, is

that it vests their interests, it is the same thing you hear from de-

velopers who simplv want to know what are the rules. What rule

do I have to follow nere about wetlands or about setbacks. Just tell

me what the rules are so I can operate and so that I can plan into

the future. That is the typical problem with common property re-

sources.

So, the fishermen say that basically they are comfortable with

that, and with respect to the cost that they incur, either buying in

or transferring levels of effort or paying fees, most of them I know
view it as a cost of doing business. I mean, they say that you guy
your boat, you buy your gear, you buy your license. It is a cost of

doing business.

Now, it should not be exorbitant, it should not be intrusive from
the Grovernment if it is not necessary, but it is a way of doing busi-

ness that frankly at this point is simply very foreign to a lot of ma-
rine fishermen because they have not done it this way ever.

So, I would say that the majority of the systems are, in fact,

working to accomplish at least some substantial part of their origi-
nal objectives now.
Senator Kerry. Do you agree with what Dr. Wilson said about

scientific uncertainty and the inability to measure?
Dr. Orbach. Oh, yes. Clearly. And I think there are two aspects

of that. One is that where we do not know the answer we ought
to admit it and not try to overdetermine it, to allow the system to

work in the case of variability, if we can do it.

But the other aspect is in the socioeconomic part of it. I mean,
we need to make sure that we are addressing the social and eco-

nomic impacts of the alternatives before we make the decision in

a documented way and then finding out whether it had that effect

or not, because there is as much variability in the fisherman's be-

havior as there is in the fish. And there is uncertainty about both

of those things.
Senator Kerry. Now, in your testimony you suggested the Mag-

nuson Act ought to be changed to encourage the use of direct man-

agement systems by getting rid of the restriction on any fees be-

yond administrative costs.

Dr. Orbach. Well, I did not necessarily mean to tie those two,
that that would encourage it. But the problem we run into is that

if, in fact, you restrict—well, first of all, if you look at the other

natural resource areas, the marine fisheries is really the only one

that has that restriction. And I think it had that restriction be-

cause when the Magnuson Act was passed, for all of its innovative
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features, that was simply one whose time had not come yet in

1976.

The two problems you run into is that, in fact, if you re going
to grant exclusive rights of access to people, many people believe—
and I am talking about people in the conservation community, for

example—that it is entirely reasonable to ask those people to make
some contribution for the use of that exclusive access.

Senator Kerry. In your mind, should that go back into fishery

management rather than general Treasury?
Dr. Orbach. My personal opinion, and the opinion of almost

every fisherman I know is that they are not happy to see that un-

less it was a dedicated-type fee. And in fact, in Florida when we

designed the system we wrote—well, we did not write—we assisted

the legislature in writing very specific provisions about which dedi-

cated funds these revenues would go to, the fact that they had to

be allocated each year for the purpose for which they were in-

tended.

Yes, the fishermen felt very strongly that that was
Senator Kerry. Did that ease their acceptance of it?

Dr. Orbach. Oh, yes. Yes, it did. And in fact, recognizing the role

of fisheries with respect to society in general, they also dedicated

a portion of it to the general revenue. That is, they did not want
all of it.

Senator Kerry. You talked also in your testimony about manag-
ing investment; am I correct? I think that was you. Or was that

Dr. Hilbom?
Dr. Orbach. I think Ray made that comment.
Senator Kerry. Let me turn to you then. Dr. Hilborn. There are

a number of different suggestions that have been made through
time to manage fishery investment. What is the best way to ap-

proach that? How would you manage the investment?
Dr. Hilborn. Well, I guess I agree with the other two members

of the panel that it really depends from fishery to fishery. As I say,
in New Zealand—I do not know if you know the history

—they

adopted ITQ's, broad scale, the big bang. They essentially adopted
them for most of their major fisheries at one time in a way that

I would not recommend when we try to repeat here.

Senator Kerry. Why?
Dr. Hilborn. There is a lot to be learned about how well they

work, your administrative procedures for enforcement, and I think

that in some fisheries I think they may be quite a good tool. In

other fisheries, such as the lobster fishery, I think they are rather

a poor tool. They would never work, for instance, in our salmon
fisheries. It would be very difficult to do.

So, I do not think that there is a general prescription for how you
do it, but it has got to be done. We know from the history of fish-

eries everywhere in the world, unless you have some form of lim-

ited entry, you are going to end up with serious overcapitalization,
and all of what we call the ratcheting effect, that every time there

is an opening for more yield, either because it looks like it is a good
year class strength, or something, the political pressure for higher
quotas builds up.
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If it really turns out to be good, you get more economic invest-

ment, and unless you break that cycle by limiting investment, you
are just destined to ultimate collapse.
Senator Kerry. The best methodology, you think, is the ITQ?
Dr. HiLBORN. It depends on the fishery.
Senator Kerry. What alternatives would you recommend for

which fisheries?

Dr. HiLBORN. There are certain fisheries, like lobster fisheries,

that you can actually limit the gear quite effectively. Like in the

Australian lobster fisheries, typically it is a pot limit. Each fisher-

man has a license for so many pots.
Another form for smaller scale fisheries is when it is something

that is reasonably sedentary like, say, abalone. You can actually

grant territorial permits.
A fisherman has the right to harvest the fish. It is just like a

farm. He has got 5 miles of coastline that they can work on.

For high seas, for large-scale trawling fisheries, I do not know of

a system, in general, that would be better than ITQ's. But there

are problems in bycatch. But in New Zealand—^New Zealand has
learned a lot about bycatch and how to control it, but it is a lot

better than the things I have seen in other places.
Dr. Orbach. Senator, if I might, I do not want to pick on Ray's

work, but I am not sure we want to manage fishermen's invest-

ments. Fishermen ought to manage fishermen's investments. What
I think the public sector can reasonably do is create a stable condi-

tion where, for a given investment and decisions they make, they
can reasonably expect to get returns over time and nave a stable

industry. That is what is lacking in some cases in our fisheries

now.
Senator Kerry. Well, let me try to understand that distinction

clearly. You say create a stable environment in which they can ex-

pect to have a return. If you leave that decision to their own de-

vices you can find them using technology or other mechanisms to

guarantee the return, which does not give you risk-averse ap-

proach. It seems to me you have got to have some fundamental lim-

itation on total numbers at a given state of technology or you do

not have any chance for sustainability.
Dr. Orbach. Well, again, it depends on what you are trying to

do. Now, in the case you were discussing this morning, if you had

ITQ's, for example, in a fishery, ITQ's—well, let us define "ITQ's"
as a case where it is a limit on the total number of fish that can

come out of the ocean each year, some poundage of fish. That
achieves a conservation objective.

So, if the fishermen decide that they want to innovate and get
more efficient about how they catch that amount of fish, the con-

servation objective is still basically accomplished.
Senator Kerry. It is more than that. It is also a limitation on

total boats because you have divided up the total take you antici-

pate into an individual fisherman's catch, which means you are

going to have only a limited number of fishermen in there.

Dr. Orbach. No, not necessarily. And that is the difference be-

tween a license limitation and an ITQ system. An ITQ system may
not address at all how many fishermen are in the fishery or how

many boats, simply how many come out of the water
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Senator Kerry. How many fish that person can bring back.

Dr. Orbach [continuing]. And how many each fishing unit may
take in a given year. But you can have as many imits as you want,
unless you care about controlHng the number of units, in which
case you can do that.

But one of the advantages people point out in some situations for

ITQ's is that it does allow people to innovate and to catch it most

efficiently, I might add, either larger or smaller boats. ITQ's do not

automatically favor large operations. There are inefficient large op-
erations and efficient large operations, just like there are inefficient

and efficient small operations.

So, again, you have to figure out what item it is that is the issue,

and I think the standard should be how can you allow fishermen
the greatest degree of flexibility while still achieving your identi-

fied objectives, which in most cases does not mean managing their

investments for them. We ought to be careful about that.

Dr. HiLBORN. I did not mean that. I meant you have to have a
mechanism that prevents overinvestment. But 1 agree, you want to

find a system that lets the fishermen decide how to do it. And
again, if you look at New Zealand, in the 4 years I have been work-

ing there it is amazing how much change there has been in the

gear they use, in the products they produce when they own a cer-

tain proportion of the TAG. And we set the TAG.
Senator K^RRY. But coming back to the New Zealand experience,

which some people say is not so good, when you say there has been
a great change in the gear they use, they have upgraded.

Dr. HiLBORN. Well, no, they have changed. They have gone, for

instance, in the hoki fishery, from large-scale factory trawlers for

surimi, which is a low-value product, to much smaller boats, a lot

of onshore processing of head and gut fillets, because they are get-

ting a much higher price for head and gut fillets than they were

getting for surimi.

Actually, this year, biologically, we are saying "Yes, you could

raise the quota," and the fishing industry, the quota holders, are

saying "Well, we do not want to raise the quota unless we can have
it for 4 years because we would have to buy more boats or lease

them, we would have to get larger shore-processing capacity, and
it is not in our economic interest to expand the quota for 1 year
because we need to pay off that equipment over 4 years."

So, if we can have a quota for 4 years higher, we will take it.

But if it is just 1 year, it does not do us much good. And that is

the way the fisheries should rationally be managed, and in the ab-

sence of some form of limited entry, all the incentives are wrong.
They do not think that way.

Senator Kerry. Do any of you believe that we will ever have suf-

ficient data to be able to confidently make a decision that is able

to be explained to people as scientifically based and that they can
feel confident about, or are we always going to be balancing yield
and risk using numbers that are just pulled out of the sky?

Dr. Wilson. If I may, I am not a biologist, but I cannot possibly
see a situation where our knowledge of what is going on in the

ocean is so accurate that we eliminate any risk. It is not iust a

question of the numbers offish in the ocean, but it is the conditions

of the fish and the time and the place that those fish happen to
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be, if there is a spawning aggregation where we do not normally
expect it, maybe outside an area that we normally close and pro-
hibit to fishermen. These things will vary from year to year.
One of the reasons I think it is very important to bring in this

bottom-up input to the management process of the kind we have
all been talking about is that fishermen are out there every day
and they notice these problems, if we can call them, that occur be-

cause of spatial or timing situations in the fishery. They are the
ones who can take the steps to correct that.

If we have a situation which is top-down, almost a police state

approach to enforcing the fishery or running the fishery, we are not

likely to get this kind of immediate timely input from fishermen.
The more we involve fishermen in the process of management and

design of management and the day to day management of the fish-

ery, the more we are likely to get this very fine grain detail out
of the fishery system, the ecosystem, that I think over the long run
we are going to have to put to use to manage the fisheries well.

Dr. Orbach. I think the answer is yes, we can certainly get to

that point. And part of the reason I say that is there is an old saw
among anthropologists: "you have to watch what the native says
and what the native does," and those may be different. I know a
lot of fishermen who really agree, more than they will admit, about
the assessment of the biologist about stocks. They are just under
different constraints in terms of responding to it.

But I think there is less real disagreement out there than you
would imagine about what is going on in the ocean, and it is what
Jim said, the fishermen are out there a lot more than the biologist.
I know a lot of biologists who wish they knew what the fishermen
know about things, so I think we can.

Senator Kerry, How would you assess NOAA's current effort

with respect to this?

Dr. Orbach. Now, I get grants from them, you know? [Laughter.]
I think that NOAA, given its resource base to work with
Senator Kerry. That is all right. You have already prejudiced

your answer. [Laughter.]
Dr. Orbach. I think it is doing a good job with respect to the bi-

ology. I think they could go more into the ecological habitat sort of

thing, but I do not know if they have enough money to do it. Where
they are not, I think, doing the job they could be doing is in the

area of the socioeconomic. We are flying by the seat of our pants
with a lot of that, and we just do not have to be.

Senator Kerry. Is there a significantly greater role for fishermen
themselves to participate in the data gathering scientific process?

Dr. Hilborn. Could I speak to that? That is one of my favorite

topics. If you look at something like the Bering Sea pollock fleet,

you have a couple of hundred vessels, each one of which is probably
better equipped for finding fish and surveying them than the

NOAA vessels. These guys have unbelievable electronics on board,
and it is just an enormous resource out there that goes unused be-

cause we have a mindset that is there is what is called fisheries

independent data that in the last 15 years fisheries has gone away
from using catch data and trying to have research data because of

biases when they just ask the fishermen how many fish they catch.
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The resource is there. We do not have an institutional mechanism
for using it.

In Australia, as part of license fees, often in many fisheries the

fishermen are required to supply free of charge a certain number
of days charter to the government. It is again part of their license

fee. And the fishermen like it because they want to feel that their

knowledge is being incorporated.
There is an enormous room for using both the capital resource

of the fishing fleet and the knowledge of the fishermen, but we do

not really have a mechanism for doing that.

Senator Kerry. Dr. Wilson, in your testimony you suggested the

ITQ's may provide sort of an incentive for breaking the rules,

stretching, cheating, whatever.
Dr. Wilson. Well, I suggest that they leave in place incentives

to do that. We certainly have very strong incentives to behave in

similar fashion without ITQ's.
The problem I tried to raise was that those incentives give rise

to the enforcement problems like the bycatch problem, the rent

seeking, changing the rules, and so on that make our conservation

problem worse.
Senator Kerry. Do the ITQ's augment that problem or simply

play to an existing problem?
Dr. Wilson. My experience with Canada is that it has probably

augmented it. The opposite may have occurred in New Zealand.

Senator Kerry. That is something we may need to look at care-

fully, is that what you are saying? What do you think about that.

Dr. Hilbom?
Dr. HiLBORN. I agree. There are a number of fisheries I know of,

New Zealand lobster fishery, for instance. Over one-half the catch

is now thought to be illegal catch, much of it by fishermen who are

simply selling it outside the quota system. So, you have got to find

a fishery that is enforceable. And also they have a snapper fishery

that, again, lots of supports of landings, very easy to sell without

going through the market system over the side of the boat, and lots

of incentives to do it because every fish you sell over your quota
is pure profit, whereas that is not true in a non-ITQ system.
Senator Kerry. As we look at Magnuson, what is the most im-

portant lesson for us to apply from this socioeconomic discipline

that is not currently being applied?
Dr. Wilson. I think the three of us are kind of offering this bot-

tom-up theme to you today. We have very much gone, or at least

I can say definitely in New England, the effect of the Magnuson
Act so far has been pretty much a top-down approach to fisheries.

The councils to a certain extent bring fishermen into the process,
but it is an extremely time consuming, cumbersome, and difficult

way for them to get involved in the process. I think both on the

scientific and the management side, we need a lot of the knowledge
that fishermen have brought into the management process. We
have not done that so far.

Senator Kerry. Was that not the goal? I do not want to discuss

the regional fishery management councils today, but was that not

the goal of council establishment?
Dr. Wilson. I think it was. I think that is reason the councils

were originally established.
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Senator Kerry. How do you manage the input from the fisher-
men without something like a council?

Dr. Wilson. Well, I might make a suggestion. We have in the ag-
ricultural sector, I think it is legislation that is called the Agricul-
tural Marketing Act of 1937 that allows large numbers of farmers
to gather together and form market orders some of which have
some good aspects and some of which do not, but essentially it is

legislation that allows farmers to form their own governance asso-
ciations. They can tax one another, they can establish production
rules, and so on and so forth.

We do not have that kind of institutional capability in the fish-
eries. We do not back up—everything that is done by fishermen's

groups is purely voluntary, and there is a tendency for them to fall

apart when push comes to shove or when there are difficult issues.
I think if we were to give consideration to fisheries parallels with

these agricultural institutions we might, in fact, make it easier for
fishermen to bring their collective knowledge to bear on the prob-
lem.
Senator Kerry. Gentlemen, what do you think about that?
Dr. Orbach. Well, just picking up from what Jim said, the ques-

tion to me is not how to do it without the councils, but it is how
to do it better with the councils. I mean, I personally think the
council system has worked fairly well. I think they have
underutilized, and in some cases inappropriately utilized things
like their advisory committees, the subgroups of the councils which
build these systems. They again try to go from the top down.

I think, though, Jim's analogy to farming is a good start here.
Humans are starting to use the oceans in a higher and higher den-

sity. That means we are going to start to treat it more like the

land, and that is going to mean that fishing is going to be more
business like other businesses, and it is going to be treated as a
matter of public policy more like these other areas.

So, I think the other lesson to me is that we need to make our

policy structure look more like the way we treat other policy areas
than it is now.
Senator Kerry. Well, if we move in that direction, that is not

Magnuson, that is a new concept.
Dr. Orbach. No, Senator, I believe that could be done under the

basic structure of Magnuson now, and still preserving all the won-
derful things that make fishing unique as a cultural tradition and

occupation. My view is to accomplish what I am speaking of here
we do not have to drastically overhaul the FCMA. I think it can
be done within the general framework.

Dr. HiLBORN. The kind of bottom-up organization you talk about
is actually taking place in the Alaska salmon fisheries where, in

some areas, the fishermen's organizations tax themselves a certain

fraction of landings that goes toward either research or various
forms of fisheries enhancement.
But the key is it has got to be reasonably small; hundreds, not

thousands of members. And it has got to have limited entry. And,
you know, the Alaska salmon fisheries are the most successful.

Senator Kerry. You put forward in one of the magazine articles

you wrote the notion that before you can have a sustainable fishery

you must have overexploitation
—is that what happened in Alaska
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to bring about this willingness of the fishermen to form that kind
of partnership?

Dr. HiLBORN. No. I would say the areas I am thinking of are the

smaller, limited area in Alaska where there may be a couple hun-
dred fishermen, like Chignik, and they all live in the same town,
and they have never had a serious period of overexploitation.
Senator Kerry. Well then what are the characteristics that

would distinguish their willingness to cooperate in management
from other fisheries where the exploitation is excessive and com-

petition is cutthroat?
Dr. HiLBORN. Well, one is some form of property right, that they

own the catch and the fishery. I do not know
legally,

but they know
that they are the ones who are going to catch whatever happens
in the future, for the foreseeable future. A small enough size so

that they actually know each other, self-enforcement, and they are
not in desperate financial shape. You cannot get cooperation when
everybody is just trying to keep from going broke the next year.
Senator Kerry. Is that an argument, if you do not go the private

route through ITQ's or a similar system, for the Federal Govern-
ment relieving financial pressure, diminishing the number of peo-
ple, and beginning anew in terms of the fishery structure? It

sounds to me like it is.

Dr. HiLBORN. Certainly from a sustainability point of view, that
would be desirable. But certainly if you look at limited-entry pro-

grams that have simply bought out a fraction of the fleet, it has
been totally wasted money because you just get bigger boats, un-
less you can really limit the actual unit of catching power as you
can, say, with lobster pots. But if it is hulls, you know, you look
at Bristol Bay fishing boats which have gone to being twice as high
as they are wide these days, that that form of limited entry was
not particularly effective, although they did make fishing profit-
able.

Senator Kerry. Well, we have spent longer on this panel than
I had anticipated, and we are now running late. But it is an inter-

esting subject which we really need to dig into and work our way
through, and this has been very helpful. As I think Senator Pack-
wood requested, we will leave the record open for a couple of weeks
here to gather testimony, and perhaps some additional questions
that colleagues may have.

I want to thank you very much for adding to the dialog today.
It has been very helpful, and we will undoubtedly be back to you
to talk privately and further. Thank you.

If we could invite the members of our third and final panel to

come forward, I would appreciate it. I am just looking over at the
staff to make sure they are sustainable as we go on.

Well, folks, you represent the panel that is most affected; you are
our management participants. We look to you for responses to sev-

eral of the comments that have preceded you.
I would appreciate it, obviously, if you could really hold to 5-

minute summaries. That is half an hour before we even begin to

talk. So, why do you not assume that we can read. If you could

summarize, that will be very helpful, and the full text will be

placed in the record.
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Are you arranged in order? We will begin with Mr. William

Perret, the Assistant Secretary, Office of Fisheries, for the Louisi-

ana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM S. "CORKY" PERRET, ASSISTANT
SECRETARY, OFFICE OF FISHERIES, LOUISIANA DEPART-
MENT OF WILDLIFE AND FISHERIES

Mr. Ferret. Thank you very much, Senator, and I will be as
brief as possible. First let me say, I am Corky Perret, Assistant

Secretary, Department of Wildlife and Fisheries over fisheries and
first became a voting member on the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Man-
agement Council in 1979.

There are five issues I would like to touch on. First is bycatch.
In the late 1980's, 1990, bycatch was and still is an extremely im-

portant issue in the gulf and South Atlantic fisheries, in the

shrimp fishery, primarily. Congress was considering reauthoriza-

tion of the Magnuson Act. At that time it did include an amend-
ment that required NMFS to do an in-depth study and also place
a moratorium on any restrictions on the shrimp industry until Jan-

uary 1994.
I am happy to say that we are a year and one-half, basically, into

getting good data. The shrimp fishery is just getting started for

this season. In fact, off Texas it starts next week. So, by the end
of this year, we will have 2 years of good technical information. Dr.

Foster indicated to you earlier today that there are four or five de-

vices that look extremely promising. So, those amendments did a
lot to help our situation in the gulf, and I am confident that we
will have some good restrictions, good devices that will help us
with this particular issue that we face.

This act is of utmost importance to us in the Gulf of Mexico in

cooperative management. And I would like to stress cooperative,
because in the gulf we are basically dealing with shallow water, es-

tuarine dependent species, species that go into State waters for

some part of their life cycle. So, we have had to have cooperation
between the States, the Gulf States Commission, and the council.

Now, despite the clear congressional intent that fish stocks be

managed as a unit throughout their range, national standard 3, we
have had a problem with some legal interpretation recently and a

court decision in Florida which questions this authority.
Just briefly I would like to say that we feel that if section 306

could be amended to specifically establish and clarify the authority
of the States in the absence of a council fishery management plan
to manage species that are taken in the EEZ that occur in both

State and territorial waters, that this would go a long way in clari-

fying this particular problem.
In my opinion, one of the most serious problems facing the coun-

cils and State fishery administrations is very fundamental—sci-

entific data or, in my opinion, the lack of good technical data, bio-

logical, social, and economic. Probably we have got much better bio-

logical data than the social and economic. However, oftentimes it

is insufficient to support good management decisions.

Under the Magnuson Act, NMFS is responsible for providing in-

formation to the councils for proper management. However, serious
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deficiencies exist in NMFS collection and management of scientific

data, and this jeopardizes effective fisheries management.
National standard 2 requires that conservation and management

be based on the best scientific information available. However, at

times the only scientific information available is ofi^entimes out of

date and highly questionable. Lack of good quality data to ade-

quately assess the stocks of many species and access of the data
in a timely manner hampers very greatly effective fisheries man-
agement.
A clear example that I can give you on this has been the inability

to monitor specific fishery stocks so that when a quota is reached
the fishery is not closed down, and instead goes on for some period
of time often far exceeding the quota.
We are considering various areas of controlled access in fishery

management. Your last panel members discussed this in some de-

tail. If these systems are placed in effect, they are going to have
some additional special requirements. If they are going to be effec-

tive, we are going to have to have better data.

Currently, funding is severely limited to administer the cost of

permit issuing. Perhaps section 304(d) could be changed and fees

collected for permits should be available to NMFS to support the

permitting programs and other administrative functions.

An issue that has been touched on and one which I would like

to discuss a little is law enforcement. It is my opinion that law en-

forcement is a very vital component of fishery management, and an
area that needs tremendous improvement. The Coast Guard has
numerous responsibilities. In my opinion, fisheries is one and prob-

ably, and rightfully so, not one of the most important priorities
when you consider their overall operations. NMFS has very few
Federal agents involving fisheries enforcement. They just do not
have the personnel.
Law enforcement is an area where the States have demonstrated

expertise. In the gulf, as an example, four of the five gulf States
have entered into cooperative law enforcement agreements with the
National Marine Fisheries Service. A previous amendment to the

act provides that penalty money can go to the State law enforce-

ment people that were involved in the law enforcement efforts to

help maintain their law enforcement operations. This has been a

help.

However, if some accommodation could be made for the States to

receive funding for law enforcement I think this would improve our
overall efforts. We could have increased at sea, as well as at the
dock enforcement.
Habitat is the key to maintaining our fisheries. It is not what we

do to the fish, it is what we do to the habitat first. And when I

talk about habitat, I include water quality and hydrological param-
eters.

In the Gulf of Mexico, as I stated earlier, most of our important
species are estuarine dependent, and these estuaries have come
under tremendous pressures for development, water diversion for

agriculture, and numerous other things. The Mississippi River has
been levied all the way down to South Louisiana. We do not get
the annual overflows that we used to have. Consequently, we are
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losing most of our coastal wetlands because of the nutrient load

and tne silt load is not there.

Thanks to Congress we have some programs and some money
coming in in large amounts of dollars. However, to offset this habi-

tat loss, it is going to take many, many dollars and lot of coopera-
tion between the Federal and the State eflForts.

Section 302, fisherv habitat concerns, could possibly be strength-
ened to allow councils to provide more input on the issues of habi-

tat control.

Senator Kerry. Have you talked to Senator Breaux about that?

Mr. Perret. Numerous times, yes sir. Senator.

Senator Kerry. Well, the reason I ask that and I do not ask it

lightly, is Louisiana has lost more wetland than any State in the

United States of America.
Mr. Perret. Well, we have got more to lose; that is correct.

Senator Kerry. I understand that, but it seems to me the State

has really got to make some choices here. I do not think the Fed-
eral Government has the ability. We have trouble here getting the

wetlands definition held at its current level, let alone made more

stringent. But
clearly

Louisiana has made its own decisions with

respect to its wetlands.
Mr. Ferret. Senator, it is our opinion that Louisiana and other

coastal States' problems are a national problem. The Mississippi
River was levied. We do not get the nutrients, as I said. The State

of Louisiana, the voters of the State, passed a constitutional

amendment about 4 or 5 >ears ago setting up a constitutional fund
for wetland restoration.

Senator Breaux and Senator Johnson and many others were suc-

cessful in getting some money at the national level for habitat res-

toration. I think it is about $40 million a year coming to Louisiana.

But, indeed, the loss of habitat in Louisiana in my opinion is a

national concern because as the fisheries in the Gulf of Mexico go,

it depends on what happens in Louisiana. We have the nursery

area, we have the habitat, and as I said habitat in my opinion is

definitely the key.
Senator Kerry. Certainly with respect to your fishery it is, no

question.
Mr. Perret. Well, the central gulf, with few exceptions—stone

crabs, spiny lobsters, those are basically Florida fishing. But the

most valuable fisheries, shrimp for example, is dependent on those

nurseries.
Senator Kerry. Absolutely.
Mr. Perret. Thank you, sir.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Perret follows:]

Prepared Statement of William S. "Corky" Perret

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Senate Conmiittee on Commerce, Science, and

Transportation, my name is WiUiam S. "Corky" Perret. I am an Assistant Secretary
of the Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries, and a voting member of the

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council. I sincerely appreciate the opportunity
to appear before you and provide my input for your deliberations in reauthorization

of the Magnuson Act.

This Act has been of utmost importance to cooperative management of the fishery

resources of our region. I stress cooperative, because in our region, most of our fish-

eries resources are shallow water estuarine dependent species harvested by both

recreational and commercial participants.
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Fishery resources are not constrained by politiceil boundaries; states and the fed-

eral government share jurisdiction over many of the same resources. Both the fed-

eral government and the states serve as trustees and stewards for the public utiliza-

tion of these marine fishery resources, and what each does affects the other. The
state and federal government must coordinate their activities and cooperate if man-
agement is to be effective in achieving mutual benefits for our fisheries and their

users.

Despite the clear Congressional intent that fish stocks be managed as units

throughout their range (National Standard 3), continuing problems impede achiev-

ing that goal. Certain fisheries concentrated within State jurisdiction require coordi-

nated management, but are not subject to Magnuson Act jurisdiction, thus lack a
firm legal basis for coordinated interjurisdictional management. Section 306 should
be amended to specifically establish and/or clarify the authority of the states in the
absence of a Council FNff* to manage species harvested in the EEZ that occur in

both the state territorial waters and the EEZ. The Gulf Council, Gulf states, and
the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission have successfully worked together
under shared jurisdictions since the inception of the various institutions in a part-

nership arrangement for management of marine resources. Recently, the authority
of the partners has been affected by some divergent legal interpretations which
cause conlusion and less than effective management arrangements for some species.
State rules have been challenged in federal court, with a lower court ruling invali-

dating one state's rule. An initial court of appeals brief returning it to the lower
court suggested that all fish in the EEZ should be managed under the Magnuson
Act. This would create a serious problem, if subsequently upheld by a higher court,
and overtax the ability of the Council system to provide EIEZ management for all

species not managed under FMPs. With the states management authority clarified,
actions by the states under a coordinated interstate FMP for a species would pro-
vide for effective management without the need for Federal Council's costly and
time consuming management process.
One of the most serious problems faced by the Councils and state fishery adminis-

trative personnel is fundamental: our fisheries information base (biological, social

and economic) is often insufficient to support sound management.
Under the Magnuson Act, the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) is re-

sponsible for providing information to the Councils for proper management of the
fisheries stocks. However, serious deficiencies exist in NMFS's collection and man-
agement of scientific data; this jeopardizes effective fisheries management.
National Standard 2 requires that conservation and management measures be

based on the best scientific information available; however, the only scientific infor-

mation available is often out-of-date and highly questionable.
Lack of sufficient data to adequately assess the stocks of many species, and access

to data in a timely manner, hampers effective Council management. A clear exam-

ple has been NMFS inability to adequately monitor harvest of species which operate
under an annual quota system. Delays in data availability have routinely resulted
in quotas being greatly exceeded.
Tne NMFS budget should be augmented to provide adequate funding for data col-

lection, resource monitoring and administration. These data needs are becoming in-

creasingly more pressing as more fisheries are being brought under management.
Possible funding mechanisms could be the establishment of a trust fund using reve-

nues generated from an excise tax on the landed value of all domestic, imported,
and recreational fish and fish products, or from economic rent. Additionally, the
Councils should be provided with discretionary fiinds to conduct outside independ-
ent research and/or monitoring studies as necessary.
Various methods of controlled access in fishery management are currently being

addressed by the Councils. These systems, if implemented, have special require-
ments, (i.e., onboard observers and monitoring systems, and good collection and
management of data), if the programs are to be effective. However, current fiinding
is severely limited for such programs; authority to collect fees is currently limited
to administrative cost of permit issuing, with the funds collected deposited to the
U. S. Treasury, and not available for managing the fishery from which the fiands

are derived. Section 304(d) should be changed. Fees collected for permits should be
available for NMFS to support the permitting programs and other administrative
functions.

Law enforcement is a vital component of
fishery management and another area

that needs improvement, many beueve that the federal agencies are unable to prop-
erly enforce fishery management regulations, and that increasing illegal activity is

hurting both the resource and legitimate resource users.
Law enforcement is an area where the states have demonstrated expertise. In the

Gulf, as an example, cooperative law enforcement agreements currently exist be-
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tween NMFS and four of the five Gulf states; however, these agreements do not pro-
vide funding for state law enforcement personnel that are enforcing Magnuson Act
regulations. If funds were made available to the states, additional "at sea" as well
as "at the dock" enforcement could be provided, thus improving our law enforcement
efibrts and ensuring better compliance with these regulations.

Recently, a great deal of discussion has centered around conflict of interest for
members of the Fishery Management Councils. The Act requires that Council mem-
bers, by reason of their occupational or other experience, be knowledgeable of the
fisheries, and should exercise sound judgment as trustees of the nation^s fishery re-
sources. The intent is to avoid promotion of narrow interests in the deliberations
of Council actions. The appearance of conflict is especially strong in the case of indi-
viduals who are representatives (at times officers) or employees of fishery organiza-
tions. Conflict of interest is a serious issue and must be ad(^ssed. Otherwise, there
will be further erosion of public confidence in federal fisheries management. One ap-
proach would be to require that all voting members of a Council take an oath of
office "promising to conserve and manage the living resources of the U.S. by carry-
ing out Council duties and responsibilities for the greatest overall benefit for the
Nation, without regard to personal benefit". This oath should include provisions,
standards, and reauirements of the Magnuson Act and other applicable law. Provi-
sions should also oe made for voting members to recuse themselves from Council
action at appropriate times, if the potential for conflict exists. One approach to im-

plementing these recommendations would be to amend Section 302(b).
Habitat is the key to maintaining our fisheries. The Gulf region has approxi-

mately 50 percent of the nation's coastal wetlands that are so important to our

many estuarine dependent species and which are being altered at an alarming rate.
Section 302(i), Fishery Habitat Concerns, should be strengthened to allow Councils
to provide more input on issues of habitat concerns.
The regulatory process must be streamlined. Efficient management of U.S. fish-

eries must seek to reduce the costs associated with regulatory delays. Federal fish-

eries management is currently hampered by the need to comply witn redundant re-

quirements of several other applicable laws in addition to the Magnuson Act. These
include the National Environmental Policy Act, Coastal Zone Management Act, Pa-
perwork Reduction Act, Endangered Species Act, Executive Order 12291, Regulatory
Flexibility Act, and the Administrative Procedure Act. This complexity burdens and
complicates the management process. Provisions should be made to exempt FMPs
from separate analyses of these other acts.

Again, I
sincerely

thank you for the
opportunity

to provide input to your commit-
tee on this issue that is so vital not only to our U.S. fisheries resources and their

participants, but also vital to the overall well being of the Nation.

Senator Kerry Mr. Alverson.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT ALVERSON, MANAGER, FISHING
VESSEL OWNERS' ASSOCIATION

Mr. Alverson. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to

appear before the committee today to present testimony on the sus-
tainable use of fishery resources. I am manager of the Fishing Ves-
sel Owners' Association, which is a trade association representing
owners of 80 hook-and-line fishing vessels based out of Seattle.

They are family-owned operations, generally owner-operated, with
a crew of four to five men.
Our vessels operate from California to Alaska, although I am

vice chairman of the North Pacific Council, I would like the record
to reflect that I am appearing before the committee today solely on
behalf of the association.

I applaud the committee for focusing on sustainable use of fish-

ery resources. It is my hope that the act will be amended to reflect

closely the sustainable use principle as it was elaborated in Agenda
21 of the United Nations Conference of Environment and Develop-
ment.

My central theme is the usefulness of individual fishing quotas
as a device for achieving conservation and management goals that
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are beyond the effective reach of traditional regulatory measures.

A case in point are that Pacific halibut fishery and the Pacific

black cod fishery off of Alaska.
I emphasize that IFQ's, individual fisheries quotas, or ITQ's, in-

dividual transferable quotas, should not be regarded as a universal

panacea. There may be many cases in which other management
measures are more appropriate or where IFQ's cannot be rationally

applied.
As the term suggests, IFQ's provide specific quotas of fish to par-

ticular individuals. At the outset, the North Pacific Management
Council established quotas that are based on historical participa-
tion in the fisheries and the prevailing condition of the resources.

IFQ's can be transferred, subject to conditions and restrictions cal-

culated to achieve various management goals.
Within broad parameters, IFQ holders may harvest their quotas

when the weather is safe. Ultimately, tor me, the loss of life in

these two fisheries, the black cod fishery and the Pacific halibut

fishery, was the major consideration in my move to supporting an

IFQ system. Eight lives were lost alone in the 1992 halibut fishery
last year.

I saw no alternative method of addressing compressed seasons

and overcrowded fishing grounds, in which the fishermen's fatigue
and nature's violence took an ever-increasing toll of human lives.

From that standpoint, the prevailing management system could no

longer be embraced because its human cost was simply intolerable.

From the perspective of conservation for the black cod and hali-

but fisheries, 10 to 15 years ago, these two fisheries were consid-

ered two of the fisheries with the least bycatch problems and they

probably had 90 to 95 percent utilization of what they caught.

Today, with the thousands of vessels operating in relatively small

areas on discrete fish population, time and area closures and other

traditional management tools simply are not addressing the waste

issues, the gear conflict problems, and the safety problems.
Shorter openings have led fishermen to increase their gear and

fish around the clock, exacerbating the problems.
In closing, Mr. Chairman, I would like to make it clear that I am

not a missionary for IFQ's, but for these two particular fisheries in

the Pacific Northwest, they are and should work to address wast-

age, safety issues, and obtaining a rational fishery.
I would like to make a comment, Mr. Chairman, since I see that

the green light is still on, regarding the term called "net economic
benefits." This term is causing a great deal of frustration to me in

the North Pacific Fishery Management Council arena. As it is

being interpreted by the National Marine Fishery Service econo-

mists in the region, net economic benefit evolves to something like

this. If I have a large vessel or a small vessel and I have tremen-
dous large amounts of discards or bycatch problems and most of

the money that I generate goes to paying for the capital asset, as

opposed to paying wages, that will probably make me more effi-

cient in an analysis of net economic benefits.

In short, vessels that have low bycatch, low discard, and where
the earnings are largely dissipated to the crews because of low up-
front capital costs are oftentimes being found on the short end of

the National Marine Fishery Service economic analysis. The term
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"net economic benefit" needs close scrutiny by this committee, in

my opinion, in terms of how it weights the discard issues, the
waste issues, and how crewmen are treated, as well as the inves-
tors.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my comments.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Alverson follows:]

Prepared Statement of Robert Alverson

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the Committee today to present tes-

timony on the sustainable use of fisheries resources. I am manager of the Fishing
Vessel Owners' Association, which is a trade association representing owners of 80
hook-and-line fishing vessels. FVOA is based in Seattle. Our vessels operate from
California to Alaska. Although I am Vice Chairman of the North Pacific Fishery
Management Council, I would like the record to reflect that I am appearing before
the Committee today solely on behalf of FVOA.

I applaud the Committee for focusing on sustainable use of fisheries resources.
Reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act is the

appropriate context within which the Congress should address this fundamental
conservation principle. It is my hope that the Act will be amended to reflect closely
the sustainable use principle, as it was elaborated in Agenda 21 of the United Na-
tions Conference on Environment and Development ("UNCED"). With that in mind,
I am attaching to my prepared statement a number of proposed amendments, which
were developed in consultation with another trade association based in Seattle, the
Alaska Crab Coalition. I urge the Committee to give them sympathetic consider-
ation.

My central theme is the usefulness of individual fishing quotas as a device for

achieving conservation and management goals that are beyond the effective reach
of traditional regulatory measures. I emphasize that IFQs (or ITQs—individual
transferable quotas, as they are sometimes called) should uot be regarded as a uni-
versal panacea. There may be many cases in which other management measures are
more appropriate, or where IFQs cannot be rationally applied. Consequently, I am
not proposing that the Act be amended to mandate or er-pressly encourage the es-
tabhshment of IFQs. The amendments which I am proposing simply strengthen leg-
islative foundation for IFQs, and for other measures that will serve the fiindamental

goal of sustainable use. I do feel, however, that current authority is at least mini-

mally adequate to support IFQs, where they are found to be appropriate.
As the term suggests, IFQs provide specific quotas of fish to particular individ-

uals. At the outset, (quotas are based on historical participation in the fisheries and
the prevailing condition of the resources. IFQs can be transferred, subject

to condi-
tions and restrictions calculated to achieve various management goals. Within broad
parameters, IFQ holders may harvest their quotas when the weauier is safe and the
markets are good. The holders of IFQs thus enjov fishing privileges that are aimed
at effectively conserving the stocks, promoting safety of Uie and property at sea, and
maximizing the value of the product. If a problem arises in the system, the respon-
sible fishery management council and the Commerce Department may adopt
chants

—or abandon EFQs altogether. Since IFQs do not convey property rights to

individuals, there is no right of compensation to holders, in the event that the sys-
tem is changed or revoked. The public remains in full and effective control of the
resource. I add that, with proper management, the harvest of renewable fisheries
resources provides economic benefits to productive members of our society, while de-

priving the public of nothing. This, of course, distinguishes fisheries from
nonrenewable resources, such as oil and gas, and hard rock minerals.

I come to the Committee with the experience of having put a great deal of effort

into the establishment of an IFQ system for the halibut and sablefish fisheries in

federal waters off the coast of Alaska. I supported that system, because those fish-

eries simply could not be sustained with tne continued us« of traditional time and
area closures and trip limits. There were too many vessels applying too much effort

to the harvest of very limited resources. In fact, over the years, the fleet grew from
hundreds to thousands of vessels, and the halibut season was reduced to a few days
of hysterical fishing per year. The sablefish fishery also suffered from increasing
pressure, and was destined to become as dangerous and wasteful as the halibut fish-

ery,
in both the halibut and sablefish fisheries, people lost their lives and their ves-

sels, product quality declined, prices fell from episodic gluts in the market, and
much of the catch was wasted by hasty and otherwise bad handling practices.
For me, the loss of life in these fisheries was the major consideration in my move

toward a system of IFQs. Eight lives were lost in the 1992 halibut fishing season.
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I saw no alternative method of addressing compressed seasons and overcrowded

fishing grounds, in which the fishermen's fatigue and nature's violence took an ever-

increasing toU of human lives. From that standpoint, the prevailing management
system could not be maintained, because its human cost was simply intolerable.

From the perspective of conservation, too, the traditional management tools could
not produce a sustainable fishery. With thousands of vessels operating in relatively
small areas on discrete fish populations, time and area closures could not be tightly

enou^ configured to avoid excessive harvests and massive waste. Shorter openings
led fishermen to increase their gear and fish 'round the clock. Unlimited entry re-

sulted in such great numbers of vessels that fisheries would spill over onto less pro-
ductive grounds, where bycatch impacts were greatly aggravated. Trip limits led to

"high-grading", that is, to the discard of large quantities of fish, in order to ensure
that only the most valuable were retained. The sudden flood of product at the end
of each opening led to oversupply and to depressed market prices. By way of exam-
ple in relation to the last point, the prices for U.S. halibut are typically $1.50 lower

per pound that for Canadian halibut that are harvested under an IFQ system.
I cannot tell you that the IFQ system for halibut and sablefish was adopted be-

cause someone woke up one morning and read about sustainable use from reports
of the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development. I can say that
the IFQs will, however, serve the principal goals of UNCED in Agenda 21, and will

have other important benefits. I wiU not cite the various relevant provisions of

Agenda 21, but I will refer you to statements by the Alaska Crab Coalition, which
are attached to my prepared statement. I will not go into detail concerning the addi-
tional benefits of the IFQ system, but I will call your attention to congressional cor-

respondence calling on the Secretary of Commerce to approve the new program.
That correspondence is also attached to my prepared statement.

In closing, I would like to make it clear that I am not here as a missionary for

IFQs. It will be up to responsible officials and fishermen to decide how the various
fisheries should be managed. I am not even here to offer the halibut and sablefish

IFQ system as a model for those who are considering individual quotas for other
fisheries. The attached proposal by the Alaska Crab Coalition for Bering Sea/Aleu-
tian Islands crab IFQs is an example of a program that draws on some elements
of the halibut and sablefish IFQs, but which also recognizes unique characteristics
of the crab fisheries. Traditional measures failed in the halibut and sablefish fish-

eries, and in the crab fisheries, as well. After years of experience and close analysis,
I have every reason to believe IFQs will ensure that those fisheries are sustainable
for the indefinite fiiture.

Thank you.

APRIL 9, 1992—ALASKA CRAB COALITION STATEMENT ON THE UNITED NATIONS
CONFERENCE ON ENVIRONMENT AND DEVELOPMENT

On April 3, a
Preparatory

Committee comprised of delegations from the nations
of the world concluded its historic task of paving the way for the United Nations
Conference on Environment and Development, wnich will take place this June in

Rio de Janeiro. Among the landmark accomplishments of the Preparatory Commit-
tee was a universally agreed set of principles, guidelines, and commitments for the
conservation and sustainable use of living marine resources.
The Alaska Crab Coalition, an organization focussed on the conservation of the

valuable fisheries of the North Pacific, closely followed the developments of the five-

week preparatory meeting. We were very impressed with the outcome.
The UN Committee agreed that, "States commit themselves to the conservation

and sustainable use of living marine resources" both in the Exclusive Economic
Zones and on the high seas. It was recognized that, "overcapitalization and excessive
fleet sizes * * *

insufficiently selective gear, [and] unreliable data bases" are among
the problems plaguing the world's fisheries.

The UN Committee further agreed that, "it is necessary to * * *
promote the de-

velopment and use of selective fishing gear and practices that minimize waste of
catch of target species and minimize by-catch of non-target species

* *
preserve

rare or fragile ecosystems as well as habitats and other ecologically sensitive areas
* * * take measures to increase the availability of marine living resources as
human food by reducing wastage, post-harvest losses and discards, emd improving
techniques-of processing, distribution, and transportation

* * *
[and] develop and

promote the use of environmentally sound technology under criteria compatible with
the sustainable use of marine living resources including assessment of environ-
mental impact of major new fishery practices

* * *"
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There was a consensus achieved, as well, on the principle that, "States should

identify
marine ecosystems exhibiting hi^h levels of biodiversity and productivity

and other critical habitat areas and provide necessary limitations on use in these

areas, throu^, inter alia, designation of protected areas." "Priority should be ac-

corded" to specific kinds of areas, including "spawning and nursery areas".

The Committee did not neglect the central issue of data collection and analysis.
It was agreed that States should "promote enhanced collection and exchange of data

necessary for the conservation and sustainable use of the marine living resources
under national jurisdiction."

It is truly remarkable that consensus eluded the UN Committee on only two

among the multitude of complex, substantive fisheries issues—straddling stocks and

highly migratory species. (The question of financial assistance to developing coun-
tries across a wide spectrum of environmental matters also remains open.) The reso-

lution of those matters must await the Rio meeting.
Many other important points of consensus arose in the UN Committee. However,

the overarching principle, which reflected the most fundamental and universal com-
mitment, was that living marine resources must be conserved.

The United States Delegation played
a leading role in the negotiations on living

marine resources. By joining in tne consensus, the US Government signalled to the
international community that America would respect the principles and adhere to

the commitments adopted by the United Nations Committee.
The ACC believes tnat the Department of Commerce and the North Pacific Fish-

ery Management Council are under a solemn obligation to implement the principles
and commitments made by the United States at the United Nations. This means
a renewed commitment to conservation, first and foremost, and a closer focus on
measures to minimize the wasteful incidental catches of crab, halibut, salmon, and

herring, and the massive discards of target species, in the groundfish trawl fish-

eries. This also means the implementation of the comprehensive data collection pro-

gram, including adequate startiip funding for observers.

The fisheries for which the Council and Commerce Department are responsible
are among the most productive on the face of the planet. With the Preparatory Com-
mittee having done its work, and the UN Conference about to meet in Rio, it now
Ban truly be said that the world is watching.

MAY 11, 1992—ALASKA CRAB COALITION STATEMENT ON THE INTERNATIONAL
CONFERENCE ON RESPONSIBLE FISHING

On May 6-8, the delegations of more than sixty nations, including the United

States, met in Cancun, Mexico, at the International Conference on Responsible Fish-

ing. Based on intensive discussions, the Conference issued the "Declaration of

Cancun", which sets forth a statement of principles and a program of action aimed
at advancing responsible fishing practices throughout the world.

The Alaska Crab Coalition, an organization focused on the conservation of the val-

uable fisheries of the North Pacific, was invited by the United States Department
of State to participate the Conference. The ACC provided its Executive Director to

the United States Delegation to serve as an Adviser during the course of the Con-

ference.

Key among the points of the Cancun Declaration are the following:
• States should promote the development and use of selective fishing gear and

practices that minimize waste of catch of target species and minimize by-catch of

non-target species."
• "States, in the design and subsequent introduction of new fishing gear and

practices, should take into account qualified assessments of impacts on the sustain-

ability
of fisheries. * "

• States should take necessary measures to protect coastal wetlands and other

areas of critical fisheries habitat from all kinds of^ degradation."
• "States should take steps

to improve management systems as
part

of the prac-
tice of responsible fishing. They recognize the principle of sustainable utilization of

marine living resources as the basis for sound fisheries management policies. In this

regard, they consider as one of the most important objectives the application of poli-

cies and measures which result in a level of fishing effort commensurate with the

sustainable utilization of fisheries resources. * * *"

• "States should improve scientific knowledge
* * *

[and] promote and enhance
collection of data necessary for the conservation and sustainable utilization of fish-

61*168 116S011FC6S.

The Declaration of Cancun called upon the United Nations Food and Agriculture

Organization ("FAO") to draft, in consultation with relevant international organiza-
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tions, an "International Code of Conduct for Responsible Fishing", and rec-

ommended to the UN that the next ten years be declared the "Decade oi Responsible
Fishing".
The work of the Cancun Conference built upon the extensive statement of prin-

ciples guidelines and commitments developed at the final meeting of the Pre-

paratory Committee for the United Nations Conference for Environment and Devel-

opment ("UNCED") in New York during April and May. UNCED, the largest and
most far-reaching environmental conference ever organized, will be held in Rio de
Janeiro this June.
The Alaska Crab Coalition was pleased to participate in the Cancun Conference.

The ACC applauds the work of the Conference and the contributions of the United
States Delegation to the development of the Cancun Declaration.
The ACC looks forward to the development of an International Code of Conduct

for Responsible Fishing Practices and to the ratification by UNCED of the prin-
ciples, guidelines, and commitments developed by its Preparatory Conmiittee. The
ACC hopes and expects that the United States wiU continue to plav a constructive
role in those processes, and that the Department of Commerce and the North Pacific

Fishery Management Council will apply the advances achieved by the international

community to the management of fisheries in our own Exclusive Economic Zone.

PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO THE MAGNUSON FISHERY CONSERVATION AND
MANAGEMENT ACT"

1. Amend the National Standards
1.1 Amend 16 USC sec. 1851 (aXD as follows: i

"Conservation of fishery resources shall be the principal objective of fishery man-
agement plans and any regulation promulgated to implement any such plans. Con-
servation and management measures shall protect vulnerable spawning and nursery
areas, prevent overfishina and minimize waste, including bycatch mortality of non-

target species and discard mortality of target species, whfle achieving, on a continu-

ing basis, the optimum yield from each fishery for the United States fishing indus-

try."
1.2 Amend 16 USC sec. 1851 (aX5) as follows:

"Conservation and management measures shall, where practicable, promote effi-

ciency in the utilization of fishery resources, including the avoidance or reduction
and elimination of excessive fishing capacity and unnecessarily wasteful fishing gear
and fishing practices; except that no such measure shall have economic allocation
as its sole purpose."

1.4 Amend 16 USC sec. 1851(a) as follows:

"(8) Conservation and management measures shall promote the safety of life and
property at sea."

2. Amend Findings
Amend 16 USC sec. 1801(a) as follows:

"(9) Agenda 21 of the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development
provides conservation guidelines, principles, and commitments that should be re-

spected in the management of the Nation's fishery resources. In particular, "sustain-
able use" should be regarded as the touchstone of the Nation's program of fishery
conservation and management."

"(10) The elaboration by the Cancun Conference on Responsible Fishing of impor-
tant guidelines, principles, and commitments reflected in Agenda 21 represents an
important international achievement that should contribute to the Nation's program
offishery conservation and management."

letter from washington state congressional delegation

August 11, 1992.

The honorable Barbara Frankun,
Secretary of Commerce,
Washington, DC 20230

Dear Secretary Franklin: As members of the Washington State congressional
delegation, we represent hundreds of fishermen who harvest halibut and sablefish
off the coast of Alaska. We have reviewed the potential of the present proposal by
the North Pacific Fishery Management Council for individual fishing quotas (IFQ's),

1^ Italics denotes added language.
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and therefore recommend approval and adoption of the IFQ system for those flsh-

eries.

We strongly believe that the implementation of IFQ's would bring vital improve-
ments to the conservation and management of the valuable halibut and sablefish
fisheries by:

• improving safety, increasing harvest value and
quality of product for consum-

ers, and reducing gear losnes through elimination of the "open access fishing
derbies" that have been characterized oy tragic injuries and losses of life, wastefiil

discards of less marketable fish, poor product quality, and costly gear conflicts;
• distributing "quota shares" equitably through a formula based on historical

participation in the fisheries;
• allowing a market-based transfer of fishing privileges, while protecting the

broad employment base, maintaining the diversity of ownership of the fleets, and
preserving the relative participation of the larger and smaller vessels through rea-

sonable limits on the concentration and transfer of quota shares;
• providing sustainable economic development opportunities for small coastal

communities in Alaska through a guarantee of the availability of a significant por-
tion of the resource for their use.

As you are aware, the North Pacific Fishery Management Council carefully devel-

oped the proposed IFQ system over a period of 5 years, taking a vast array of man-
agement alternatives into account. The public participated fally and the National
Marine Fisheries Service provided extensive technical assistance and policy guid-
ance throughout the process. We believe that the IFQ system offers urgently needed
relief from the severe safety, conservation, and economic problems which have in-

creasingly plagued these overcapitalized fisheries.

We request that the individual fishing quotas system be implemented without

delay.

LETTER FROM ARNI THOMSON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, ALASKA CRAB COALITION

This is a revision of a working draft outline for a system of individual fishing

quotas (IFQs) for crab fisheries. Ilie draft was developed by the Alaska crab Coali-

tion (ACC), with the assistance of LGL Alaska Research Associates at a workshop
conducted January 6, 1993. The revision, prepared by ACC staff and attorneys, re-

flects discussions among ACC members, North Pacific Fishery Management Council

members, and others in the industry interested In the issues.

The revised outline sets forth certain points that must be addressed in the devel-

opment of an IFQ system for the crab fisheries. The list is not exhaustive.

The ACC understands that any system of IFQs under the Magnuson Act would
establish "fishing privileges", not property ri^ts. Accordingly, IFQs could be amend-
ed or revoked by action of the Council and Commerce Department in the same man-
ner as any other fishery management measure. The federal government would re-

tain full control of the resource in the public interest. The ACC feels that a respon-
sible program of IFQs could provide clear advances for conservation of the resource

and for safety of the participants in the fisheries.

INDIVIDUAL FISHING QUOTA SYSTEM FOR BERING SEA*ALEUTIAN ISLANDS CRAB
FISHERIES, REVISED OUTLINE, JUNE 16, 1993

I. Points of little or no contention.
A. The IFQ system should cover all crab fisheries that are subject to the federal

fishery management plan for the Bering Sea/Aleutian Islands.

B. IFQs should be denominated on the basis of a percentage of the crab guideline
harvest for each species.

C. IFQs should be categorized by individual species fisheries (red king, blue king,
brown king, opilio, bairdi).

D. The only legal gear for retention of crab will continue to be pots.
E. IFQs should be issued initially to those who own crab fishing vessels at the

time of issuance—on an individual vessel basis.

F. IFQs should be issued initially to those who own crab fishing vessels that have
made one landing of the specific species of crab during any one of the past three

years (1990-1992).
G. Initial IFQs should not be subject to quantitative restrictions; caps should

apply only with respect to transfers.

H. IFQs should not be categorized by vessel site classes.

I. IFQs should be required for all crab landed, and all deadloss, in the fisheries.

n. Points that need farther refinement.



73

A. Qualifying period for determination of size of IFQS. Cutoff date for earning
credit towards quotas—June 24, 1992.

1. 1990-1992.
2. 1988-1992.
3. 1983-1992.
4. 1976-1992.
5. Need to develop a separate qualifying period for fisheries that have been closed

for 3 or more years, the Pribilofs blue king crab fishery and the Dutch Harbor red

king crab fishery.
B. Quantitative limits on IFQs.
1. Based on a percentage of guideline harvest level by species, fishery, and area

based on historical patterns.
2. Establish caps to govern transfer of quotas, after initial issuance, to avoid ex-

cessive concentration ofnarvest
privileges.

C. Eligibility for initial acquisition and transfer of IFQs should be restricted.

1. V.S. citizens.

2. U.S. corporations and partnerships.
D. Transferability.
1. Limit transfers to leasing during the first two years of the implementation of

the EFQ program.
2. Can be sold to qualified purchasers.
3. Can b.. leased to those wno would be qualified to purchase.
E. Discards.
1. Develop a system of accountability for discards including a scientific investiga-

tion of discard mortality rates in all crab fisheries.

2. IFQs required only for landed catch.

3. IFQS required for all crab species cau^t In a crab fishery.

FISHING VESSEL OWNERS ASSOCIATION SERVING SINCE 1914

The Fishing Vessel Owners Association is a trade association, which was formed
in 1914 to represent the interest of those involved in commercial hook and line fish-

ing operations. Today the association represents over 90 longline vessels which oper-
ate from the Mexican border to the waters adjacent to the Soviet Union in the Ber-

ing Sea. The association currently represents its members before the North Pacific

Fishery Management Council, Pacific Fishery Management Council, International
Pacific Halibut Commission, and before Congress.
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However, I am testifying today as a recreational fisherman, con-
cerned with the conservation and use of the Nation's marine re-
sources. Since I am from Cape Cod, the examples I will use today
will be from the New England fisheries, but I believe the rec-
ommendations we are offering have applicability all over the coun-

try.
I would like to address only one point in my oral testimony. Fish-

ery management works. It works if there is a long-term conserv-
ative management plan, with clear goals that are cooperatively de-

veloped by the users and the managers of the fishery. My experi-
ence suggests that the theory of sustainable fisheries development
is a myth unless there is a clear underlying conservation ethic.

Sustainable fisheries development can only be based on a healthy
resource. These days, a healthy resource acquires effective fisheries

management.
There are a number of successful fishery management plans,

some of which I have pointed out in my written testimony. The
story that I am most familiar with and the beneficiary of is the re-

covery of the striped bass. Prior to 1984, the striped bass was man-
aged or, better yet, mismanaged by the States and the Federal
Government in a disconnected series of regulations, without a sin-

gle management theme.
In 1984, the fishery looked like it was on the verge of collapse.

No effective coordinated effort was in place, and it looked like none
was forthcoming.
The passage of the Striped Bass Act gave the Atlantic States the

opportunity to do the right thing: protect the resource first, and
worry later about who and which State gets to do what and how
often with the harvest later.

Today, we are looking at a recovering resource that is once again
providing enjoyment, employment, and economic incentive in every
affected State on the Eastern Seaboard. This did not happen with-
out the intervention of the Federal Government. But that interven-
tion is often overemphasized as the reason for

recovery.
The real reason that this fishery has recovered is because there

was a single cooperatively developed conservation philosophy. It

provided for conservation through the establishment of a conserv-
ative estimate of recruitment. When the fishery showed signs of re-

covery, the plan allowed each of the States to implement the con-

servation regime in a way that made sense to the citizens of the
State.

The users in the State, both commercial and recreational, were
involved in the development of regulations that met the basic con-

servation objectives, but the basic objective itself was not nego-
tiable. The result is that today the users of the resource are flour-

ishing. We have seen increased interests fishing for striped bass on
charter boat fleets in New England. No longer does the charter
boat and the recreational fisherman have to rely on a single spe-

cies, bluefish, for their principal game fish catch.

And because the plan allowed a continued, conservative commer-
cial harvest, the public can enjoy the flavor of a tasty striped bass
filet.

All of the fishery management successes have at their core a sin-

gle element, the resource decisions were conservatives. None of
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these successes were accomplished without some pain. In every in-

stance, there was an uproar from the users. Both recreational and
commercial fishermen were dislocated. In most cases, they sued to

preserve the status quo.
These suits were unsuccessful, as were the attempts to intervene

legislatively and politically. The winners were the resource and,

eventually, all of the users.

We believe these suggested actions will go a long way toward re-

storing confidence in our marine fishery management system.
Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. MacKeil follows:]

Prepared Statement of Louis M. MacKeil, Jr.

Good morning, I am Louis MacKeil, F*resident of the Cape Cod Salties Sport Fish-

ing Club. I have been asked to testify today on behalf of the American Fishing Tack-
le Manufacturer's Association ("AFTMA"). This country's marine resources are at a

crossroad and this Congress has the opportunity to point them in the right direc-

tion. I hope that Con^ss has the courage to seize this opportunity to strengthen
management and provide for the long term health of our marine resources.

Since I am from Cape Cod, many of the examples I will use today will be from
the New England fisheries, but I believe that the recommendations we are offering
have appUcabiUty all over the country. I would like to address three areas in my
testimony. First, I want to point out some examples

of successful fishery manage-
ment. Second, I want to discuss the fundamental oasis for sustainable fishery devel-

opment. Finely, I want to suggest some fundamental and needed changes in the

management structure.

At the outset, let me address one of the myths of the Magnuson Act, namely, that

fishery management does not work, it does not conserve fish and is incapable of

doing anything but engineering political debate. There are a number of successes

in the Magnuson Act despite the presence of any number of overfished fisheries, not

the least of which is the New England Groundfish fishery.
The most successful conservation story in commercial fisheries is in the surf clam

fishery. In the 70's, surf clams were over-exploited, the industry was suffering from
over capitalization and pricing was unstable. The Atlantic States Marine Fisheries

Commission tried to put in a plan, but failed. In 1977, shortly after the first ground-
fish plan went into effect, the surf clam plan was implemented and a moratorium
on new entrants in the fishery was established. Throughout the 1980's, the resource

was held at reasonable levels of abundance while the Mid-Atlantic Council struggled
with a better management regime. Today the surf clam resource is healthy and the

industry it supports is healthy and operating smoothly.
Another success story is in the South Atlantic and the Gulf where the red drum

resource has recovered to the point that some states are actively looking to increase

state recreational bag limits, only eight years ago, then-Congressman John Breaux,
was forced to offer an amendment to manage a red fish resource that was in the

throws of severe over-exploitation. With the advent of the blackened red fish rage,
large purse seine vessels began taking and landing mature red fish in the Gull of

Mexico. These harvests quickly resulted in the virtual elimination of whole year
classes of red fish. The Gulf Council, in cooperation with the each of the Gulf states,

established biological objectives to recover the stock. The measures put in place in

1985 through 1987 are resulting, today, in the most prohfic inshore fishery in years.
Both the king and Spanish mackerel stocks in the southeast are on the recovery

trail. TTiese fisheries were the object of the most intense oversight the National Ma-
rine Fisheries Service had ever witnessed before redfish. Gillnets and encirclement
nets had decimated both stocks, displacing

a large recreational and commercial fish-

ery. The Gulf and South Atlantic Councils, supported by the leadership of the Na-
tional Marine Fisheries Service, began to control the gear, limit the annual harvest
to allow for rebuilding and reduce the number of participants. Today folks are fight-

ing about who gets the mackerel in which state, but the arguments are not about
whether there are any to catch.

Lastly, although not a Magnuson Act fishery, the striped bass fishery is a man-
agement success, only six years ago, the fishery looked like it was on the verge of

collapse. No effective coordinated effort was in place and it looked like none was
forthcoming. The passage of the Striped Bass Act gave the Atlantic states the oppor-
tunity to do the right tning: protect the resource first and worry later about who.
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in which state, ^ets to do what, and how often, with the harvest. Today, we are look-

ing at a recovenng resource, one that is likely to provide employment and economic
incentive in every state on the eastern seaboard.
AU of these successes have, at their core, a single element, the resource decisions

were conservative. None of these successes were accomplished without some pain.
In every instance there was an uproar from the users. Both recreational and com-
mercitd fisherman were dislocated. In most cases, they sued to preserve the status

quo. Those suits were unsuccessful, as were the attempts to intervene legislatively
and politically. The winners were the resource and, eventually, aU of the users.

We need to look at the theme for this hearing in the context of the Magnuson
Act. My experience suggests that the theory of sustainable fisheries development is

a myth unless there is a clear underlying conservation ethic. Any number of exam-

ples can be cited in New Engltmd and elsewhere where new fisheries were found,
with the resulting bonanza, only to result in an overcapitalized, overfished resource

shortly thereafter. All of the successes for fishery management have included a

strong long-term conservation regime. A long-term conservation regime requires a

commitment on behalf of the management institution to stay the course and with-

stand the politiceil pressure to find the easy answer. Mostly, it requires the vision

of the users themselves, that the future will be better than the past, even if the

present is not. One suggestion has been put
forward which, if put in place, could

give the management institution a better chance to achieve conservation.

IMPROVING THE COUNCIL MANAGEMENT AND REGULATORY SYSTEM

The Magnuson Act is an unusual statute. In today's terms, it is inclusive of all

interests. It contains a lengthy planning and management process that allows for

the maximum input into the development of policy at the Council and the Secretar-

ial levels. By the same token, it takes an enormous amount of time to make simple
regulatory changes. ITiis time barrier has progressively led to a public perception
of ineffectiveness in the management system. Take a few of the more famous exam-

ples, some of which will be mentioned today. Sharks were first managed in the for-

eign fisheries in the TO's. They were considered by most in the commercial sector

as an unwanted bycatch or, at best, a development opportunity.
Few were harvested

through the mid 80's. The recreational eaten of sharks has always been relatively
small and, for the most

part,
does not comprise an even small p>ercentage of the

total recreational catch. Then, a fishery for shark was started for purposes of export
of fins to the Far East. This demand literally jump-started a fishery which did not

previously exist. Soon the resource was reported to be in trouble and the Councils

called for a plan and emergency regulations. It took almost four years to develop
the simplest regulatory system.

In the Gulf of Mexico, the red snapper fishery has been under regulation since

the early 70's. During that time, the fishery has declined to its present state—not

because there were no regulations in place
—but because the

plan
and the regula-

tions took forever to adjust for direct harvest and were virtually untouchable when

snapper became a bycatch fishery in the shrimp fishery. The net result has been
a significant decline in the snapper fishery

in all but those places that substantially
increased the number of artificial reefs; thereby partially, if not actually, eliminat-

ing the bycatch through area closures.

in New England, we have a greatly reduced recreational fishery for codfish. In

the go's. New Englanders woula catch codfish from the beach. Since we regulated
the fishery, the commercial groundfish fishery has significantly decreased and the

recreational fisheries all but eliminated.

The news from the West Coast is no better. Coastal salmon fisheries have seen

further erosion since the implementation of the Magnuson Act. Although some
mixed stock fisheries have done better, it is the existence of hatchery fish that sup-

ports the catch levels in the Northwest, not the sound management of the wild re-

source.
The news from Alaska is also getting a little bleak. Although the resource there

is in better shape than anywhere else in the country, most of the elements for a

disaster still exist. In the traditional coastal fisheries, there are way too many par-
ticipants. In the newer fisheries, over-capitalization has become the buzz word as

most scramble to get enough vessel days to meet debt service.

The cause of this decline is multifaceted, but
part

of it results from the structure

of the management system. The Magnuson Act forces two entirely different thought

processes to come together at once. The first, is the long term plan for the operation
of the fishery. The second, is the immediate need to regulate the users of the fishery

to solve today's resource crisis. These two concepts get decided by the same people,

concurrently. The establishment of long-term optimum yields, overfishing standards
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or rebuilding strategies, get combined with the almost overwhelming pressure of the

day, which usually is, wno gets the fish and how many. Nowhere is this dilemma
more acute than in the establishment of some form of limited entry.

It is not surprising that limited entry systems start out as moratoriums on entry.
The Council recognizes that it needs to do something about entry or management
problems will increase. So cutoff dates are proposed. Putting these dates into place

usually requires a short term decision, namely who gets in and who stays out. Most
CouncUs modify the cutoff dates with such ease that most companies investing in

a fishery either disregard them or do not know about them at all. When a morato-
rium does go into place, it takes years for a decision to be made on how to allocate

the resource between the users. Ine paralysis in the limited decision process is very
similar to the paralysis in the management system. It is impossible to expect Coun-
cils to do both short-term and long-term thinking, simultaneously.
The remedy is to separate the function of day-to-day operation of the fishery, or

the rulemaking phase from the planning function. This has recently been referred

to as frontloading the management system. Planning for the management of the

fisheiy should be a long-term, four-to-seven year exercise. As a document, it should
include overall

objectives, preferred management systems, optimum yields, clear

definitions of overfishing, identification of allocation criteria, criteria to judge the ef-

fectiveness of the plan and a statement of how, and under what circumstance, it

could be amended. A plan should always require an EIS and economic analysis. It

should go through extensive Council and Secretarial review. When adopted, it will

be the blueprint for the operation of the fishery. It would include listing areas of

habitat critical to the achievement of the plan's objectives. It would incorporate the

scientific needs of the fishery so that the agency could budget better. In essence,
it would be the comprehensive document that would lay out to everyone how the

fishery would be managed and toward what objectives. It would not include any pro-

posed or recommended regulations.
Implementing ths plan would be more the day-to-day job of the Council and the

Secretary of Commerce. The concept here would include a modification of the

present regulatory process. Under the existing system, a Council is allowed to rec-

ommend regulations when a plan or a plan amendment is under consideration by
the Secretary of Commerce. Tne present system couples the two in such a way that

it is difficult to get significant regulatory changes without a change in the plan.
Under the bifurcated approach recommended here, the Councils would propose regu-
lations that implemented the plan. The regulations would be published for a 45 day
comment period in the Federal Register. Tne Council would include in the preamble
the problem intended to be addressed, any alternatives it considered, a statement

why the proposed regulation is consistent with the plan and the Magnuson Act and
an assessment of the impact of the regulations on the fishery.
The Secretary would retain all of nis present approval authority, including the

ability to not accept tlie regulation if it is inconsistent with the plan or the Act. The
Secretary would also retain all of his emergency regulatory powers and the power
to propose and adopt regulations where the appropriate Council has failed to do so.

The net result is that the Council becomes, in the first instance, a planning body
with long term planning responsibility. It can focus on the needs of the fishery over
a longer period of time and provide some certainty to the participants in the fishery.

Secondly, it places the Council in the role of implementing the plan by selecting and

proposing the regulatory measures best suited to achieve the overall conservation

objectives for the fishery. Lastly, it reduces the time and layers of review for a regu-

latory amendment. The NOAA/Commerce/OMB role in proposing the regulation is

minimal and should not be significantly increased in the adoption phase.
We believe these suggested actions will go a long way toward restoring confidence

in our Marine Fishery Management System.
Thank you for inviting us to participate in this very important debate.

Senator Kerry. Thank you very much. We appreciate your testi-

mony.
Mr. Mitchell.

STATEMENT OF HENRY V^. MITCHELL, EXECUTIVE
DIRECTOR, BERING SEA FISHERMEN'S ASSOCIATION

Mr. Mitchell. Yes, Senator Kerry. Thank you for allowing me
to be here today. My name is Henry Mitchell, with the Bering Sea
Fishermen's Association.
Can you hear me?
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Senator Kerry. Yes, sir.

Mr. Mitchell. And I came here from Alaska by way of Massa-
chusetts. As a sidehght, I would like to congratulate you on the re-

turn of the striped bass. It is the best fishing there this year since

1973. I caught three last night.
Senator Kerry. Were you just up there?
Mr. Mitchell. I was just there.

Anyway, my association is primarily Yup'ik Eskimos who live on
the west coast of Alaska, many of them engaged in small-scale com-
mercial fishing. But, more importantly, basically, they live off the

sea and the land in that area, utilizing marine mammals, fish spe-

cies, and also marine birds and other types of wildlife.

I also am a member of the North Pacific Council. I am in my
ninth year. My term ends in August. And I have been there in the
forefi'ont on these various conservation issues and bycatch issues.

And I have a number of recommendations that I think you should
take a close look at.

One is that in order to manage all these fisheries nationwide,

you necessarily are going to have to come up with a great deal

more money. And I know that is difficult, given the times. But the
recommendation of our group would be to impose a use tax on all

fisheries, whether they are commercial or recreational or the char-

ter boat industry.
The needs of the managers, in terms of better science, which we

really do need, in terms of just the management itself, which is

fairly complex, and most importantly, the enforcement. And, you
know, everyone sitting at this table and probably in this room
knows that the best of the systems, whether you are going to ITQ's
or other forms of limited access, enforcing gear restrictions, quotas,

closures, you have to have good enforcement.
And I ao not mean to pick on the New Bedford Fleet, but we re-

cently had some scallopers show up at the North Pacific Council,
since we are going to go to a limited-entry regime there, and they
are recent entrants, once again, there having been a first wave that

came up to Alaska, many of whom stayed 17 or 18 years ago. But
in asking some of them who were testifying in front of the council

over what was happening, they admitted that probably 40 to 60

percent of the scallops being delivered are illegal at this point, basi-

cally being dropped off and taken in by skiffs to other locations.

Ajid so, even if you have the best management regimes, you
know, that the scientists and the councils have all bought off on,

without strict enforcement—and I really do not believe in this idyl-

lic type of system, you know, where fishermen are enforcing other

fishermen. I do not think that really works. We are very familiar

with the various types of fisheries in Alaska, and you really do not

find, in our experience, that much cooperation.

So, you really need to have a strong enforcement presence.

So, when you add all this stuff up, and if you are looking at par-

tially privatizing these fisheries especially, I think you necessarily
have to look at coming up with a use tax on a yearly basis that

would be paid to the Federal Government, probably approximating
somewhere between 4 to 5 percent a year. And I know everyone is

going to gasp, but when you start looking at the loss to the Nation

by what is going on out there in various fisheries, which may be
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perfectly legal at this time—^for instance, in the rock sole fishery,

which is probably a $50 to $60 million fishery, most of that rock

sole roe is sold into a specialty market in the Far East.

That rock sole fishery in Alaska, to catch that amount of rock

fish, you know, to create that amount of money, catches another 75

percent of the total catch is other species, which is dumped over-

board. All those species have some commercial use. But the boats

are not going to take those fish at that time because they want to

fill up their holds with the more valuable rock sole.

So, you know, moving into full utilization, privatizing fisheries,

and dealing more
Senator Kerry. How do you police that?

Mr. Mitchell, You are going to have to have a massive enforce-

ment effort.

Senator Kerry. Help me be more precise. Does that mean you
are going to have somebody on board? Do you have to have a mon-
itor on board?
Mr. Mitchell. Well, first of all, you have to have an observer

program that is absolutely comprehensive. On the larger boats you
need to have at least one or two observers. Probably you are going
to have to have two on the larger boats, full-time. On the smaller

boats in Alaska now, for I think boats under what is it, 100 feet

now?
Mr. Alverson. 125 feet.

Mr. Mitchell. 125 feet, they have 30 percent observer rule. But
we really believe that some of the boats under 125 feet probably
should have fiill-time observers also, or at least they ought to have
a system where the National Marine Fishery Service can basically

pick out a boat and say, you are going to get an observer. Sort of

a surprise visit, you are getting an observer for this time period.
Senator Kerry. Mr. Alverson, what is the reaction of the fishery

folks out there?
Mr. Alverson. To what? To a user fee?

Senator Kerry. To both, observers and a user fee.

Mr. Alverson. Well, we have an observer program that costs our

industry $10 million a year. It was the industry that came forward
and proposed the observer program, because significantly indus-

tries own misstrust for each other. Industry proposed the program.
I think a lot of the industry agrees with Henry, that there needs

to be some readjusting of the number of observers.

In terms of an annual use fee or administrative fee, our associa-

tion and the North Pacific Fishery Management Council, in fact,

voted last week to support such an amendment that would allow

the councils to initiate a Federal management plan where adminis-
trative fees could be assessed to the industry.

Senator Kerry. Would that be across the board? Would that be

only the commercial industry or for sports fishermen too?

Mr. Alverson. In Alaska, there are not a lot of sport fisheries

that take place outside 3 miles, I do not believe. If there are, I

think the answer would be yes.
Senator Kerry. What about out of Washington and Oregon?
Mr. Alverson. Well, in terms of the groundfish fisheries, our as-

sociation—and that is who I can speak for—support a use fee.

Some other groups have a different opinion on this issue.
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Senator Kerry. Have you finished up, Mr. Mitchell?
Mr. Mitchell. Not exactly. Most of the stuff is here.

I will tell you, though, that there may be a few problems with

ITQ's. These have to be tailored fishery by fishery. In some fish-

eries ITQ-type pro-ams with certain restrictions will work well. In

other places you might want to do other forms of limited access.

The important thing to remember is that the coastal commu-
nities, regardless of their size, whether they are a Yup'ik Eskimo
village on the Bering Sea coast or if it is a town like Seward, AK,
or Chatham, MA, they all have these individual characters. Some
of those small-scale fisheries need to survive, and you have to be

very careful about how you formulate these long-term policy deci-

sions as far as privatizing these fisheries.

But, at this point, I would basically just say that all of this can

only be accomplished if the Congress gives the councils the author-

ity to set forth some sort of realistic fee structure to pay for all

these science, management and enforcement provisions. Because
the Nation, through lackadaisical enforcement, bad management
and bad science, is probably losing 500 million dollars' worth of

money that would be rolling through the economy, and maybe more
than that. I mean, that is probably just what would be available

in the Northwest.

So, if you could collect the fees and have $200 or $300 million

available, I think it would help out quite a bit.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Mitchell follows:]

Prepared Statement of Henry V.E. Mitchell, Esq.

I am Henry Mitchell, the first Executive Director of the Bering Sea Fishermen's
Association (BSFA), with headquarters located in Anchorage, Alaska. For the record,

I am completing my ninth year as a member of the North Pacific Management
Council, and am currently serving on the Yukon Salmon Treaty talks, on US/USSR
North Pacific and Bering Sea Fisheries Advisory Panel, and on the Board of the

Alaska Fisheries Development Foundation (AFDF). I was also
president

of AFDF
and a member of the Advisory Panel of the International North Pacific Fisheries

Commission.
I am here today to give you my thoughts on sustainable fisheries development as

related to this year's reautnorization of the Magnuson Act.

You are to be congratulated for holding a hearing exclusively focused on sustain-

able fishery development. This is one area with which my association and I are very
familiar—BSFA was established in 1980 to promote and protect sustainable fish-

eries before the State Board of Fisheries, the Council, the State Legislature and

Congress, and in international fora. You know that BSFA brought the driflnet issue

to you in early 1981 and to the United Nations shortly thereafter. We have actively

worked at the Council to curtail salmon and herring bycatch in the EEZ fisheries

off our coast. We have been active participants in the development of the State of

Alaska Coastal Zone Management program to assure that fisheries habitat has the

highest priority of protection. When that has not occurred, we have pursued matters

such as offshore leasing in valuable fisheries habitat through all available fora. \Ve

have developed community based marketing and
processing programs in coastal vil-

lages, and have recently worked with the Council to develop a program for coastal

viUages that will assure sustainable fisheries and sustainable economies for the

coastal region connected to the nation's most valuable EEZ fisheries. In most of

these instances you have been there to listen and help.
What is BSFA's interest in all this? It's really quite simple. BSFA is a commercial

fishing organization representing some 1,500 Western Alaska residents who tradi-

tionally fish for salmon and herring from small boats. (Incidently, these prime
stocks that support the commercial and subsistence elements of our economy and

our society have been dubbed, euphemistically, "bycatch".) Starting from the North

with Kotzebue and Nome and running south through Bristol Bay, this area includes

the fisheries of the Kuskokwim river, the Upper and Lower Yukon Delta, Norton
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Sound and Kotzebue—all relatively small and conducted primarily by Alaska Na-
tives—as well as the valuable fisheries of Bristol Bay.
Incomes throuKhout much of this area are among the lowest in the nation. Most

of the conmiercial fishermen of the area also conduct subsistence fisheries for salm-

on to provide their families with food for the year. The importance of this, of course,
is that off of our entire coastline is the nation's richest fishery, a fishery that is a

common property resource and a national asset. Surely the concept of developing
sustainable fisheries goes hand in hand with meeting one of the primary goals of

the Clinton Administrations-developing sustainable economies. If there were ever
an area more insistent—and dependent-upon sustainable fisheries development, it

is my region.
That is indeed a long introduction, but I think it is important to remind the Con-

gress of the reasons for BSFA's thirteen year commitment to developing sustainable

fisheries and fostering the development of coastal fisheries economies. I have
touched on many of the issues that have been every day issues for BSFA for these

thirteen years—^nabitat considerations and bycatch, for example. I would be glad to

answer any (questions you many have on my efforts for BSFA and during my tenure
on the Council with regard to efforts to deal with overfishing and restoration of de-

pleted stocks. I am sure you are aware that the North Pacific Council has been in

the forefront of protecting the nation's EEZ fisheries through such efforts as main-

taining an effective overall cap for allocations to protect the poUock and other

grounofish stocks, and taking firm action to protect rockfish and rebuild Pacific

Ocean Perch stocks. On the cap issue, the Council has stood up to the industry to

say that we want a sustainable fishery for our children and grandchildren—we do
not want to risk that for more immediate, and transitory, gain. On the rockfish/POP

issue, the Council has told the Secretary a second time that we are serious about
not overfishing our stocks.

Today I would Uke to delve a little deeper into the issue surrounding providing

fishing quotas to various individuals and entities. Some questions need to be raised,
and may need to be answered by Congress here and through the budget and appro-
priations processes.
Apparently, after nine years, I am to retire from the Council system in August,

and perhaps as the senior appointed CouncU member in the nation, I can provide
some insignts and m^e some comments that others may feel they cannot do. I am
reminded of that famous "Point/Counterpoint" segment on national news, and do not
want you to think that I came today solely to debate Mr. Alverson on the issues

related to the North Pacific Council mdividual Fishing Quota (IFQ) program for sa-

blefish and halibut, as well as the notion some folks have through the Council's

Comprehensive Rationalization process to move through the fisheries with IFQ's.
Aft«r all the record reflects that I voted for the CounciFs IFQ plan, at the end. But
there are a number of items that you need to think about before we so quickly move

through the fisheries.

I begin with the concept that the nation's fisheries are just that—a common prop-

erty resource which we are currently using for the nation's economic benefit and to

which we have stewardship responsibilities, as well as our duty to comply with the

nation's laws. Opponents of EFQ's used this as an argument against "giving" the re-

source in perpetuity with rights of transfer to a few thousand boat owners. They
raised constitutional and poUcy arguments. We responded by providing that the gov-
ernment can "recall" these shares; however, I am not sanguine about the prospect
of the government attempting to take these shares back. I believe there is some
international experience in which great sums of public money went into buying back
fisheries shares.

Surely, when dealing with he public's resource. Congress may wish to look into

"privatization" and may feel the need to provide "positive" sanctions if it likes what
it sees.

It is clear that something must be done in Olympic style fisheries where there

is too much available effort for the resource and where there are substantial safety
considerations. The IFQ program is to be market-driven, by design. Allegedly, a fish-

ermen can fish his IFQ at any time, and this will contribute to a more sane and
safe fishery. However, our nation's limited experience may to be telling us, at least

in the case of surf clams on the East Coast (our only extant IFQ program) that in

a market driven system, you many still have safety concerns. The concept of fishing

only in good weather and with fewer fishermen around vou may not prove to be re-

ality in the face of market dictates. As well, I do not buy off on the concept that
all other traditional fishing management practices have failed in meeting either the

safety concerns or the management considerations. Perhaps, when there is a certain

objective in mind—privatization
—we do not really become creative about employing

other means of addressing management, safety and the like.
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There is also the issue of eligibility for shares. Frankly, I would be surprised to
see much of a "crew" share available under the current sablefish and halibut plan.
In reality, that will mean that skippers and crew will be forever frozen out from
ownership of shares, even if they have dedicated their lives and efforts to their boat
owners and to development of the fisheries, who will most definitely have shares.
I think Congress needs to look at the issue of how many people have been respon-
sible for developing the nation's fisheries for the nation's economic and social bene-
fit, and consider \vnether those contributions justify a "piece of the pie". Of course,
this includes the communities themselves. As you are altogether too aware, substan-
tial numbers of individuals, corporations-and yes, communities—have made "invest-
ments" in the fisheries to assure they would be fully developed and "Americanized".
I am merely saying that Congress may not want to miss this opportunity for equity
and fairness to reward a wide range of persons and entities for their contributions.

Again, this would probably not be necessary if we were not dealing with a common
propertyresource.

Any IFQ plan will need to be implemented and will have management costs
ass6ciated with it thereafter. Frankly, I believe the public would not tolerate a "pri-
vatization" of the resource with a commensurate reduction in management for pro-
tection of the resource. There are complex requirements for monitoring catch and
delivery and accounting, and there will be substantial costs of enforcement. There
will be some "double costs" during the period of transition. Will this be done with
federal financing alone, or will fisnermen be called upon to pay their share of the
costs through aaministrative/management fees? If so, does that not need to be sanc-
tioned by Congress? If not, given the current budget/deficit picture, will Congress
require fishermen to pay for Dudget/deficit picture, will Congress reouire fishermen
to pay for IFQ initially, through some form of auction or payment scnedule or upon
transfer some form of "excess profit" approach? In any case, there seems to be some
sense to the notion that fishermen should not move through the fisheries quite so

quickly until we have worked any "bugs" out of the systems. In other words should
we use the sablefish and halibut fisheries as a model for developing and implement-
ing (and funding) IFQ's in the future. I believe Congress has employed the concept
of demonstrative projects a time or two before.

Let me leave you on a positive note. This will not be a pitch for the newly ap-
proved Community Development Quota program (CDQ) associated with halibut and
sablefish, or for the extant CDQ program for pollock. As you know. Senator Stevens

proposed this to Congress some time ago to assure that coastal communities would
obtain a small percentage of the pollock quota to use to develop sustainable econo-
mies throughout the Bering Sea region. This is a plan that nas been lauded by
many in the Clinton Administration, as well. Rather, I want to praise the Council
for acknowledging an economic, social and political reality: we cannot pass up an

opportunity to provide regional, as well as individual, economic benefit if we are to

pnvatize the common property resource. While we are doing the "ultimate alloca-

tion" under the Magnuson Act, we cannot overlook the net national economic benefit
of factoring in the coastal communities, which have played such a large role in our
nation's fisheries development. 1 do not need to talk to you about the rather sever
social costs of not including coastal communities.

I appreciate this opportunity to provide you with a few thoughts on sustainable
fisheries. BSFA and I hope to continue to enjoy the good working relationship we
have shared with this committee as you have heard us and responded to us on the
whole range of marine mammal, Magnuson, Driftnet, fishery promotion and devel-

opment, Coastal Zone Management issues. I can come to you from the poorest and
most remote region of our country to tell you that the system—Congress and the
Council—by and large works well.

Thank you for listening and for acting on what you have heard over the years
with regard to Western Alaska.

Senator Kerry. Mr. Sutton.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL SUTTON, ACTING VICE PRESIDENT,
WORLD WILDLIFE FUND, REPRESENTING THE MARINE FISH
CONSERVATION NETWORK
Mr. Sutton. I am Michael Sutton, acting vice president of the

World Wildlife Fund, and I am testifying today on behalf of the
Marine Fish Conservation Network. We are a broadbased coalition

of conservation and fishing industry organizations working to re-

form and strengthen the management of marine fisheries to pro-
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mote their continuing long-term sustainability. We are very much
focused on the subject of this hearing this morning.
Mr. Chairman, I will not reiterate all of what the previous panel-

ists have said about how much trouble our marine fisheries are in.

We have heard this morning that catches are declining, many spe-

cies are at record lows. We have heard that of the fisheries that

NMFS has been monitoring, almost one-half are overutilized,

overfished.
We have heard that seafood prices are continuing to rise as de-

mand increases and supply decreases, but the numbers, the cost to

the Nation is just mind-boggling. In New England alone, as I know
you are aware, the annual cost of our failure to stop overfishing
and rebuild the groundfish population is estimated to be about

$350 million and 14,000 lost jobs.

Now, to make matters worse, the widespread use of

Senator Kerry. How is that calculated? Is that the gap in catch,

or what?
Mr. Sutton. That was from—the Massachusetts Groundfish Ad-

visory Board back in 1990 came up with those figures, what the

catch would be.

Senator Kerry. But it is based upon what the catch is versus

what it should have been, or what they thought it should have
been.
Mr. Sutton. The potential long-term yield, if the fisheries were

managed on a sustainable basis.

We have got problems with bycatch, protected fish, and other

marine life, our wetlands and critical fisn habitats continue to be

degraded and destroyed, and as you have heard here this morning,
our understanding of fish and their environments is woefully inad-

equate.
Mr. Chairman, I submit to you that the Magnuson Act has done

little to solve these problems. If I can borrow an expression from
the previous administration, what the network feels we need here

is a new paradigm for the management of marine fisheries in the

nineties.

If we are going to reverse these declines and achieve sustainable

fisheries for the next century, the Magnuson Act has to be substan-

tially improved. We have got to make conservation and restoration

of America's fishery resources the No. 1 priority of the act.

Healthy fishery resources would support many additional jobs in

the fishing industry, and in our written testimony we offer a num-
ber of specific suggestions on just how to do that.

I would like to just hit the highlights of that this morning and
make

points
on four issues: overfishing, bycatch, habitat, and the

limited access management of marine fisheries.

In order to put a stop to overfishing, we believe the Magnuson
Act should explicitly define and prohibit overfishing. It comes as a

surprise to a lot of people that overfishing today is perfectly legal
under the Magnuson Act. The act sends conflicting signals to man-

agers, directing them on one hand to prevent overfishing, and on
the other to achieve the optimum yield from each fishery.
What this has meant in practice is that fishery managers openly

permit overfishing in the name of short-term economic necessity,
and maybe as a result it is no wonder that there are few effective
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recovery plans in smy fisheries and some severely overfished popu-
lations continue to be overfished.

The Magnuson Act ought to require that when overfishing is oc-

curring the councils prepare recovery plans featuring specific re-

building goals and timetables for achieving those goals. There are
a number of other suggestions we have on overfishing.
With respect to bycatch, the Magnuson Act is currentlv silent.

The statute ought to be amended to specifically define "bycatch"
and establish a national policy to minimize its negative impacts on
fish populations and the marine ecosystem.
We believe that bycatch in all commercial fisheries should be re-

duced to insignificant levels approaching zero, and all fishery man-

agement plans should be required to establish a program for reduc-

ing bycatch that includes incentives and disincentives. We need to

strengthen our existing programs for conservation engineering and

develop comprehensive bycatch reduction programs.
It has been mentioned before this morning about the destruction

and degradation of fish habitats could become the greatest long-
term threat to the future of our fisheries. We need to amend the

act to establish a strong national habitat protection program.
NMFS ought to be given tne authority to modify, restrict, or mock
Federal projects or activities that will alter, degrade, or destroy
fish habitats.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, we believe that fostering a new paradigm
for marine fishery management will mean empowering managers
to develop and adopt new and innovative management strategies.
We have heard this morning that the problem of overcapitaliza-

tion, that there are more and more boats chasing fewer and fewer

fish. The industry has in some cases become so overcapitalized that

it has the power to catch many times the available yield, and I do

not have to tell anybody here that too many participants in a fish-

ery can make it politically much more difficult for managers to im-

pose necessary conservation measures, especially those that require
a reduction in catch.

The network supports limiting access to overcapitalized and
overutilized fisheries, but only as a means to achieve the conserva-

tion objectives of the Magnuson Act. We believe that ITQ's and
other forms of limited access management alone are not a panacea
for the problems of conservation or allocations in our fisheries, and
we have a number of specific concerns over the wisdom of

privatizing the yield from our marine fishery resources, many of

which were talked about already.
Some of the kev questions: Does the public retain its stake in the

conservation and management of marine fishery resources once

they are privatized? Do ITQ's give rise to property rights? Senator

Stevens says no. In New Zealand, they did. It is unclear, and if

they do, does that mean that the Government would have to com-

pensate quota holders in the event of catch reductions? How is the

National Marine Fisheries Service going to administer ITQ pro-

grams without the ability to collect the cost of management from

quota holders?
We believe—and I agree with Mr. Mitchell here—that the Mag-

nuson Act should be amended to permit the Government to collect

user fees in order to recover the cost of fishery management, and



85

we have a number of other specific suggestions of just how we can

strengthen the ability of fishery managers to do a better job.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Sutton follows:]

Prepared Statement of Michael Sutton

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am Michael Sutton, Acting vice

President of the U.S. Land & Wildlife Program at World Wildlife fund. 1 am testify-

ing today on behalf of the Marine Fish Conservation Network, a broad-based coali-

tion of conservation and fishing industry groups working to reform and strengthen
the management of marine fisheries in order to promote their continuing, long-term

sustainabuity. I appreciate this opportunity to appear before your Committee to

present the views of the Network on some of the issues surrounding the reauthor-

ization of the Maenuson fishery Conservation and Management Act.

The Marine fish Conservation Network believes that substantial improvements in

the Magpuson Act are absolutely necessary to reverse the decline of our nation's

marine fish resources. Marine fish are a precious natural resource of enormous eco-

logical, social, and economic value to the nation. They are an important source of

food, recreation, and employment, as well as major components of the ocean eco-

system. Healthy marine fish populations can contribute significantly to the national

economy and enhance our quality of life, but onlv if used and managed wisely.
In 1976, the Magnuson Act created a 200-mile fishery conservation and manage-

ment zone around the United States coasthne and empowered eight regional fishery

management councils and the National Marine fisheries Service (NMFS), with over-

sight by the Secretary of Commerce, to act as stewards of America's living marine
resources. The Act also phased out fishing by foreign vessels in the 200-niile U.S.

zone. But foreign fishermen were quickfy replaced by their American counterparts,
who took advantage of the departure of the foreign fleets to expand their catches.

A free-for-all over America's fishery resources developed, fiieled by federal subsidies

such as guaranteed vessel construction loans and encouraged by a management sys-
tem that allowed anyone with a boat free access to fisheries. Domestic catches sky-
rocketed and enormous profits were made in the heady 1970s and 1980s. A large
number of Americans became dependent in one way or another on the fishing indus-

try.
The results have been disastrous. Today, seventeen years after the enactment of

the Magnuson Act, 67 species of fish are overfished, many severely.^ Catches of

many species are at record lows. At the same time, demand for seafood in the Unit-

ed States has continued to rise, spariting price increases of 40 percent since 1950

(adjusted for inilation).2 According to the Commerce Department, America's marine
fisheries are producing far below their potential, at an estimated cost of more than

$3 billion annually to the nation's economy. Coastal communities reliant upon the

fishing industry have lost countless jobs and suffered serious economic disruption.
The system of fishery management created by the Magnuson Act has proven

largely powerless to stop this accelerating downward spiral. Fishery managers in-

creasingly find themselves caught up in rancorous debates over allocation of smaller

and smaller shares of a diminishing resource. Yet they have failed to take the steps

necessary to stabilize and restore that resource, because nothing the Magnuson Act

afdrmatively directs them to do so. fishery managers continue to rearrange the

deckchairs as the Titanic inexorably slides beneath the waves.

Exacerbating the problem of overfishing is the rampant bycatch and discard of un-

wanted or protected fish and other marine Ufe caused by the widespread use of in-

discriminate fishing gear; the continuing degradation and destruction of wetlands
and other critical fish habitats; an inadequate understanding of fish and their envi-

ronment; and poor monitoring of fishing activities and enforcement of fishing regula-
tions.

The failure to protect marine fish from overfishing and other threats, and to re-

build depleted fish populations back to healthy levels, is comnelling proof that there

are serious problems with fisheries management under the Magnuson Act. We must

recognize that the fundamental issues of^fishery management nave changed in the

years since the Magnuson Act was passed in 1976. Today, our challenge is to de-

velop a new paradigm for marine fishery msmagement in the 1990s. We must make
the conservation and restoration of America's fishery resources the number one pri-

ority of the Magnuson Act. Healthy fishery resources would support many addi-

tional jobs in the fishing industry. The Marine fish Conservation Network urges the

1 National Marine Fisheries Service, Our Living Oceans, 1992.

2Kane, H., Off the Scale, (World Watch, MayJune 1993, pp. 36-37.
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Committee to consider a number of practical suggestions that we believe would help
achieve these essential goals.

ELIMINATE OVERFISHING AND REBUILD DEPLETED POPULATIONS

The Magnuson Act mandates that conservation and management measures must
prevent overfishing. But in most cases, managers react to overfishing after it occurs,
often without efiect. The National Marine fisheries Service recently assessed 156

species and species groups of U.S. marine fish, and found that nearly half (43 per-
cent) are overfished.3 A typical example of the problem was published earlier this
month in the Federal Register by NMFS and the Mid-Atlantic fishery Management
Council:

Landings and catch-per-unit-effort data indicate that tilefish were heavily
overexploited during the height of the longline fishery between 1977 and 1982.

fishing mortality exceeded the estimates of the maximum sustainable yield level

by three times, catches during this period were well above the long-term poten-
tial yield of the stock (2.5 million pounds or 1,100 mt). This period was followed

by steadily declining values in catch-per-unit-eflbrt, and a lesser decline in both
landings and average fish si7e. There were also changes in the spawning struc-
ture of the population with decreases in the size and age of maturity in males.
These declines since the early 1980s reflect significant stock decline and contin-
ued overexploitation.-*

Despite this long history of overfishing, the Mid-Atlantic Council is only now con-

sidering the development of a fishery management plan to reduce fishing pressure
and rebuild the tiiefish population. Perhaps the most egregious example of poor
management is the New England Council, which is current^ under a court order
to develop a recovery plan to rebuild the New England groundfish population after

failing for many years to prevent overfishing. The annual cost of this failure is esti-

mated to be about $350 million and 14,000 jobs.^ Other examples abound.
A major flaw in the Magnuson Act is that it does not expressly define or prohibit

overfishing. Instead, section 301 directs managers to prevent overfishing while

achieving the "optimum yield" from each fishery, which is broadly defined as the
amount of fish that can l» taken in a sustainable manner "modified by relevant so-

cial, economic, and ecological factors."

In practice, the basic biological needs of the fish are often given less consideration
than the immediate needs of fishermen. Managers freouently subordinate conserva-
tion objectives to short-term economic interests ana openly permit overfishing.
Under this traditional paradigm of management, the optimum yield from a fish pop-
ulation is oft«n hi^er than the sustainable biological yield. Perhaps it's no wonder
there are few effective recovery plans for depleted fisheries and some severely
overfished populations continue to be overfished.

The NMFS guidelines for the development of fishery management plans (50 CFR
602) direct the councils to define overfishing and prepare a recovery plan when a
condition of overfishing exists. But the guidelines do not carry the force and effect

of law. Moreover, they make no provision for the failure of a council to recognize
or acknowledge that overfishing is occurring, nor do they specify the time frame in

which a council must address the problem, finally, the guidelines do not require that

councils establish a specific rebuilding target population size and a timetable for

reaching that goal.
Recommendations: The Network believes the Magnuson Act should be amended

to:

• Define and prohibit overfishing;
• Require each management plan to contain an objective and measurable defini-

tion of overfishing consistent with the statute but tailored to each fish population
covered by the plan;

• Require that conservation and management measures include a margin of safe-

ty to provide a buffer against overfishing;
• Require that, when overfishing is occurring, the councils prepare a

recovery
program featuring a specific rebuilding goal and a timetable for achieving that goal;

• Require the Secretary to intervene when a council fails to make a required de-

termination that a condition of overfishing exists andlor fails to develop a satisfac-

tory recovery plan within a specified period of time; and

3 NMFS, Our Living Oceans, 1992.
< National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, Tilefish Fishery, 58 Fed. Reg. 33081,

June 15, 1993.
e Massachusetts Offshore Groundfish Task Force, New England Groundfish in Crisis—Again,

December 1990, p. iv.
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• Allow the councils to act quickly to establish minimum size limits and other

necessary conservation measures in a particular fishery even if no fishery manage-
ment plan exists.

MINIMIZE BYCATCH PROBLEMS

The use of non-selective fishing gear that catches large numbers of nontarget fish

and other marine species causes mtolerable waste and serious conservation prob-
lems. Worldwide, discarded bycatch amounts to an estimated 12 to 20 billion pounds
of sea life every year, or 20 percent of the overall catch. One of the worst examples
of this problem is the Gulf of Mexico shrimp trawl fishery, where 9 to 11 pounds
ofjuvenile fish are cau^t and discarded for every pound of shrimp that is taken.
There are many forms of bycatch: protected species; undersized fisn; fish reserved

for a specific gear type; low value fisn or fish for which no market exists; fish killed

by lost or abandoned gear; and fish killed but lost during fishing operations. Among
the problems caused by bycatch are overfishing, waste of marine resources, loss oT

economic opportunity, and potentially serious ecological impacts such as changes in

predator-prey relationships and marine community structure, for example, red snap-
per in the Gulf of Mexico is severely depleted primarily due to the enormous num-
bers of young fish killed as bycatch in shrimp trawls. In the North Pacific alone,
more than 500 million pounds of fish are discarded dead every year.
The Magnuson Act is largely silent on the subject of bycatch and dead discards.

Bycatch is currently restricted only where it threatens a species protected under an-
other statute, such as the Endangered Species Act (e.g. turtle excluder devices) or
the Marine Manunal Protection Act. Only in cases where the fish bycatch is particu-
larly valuable to competing fishermen is the catch of non-target fish species regu-
lated, and even then only through rules against landing incidentally-caught fish.

Recommendations: The Network believes the Magnuson Act should be amended
to provide fishery managers with broader authority to manage bycatch problems.
The Act should contain a directive to reduce the problems caused by bycatch and
provide the tools to achieve that goal. The Act should:

• Explicitly define bycatch and establish a national policy to minimize its nega-
tive impacts on fish populations and the marine ecosystem by reducing bycatch in

all commercial fisheries to insignificant levels approaching zero;
• Require all fishery management plans to establish a program for reducing

bycatch of all gear within the plan's jurisdiction;
• Mandate a comprehensive assessment of the average level of bycatch for all

gear in each fishery;
• Strengthen existing federsd programs for conservation engineering by Increas-

ing funding and establishing cooperative efforts with the fishing industry for re-

search and development of new, more selective gear. These efforts should be funded

by increased appropriations and fees imposed on those fisheries with significant lev-

els of bycatch; and
• Require the councils, in cooperation with NMFS, to develop bycatch reduction

programs—with sufficient levels of incentives and disincentives—that would man-
date the

participation
of all vessels involved in fisheries having bycatch levels above

a given tnreshold. The program should encourage all fishing vessels to participate
in this comprehensive efiort.

PROTECT MARINE HABITATS

The continuing loss and degradation of marine fish habitats from pollution, devel-

opment, population pressures, and other human activities could become the greatest
long-term threat to the future viability of coastal marine fisheries. Damage to estu-

aries, wetlands, seagrass beds, reefs, and river systems are leading factors in the
decline of many marine fish species.
Over half of our coastal wetlands, essential habitat to 75 percent, of the nation's

marine fish populations, have been destroyed.
In Louisiana, for example, oil and gas

development and flood control measures have caused enormous destruction of wet-
lands and their associated wildlife. Contaminants affect spawning behavior, survival

of young fish, and the incidence of deformities and tumors, for exam^e, environ-
mental organizations and fishing groups are concerned about the effects of the

Rlanned
dumping of dredge spoils laced with dioxin on rich fishing grounds near the

few Jersey shore. Agricultural runoff and discharge 'of untreated sewage triggers
massive increases in algal growth, choking off sunlight to bottom-dwelling orga-
nisms and depleting the water of life-giving oxygen. Anyone flying over Florida Bay
can see a stark example of this phenomenon. In some river systems, dams have
eliminated 80-100 percent of the migration routes and spawning habitat for salmon,
striped bass, shad, and other marine species that spawn in fresh water. Excessive
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diversions of water from bays and estuaries destroy important spawning and nurs-

ery grounds for numerous coastal fish.

The Magnuson Act gives neither the National Marine fisheries Service nor the re-

gional fishery management councils the authority to control these activities, even
though they may damage marine ecosystems and severely reduce fish abundance.
Recommendations: The Magnuson Act should be amended to:

• Establish and implement a strong national habitat protection program to pre-
serve the productive capacity of fish habitats. The program should include research
to quantify fishery-related habitat values and require certification that federally-ap-
proved projects will not harm key fish habitats.

• Give the National Marine fisheries Service authority to modify, restrict, or
block projects or activities that will alter, degrade, or destroy key fish habitats.

CAUTIOUSLY ADOPT NEW, INNOVATIVE MANAGEMENT STRATEGIES

The traditional paradigm of fishery management has involved conservation meas-
ures such as timeiarea closures, catch quotas, and restrictions on gear type and net
mesh size. But these regulatory schemes have been poorly enforced and largely inef-

fective in preventing continued overfishing. In order to establish a new paradigm
for marine fishery management and achieve the conservation goals outlined above,
it will be necessary for progressive fishery managers to develop and adopt new, in-

novative management strategies. To some extent, this has already begun.
In many fisheries there are simply too many boats chasing fewer and fewer fish.

In some cases, the fishing industry has become overcapitalized to the point that it

has the power to catch many times the sustainable yield, fishermen have become
so efficient and eflective at catching fish that they threaten to put themselves out
of business. Too many participants in a fishery also make it more difficult for man-
agers to impose necessary conservation measures, especially those involving reduc-
tions in catch.

Fishery managers have responded to this situation by beginning to impose limits
on the number of participants in a fishery. This type of management, known as
limited- or controlled-access, has become increasingly popular in the past several

years. There are many options, ranging from a total moratorium on fishing to li-

cense limitation, individual quotas, and area apportionment. One of the most popu-
lar alternatives is the individual transferable quota or ITQ system. In an ITQ sys-
tem, individual participants in a fishery are granted the right to catch either a par-
ticular amount of fish or a proportional share of the total allowable catch, which

may then be freely transferred (usually sold). Many of the regional fishery manage-
ment councils are considering some form of ITQ management program at present.
ITQ systems basically privatize the yield of public fishery resources. They are an

attempt to match the size of the fishing fleet with the size of the available fishery
resource. But many questions have arisen over the wisdom of this effort. ITQ sys-
tems may advance economic efficiency, but do they promote conservation at the

same time? Does the public retain its stake in the conservation and management
of fishery resources once they are privatized? What happens to traditional conserva-
tion safeguards such as NEPA and the public trust doctrine when fishery resources
are privatized? Do ITQs give rise to property rights that are protected by the U.S.

Constitution, so that the government would have to compensate quota holders in

order to reduce catches? Should the government essentially give away valuable pub-
lic resources to the private sector, thereby creating a windfall? How will NMFS be
able to administer ITQ programs without the ability to recover the costs of manage-
ment from quota holders?
The Marine fish Conservation Network supports limiting access to overcapitalized

and overutilized fisheries, but only as a means to enhance our ability to achieve the

conservation objectives set out in the Magnuson Act. We believe that ITQs and other
forms of limited-access management alone are not a panacea for the conservation

or allocation problems of America's fishery resources. Our overriding goal for the re-

authorization of the Magnuson Act is to improve the conservation of marine fish-

eries, and each of our recommendations to this Committee is offered with that pur-

pose in mind, for this reason, we feel the implications and consequences of ITQ sys-
tems should be carefully studied before we continue our headlong rush to implement
them. If these management techniques are to be a part of the new paradigm, we
must ensure that they are truly useful conservation tools. A moratorium on the im-

plementation of new ITQ programs by the fishery management councils for one year
or more may be necessary so that the findings and results of ongoing studies can
be reviewed, the consequences of these programs fully explored, and the current lim-

itations on recovering the costs of fishery management from users can be repealed.
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Recommendations: The Magnuson Act must be amended to empower fishery man-

agers to develop and implement new, innovative management techniques and
sources of funding, for example, the Act should be amended to authorize or impose:

• A universal licensing scheme to give managers the comprehensive information

they need on fishing effort, locations, gear types, and catches.
• A comprehensive observer program to monitor commercial fisheries and help

provide unbiased and detailed information on fishing activities as they occur.

• A requirement that managers rely less on measures that must be enforced off-

shore and more on regulations that are enforceable at the dock or at the point of

sale.
• User fees andlor excise taxes on the landed value of fish, for instance, section

304(d) of the Magnuson Act should be amended to permit the government to collect

user fees to recover the costs of fishery management. Compensatory revenues should
be deposited in a trust fund dedicated to supporting research, management, enforce-

ment, and other fundamental fisheries programs.
• Universal monitoring of landings and tracking of landings data.

CONCLUSION

Too many of our economically imjwrtant commercial and recreational fishes are

depleted or in decline, producing far below their biological potential. While each

year new species are added to the growing list of those that are overfished, efforts

to restore depleted populations are slow and ineffective.

The price we are paying for poor management is more than we can afford. Our
collective reluctance to impose the management measures necessary to restore and
rebuUd our marine fisheries has taken many fisheries to the brink of collapse. Na-

tionally, conmiercial and recreational industries, jobs, lifestyles, quality of life, and
the cjuality of our environment hang in the balance.

We need a new paradigm of fishery management to replace the traditional model
that has failed to conserve our fishery resources. This can only be developed if Con-

gress amends the Magnuson Act to permit it. The Marine fish Conservation Net-
work urges the Committee to act forcefully to strengthen the Act to protect, restore,
and conserve our marine fisheries.

Thank you for the opportunity to share our views about the reauthorization of the

Magnuson Act. We look forward to continuing to work with your Committee to

strengthen and improve the Act during the reauthorization process.

Senatx)r Kerry. I appreciate that testimony very much.
Let me begin where you have left off here, work through a num-

ber of questions, and see if we can get a little dialog going here.

With respect to the bycatch issue, which a number of folks have fo-

cused on and all panels have talked about, it is clearly a major con-

cern that we need to deal with.

While gear improvements are being designed and the engineer-

ing hopemlly improves, are there any steps you are recommending
in the interim relative to bycatch?
Mr. Sutton. Well, the problem right now is the Magnuson Act

says nothing at all, and while we are waiting for conservation engi-

neering and better gear types to be developed, there are some steps
we can take immediately if the act were amended to allow the

councils to do that. For example, financial incentives or disincen-

tives for clean fishing could be immediately imposed. We know that
some gears are more selective than others, and we think that selec-

tive gears ought to be mandated, and certainly encouraged.
Senator Kerry. Beyond that, any other ideas of interim efforts

on bycatch?
Mr. Sutton. Well, for example, we could require the councils, the

act could require the councils to develop comprehensive bycatch re-

duction programs that would mandate the participation of all ves-

sels involved in the fishery, and of course it is going to differ be-

tween each fishery.
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Senator Kerry, I think it was you, Mr. Alverson, but I do not
want to put words in your mouth, who extolled the virtue of the

way the council has made its choices in your region. What is to pre-
vent the coimcils from simply moving proactively to deal with

bycatch problems?
Mr. Mitchell. In terms of bycatch reduction, an idea of basically

having perhaps permit condition, or being able to amend the fish-

erv management plan more quickly to have certain conditions

added to people's fishing permits that would say, if you are going
to fish in zone X you will only use this size mesh in your trawl,

you may only fish between the hours of 8 and 10 o'clock at night,
because night trawling tends to—^you catch more king salmon as

bycatch, or more halibut.

The problem with the council system right now is that we do not
have enough little tricks in our bags that we can quickly use to ad-

just for fishing. By the time you go to amend the plan, or by regu-

latory amendment, it sometimes takes 6 to 12 to 18 months, be-

cause in some ways the industry does not trust us.

Whether they are going to come forward and say, "Well, it is a

good idea for the councils to have a little more streamlined author-

ity in this area," I do not know, but it would be good for the coun-

cils if they were a responsible council to have in their bag of tricks

a more streamlined format for having coming up with quicker regu-
lations to change people's behavior, saying, this area is closed, this

area may be open but only for this gear.
Senator Kerry. Well, barring some technological breakthrough of

remarkable proportions, except for certain kinds of gear modifica-

tions like TEDS to deal with turtles, I am not sure how you are

going to effectively limit bycatch, at least in trawling
Mr. Mitchell. Here is the way to solve that problem. If Con-

gress gives the council the authority to set fees on
bycatch,

and in

the case of, say, salmon or halibut as an example, if the council had
the authority to set whatever fees that they wanted to, say on the

first 100 king salmon you catch it costs you $20 apiece, on the next

100 king salmon it cost you $50 apiece, if you have an economic
disincentive program, the pain is going to get enough at some

point—
Senator Kerry. That is what I was about to get to.

Mr. Mitchell. This is what you need to do.

Mr. Perret. If I may—Senator, if I may, and I may be able to

five
a very recent parallel. Again, I go back to the need for good

ata. In 1989, the gulf council was considering some very severe re-

strictions for the gulf shrimp fishery due to bycatch of red snapper.
I think the only way to solve bycatch problems or the bycatch op-

portunity is coordinated effort between industry, environmental

community, academia, and the Federal and State agencies.
The bycatch work being done in the Southeast I think is a good

step forward in that direction. You have to have the industry, the

users involved, otherwise they will never accept the data.

You mentioned TEDS. This is the example I will give you. TEDS
are mandatory on shrimp trawlers in the Gulf of Mexico. Prior to

the opening of the shrimp season in Louisiana this year, there have
been—as of last week, 99 dead turtles have washed upon the

beach.
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The Coast Guard, in boarding the shrimp boats in the gulf that

fish in that area, they have found 100 percent compHance of TED
use. Many fishermen today say TEDS were not necessar> in those

areas of the gulf The turtles did not occur. Well, 99 have washed

up. My agency has not taken a position on what was the source of

the mortalities. NFMS, Fish and Wildlife, are going in the direction

that, hey, it was TED failure.

How can you get industry to support Government regulations
when they are supporting the TED and now NMFS is saying 99

turtle deaths were caused by TEDS? The Government has made
them use this gear, and now they are saying this is what has killed

those turtles.

Senator Kerry. Well, I am not sure. I do not know enough about

the history of the TED process to tell you the Government said

they were going to be 100 percent effective. It may be that you
have 99 instead of 999, and so you are better off than you were,
while you are not perfect. I do not know the answer.
Mr. Perret. I have got 30 years' experience. I have never heard

of 99 dead sea turtles washing up in any one area in the Gulf of

Mexico in my 30 years of experience. I do not know, maybe there

are more turtles out there.

Senator Kerry. Maybe there is a problem that managers haven't

thought of Let me ask a question, as the devil's advocate, one that

has been thrown at me by folks who are advocating stricter re-

straints.

What is the ethic and economic rationale for catching either king

salmon, snapper, or other bycatch and just throwing it overboard/

You have to ask the question—there is an economic value to that

fish. Unfortunately, it is not as great as the target species, but
there is a value.

Now, the question has to be asked, and it is increasingly being
thrown at me by some people, whether fishermen should bring
back to the pier what they catch and not be allowed to throw it

overboard, and there ought to be strict adherence to bycatch limits.

I, frankly, was appalled by what was happening with driftnets.

Two-thirds of what was being brought in in driflnets was thrown
overboard. There is a really disturbing ethic in that. Do you want
to comment?
Mr. Alverson. Mr. Chairman, you are right, and the North Pa-

cific Council has looked at programs, such as, you catch it you keep
it, trying to be proactive.
We had a significant problem in the fishery that Henry talked

to, the rock sole fishery, which has 75 percent discards. We also

had a major problem in the pollock fishery,
where they practice roe

stripping, this is when the roe is kept and they throw the carcasses

overboard.
In coming up with regulations to address the issues, the eco-

nomic analysis that we got back at the coimcil basically said, and
this was prepared by the NMFS economist out of Seattle, that a

dead fish is a dead fish, and since there is a high return on invest-

ment based on the best economic benefits to the Nation, this prac-
tice of roe stripping is the wise use of the resource.

Now, that is obtuse to me. I just do not agree with that, and to

that degree I would agree with Henry that there needs to be an
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amendment that focuses on net national benefits that allow coun-
cils when there is excessive bycatch and discards to be able to ad-
dress these concerns, even though the remedy may impose costs on
the industry.
Senator Kerry. Well, I feel that pretty strongly. I recognize the

economic constraints—the difficulty of a limited nold, when you are

trying
to make x amount of dollars to make it pay. By the same

token, we have to learn about real cost accounting here and this
is increasingly entering people's thinking.
You have to figure into your costs not just the amount you get

when you get to the pier, but the cost of doing business overall, in-

cluding the loss ultimately from resource depletion. Fishermen
sometimes are not netting it out, I think, appropriately today.
Mr. Alverson. Mr. Chairman, on that, at least the North Pacific

Council, we have an observer program that gets pretty close to

what is actually going out there, and with these discards, if there
is 50,000 tons of discard of a particular resource, it comes off the

quota for that resource.
We treat discards the same as if they were landed catch, so in

terms of the management of the resource itself, it is being ac-

counted for, but in terms of utilization for the good of the people
and the Nation, it is waste.
Mr. Sutton. Mr. Chairman, our overriding point is that the big

problem we need to address is how to reduce bycatch, not figure
out what to do with what comes aboard. The TED's example—
TED's were not required by the Magnuson Act.

I think we need to focus on the fact that most bycatch reduction

programs have been administered under other statutes—the En-

dangered Species Act, the Marine Mammal Protection Act. We need
something in the Magnuson Act that not only encourages the coun-
cils to deal with the bycatch problem, as Henry and Bob have sug-
gested, but requires the councils to deal with it so we do not have
excessive waste.
Senator Kerry. I think that is accepted. There is no question

that some mechanism has to deal with bycatch. It has been on

every panel. It is clearly a problem and Magnuson does not cur-

rently require that, and I think we need to incorporate it.

Let me turn if I can for a moment, Mr. Sutton, to the overall

habitat issue for a minute. You talk about the fact that the Magnu-
son Act does not, at this point, provide authority to protect habitat

areas, and you recommend we amend the act to give NOAA more
authority to modify, restrict, or block projects that do impact the
habitat. Can you be more specific and give us a sense of how you
might implement that?
Mr. Sutton. Absolutely. If you look at the way Section 7 of the

Endangered Species Act works, for example, where the Fish and
Wildlife Service gets to comment on every Federal action that

might impact the habitat of endangered species, for example,
NOAA and NMFS has no such authority under the Magnuson Act.

If there is a project, for example, that is authorized by the Corps
of Engineers or some other Federal agency that might impact wet-
lands in Louisiana or some other critical fish habitat, NMFS can
write a letter but there is no statutory requirement that any of the
other agencies take them seriously.
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We have got to have something in the Magnuson Act that brings
fish habitat up to par with all of the other concerns we have got
for endangered species and clean water and so forth.

Senator Kerry. Would you also recommend doing that with re-

spect to the Coastal Zone Management Act, or not?

Mr. Sutton. We have focused specifically on the Magnuson Act.

Senator Kerry. The CZMA would apply directly to the habitat

issues of Louisiana and other areas.

Mr. Sutton, The statute should mesh. I mean, we have heard
from Mr. Hall this morning

Senator Kerry. Well, I can hear the arguments now about bu-

reaucracy and Government slowdown. Is there a way to one-stop-

shop this process?
Mr. Sutton. This is quite apart from the streamlining question.

There is no doubt that streamlining of the statutes needs to take

place, but fish habitat should not be left out of the equation. That
is my point.
Mr. Perret. If I may, Senator, in our situation, being geographi-

cally located where we are, oftentimes projects that involve habitat

are many, many miles from south Louisiana and yet what is done
in the northern stretches of our river systems and so on has great

impact on coastal Louisiana and on those wetlands.

Senator I^RRY. I concur. I understand that. Can you tell me
what percentage of the wetland loss is due directly to the Mis-

sissippi issue?

Mr. Perret. That is a good question. I have been asked it many
times. Of course, we have had a great deal of channelization, about
five or six major channels in south Louisiana, but when the river

was levied all the way down to Venice, LA, we do not get the silt

load overflow. Probably 75 percent has to do with the river, just the

river. We do not get the silt load coming in like it used to.

If you think of the Mississippi River prior to leveeing, it was like

an open hose. Every 100,000 years or so it was dumping in this

area, and there was a channel that started a shorter way to the

Gulf of Mexico—the shortest distance between two points, a

straight line, it took the shorter distance. And every 80,000 or

100,000 years or so it moved its channel and moved its delta. And
that is how Louisiana basically was built. We have very effectively
closed that off by channeling it through; yes, sir.

Senator Kerry. Would you like to comment?
Mr. Mitchell. I used to live in Louisiana, and part of the prob-

lem there is, of course, not opening up the spillways.
Senator Kerry. Are you following the fish? Is this your life?

[Laughter.]
Mr. Mitchell. I usually get run out of every place. [Laughter.]
If they would open up the Morganza Spillway more, I think, in

the spring of the year, but I do not think they open it up enough
because of the shipping requirements on the river. All the boats

and the barge traffic require a certain depth. And so, they are not

getting enough water running down through the Atchafalaya basin,

you know, which spreads out over about a 300 mile wide delta

through there.

Senator Kerry. Mr. MacKeil and I want to know if those stripers

you caught were keepers?
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Mr. Mitchell. No, and I did not keep them.
Senator Kerry. Mr. MacKeil, let me turn to you on the striper

issue. A lot of folks point to striper return as one of the great suc-

cess stories, and indeed it is. I certainly remember as a kid going
out striped bass fishing with my dad at night, and then for years
afterward when I wanted to do it I was not allowed to. And now
we are finally back and catching fish. But the difference was we
stopped cold turkey for a while. Is that what it takes?
Mr. MacKiel Well, Senator, we did not stop cold turkey. We had

a series of measures that were gradually phased in.

Senator Kerry. But essentially it brought us to a point where we
were not fishing is what I am saying.
Mr. MacKiel There were not any more fish so we all stopped

fishing, both recreationally and commercially.
Senator Kerry. That is exactly what I am getting at. There was

a moratorium in effect, forced on us, but it was there. And then we
abided by it for while. And now we have a fairly strict limitation
of 36 incnes.

Does that tell us a story about what may be necessary with re-

spect to the groundfish?
Mr. MacKiel I think it does because in the striped bass manage-

ment plan we continued to fish on the striped bass, both

recreationally and commercially, while at the same time the man-
agement plans were implemented, changed and shifted according to

the recovery of the stock, the abundance of the fish. And during
that process the fishermen were involved, very intimately involved
in the process, the management process of the striped bass, and all

parties are very happy about the outcome of the fish.

And right now with these strict measures we are continuing to

monitor and watch the fishery very carefully. And I think that this

same type of management style would apply to the groundfish fish-

ery, except there is a different attitude there, I think, than there
was with the striped bass.

Senator Kerry. What do we do about gathering harvesting data
from recreational fishermen?
Mr. MacKiel Well, for the past several years I have been one of

those people who gathered data. I have been one of the interview-

ers in the Marine Recreational Fishing Statistical Survey, and re-

cently been appointed as the regional representative and coordina-
tor in Massachusetts. And over the past several years, we have im-

proved the Marine Recreational Fishing Statistical Survey, gather-
ing more data.

And last night I was talking with a gentleman who is intimately
involved in the survey, and who feels that we could get better data
if we had the resources to do it. The sampling sites, we could actu-

ally double the number of sampling sites and come up with a much
better data base for this survey. But I think it is working pretty
well.

Senator Kerry. Are you satisfied with the efforts of recreational

fishermen to help in the effort to prevent habitat loss?

Mr. MacKiel Yes, I am, and I think we are going to get more
involved in it. This is something new. I just received a package
from the Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission on clean
water habitat, asking us to become more involved in the issue of
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clean water habitat. So that is something which we, at least at my
club and the Barnstable County League of Sportsmen's Clubs, we
are going to start working on that.

Senator Kerry. Mr. Alverson and anybody else that wants to join
in on the ITQ issue, would you advocate holding off from further

implementation at this point until we understand the consequences
a little better, or do you think it ought to be implemented else-

where?
Mr. Alverson. I do not think there should be a categorical re-

striction on the eight councils. I think that regionally the issue

needs to be decided if it is the right option to manage with. The
council members of the respective council and the people that they
have to manage need to be involved. They have to intimately be in-

volved in the development of whatever limited activity they this is

best for their region and ITQ's should be one of the options avail-

able to councils.

In the Pacific Northwest, we are looking at IFQ's for a number
of the groundfish fisheries now. And one thing that bothers a num-
ber of the council members and bothers me particularly, and we
ran into this problem in the black cod and halibut situation, is that

we begin to run up against national policies on trade when we
want to put restrictions on ownership, on usage of these IFQ's or

ITQ's.
If the resource is just a commodity then does that mean Mr.

Steinbrenner can come in and buy them all, or Nippon Suisan? Do
the ITQ's stay with the families? How do you keep the communities

continually involved? The larger industrial fisheries such as pollock

fisheries, perhaps that is OK. I personally have a problem with

going through the whole Americanization process only to end up
with Nippon Suisan owning all the ITQ's.
We addressed, in part, some of these issues at the council In the

black cod and halibut fisheries which are typically owner operated,
small family operations where whoever comes in and buys now has
to meet certain criteria. One of those criteria is that you must have
to have had 5 months at sea fishing in the fishery. There are also

other safeguards in terms of employment on the vessel.

Senator Kerry. But it is not treated as a property right?
Mr. Alverson. It is a fishing privilege, and in the North Pacific

Council's they were advertised as fishing privileges which could be

revoked without recompense to the person that they had been
transferred to.

Senator Kerry. Are there standards that exist with respect to

transfer or maintenance?
Mr. Alverson. The National Marine Fisheries Service will have

to have some standards in terms of recording sales and transfers.

Senator Kerry. Are there any standards right now?
Mr. Alverson. Those have been developed in a 180-page docu-

ment that is going through the last 30 days of public review right
now.
Senator Kerry. Mr. MacKeil, tell me what you think. Sport fish-

ermen, how do they view that concept?
Mr. MacKiel On the ITQ's?
Senator Kerry. Yes.
Mr. MacKiel Well, we have not discussed that to a great extent.
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Senator Kerry. Would they view it as altering their relationship
in any way to the fishing grounds or to commercial fishermen?
Mr. MacKiel That is a good possibility, especially if it is going

to affect cod fishing or haddock, or some of those species that are

both sought after by recreational and commercial fishermen. And
so I think there would be some concern about them, yes.
Senator Kerry. Are you hearing more and more concern ex-

pressed among sports anglers about the groundfish situation?

Mr. MacKiel Yes, I am. As one who does the surveys, and I have
talked to several thousand fishermen over the past several years,
there is a lot of concern on it.

And I had a little piece of good news from them this year. Having
gone out on 11 bottom trough surveys over the past few years, this

year was the first year that of the 7 tows we made in every tow
we had juvenile codfish, and I had never seen that before. And
some of the other recreational fishermen also noted a lot of small,

juvenile cod. So, that just shows that something right is going on,
and perhaps we can be patient and hopefully ease them along.
Senator Kerry. Yes, Mr. Sutton?
Mr. Sutton. Senator, the question that we are increasingly hear-

ing from the people in our network is, what is the rush? What is

the headlong rush that the councils are involved in? We heard this

morning that all eight councils are considering one form of limited

access plan or another in different fisheries.

We also heard a num' er of concerns about the consequences of

that form of management, and we feel that those consequences
need to be fully explored before we go too fast into a form of man-
agement that might have, as New Zealand found out the hard way,
some unintended consequences.
Senator Kerry. Mr. Perret, with the exception of the wreckfish,

I guess there are a few ITQ systems in the Southeast.
Mr. Perret. In the South Atlantic, yes, sir.

Senator Kerry. Is there any other consideration down your way
to ITQ's?
Mr. Perret. Yes, there is. Senator. That is in the reeffish fishery

or, more specifically, red snapper fishery. I think we have had a
real good discussion this morning about ITQ's, and just as a pre-
vious speaker said I am not the greatest proponent

in the world of

ITQ's, and I do not necessarily see the rush forward.

But we have been discussing and debating ITQ's in the red snap-

per fishery in the gulf. The industry appeared to want it. Now we
are getting some mixed signals, and I am not sure just in which
direction we are going to end up.
One thin^ that I would like to say about ITQ's that I have not

heard mentioned this morning is that we have fisheries in the Gulf
of Mexico that a large percentage of the take, and in some cases

more of the take, is taken by the recreational group. Yet when we
are discussing ITQ's for this specific fishery at this time, we are not

considering ITQ's for that recreational sector, we are only consider-

ing it for the commercial sector.

And I think the one thing I really firmly believe about ITQ sys-
tems is each fishery is different and must be treated differently.
We have got a mackerel fishery, for example, where a greater per-

centage of the take goes to the recreational community. And if we
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are going to consider ITQ's on the commercial end, hey, what are

we going to do on the other end? And I think to be fair and equi-

table, each fishery has to be looked at.

Senator Kerry. I think that is a good point. I think they are dif-

ferent. On the other hand, that is going to raise its own set of is-

sues about different entities, and we have to work our way through
that. Mr. Mitchell?
Mr. Mitchell. I would basically answer that by saying that in

those cases the councils—if the councils do have the jurisdiction
over say, for instance, that mackerel fisheiy, and I do not know if

they do or they do not there, but basically if you are making a cut

out of the quota anyway, you can set aside so much for rec-

reational.

If you are having problems between the recreational and the

charter boat guys, the council could have the authority to make a
cut for the charter boat guys. And if they lack that authority right

now, Congress could give it to them through this reauthorization.

Those are the kinds of things vou need in your bag of tricks.

Senator Kerry. Well, frankly, I am not sure they lack very much
authority at all under the breadth of the language. I think they
could do a great deal of what we have talked about, but they chose

not to.

Mr. Perret. I think you are correct. That is right.
Senator Kerry. That brings us to the thing that we do not want

to talk about today, which is why the councils do and do not do

what they do and do not do. We will get to that one down the road.

But I read the language of Magnuson as pretty broad in terms
of allowing them discretion. They can make good decisions to ex-

ploit the fish, and they can make good decisions to protect the habi-

tat. But they have kind of waffled, which is why we are where we
are.

That will be the ma^c elixir of this reauthorization if we can do

something to improve it. In the last reauthorization we thought we
were improving the process by giving increased power to the Sec-

retary of Commerce. That secretarial authority has been now exer-

cised in one instance for migratory species and, I think, it probably
will be in others. That is one way to approach the remaining prob-

lems, but maybe we have to do a little more mandating and revi-

sion. We will see.

I think we have had a very good discussion. We have certainly
surfaced and outlined some of the key problems. We have not re-

solved all of them by any means, but we have a better understand-

ing, I think, of how to insert the sustainability issue more signifi-

cantly into the Magnuson process, and I think it has to be.

On habitat, bycatch, and capitalization, we certainly have some

very interesting issues to deal with. And I think there are some

very good ideas on the table that, while they need some detail,

should in principle allow us to strengthen conservation and man-

agement efforts further, and perhaps even resolve some thorny is-

sues.
I thought the idea was particularly perceptive that the resource

as a whole needs to be treated differently. We have been tiptoeing
around that issue for a long period of time. But the number of peo-

ple and the demand on marine resources has created a situation
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similar to other natural resource issues that we have dealt with
much more

directly.
I do not think there is any great mystery here. The question is,

will we achieve the political will and build a consensus to act. I

think we can.

So, let us build on today, we thank you very much for your time
and distance traveled. And we stand adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 1:25 p.m. the hearing was adjourned.]
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OPENING STATEMENT SENATOR KERRY
Senator Kerry. Good morning. The hearing will come to order.

We wall try to move expeditiously this morning. We are going to

be forced a little bit because we have a vote at 11 o'clock, and a

series of other events going on. I will chair until about 11:30, at

which time Senator Inouye will chair. Hopefully, we will be at the

panel on Native American Fisheries at that point in time. Then we
will recess for lunch and return for the last panel right after lunch.

This is necessary because Hillary Rodham Clinton is coming up to

talk on health care and small business and I have to be a part of

that. So, we will try to juggle things around here.

This is the third in a series of hearings to evaluate the manage-
ment of our Nation's marine fisheries. In earlier hearings, we
looked at the economic realities of today's fisheries. We also exam-
ined the whole concept of sustainable fisheries development prob-

lems, and looked at the underlying purposes and foundations of the

Magnuson Act.

Today's hearing is geared to look at the Magnuson Act process

itself, and at management problems. It is my hope that we can do

so in the same spirit that Vice President Gore and others are look-

ing at reinventing Grovernment.

Perhaps we can lAodernize or even reinvent the fishery manage-
ment process. I think all of would acknowledge that there are sev-

eral areas of tension in trying to efficiently manage the fisheries

of this country. These really come down to questions about the im-

plementation of the Magnuson Act itself—questions about conflict

of interest on the councils; questions about the efficiency of the

councils, and their ability to make decisions rapidly enough; ques-

(99)
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tions about the proper balance of power between the councils and
the Secretary. There are obvious tensions in responding to each of

those questions.
I do not know of any regulatory process that works as one imag-

ines or wishes it might. But I think, clearly, we can do better than
we are doing right now in several different regards. In addition,
council representation could be more fair—certain councils seem to

have developed more into entities for protecting special interests

than into management teams, and that is a concern. So, we need
to address many of the same issues that we tried to address in the
1990 amendments. And I hope to do that efficiently and effectively.

I also look forward to receiving some comment on S. 1126, the

Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Cooperative Management Act that Sen-
ator Rollings, Senator Sarbanes, and I have introduced. The bill is

an effort to deal with the failure by some Atlantic States to imple-
ment or enforce the interstate fishery management plans. This is

obviously an important problem. We are basing our approach on
the success we had with the Atlantic Striped Bass Conservation
Act and the striped bass management process.
We have proven that where we deal with migratory fish that

move across State boundaries we clearly have to have a better ca-

pacity for interstate cooperation and enforcement. Speaking for my-
self, certainly, I will say that I am reaching the point where it is

frsutrating to revisit this issue each year with the same problems
arising. I am now in my ninth year in the Senate, and each year
we grapple with the decline in Atlantic coastal fisheries, going back
to 1986, 1988 and 1990. I really would like to deal with it head-
on this year, one way or the other.

I have become convinced that, while it is good to have the coun-
cils and to give the councils management authority, we must also

have an effective time line on which decisions are made. If they are

not made on that timeline, then people abdicate their responsibility
and someone else is going to make them. If we do not do that, we
are simply not going to get the conservation and the management
that we need.

So, that will certainly be this Senator's approach, and I will be

pushing very hard to get an effective reauthorization as rapidly as

we can.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ROLLINGS
The Chairman. Continuing the committee's review of Federal

fishery programs, today's hearing will focus on the fishery manage-
ment process established under the Magnuson Fishery Conserva-
tion and Management Act. Issues to be discussed include: the po-
tential for conflicts of interest within the existing process; division

of responsibility between the Secretary of Commerce and the re-

gional fishery management councils; procedures for managing
wide-ranging fisheries like tuna; and Native American involvement
in fisheries management. In addition, testimony will be provided on
S. 1126, the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Cooperative Management
Act, which I introduced earlier this summer to ensure Federal-

State cooperation in the management of interjurisdictional fish-

eries.
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The Magnuson Act provides a national framework for conserving
and managing the wealth of fishery resources found within the

coastal waters of the United States. To allow broad-based partici-

pation in the management process, the Magnuson Act created eight
councils, comprised of State and Federal officials and interested

fishing industry, sport fishing, academic, and environmental rep-
resentatives. The primary responsibility of the councils is the de-

velopment of management plans for important fishery resources.

National conservation and management standards are established

in the Magnuson Act, and these standards must be met in develop-

ing the fishery management plans. For each fishery, the plans set

the optimum yields to be harvested annually, the total allowable

level of foreign fishing, and the rules governing the harvesting and

landing of fishery resources by both U.S. and foreign fishermen.
As the competition for scarce marine fishery resources has in-

creased, a growing number of concerns has been expressed with the

Magnuson Act process. Today's hearing will provide a forum for

discussing those concerns, as well as an opportunity for identifying

potential revisions to the Magnuson Act to address them.
With respect to S. 1126, several marine fish species, including

striped bass, weakfish, bluefish, lobster, and red drum, move along
the Atlantic coast and traverse the waters of numerous States.

Many are prized catches for both sport and commercial fishermen.
Because these fish often are found close to shore, they are acces-

sible to casual anglers and weekend boaters, and are vulnerable to

marine pollution and the destruction of coastal habitat. As a result

of overfishing and environmental threats, the populations of sev-

eral Atlantic coastal fishery resources, such as striped bass and

weakfish, have suffered serious declines.

Because no single governmental entity has exclusive manage-
ment authority for interstate fishery resources, the harvesting of

such resources is frequently subject to disparate, inconsistent, and
intermittent State and Federal regulation. The Interjurisdictional
Fisheries Act was enacted in 1986 to encourage coordinated man-

agement of fisheries that occur in Federal waters and waters under
the jurisdiction of one or more States, through the development of

interstate management plans. Such plans are developed and imple-
mented through three interstate marine fishery

—^Atlantic, Pacific,

and Gulf—commissions. However, with the exception of Atlantic

striped bass, which is covered under the Atlantic Striped Bass Con-
servation Act, there currently is no effective mechanism to force

compliance with interstate management plans by uncooperative
states. This problem has been a particularly serious one along the

Atlantic coast, where failure by some Atlantic States to implement
or enforce interstate plans has contributed to overfishing and dis-

couraged other States from coming into full compliance with such

plans.
To address this problem, I, along with Senators Kerry and Sar-

banes, introduced S. 1126, the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Coopera-
tive Management Act, on June 17, 1993. The bill would ensure
State cooperation by establishing a procedure under which the Sec-

retary could impose a Federal fishing moratorium on Atlantic

States that violate interstate guidelines. The procedure set forth in

the bill is patterned after the successful Atlantic Striped Bass Con-
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servation Act. I welcome today's discussion of S. 1126, and look for-

ward to working with the administration, fishermen, and conserva-
tion groups to ensure its timely enactment.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Kerry. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Senator Packwood.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PACKWOOD
Senator Packwood. Mr. Chairman, thank you. I appreciate the

opportunity to comment on the regional council process today.
The Magnuson Act has served us well, I think better than many

would have expected at the time it was passed. However, the act

would better serve the fishermen in Oregon with a change that ad-

dresses the amount of time the Secretary of Commerce has to act

on regulatory amendments.
An amendment to the act that I would like this committee to

consider would better serve all the regional councils who use the

regulatory amendment process. My reason for suggesting this

change is the result of our experience in Oregon over the past few

years with the whiting allocation.

For those of you who are not familiar with the whiting fishery

problem, here is what has been happening: The shoreside plants
that process the pacific whiting have been developing and expand-
ing over the past few years. The reason the processing plants have
been able to expand is because of the decisions made by the Pacific

Council to increase allocations of whiting coming on shore.

This burgeoning industry has a profoundly positive effect on the
economies and jobs in the coastal communities of my State, which
are hard hit by our ongoing timber crisis.

For the past few years, the council has submitted recommenda-
tions to the Secretary of Commerce in the fall, only to wait until

the opening day of the whiting season the next year, mid-April, for

a final decision. Because of the uncertainty right up to opening
day, the fishermen and the processing plants have been unable to

prepare for the whiting season, trying to figure out how to operate
their businesses.
Mr, Chairman, the amount of time taken by the Secretary of

Commerce to make a decision has been totally unacceptable, I am
pleased to say that Doug Hall of NCAA, who will testify today, and
I have had good conversations about this problem since he has as-

sumed his position at NCAA, He has stated that he stands ready
to help speed up the process, for which I am very appreciative, and
I look forward to hearing his comments on my proposal.
But why have the whiting decisions taken so very long, and what

can we do to speed up the decision process through the Magnuson
Act?

Today, I am suggesting a timeframe for regulatory amendments,
because, currently, there is no timetable for regulatory amend-
ments in the act. The Magnuson Act does include timetables for

plans and plan amendments, which can take years to develop. But
the act does not address regulatory amendments. And it is the reg-

ulatory amendments that allow the councils the flexibility to react

to any changing conditions affecting the fisheries in their jurisdic-

tion.
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You may recall, Mr. Chairman, that a few years ago we added
framework plans to the act, giving the councils the flexibility to

propose regulatory amendments. Unfortunately, we did not set

timetables for these regulatory amendments, which is why I am
suggesting them today.
The regional councils would be able to act not only in a timely

manner by recommending regulatory amendments, but the Sec-

retary would have to respond to the councils' recommendations in

a timely manner. Basically, my proposal would give the Secretary
of Commerce a time limit of 60 days to act on a Council's rec-

ommendations.
If the Secretary overrules a council's recommendations, the Sec-

retary must document specific reasons for overturning the council.

If the Secretary does not notify the council in writing of his or her

disapproval of the council's actions within 60 days, the council's ac-

tions would take effect.

If my proposal had been in place a few years ago, Mr. Chairman,
a lot of grief and the loss of a great deal of income could have been
avoided. Establishing timeframes for secretarial action on regu-

latory amendments will go a long way to start rebuilding the credi-

bility of the Federal Government with the people back home.
These people have spent much time developing these regulatory

amendments through debates, discussions and hard decisions for

the very best use of these natural resources. We simply cannot con-

tinue to let them down every year, every year, every year, because

the Government cannot respond in a timely manner.
I would also like to add my support to an amendment regarding

fees that I believe will be submitted in the testimony of Mr. Joseph
Brancaleone, the chair of the New England Council. It is my under-

standing that the proposal would allow the regional councils to es-

tablish fees for programs, and it has worked well in the North Pa-

cific Council.
The members of the Pacific Council would also like to have this

discretion to set fees for a variety of programs, and I plan to sup-

port them. In a recent Magnuson roundtable I held in Newport,
OR, the participants felt that the council's ability to set fees was
a top priority.
Mr. Chairman, I thank you for allowing me to explain the rea-

sons I feel these changes to the Magnuson Act are necessary and

why they would help the management of the Pacific fisheries, and
I look forward to further discussions.

Senator Kerry. Thank you very much. Senator Packwood. I

think those are interesting suggestions, and certainly go to the cen-

ter of today's discussion. So, we thank you. Senator Gorton.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR GORTON
Senator Gorton. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dealing with the Federal fishery management councils and the

programs is dealing with the heart of the way in which decisions

are made pursuant to the Magnuson Act. I join with Senator Pack-

wood in believing that one of the areas whicn needs our careful and

thoughtful examination is the relationship between the councils

and the National Marine Fisheries Service and NOAA. The
promptness of decisions is important. A more careful delineation as
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to the respective power and authority of those two levels of the de-

cisionmaking process seems to me to be equally important.
From my perspective, however, perhaps the single field in which

criticism has been most widespread is the way in which the coun-

cils themselves operate and the degree to which consciously, under
the Magnuson Act, as it is written at the present time, members
of those councils represent particular groups, particular areas or

particular attitudes. Conflicts of interest in the normal sense of

that term are almost inevitable, and perhaps were considered to be

desirable by those who drafted the act in the first instance.

Whether we can deal with those conflicts of interest by some
kind of rule or another, while having the same method of picking
members of the councils, is a question. I think the answer to that

question is rather a dubious one.

Is it possible at the other end of the scale to reconstitute councils

so that none of the members have any direct financial or even psy-

chological association with the various interest groups that come
before them?

I do not know whether that is possible, considering the amount
of time that it takes to serve on such a council.

Should there be some neutral members who come from other

areas, who have what may often be tiebreaking votes?

I do not know.
But I think that each of those subjects is a matter which I hope

we will have comments on here today and, certainly, is a question
which we ourselves are going to have to answer if we are to take

a good act and make it a better one.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Kerry. Thank you very much, Senator Gorton.

Well, we have our work cut out for us.

On the first panel is Doug Hall, who has been spending a terrific

amount of time up here, and we appreciate that; and Admiral

Appelbaum, Chief of the Office of Law Enforcement and Defense

Operations for the Coast Guard.
Thank you for joining us.

Gentlemen, if you could make your opening statements, we will

proceed with questioning.

STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS K. HALL, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF
COMMERCE FOR OCEANS ASD ATMOSPHERE, NATIONAL
OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION; ACCOM-
PANIED BY JAY S. JOHNSON, DEPUTY GENERAL COUNSEL,
DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE, NOAA
Mr. Hall. Thank you. Senator Kerry. I will try to be brief.

My name is Douglas Hall. I am the Assistant Secretary of Com-
merce for Oceans and Atmosphere.
On June 30, I testified about the problems that beset the fish-

eries, including overfishing, overcapitalization, economic and social

programs that are associated with our efforts to rebuild depleted

stoclcs, bycatch wastage, scientific data needs, and habitat degrada-

tion. We face some very serious problems, some of which can be ad-

dressed in the law, but, more importantly, we have to do a better

job. And I think I will talk about both aspects today, both those
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things we can do under existing statutes and also some changes
that we believe are needed in the law.

Senator Packwood talked about the slowness of the process, and
that is something we have spent a lot of time working on. I think

we have had an evaluation that has been ongoing at the National

Marine Fisheries Service and NOAA to see how we can do a better

job of acting in a timely manner and establishing confidence in the

system that it will respond in a timely manner.
In our review, we have taken a number of specific actions. We

have had discussions with the Department and with the Office of

Management and Budget in order to ensure a timely clearance of

regulatory actions. We now are requiring a report to the head-

quarters of the National Marine Fisheries Service within 3 days of

a council meeting on all council-recommended actions and their

critical dates.

A meir' randum by the NMFS regional director on council votes

of each recommended emergency action, with the council chair-

man's written concurrence, is also required. This will avoid some
of the confusion that has arisen concerning some regulatory actions

recommended by councils.

We are setting up a schedule of critical events for each regu-

latory action, measures for simplifying and shortening documents,
and using plain language while maintaining legal requirements. In

some cases, some of these documents have run over 100 pages long,
and we do not think that is necessary to comply with thelaw and
for effective management.
We are modifying the councils' standard operating procedures to

require that motions be in writing and provided to all council mem-
bers before any vote or recommendation to the Secretary is made.
In many cases, we have had a wide disparity in how the councils

operate. Some coimcils have required written motions, some have

not, and we are now trying to make this more uniform, again to

avoid confusion. We want to remove barriers to the clearance of

regulatory packages and the development of procedures to high-

li^t clearly regulatory actions requiring immediate attention.

We plan to codify these changes and we will keep the committee

apprised of our action. I believe that fisheries management is a

partnership between the councils and the Secretary, and that the

current balance of authority between the Secretary and the coun-

cils is appropriate.
Under the Magnuson Act, council members must be knowledge-

able and experienced in the harvest or the management of the fish-

eries and their geographical area. These are the individuals who
have the hands-on knowledge and are most capable of understand-

ing the underlying problems in the fisheries.

With the assistance of council and NMFS staff to provide nec-

essary information and analysis for decisionmaking, the councils

are in the best position to recommend preferred solutions to the

problems identified. In the vast majority of cases, approximately 95

percent of all significant actions, the Secretary has approved ac-

tions submitted by the councils, but the act provides an appropriate
mechanism for checks and balances in the system. The Secretary
should have the responsibility and authority to ensure that all
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management actions comply with the national standards and other

requirements of the Magnuson Act and other applicable law.
In our review, we have involved the councils, members of the in-

dustrv, and others in looking at the Magnuson Act, and we have
raised a number of issues. Several members of the panel have
talked about conflict of interest. We have looked at that. At this

point, we think this is a serious issue that warrants discussion.
The solutions that have been forwarded and have been talked

about can really deal with the problem without changing a fun-
damental tenet of the Magnuson Act, that the fishing industry be
represented on the councils. It is inherent in the way the act is

written and the way the councils are set up that there will be some
conflict of interest.

We have already taken action to expand the financial disclosure

requirements for council members so that the public can better un-
derstand a member's interest as he or she participates in council
activities. We do not have a proposal at this point to deal with con-
flict of interest without changing some of the fundamental ideas be-
hind the council system as it was set up by Congress, and we are
not prepared at this point to submit any proposals in that regard.

In addition to the oversight and approval responsibilities for

council actions, the fishery conservation amendments of 1990 as-

sign to the Secretary authority to manage timas as well as other

highly migratory species in the Atlantic Ocean, Gulf of Mexico, and
the Caribbean. Because the Magnuson Act process refers only to

actions prepared by the councils, and the 1990 amendments were
silent regarding the process for HMS, we have prepared a process
for preparation, public review, and implementation of highly migra-
toiT species related fisheries management plans and amendments.
The process has undergone an extensive period of public review

and comment, and every effort was made to accommodate the dis-

parity of comments received. It is currently under review by the

Department of Commerce, and hopefully will be implemented with-
in a month.

I would also today like to voice strong support for the passage
of S. 1126, the Atlantic States Coastal Fisheries Conservation Act.

We believe that this is essential to complement Federal manage-
ment in the EEZ by providing management of all species of fish

throughout their range as required by the Magnuson Act.

Under the bill, the Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission
would monitor the implementation and enforcement provisions of

all ASMFC interstate fishery management plans by each of the
coastal States. The approach in the bill builds on the successful ef-

forts under the Atlantic Striped Bass Conservation Act, which has
been largely responsible for the ongoing recovery of that species,
and we anticipate the passage of this bill would promote the recov-

ery of several other distressed Atlantic Coast stocks, including
weakfish and flounder, similar to the recovery being witnessed for

striped bass under the ASBCA.
Finally, we feel there are several essential issues under the Mag-

nuson Act that must be addressed to ensure the effective manage-
ment of the fishery resources under the authority of the Secretary.
The four issues we believe are most important are habitat protec-

tion, full implementation of complex management measures, efforts
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to support industry during periods of stock rebuilding, and develop-
ment of a national data plan.
With regard to habitat protection, we believe habitat protection

is the foundation of our management efforts. In fact, I believe that
the greatest long-term threat to the viability of U.S. commercial
and recreational fisheries is the continuing loss of marine and estu-
arine habitats on a national level as a result of physical alterations
and other human impacts. More than one-half of tne Nation's origi-
nal acreage of coastal wetland marshes has disappeared and dra-
matic declines in sea grass beds have occurred.
There is an

interagency process that is ongoing to improve en-
forcement of the Clean Water Act and other pieces of legislation
that deal with protection of coastal habitat, but we do not believe
that this increased cooperation alone is sufficient. As a solution, we
suggest that the councils formally identify marine and estuarine
fish habitats that are essential to obtaining optimum sustainable

fishery jnelds.
The councils, through fishery management plans, would be re-

sponsible for administering a program to identify these essential
habitats. Once habitats are identified as essential, other Federal

agencies would be able to consider these designations in permitting
licensing and construction decisions.

We look forward to working closely with the committee as it con-
siders NOAA's role in marine and estuarine habitat conservation
under the Magnuson Act and the Clean Water Act.
We also, as we implement more complex management measures,

are facing increased costs in implementing limited access fishery
programs. They have special requirements, such as onboard observ-

ers, monitoring and enforcement systems, and collection and man-
agement of statistical information, and we have to complete these
tasks if these plans are to be effective.

We are looking at ways to increase revenues for these plans and
for other programs that will benefit the fisheries. We are undertak-

ing a review at this point about ways that costs may be recovered—
some people have suggested the establishment of a management
fund into which fees could be collected for fishing permits and de-

posited and used for the special management programs from which
they were collected. We are looking at this possibility and others
to get more revenues into the fishery system so that we can have
more effective management measures.
Another area is

industry
assistance. We are now in the process

of looking at our internal structure at the Department of Com-
merce to make sure that we are responsive to these needs and that
we bring current Grovernment resources to bear on these problems.
There are some areas of the country—^the Northeast, the Pacific

Northwest, and the gulf coast—that have been hard hit by disloca-

tions in the fishing industry. We feel a first step is to get our own
house in order and set up a mechanism to deal with these problems
with existing programs, but we are also in the process of examining
other alternatives.
We feel that there is a significant value to be gained by rebuild-

ing these stocks, perhaps as much as $2.9 billion a year in net
added value and 500,000 iobs. In the New England groundfish fish-

ery we estimate that rebuilding the stocks could provide an in-
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crease in annual net value of about $300 million. As we go into this

program, we are looking for ways to try to recapture some of that

potential and use it for the short term to offset dislocations occur-

ring as we take msmagement measures that we feel are necessary.
We also believe that there is a need for a national data plan. We

believe that we need better scientific information to manage prop-

erly the fisheries. Current authority for data collection is limited to

individual fishery management plan permitting, recordkeeping, and
reporting requirements, and individual fishery data collection pro-

grams in advance of a
fishery management plan.

Lacking authority to develop a uniform data system has resulted
in a series of independent requirements for each fishery manage-
ment plan, and plans that are not integrated with each other, or

with non-FMP fisheries data collection programs sponsored by
NMFS and State governments.
As a consequence, recreational and commercial fishermen and

processors, are subject to redundant data collection regulations de-

pending on the number of FMP species they qualify to harvest.

Moreover, additional requirements imposed by non-Magnuson Act
authorities make it more likely that duplication of data collection

activities exist.

We have also prepared a number of other proposals that are in

draft form at this point that we would like to share with the com-
mittee shortly. We will submit them to the committee, hopefully
within the next couple of weeks. We are currently undergoing inde-

pendent review on those proposals that deal with a number of tech-

nical problems with the administration of the act and other issues

that have been raised.

But thank you very much for the opportunity
to testify today.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hall follows:]

Prepared Statement of Douglas K. Hall

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:My name isDouglas K. Hall. I am
the Assistant Secretary fDr Oceans and Atmosphere, U.S. Department of Com-
merce. I appreciate the opportunity to testify again regarding the conservation and

management of our Nation's living marine resources under the Magnuson Fishery
Conservation and Management Act (Magnuson Act).

As I testified on June 30, the fisheries off our coasts and their management are

at a crossroad. The fisheries are beset with many problems, including overfishing,

overcapitalization, economic and social problems associated with our efforts to re-

build depleted stocks, bycatch wastage, scientific data needs, and habitat degrada-
tion. The National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) has accepted
the challenge and, as I explained, is undertaking a number of activities and imple-

menting programs to deal with these issues. We feel confident that, with the help
of Congress, industry, and the environmental community, we can resolve these prob-
lems and achieve the full ootential of the fisheries in the United States.

At this time, I would like to address the management process involving the Re-

gional Fishery Management Councils (Councils) and the National Marine Fisheries

Service (NMFS) by which our regulatory "fixes" are developed and implemented. In

my response to (questions at the June 30 hearing I noted that one of our rnajor prob-
lems is the mynad of requirements that must be satisfied in order to implement
a management program. Some of the laws require analyses or establish bureau-

cratic procedures that significantly slow and complicate the management process. I

have undertaken an evaluation of these "other applicable laws with a goal of

streamlining the process by removing redundancy, while at the same time, meeting
their statutory requirements. I hope to report more fully on this effort in the near

future.

Although we are administratively constrained by these requirements, we must
also comply with the specific steps of the management process established under the

Magnuson Act, which is extremely complicatea and laborious. The process of devel-
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oping a fishery management plan (FMP) or amendment consists of 4 phases, which

involve activities that consider the scope of the problem and develop a work plan,

Srepare
the FMP or amendment itself with associated analytical and supporting

ocumentation, entertain extensive public comment, preoare final documentation,
conduct Secretarial review and approval, and implement the final regulatory action.

The process necessitates numerous meetings, hearings, and consultations among a

large number of individuals, organizations, and agencies, ultimately resulting in a

process that easily can take two years or more to complete. Although this provides
a very open system of management for public participation, it also results in a very
cumbersome process that, frankly, cannot respond quickly to changes in a resource

or fishery.
One answer to this problem is the use of emergency actions. However, I am of

the opinion that these types of actions are used too frequently to circumvent full

public participation and review by all necessary
officials. We have taken action re-

cently to ensure that emergency actions will only be used in those critical situations

that cannot be otherwise resolved.

Because many of our actions have been unable to meet some of the sequential
deadlines mandated in the FMP or amendment implementation process, I have be-

come personally involved and have taken steps to expedite the review of manage-
ment actions. We have taken several

specific
actions in this regard, including: dis-

cussions with the Department and 0MB regarding timely clearance of regulatory ac-

tions; a report to NMFS within 3 days of a Council meeting on all Council-rec-

ommended actions and their critical dates; a memorandum by the NMFS Regional
Director on Council votes on each recommended measure of emergency action and
the Council Chairman's written concurrence; a schedule of critical events for each

regulatory action; measures for simplifying and shortening documents and
usii^

plain language while maintaining legal requirements; modification of Council Stand-

ard Operating Procedures to require that motions be in writing and provided to all

Council members before any vote on recommendations to the Secretary is made; and
removal of barriers to the clearance of regulatory packages and development of pro-

cedures to highlight clearly regulatory actions requiring immediate attention. We
plan in the near fiiture to coduy these changes, and will keep the Committee ap-

prised of our actions.

Despite our frustrations with the complexity and length of the process, and the

extremely restrictive statutory schedule for Secretarial review and approval, I can-

not recommend a quick solution. Please keep in mind that fisheries management
is a partnership between the Councils and the Secretary. We believe that the cur-

rent balance of authority between the Secretary and the Councils is appropriate.
Under the Magnuson Act, Council members must be knowledgeable and experienced
in the harvest or management of the fisheries in their geographical area. These are

the individuals who have the hands-on knowledge and are most capable of under-

standing the underlying problems in the fisheries. With the assistance of Council

and NMFS staffs to provide necessary information and analyses for decision mak-

ing, the Councils are in the best position to recommend preferred solutions to the

problems identified.

In the vast majority of cases (approximately 95 percent of all significant actions),

the Secretary has approved actions submitted by the Councils. This is not to say
that there is not a need for checks and balances in the system. We believe the Sec-

rettiry should have the responsibility and authority to ensure that all management
actions comply with the national standards and other requirements of the Magnu-
son Act, and "other applicable law." By vesting the Secretary with the authority to

approve or disapprove Council recommended management actions. Congress has es-

tablished the necessary checks and balances to achieve effective management of the

Nation's fisheries resources.

I would also like to point out that over the past year we have spent a great deal

of time addressing the issue of conflict of interest on the Councils. We were unable

to identify solutions short of changing a fundamental tenet of the Magnuson Act—
that the fishing industry be represented on the Councils. As a part of our ongoing

management program, we have emphasized to Council members their role as stew-

ards of the Nation's marine fishery resources. We have paid particular attention to

the selection of individuals who have a good background in fisheries and espouse
a philosophy of management that will result in the effective management of our

fisheries. We annually prepare for Congress a report on Council membership con-

cerning the balance of interests on any one Council. This report is not only provided
to Congress and the Secretary but also to the Governors of member states that

nominate future members. We intend to ensure open communication with the Gov-

ernors prior to their submission of nominees. We have also taken action to expand
the financial disclosure requirements for Council members so that the public can
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better understand a member's interest as he or she participates in Council activi-
ties.

In addition to the oversight and approval responsibilities for Council actions, the

Fishery Conservation Amendments of 1990 assigned to the Secretary authority to

manage tunas, as well as other highly minatory species (HMS), in the Atlantic

Ocean, Gulf of Mexico, and Caribbean Sea. Because the Magnuson Act process re-

fers only to actions prepared by the Councils, and the 1990 amendments were silent

regarding the process for HMS, we have prepared a process for the preparation,
piiblic review, and implementation of HMS-related FMPs and amendments. TTie

process has undergone an extensive period of public review and comment and every
effort was made to accommodate the disparity of comments received. It is currently
under review by DOC and we are hopeful that it wiU be implemented within the
month.

I would also like to voice strong support for passage of the Atlantic States Coastal
Fisheries Conservation Act, S. 1126, as being essential to complement Federal man-
agement in the EEZ, by providing management of all species of fish throughout
their range as required by the Magnuson Act. Under the bill, the Atlantic States
Marine Fisheries Commission would monitor the implementation and enforcement
provisions of all Interstate Fishery Management Plans by each of the coastal states.

States not implementing measures consistent with the provisions of a Plan, or not

adequately enforcing such measures, would be reported by the. Commission to the
Secretaries of Commerce and the Interior as being out oi compliance with a Plan.
If the Secretary of Commerce, in consultation with the Secretary of the Interior,

agrees that the state is out of compliance with the Plan, the Secretary would declare
a moratorium on fishing for the species in the coastal waters of that state. This ap-
proach builds upon the successful efforts under the Atlantic Striped Bass Conserva-
tion Act (ASBCTA), which has been largely responsible for the ongoing recovery of
that species. While we support S. 1126, we will want to obtain clarifications to avoid

potential constitutional questions. We anticipate that passage of the bill would pro-
mote the recovery of several other distressed Atlantic coast stocks, including
weakfish and summer flounder, similar to the recovery being witnessed for striped
bass under the ASBCA.

Several species on the Atlantic coast are, in fact, badly in need of improved man-
agement. The Commission has already prepared a list of species which it believes
are in need of interstate cooperative management by member states which declare
an interest in those species. The Commission's list includes: American eel, American
lobster, American shad, Atlantic croaker, Atlantic menhaden, Atlantic sea herring,
scup, Spanish mackerel, spot, spotted sea trout, summer flounder, winter flounder,
and weakfish. Many of these species are extremely important to the commercisd
and/or recreational fisheries of the Atlantic coast.

The three councils on the Atlantic coast are attempting to manage several of these
resources under Magnuson Act FMPs.However, the nature of these resources, and
the location of the fisheries for many of these species is predominately in state wa-
ters, thereby precluding the Secretary from invoking the preemption procedures of

Section 306(b) of the Magnuson Act. We believe it is imperative, therefore, that an
alternative legislative mechanism, similar to the approach offered in S. 1126, be pro-
vided to deal with situations in which one or more states are able to frustrate a

cooperative interstate management strategy. Commission plans implemented under
S. 1126 would complement Council prepared plans in Federal waters, and increase
the overall effectiveness of management.

Finally, we feel that there are several essential issues under the Magnuson Act
that must be addressed to ensure the effective management of the fishery resources
under the authority of the Secretary. The four issues that we believe are most im-

portant are habitat protection, full implementation of complex management meas-

ures, efforts to support industry during periods of stock rebuilding, and development
of a national data plan.

HABITAT PROTECTION

Although there are many important aspects to fisheries management, habitat pro-
tection is the foundation of our management efforts. In fact, I believe that the great-
est long-term threat to the viability of U.S. commercial and recreational fisheries

is the continuing loss of marine and estuarine habitats on a national level as a re-

sult of
physical

alterations and other human impacts. More than half of the Nation's

original acreage of coastal wetland marshes have disappeared and dramatic declines

in seagrass beds have occurred. Addressing the short-term threat posed by
overfishing and conflicts between commercial and recreational users will not resolve

the long-term problem. The efforts and resources devoted since enactment of the
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Magnuaon Act to develop, implement and enforce Federal FMPs and regulations will

have been wasted if habitat loss and degradation destroy the very fish and shellfish

populations they were intended to protect.
The Secretaries of Commerce, Agriculture, Energy, Army, and the Interior, and

the Administrator of the Environmental Protection Agency have begun to meet reg-

ularly to improve coordination of the numerous authorities available to protect ma-
rine resources and habitats, and to ensure that Federal agency efforts work in a

complementary manner. During upcoming meetings of this interagency group, we
intend to discuss the protection of marine habitats in the context of reauthorization

of the Magnuson Act as well as the Clean Water Act. While this interagency process
will improve NOAA's ability to influence the actions of other Federal agencies that

affect living marine resource habitats, it alone may not adequately address the con-

tinuing loss of these habitats.

As a solution, we suggest that the Councils formally-identify marine and estua-

rine fish habitats that are essential to obtaining optimum sustainable fishery yields.

The Councils, throu^ FMPs, would be responsible for administering a program to

identify these essential habitats. Once habitats are identified as essential, other

Federal agencies would be able to consider these areas in permitting, licensing, and
construction decisions. We look forward to working closely with the Committee as

it considers NOAA's role in marine and estuarine habitat conservation under the

Magnuson Act and the Clean Water Act.

IMPLEMENTATION OF COMPLEX MANAGEMENT MEASURES

Although improving our ability to protect the habitat is of utmost importance,
there is also a critical need to develop a sustainable system for the proper and time-

ly sharing of costs for special programs required for effective fishery management.
This is especially important as the value ol the Nation's fishery resources and the

value of the ri^t to fish under controlled access programs are increasing dramati-

cally. Effective controlled access programs, among others, have special require-

ments, such as onboard observers, monitoring and enforcement systems, and collec-

tion and management of statistical information, if they are to be effective. Currently
amounts collected from the industry are limited to the administrative cost of issuing

permits and are deposited directly into the U.S. General Treasury. The monies can-

not be used for managing the fishery from which the funds are derived. Some have

suggested the establishment of a management fund into which fees collected for

fishing permits would be deposited and used for the special management program
for which they were collected. The Administration is evaluating this suggestion

along with other options to help support fishery management strategies.

INDUSTRY ASSISTANCE

The Administration is sensitive to the short-term fiscal impacts on the fishing in-

dustry resulting from severe management measures. These measures, however, are

necessary to achieve long-term economic and social benefits from our fisheries. As

you are aware, many of our most valuable fishery stocks are overfished. Stringent

regulations that will be required to rebuild these fishery resources will undoubtedly
cause substantial economic and social hardships for harvesters and

processors.
Throughout the country, fishermen can look to only a few underdeveloped resources

to redirect their efforts, and the increasing number of fisheries with moratoria on

new entrants also removes possibilities of redirecting fishing effort. A scarcity of

fishery resources also encourages illegal fishing on stressed stocks.

Although the immediate cost of efforts to rebuild the stocks may be significant,

future benefits will be inmiense. We estimate that across the. Nation, at least $2.9

billion in annual potential net value, and 500,000 jobs, could be realized through
the recovery of overfished U.S. stocks and approoriate adjustment of the fishing
fleet size. In the New England groundfish fishery alone, we estimate that rebuilding
the stocks could provide an increase in its annual net value by $300 million.

We are currently looking at ways NOAA can better serve the fishing inaustry dur-

ing the rebuilding process. One alternative is for the development of plans to assist

the fishing industry during the recovery of depleted fishery stocks. Such planning

might identify the costs to fishermen associated with rebuilding the stocks and ex-

amine alternative mechanisms for jissisting the historic participants. Criteria and
standards for determining the inclusion of any fishery in such a system, and of the

harvesters and processors who may wish to participate in approved recovery pro-

grams could be developed. We are in the process of establishing a task force to look

at measures to provide assistance to the industry in the Northeast as Amendment
5 to the Northeast Multispecies Fishery Management Plan is implemented.
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NATIONAL DATA PLAN

As I stated in my June 30 testimony, improved fisheries management will recjuire
better scientific information. Current authority for data collection is limited to indi-

vidual FMP permitting, recordkeeping and reporting requirements, and individual

fishery data collection programs in advance of an ¥mP. Lacking the authority to de-

velop a uniform data system had resulted in a series of independent requirements
for each FMP that are not integrated with each other, or with non-FMP fisheries

data collection prog, ams sponsored by NMFS or state governments. As a con-

sequence, recreational and commercial fishermen and processors are subject to re-

dundant data collection regulations, depending on the number of FMP-species they
Qualify under. Moreover, additional requirements imposed by non-Magnuson Act au-
thorities make it more

lUtely
that duplication of data collection activities exists.

We have prepared a numoer of proposals to address concerns raised by the Coun-
cils, industry, the public, the environmental community and Members of Congress
and we intend to provide these to the Committee shortly.
Mr. Chairman, this concludes my testimony. I thank you for this opportunity to

offer these views regarding the reauthorization of the Magnuson Act. I would be

pleased to respond to any questions you or other members of the Committee may
nave.

Senator Kerry. Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary. Admiral.

STATEMENT OF ADM. RICHARD A. APPELBAUM, CHIEF OF THE
OFFICE OF LAW ENFORCEMENT AND DEFENSE OPER-
ATIONS, U.S. COAST GUARD; ACCOMPANIED BY COMDR.
VINCE O'SHEA, CHIEF, FISHERIES LAW ENFORCEMENT
BRANCH
Admiral Appelbaum. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members

of the committee.
It is an honor to appear before you today, which is Coast Guard

Day, August 4, 1993. It is our 203d birthday, i am here represent-

ing the Commandant of the oldest continuous seagoing Service in

this country. Seated with me is Comdr. Vince O'Shea, who is Chief
of the Fisheries Law Enforcement Branch.

I appreciate the opportunity to report on the Coast Guard's en-

forcement of fisheries laws and our views regarding the reauthor-
ization of the Magnuson Act. The Coast Guard is firmly committed
to providing at-sea enforcement in support of the Magnuson Act
and national goals for living marine resource conservation and

management.
The Coast Guard recognizes that the economic and biological

health of our fisheries is an increasing national concern. Our fish-

eries provide a livelihood for the commercial harvesting industry,
a product for consumption by the American public, and an impor-
tant quality of life enhancement for millions of recreational fishing
enthusiasts. The Magnuson Act embodies the principle that we all

have a collective responsibility to exercise good stewardship over

these valuable resources.
The Coast Guard is firmly committed to support of management

goals by providing effective enforcement. The Coast Guard has a

dual role under the Magnuson Act. First, as the primary Federal

maritime law enforcement agency, the Coast Guard provides at-sea

enforcement to support national goals for living marine resources

and conservation management.
Second, the Magnuson Act designates the Coast Guard as a

nonvoting member of each of the eight regional fisheries manage-
ment councils. Here, our role is to advise the resource managers on

the enforcement and safety implications of proposed management
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measures. In response to the growing importance of fisheries man-

agement, the Coast Guard has been increasing the level of re-

sources dedicated to fisheries enforcement. We are also taking
steps to improve the quality and effectiveness of this effort.

Two years ago, Admiral Kime, the Commandant, initiated a

strategy for our fisheries law enforcement program that included a

study of our roles in fisheries enforcement. Our study looked at

what we are doing now, what the trends in the fisheries and fish-

eries management are, and what the Coast Guard needs to do to

meet the challenges that lie ahead.

We completed the study this past November. We learned a lot

from it, including what fishermen, fisheries managers, and the

councils thought of our efforts and how we could do better. From
that, we have developed a plan for improvement. Our plan focuses

on four areas: one, improving the training and expertise of our en-

forcement people; two, developing a closer relationship with the

fishing industry and other stakeholders; three, providing high qual-

ity information to the management councils; and four, improving
cooperation and coordination with the National Marine Fisheries

Service and State enforcement agencies. We are already taking ac-

tion on a number of items to make these improvements.
Regarding the Magnuson Act itself, it is the Coast Guard's view,

the law enforcement view, that no fundamental changes are nec-

essary. The act contains the elements necessary for effective en-

forcement. While there are some issues regarding regulation en-

forceability, these are narrow in scope and are best addressed

through the management council process and do not warrant statu-

tory changes.
The success of a fishery management measure depends largely

upon the compliance of resource users. We see compliance as a

function of industry support for the measure as well as effective

law enforcement presence.
While consensus on specific management measures for a particu-

lar fishery may be difficult to obtain, a regulation must have the

support of resource users to be optimally effective. The fishing in-

dustry cannot be expected to fiilly comply with regulations they do

not understand, and understanding is enhanced through participa-
tion in the regulatory process.
Most fishermen have useful ideas on the need for and practicality

of particular regulations. Affording them the opportunity to fully

participate in the management process helps to secure the buy-in
of resource users with a particular management measure. In addi-

tion, studies have shown that where there is general acceptance of

the regulations among fishermen, those who might otherwise ig-

nore the regulations often comply as a result of pressure from their

industry peers. Thus, both industry support and peer pressure con-

tribute to achieving compliance.
As the regional fishery management councils may play the

central role in providing an open forum for all affected parties, the

Coast Guard believes the full participation of commercial and rec-

reational fishermen in the commercial process should be preserved.
A recommendation occasionally raised by various interest groups

is that the Coast Guard be designated a voting member of each of
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the regional fishery management councils. The Coast Guard is op-
posed to this proposal.

Today, the councils are not
only concerned with developing plans

to conserve and manage our fishery resources, they are also in-

creasingly involved in allocating limited fishery resources among
competing commercial and recreational user groups. The Coast
Guard must remain neutral to allocation issues and to specific con-
servation and economic objectives.
Our role is to aid fisheries managers in choosing among various

management alternatives by providing them expert advice on oper-
ational realities of at-sea enforcement. The credibility of law en-
forcement relies upon its impartiality, fairness, and consistency.
Credibility is a prerequisite to effective enforcement.

Voting on resource allocation proposals and other fisheries man-
agement issues would serve to embroil the Coast Guard in issues
outside of its area of expertise and beyond its mandate. This would
damage the credibility and ultimately the effectiveness of our law
enforcement program.

Nevertheless, the Coast Guard can and should influence the de-

velopment of regulations we are asked to enforce. Our participation
as a nonvoting member on the regional councils is the beginning
point of effective enforcement.
As a result, we are increasing our emphasis on our participation

in the councils. For example, we are increasing the seniority and
expertise of our council representatives, and we are devoting more
time to participating in council activities. These actions will help
by keeping the councils thoroughly informed of enforcement issues
in a timely fashion so that they may be considered and incor-

porated at the earliest stages of a management plan's development.
In summary, the Coast Guard recognizes the need to wisely man-

age our Nation's fisheries resources. We are firmly committed to

providing effective enforcement in support of fisheries mana^^ement
goals, and we are striving to continually improve the effectiveness

of our efforts. I would be pleased to answer your questions.
[The prepared statement of Admiral Appelbaum follows:]

Prepared Statement of Rear Adm. Richard A. Appelbaum

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, it is a pleasure to appear before you
today to represent the Commandant of the Coast Guard, Admiral J. William Kime.
I appreciate the opportunity to report on the Coast Guard's enforcement of fisheries

laws and our views regarding the reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery Con-
servation and Management Act (MFCMA).
The Coast Guard is firmly committed to providing at-sea enforcement in support

of the MFCMA and national goals for living marine resource conservation and man-
agement. The Coast Guard recognizes that the economic welfare and the biological
health of our Nation's fisheries are an already important and increasing national
concern. They are of concern not only to commercial and recreational fishermen, but
to conservationists, fisheries managers, the Congress, and the American public as

well. Our fisheries provide a livelihood for the commercial harvesting industry, a

product for consumption by the American public, and an important quality of life

enhancement for millions of recreational fishing enthusiasts. We have a collective

responsibility to exercise good stewardship over these valuable resources to ensure
a renewable resource is available for commercial harvesting and recreational fish-

ing. The MFCMA embodies this principle.
While the specific challenges confronting us today are different than those we

faced when the MFCMA was enacted seventeen years ago, the Coast Guard believes

the MFCMA, as amended, remains sound and is not in need of fundamental revi-

sion. Today, I will provide a broad overview of the Coast Guard's role in fisheries
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management, describe the current status of our enforcement program, briefly out-

line several Coast Guard initiatives in fisheries law enforcement, and discuss our

views on three specific issues regarding the reauthorization of the MFCMA.
The Coast Guard has broad, generS statutory authority under 14 U.S.C. 2 and

14 U.S.C. 89 to enforce all
applicable.

Federal laws, regulations, treaties, and inter-

national agreements of the United States on, under, and over the high seas and wa-

ters subject to the
jurisdiction

of the United States. The Coast Guard exercises this

authority in its enforcement of a broad array of marine resource laws, including the

Endangered Species Act; the Marine Mammal Protection Act; and the Marine Pro-

tection, Research, and Sanctuaries Act. The MFCMA is unique, both in its scope
and in that it is one of the few statutes which specifically charges the Coast Guard
with enforcing its provisions and implementing regulations. The Coast Guard shares

this responsibility with the Secretary of Commerce. The Coast Guard has a dual

role under the MFCMA. As the primary Federal maritime law enforcement agency,
the Coast Guard provides at-sea law enforcement to support national goals for living
marine resource conservation and management.

TTie MFCMA also designates the Coast Guard as a nonvoting member of each of

the eight regional fishery managent councils. Our role in this area of fisheries man-

agement is to advise resource managers on the enforcement impacts and fishing in-

dustry safety implications of proposed management measures.
The Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) created by the MFCMA encompasses an area

nearly two and a half million square miles in size. Patrolling this vast area to pro-
tect U.S. living marine resources has been a significant responsibility and challenge
for the coast Guard since the MFCMA's enactment in 1976. Our first priority in en-

forcing the MFCMA's provisions in the EEZ has been, and continues to be, patrol-

ling the EEZ's outer boundaries and areas of the high seas to prevent foreign poach-

ing in our EEZ and to protect U.S. anadromous stocks throughout their migratory

range upon the high seas. In 1992, the Coast Guard devoted over 400 cutter patrol

days and 3,000 aircraft flight hours to this effort.

The Coast Guard's second fisheries law enforcement priority is to patrol and
maintain a deterrent presence within the EEZ to ensure U.S. commercial and rec-

reational fishermen comply with laws and regulations designed to conserve, manage,
and protect fisheries resources, marine mammals, and endangered species. This as-

pect of the Coast Guard's fisheries law enforcement mission nas gained increasing
attention since the MFCMA was first enacted. With the total displacement of the

foreign fishing fleets from our EEZ by U.S. fishing vessels, the focus of U.S. fishery

management goals has shifted from controlling foreign harvesters to allocating re-

sources among domestic harvesters. The Coast Guard has changed its enforcement

emphasis due to this shift. Although second in priority, ensuring that U.S. commer-
cial and recreational fishermen comply with domestic fisheries management plans
and other marine resource regulations now accounts for the majority oiour fisheries

law enforcement effort. In 1992, the Coast Guard devoted over 4,100 cutter patrol

days and 9,800 aircraft flight hours to domestic fisheries law enforcement.

Our third enforcement priority is to patrol areas of the high seas to monitor com-

pliance by both U.S. and foreign fishing fleets with international agreements for the

management of marine resources. Important examples include monitoring the

Central Bering Sea (commonly referred to as the UDonut Hole") to ensure compH-
ance with multilateral agreements to protect U.S. straddling stocks, and patrolling
the North Pacific in support of the United Nations? worldwide moratorium on large-
scale high seas pelagic driftnet fishing.

'nie Magnuson Act has achieved its goal of full utilization of our EEZ's fishery
resources by American fishermen. As a result, fisheries managers have shifted their

focus to solving new problems, including: (1) restoring depleted fishery stocks and

maintaining healthy stocks; (2) protecting
critical marine habitat; (3) reducing the

incidental bycatch of endangered species, marine mammals, and juvenile fish; and

(4) allocating limited fishery resources among competing commercial and rec-

reational user groups.
These problems nave a variety of implications for the Coast Guard. First, fishery

management measures are expected to continue growing both in number and com-

plexity. In the past ten years, the number of fishery management plans has more
than doubled. 'Today, there are 33 fishery management plans and 166 plan amend-
ments in effect. Six additional fishery management plans and 41 plan amendments
are anticipated by the end of 1994. lliis growing number of regulations significantly
increases enforcement complexity and the requirements for training enforcement

personnel. Second, the need for the Coast Guard to monitor our EEZ will increase

as previously unused or underutilized fishery resources become the subject of man-

agement regimes and as other activities become regulated. Finally, fisheries man-

agers, resource users, and others expect the Coast Guard's knowledge, expertise.
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and effectiveness in fisheries enforcement to keep pace with rapid changes in fish-

eries conservation and management.
In response to the growing importance of fisheries management, the Coast Guard

has been shifting its operational emphasis to increase the level of resources dedi-
cated to the total fisheries enforcement mission. Since 1990, cutter patrols have in-

creased by 41 percent (from 3,200 cutter days in 1990 to 4,500 in 1992), and aircraft

patrols have increased by 83 percent (from 7,000 hours per year to 12,800). Fish-
eries boardings now account for 40 percent of all boardings conducted by the Coast
Guard. Fisheries law enforcement now accounts for 13 percent of the total Coast
Guard operating budget—an increase from nine percent in 1990.
The Coast Guard has not bust increased the level of our overall fisheries enforce-

ment effort. We are taking steps to improve the quality and effectiveness of this ef-

fort as well. Two years ago, the Commandant developed a strategy designed to en-
sure that the Coast Guard is positioned to meet the changing demands on living
marine resource law enforcement. The overall objective of our strate^ is to provide
the at-sea enforcement necessary to meet the national goals for living marine re-

source conservation and management as outlined in the National Marine Fisheries
Service (NMFS) strategic agenda.

In support of this objective and to evaluate the effectiveness of our enforcement

efforts, the Commandant commissioned a major review of the Coast Guard's living
marine resource enforcement program. To give us a candid look at how we are

doing, the study was conducted by a diverse working group representing various
stakeholders in marine resource use, conservation, and management. This group in-

cluded representatives of the Coast Guard, the NMFS, the National Oceanic ana At-

mospheric Administration (NOAA) General Counsel, the regional fishery manage-
ment councils, state law enforcement agencies, and the fishing industry. They
looked at how the Coast Guard was currently conducting the mission, the changes
and trends in our fisheries and in fisheries management, and what the Coast Guard
should do to respond to these changes and trends.

The study was completed this past November. It contains over 100 recommenda-
tions designed to meet both current needs and future challenges in fisheries law en-
forcement. These recommendations are focused on making the following four key
quality improvements:

1. Improving interagency cooperation and coordination of enforcement
operations

at all levels, particularly at the field unit level with the National Marine Fisheries

Service and state enforcement agencies;
2. Improving the training and expertise of Coast Guard fisheries law enforcement

personnel;
3. Improving the enforceability of fisheries management measures by increasing

our participation on the regional fishery management councils; and
4. Expanding and increasing support for Coast Guard fisheries law enforcement

through increased dialogue witn all stakeholders.
As briefed to the Committee staff this spring, the Coast Guard has prepared a

plan to implement the study's recommendations, and is already taking action on a
number of them. By implementing these quality improvements, it is the Coast
Guard's aim to improve both the level and the quality of enforcement services we
provide to the public in support of living marine resource conservation and manage-
ment.

Regarding the MFCMA itself, it is the Coast Guard's view that no significant, fun-

damental changes are necessary. The Act contains the elements necessaiy for effec-

tive enforcement. While there are some issues regarding regulatory enforceability
which need to be addressed, these are narrow in scope, being limited to particular
elements of specific fishery management plans. Most of these issues are best ad-

dressed throurfi the management council process and do not warrant statutory

changes. The Coast Guard would, however, like to offer its views on three issues:

industry participation in the regional fishery management councils; the Coast

Guard's role on the councils; and the responsiveness of the regulatory process.
Next to a solid scientific foundation, the success of a fishery management measure

depends upon the compliance of resource users. We see compliance as a fiinction of

industry support for the measure and an effective law enforcement presence. While
consensus on the specific management measures for a particular fishery may be dif-

ficult to obtain, a regulation must have the support of resource users to be effective.

The fishing industry cannot be expected to comply with regulations they do not un-

derstand and understanding is enhanced through participation in the regulatory

process. Most fishermen have useful ideas on the need for and practicality of par-
ticular regulations. Affording them the opportunity to fully participate in the man-

agement process helps to secure the "buy-in" of resource users with a particular
management measure. In addition, studies have shown that where there is general
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acceptance of the regulations among fishermen, those who might otherwise ignore
the regulations often comply as a result of pressure from their peers. Thus, both

industry support and peer pressure contribute to achieving compliance. As the re-

gional fishery management councUs play the central role in providing an open forum
for all affected parties, the Coast Guard[ believes the full participation of commercial
and recreational fishermen in the council process should be preserved.
A recommendation occsisionally raised by various interest groups is that the Coast

Guard be designated a voting member of each of the regional fishery management
councils. The Coast Guard is opposed to this proposal. Today, the councils are not

only concerned with developing plans to conserve and manage our fisheries re-

sources, they are increasingly involved in allocating limited fishery resources among
competing commercial and recreational user groups. The Coast Guard needs to re-

main neutral to allocation issues and to specific conservation and economic objec-
tives. Our role, rather, is to aid fisheries memagers in choosing among various man-
agement alternatives by providing them expert advice on the operational realities

ofat-sea law enforcement.
The credibility of law enforcement relies upon its impartiality, fairness, and con-

sistency. Credibility is a
prerequisite

to effective enforcement. Voting on resource al-

location proposals and other fisheries management issues would serve to embroil the
Coast Guard in issues outside of its area of expertise and beyond its mandate. This
would serve to damage the credibility and, ultimately, the effectiveness of our en-

forcement program.
Nevertheless, the Coast Guard can and should influence the development of regu-

lations we are asked to enforce. Our participation as a nonvoting member on the

regional councils is the beginning point of effective enforcement. As a result, we are

increasing our emphasis on our participation in the councils. For example, we are

increasing the semority and expertise of our council representatives, and we are de-

voting more time to participating in council activities. These actions will help by
keeping the councils tnoroughly informed of enforcement issues in a timely fashion
so tney may be considered and incorporated at the earliest stages of a management
plan's development.
The last issue is the need for greater responsiveness in the regulatory process.

By virtue of the Coast Guard's presence on the fishing grounds, our personnel are

in a position to observe trends in the fisheries and to identify potential loopholes
and shortcomings in existing regulations. Resource users, resource managers, and
the public expect enforcement agencies to respond to practices which are contrary
to fishery management objectives. However, a regulatory change may be necessary
before the Coast Guard can take law enforcement action. There is a need to provide
fisheries managers with the statutory means under the MFCMA to respond more

quickly to these problems and thereby improve the effectiveness of law enforcement
efforts.

In closing, the Coast Guard recognizes the need to wisely manage our Nation's
fisheries resources. We are firmly committed to doing our part in supporting the Na-
tion's goals for living marine resource conservation and management through an ef-

fective at-sea enforcement program, and we are striving to continually improve the

effectiveness of our efforts.

I would be pleased to answer any questions you may have.

Senator Kerry. Thank vou very much, Admiral.
Before I begin a round of questioning, we have been joined by

Senator Stevens, the ranking member ofthe National Ocean Policy

Study, and I would ask him if he has any statement that he woula
like to make.

Senator Stevens. Well, I came in late, Mr, Chairman, and when
my time comes, I will make whatever comments I have.
Senator Kerry. Thank you veiy much, Senator.
Let me begin the first round, if I can.
I would first like to ascertain, Mr. Secretary—I not picking on

you by asking this, but I am concerned about it and you are the

intermediary in the process. But it is my understanding we only re-

ceived your testimony here about 10:30 last night, and that was not
because you were dilatory in its preparation, but, rather, because
0MB interceded, made significant changes, and exercised signifi-
cant restraints on what you were able to say.
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I would just like to know for the record is that accurate?
Mr. Hall. Senator, I think the Office of Management and Budget

has an appropriate role to review the administration's position on

major pieces of legislation. I think in this case we probably had not
done enough preparation on going through all of our proposals for

changes in the Magnuson Act in making sure that this was consist-

ent with 0MB.
Senator Kerry. Well, 0MB does not have the day-to-day exper-

tise in some of the policies that you are dealing with; do they?
Mr. Hall. No, Senator. But I think that in terms of taking a po-

sition before the Hill on a major piece of legislation, it has to be
coordinated with the administration policy, and I think we can
work at NOAA and with 0MB, and we are working through that.

We had some long discussions last night, and we will try to make
sure that we do a better job in the future.

Senator Kerry. I am sure you did have some long discussions.

[Laughter.]
I am going to have some discussions with 0MB, too, and with the

administration on this. I do not care whose administration it is, I

think that this process is just out of whack. We talk about bureauc-

racy all the time and we talk about the impossibility of getting
things done. 0MB has g^eat expertise on numbers and so forth, but

zippo on some of the policy implications and ramifications that we
are dealing with here. For them to start whipping away at policy

testimony that substantively tries to address these problems is, I

think, a misallocation of power. And I think we need to begin to

address it.

It makes your jobs impossible, and it becomes ridiculous when
we are sitting here with you, and phantoms down there who are

accountable, apparently to nobody, start making policy on their

own. I think it has to stop. So, I am going to pursue this issue with
Mr. Panetta and others, and see where we go with it.

I am sure he does not even know about it. But maybe I am
wrong. Maybe he was front and center.

Let me proceed to another subject.
On the question of the regulatory process, again, I want to con-

gratulate you personally for your efforts to address problems that

arose because of timing in the New England fisheries. But that sit-

uation was a classic example of what Senator Packwood and Sen-
ator Gorton were talking about and what I had mentioned in my
opening comments: the lack of cloture and the lack of capacity to

really get the regulatory process locked in, in a timely fashion, so

that people could know what they are doing and feel like the proc-
ess has worked.

Now, in the fisheries in New England, you rescued a bad situa-

tion that came about because the process just went on endlessly.
And when finally a decision was made, the very purpose of the de-

cision had been bypassed by the spawning season having passed.

So, the question I would ask you is: How do you think this commit-
tee can best respond? Should we adopt the 60-day concept?

My inclination would frankly be to do it shorter than 60 days.
I mean, if you are following the process, as you ought to be, and

you know what the councils are doing, as you usually do, it seems
to me, once they have submitted a plan, it is no real surprise what
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they are going to submit. I am not sure you need 60 days to review
it and make a decision. I think it might be much less.

So, how do you respond to that in terms of our abihty to get reg-

ulatory cloture and a fair balance?
Mr. Hall. Senator, in general, we support the idea of some sort

of time limit that forces action in a timely manner. Whether it

could be less than 60 days—one of the problems that we face is

complying with other environmental laws, particularly the National
Environmental Policy Act, that requires us to complete environ-

mental impact statements, among other requirements. It is a proc-
ess that we can squeeze down, and we have already made some

progress. I think we are now down to the 60-day time period, just

through administrative changes and trying to do a better job inter-

nally of managing our staff and managing the process. And it does
not require changes in the law.

Whether it is 60 days or some other period of time, we are still

looking at exactly what makes sense. But unless we have changes
in these other environmental pieces of legislation, which I am not

proposing, because I think they are very important pieces of legis-

lation that accomplish important policy goals, we cannot exempt
ourselves from the laws that we ask other Americans to abide by.

So, I think that the more serious problems have not occurred be-

cause of 60 days, but sometimes it has been much longer than that.

Senator Kerry. Are there other changes that you would rec-

ommend that would affect the regulatory process?
Mr. Hall. I think that we are looking at this point in combining

some of these reviews under these pieces of legislation, so that we
incorporate the provisions of the National Environmental Policy
Act in the Magnuson Act review that is done by the fishery man-
agement councils and by our NMFS staff in the region, so that it

is all done at one time, and you are not doing sequential analysis,

but, instead, doing it as part of one process. It may be a larger re-

view, but at least it would be done. And that is not necessarily a

change in the law that would be required, but, instead, a change
in our process and the procedures that we use.

Senator Kerry. Well, let me come back to that in a minute. On
the conflict-of-interest issue, is there a way to avoid the conflict of

interest by recusal standards or by penalties or other such meas-
ures? Or is it impossible in the context of the current Magnuson
requisites for representatives of the industry to be part of those
Councils in order to have decisionmaking that is in fact representa-
tive? Is there an inherent contradiction?
Mr. Hall. Senator, we believe, in looking at it, that most of the

voting members of the councils are representative of the industry.

They have broad interests, in many cases. Recusal may not be

practical, given the current set up of the act. That is, the act was
developed with the idea that the people in the industry knew best

as to what was going on in the various fisheries, and that they
were in the best position to provide that advice.

Senator Kerry. Well, then, do we need to balance the member-
ship of the councils with some sort of neutral arbiters who do not
have specific personal interests but who are people of good judg-
ment, who could discern between them?
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Mr. Hall. We believe that it should be—we have the option of

doing that now. In some cases, on some of the councils, in working
with the Governors, academicians, and people from conservation

groups have become members of some of the councils. But they are

still dominated by the industry.
In terms of specifically allocating a seat for one group or another,

we think that would probably be a pretty burdensome process, be-

cause we would then not be able to accommodate all groups, and
it would be difficult to expand it without putting some limit on it.

At this point, we have struggled with this issue, and it is a very
difficult issue. But, short of changing the basic way that the act is

structured, we are not sure that we can deal with it. And when you
talk about checks and balances from the other members, we do

have the checks and balances from the Secretary. And it is an au-

thority that he takes very seriously, in terms of making sure that

the act is complied with.

A number of the standards in the act require conservation, re-

quire fairness to various groups, so the Secretary is given some
latitude to correct the situation if we feel that it has gone in the

wrong direction.

Senator Kerry. Senator Packwood.
Senator Packwood. Mr. Hall, you could live, then, with a statu-

tory requirement on the regulatory amendments for the Depart-
ment of Commerce to respond?
Mr. Hall. Yes. I think we could. When Senator Kerry mentioned

less than 60 days, as frustrating as it is to me personally not to

be able to do it any quicker than that, I think the reality of the

situation, given the requirements under the current system, is that

60 days would be at the bottom end of what we could live with. I

hate to say that. I hate to admit that. But we have gone through
this process and looked at every step of this very carefully. We
have combined lots of processes. We have put very strict require-
ments on each person at each step of the process to turn it around

within a day.
So, I think that I would like to talk to you about the 60 days.

It may not be necessary to have 60 days. It could be that 90 days
is sufficient. And I think we should look at this, and I would like

a chance to meet with you and your staff to talk about what is the

appropriate time period.
We are interested in making sure that we have timely decisions.

Senator Packwood. What we have is a situation, Mr. Chairman,
that goes much longer than 60 or 90 days. The recommendations
that we made in the fall, on the day the season was going to open,

they would change the regulations. And you cannot plan on that

basis. Nobody can plan on that basis. And it is very frustrating for

everybody involved, whether it is factory trawlers or onshore proc-

essors or anybody else involved, after waiting that long, and then

on just what appears to be the spur of the moment, have the regu-

latory amendments changed.
Mr. Hall. Absolutely, Senator. And that is just inexcusable. We

have put safeguards in place now to make sure that that does not

happen again. In the particular case of Pacific whiting, we have

asked the various sectors of the industry to get together. There is
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a process ongoing so that we get ahead of the game, and that we
are not acting at the last minute to make those dfecisions.

But that is a management measure and not necessarily a change
in the act.

Senator Packwood. How do you feel about letting the councils

prescribe their own fees?

Mr. Hall. Senator, what we would like to do is undertake the

review of the whole question of fees in a broader context. We think

there are some serious deficiencies in our ability to fund fishery

management programs nationally. And we think that it is appro-

priate and we think there is significant support from the industry
to pay some of the cost. We have been in discussions with people
on the Hill and people in the industry, and, in general, we favor

it. What we would like to do is make sure that it incorporates all

the views of the industry and the Hill.

Senator Packwood. I was intrigued with the one hearing I had
in Newport, OR, where there was a cross-section of the industry,

including antagonists, and they uniformly agreed that they could

live with the fee, assuming of course it went for appropriate pur-

poses as they would regard appropriate purposes, and not off to the

general fund for something else. But they were supportive, even

groups that were normally at each others' throats.

Mr. Hall. Yes. Senator, I think that that is something that I

have been surprised about. Some of the proposals for fees in the

past have not been successful because I do not believe that they ap-

propriately included the industry and other interested parties in

the decisionmaking process in formulating those decisions. But in

terms of the general idea of supporting fishery management pro-

grams, I think there is significant support among the industry.
Senator Packwood. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator I^RRY. Thank you very much. Senator Packwood.
Senator Gorton.
Senator Gorton. You answered several questions from the chair-

man on this troubling problem of conflicts of interest within the

councils. In a sense, vou went around those questions by saying,

given the present philosophy of the councils in representing inter-

est groups, you cannot do much more. And I think I agree with you
on recusals, given the nature of the councils at the present time.

But, from vour observation, if you were starting over again, would

you have tne councils constituted primarily of those who have pecu-

niary interests in the fisheries themselves? Or would you rec-

ommend a form of council which was divorced by one or two or

more steps from an immediate economic interest or an immediate
association with one of many competing groups?
Mr. Hall. Senator, that is a good question. I have been in this

now since February, and I really was sworn in on June 1. This is

a tough issue. Regulation of this industry is one of the most com-

plicated things that I have seen. I am not sure that I have a firm

opinion on that. It certainly has caused us some serious problems
over the years on some of the regulations that I have seen since

I joined the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration.

However, when we look at the alternatives, they also cause a se-

ries of problems, too. And I think that we have to make sure that

there is leadership at both the regional and the national level to
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guarantee that we are going to have the conservation measures
needed to protect these resources. Once we do that, and you are

talking about allocation from one sector to another and you are try-

ing to figure out how to make do with a limited resource, the in-

dustry is probably the right group to do that. They are the ones

that, because they do have a pecuniary interest, they are the ones
that can make the best recommendation on how to deal with a very
difficult situation.

Senator Gorton. Really, Mr. Hall, you are saying that the indus-

try representatives are best able to make allocation among various

industry groups, when you have also said that it is practically im-

possible to have all industry groups represented on a council? Is

that your position? Isn't the one who is not on the council always
going to come out on the short end?
Mr. Hall. I think you are right. Senator. And that is where the

Secretary enters the process, to make sure that there is fairness

among various groups. In most cases, we believe that it works.

There is a small percentage of cases where we do not believe that

it has worked. And in those cases, the Secretary has been prepared
to take action.

But, Senator, I did not mean to say that this has not caused

problems in some particular cases.

Senator Gorton. Well, the parameters of that question, just for

you, were pretty radical, of a total change. Would a more modest

change be the deliberate inclusion on each of the councils of at

least a modest number of members perhaps appointed directly by
the Secretary not representing and particular group or point of

view? Is that another alternative that you might be considering?
Mr. Hall. Senator, at this point, we are not anticipating chang-

ing the numbers or the members of the councils. We have not pre-

pared a proposal of that sort. Once you get into that question, it

is very difficult to decide where you draw the line. I am not sure

that tinkering around the edges is going to get us very far.

I think you either accept the fact that the industry is going to

play the major role in providing advice on how to make these man-

agement decisions, or we are going to take some other route. And
we are not prepared to make that radical change.

I am not sure that there is a middle ground.
Senator Gorton. All right. The other point that you made was

that you have the Secretary to take care of problems, where there

has been an injustice or a serious mistake. But in your written tes-

timony you also say that you do not want the authority of the Sec-

retary increased. Iiiat is No. 1. And that in 95 percent of all cases,

I think, from your testimony, that the Secretary's decision, I gather

historically, has been a correct one.

Are those two positions not a little bit inconsistent: the Secretary
needs no more authority, he hardly ever has to use it, but, nonethe-

less, there the Secretary is overseeing all of these councils? That,

just on a statistical basis, does not look like an awful lot of over-

sight.
Mr. Hall. The 95 percent are reviewed very carefully, and it is

our belief that in the majority of the cases, the councils' rec-

ommendations have been consistent with the law and consistent



123

with the other requirements for fairness and equity among various

users of the resource.

Senator Gorton. Then that would indicate we have not had very
many real problems?
Mr. Hall. Well, the 5 percent is pretty significant, but that is

still a very small percentage, in terms of the total number of fish-

ery management plans. So, I am not sure that the Secretary does

have the authority to reject those plans when they come in.

Senator Gorton. Thank you, Mr. Hall.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Kerry. Thank you. Senator Gorton. Senator Stevens.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR STEVENS

Senator Stevens. Mr. Chairman, let me just make a brief com-
ment to start with, because I think it is important for us to keep
in mind what the hearing is all about. I think this was one of the

magnificent experiments of our National Government when we cre-

ated these fishery management councils under the Magnuson Act,
because we delegated to those councils a portion of Federal power
and insisted that the States likewise accede part of their power to

the individual councils.

I think that we have got to keep in mind that the Magnuson Act
was designed primarily to conserve our resources, not to protect

any portion of the industry. And, by and large, we have achieved
the primary goal of the Magnuson Act. And I think that this hear-

ing ought to just stand out in saying that this system has worked.
There may be some changes that have to be made, some sort of

midcourse corrections, to make sure we continue to try to achieve

our goal, but I am convinced that it has worked.
Look at my State, for instance. The National Marine Fisheries

Service has reported that none, I repeat, none, of the species we
utilize are being overutilized. None are being overfished. Now, that

is important, because when we started the Magnuson Act, that was
not the case. And we have to realize how important those fisheries

in terms of this North Pacific Council that I deal with daily.
The National Marine Fisheries Service also reports that 58 per-

cent of all commercially caught fish taken off the United States

were taken off Alaska in 1992; 5.64 billion pounds of fish were
landed in Alaska. Now, that does not cover the fish that are taken
to Seattle or taken elsewhere, but 5.64 billion pounds were landed
in my State.

Dutch Harbor, where my son fishes, is the No. 1 fishing port in

the United States, both from the point of view of quantity and
value. We have significant resources there. I will put my full state-

ment in the record if I may, Mr. Chairman, but I have got to tell

you that I think sometimes people forget the number of fish that

we deal with.
Let me just put this one additional figure in the record: 96 per-

cent of all commercially caught salmon in the United States were

caught off Alaska in 1992. So, when you are talking about salmon,
you are talking about Alaska. There is a lot of sports fishing out-

side there that covers salmon, and I try to be respectful of my
friends from the south 48, my neighbors to the south, but salmon
is an issue that is of vital importance to Alaska, and I think that
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we need to have some recognition of the fact that that council up
there is dealing with this tremendous portion of the total fishery
of the United States.

Kodiak, the second-largest fishing port in terms of volume, the

third-largest in value. Now, that is why I think we ought to have
the hearings we are having.

Incidentally, I do not know if you noticed it, gentlemen, but there
is no bill introduced in the Senate yet to deal with the Magnuson
Act. There is one in the House, which is, I think, a first step, and
that is just a reauthorization of the existing structure. But we are

dealing with some very serious issues that have been raised, and
I do believe we are right to hold hearings and to get your views
and to try to get the views of all the councils before we proceed to

even draft a bill to deal with the Magnuson Act.
I would like to ask you, if I could, Mr. Hall, to comment on a se-

ries of proposals that have been forwarded to my office concerning
recommendations of the councils. You have already talked about
the fees. As I understand it, all of the councils in the United States
have recommended that the councils be allowed to establish fees.

As I understand your position, you are reviewing it to determine
if those fees should be partially payable to the United States; is

that correct?

Mr. Hall. We think we should look at it, and altogether we
should not just say that we support that. But that is one of the pos-
sibilities, to have the council assess the fees and use them in the
councils. We think that, as a general principle, that the funds
should go back into the management of those particular resources.
But the best mechanisms for doing that, we would like the oppor-

tunity to engage in a process that we would like to involve some
of the staff members from this committee, from the House, from
the industry, some other interested groups, so that we can come up
with a more comprehensive proposal rather than having to take po-
sition on a specific proposal that might limit our ability to take a
more comprehensive view on this issue.

Senator Stevens. Well, I want to encourage you to accept the
recommendation of the councils. Again, that is one of the reasons
I put those figures into the record. Take my North Pacific Council

just for an example. Now, we have been criticized, those of us who
represent Alaska, in the Congress for adding to the budget from
time to time moneys that are needed to get baseline data for that
council to work. It is an enormous area. It has enormous value in

terms if fisheries. They are willing to pay so long as they know the
fees that they pay will, in fact, be used to address their problems.
The taxpayers of the United States get a little tired of paying

those costs of maintaining the studies that are necessary, and they
are very necessary. Baseline data to make sure we keep track of

these resources, to make sure they are not overfished, I think are
essential.

But I think that is the No. 1 item, particularly when we are talk-

ing about limited access. If we are going to have limited access to

fisheries, then the people in those fisheries ought to pay the cost

of managing the program for limited access. You cannot do it un-
less the councils themselves set the fees and collect the fees.
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Now, I see I have got my yellow light. Let me ask you one other

and I will get back to these when we get back, my time comes

again, but one of the recommendations is that the councils be al-

lowed to designate essential habitat area. That is a very controver-

sial concept, and I hope that the hearings we hold around the coun-

try, that the fishing people come out and give us their comments
on them.

I do not think you could do other than say it is a touchy issue

in my area because our area is so vast. We have one-half the coast-

line of the United States. We have so many people interested in

areas off our State as well as within our State for environmental
reasons that are totally in conflict with a commercial fishery.

I think we have to find some way to make sure that the consulta-

tion that would be available from the National Government recog-
nizes the power of the councils as originally contemplated under
the Magnuson Act. They are a separate form of government, in my
opinion. Through the exercise of both the Federal Grovemment and
the States of their constitutional powers, they created these coun-

cils which do have governmental power, and I think that it would
be wrong to establish a national capability to designate essential

habitat areas which went beyond the judgment of the councils in

the area. Now, have you looked at that?

Mr. Hall. Yes, we have. In my testimony I address that. We sup-

port the councils having this responsibility. The councils can do

this now at their discretion, but we think that they should, as a

matter of due course on every plan, designate essential habitat for

the stocks being managed.
We think that in the long-term viability of this industry that is

the most important thing we could do, and habitat degradation is

probably a more serious threat than any other threat to the fish-

eries, particularly in Alaska and elsewhere. I think you have some

very difficult issues there in terms of balancing that with other

needs, but in terms of the fishing industry, this is a very serious

threat to the fishing industry in Alaska.
Senator Stevens. I want to ask you one more question. I think

that is the most important issue that we face. I visited with two
Russian scientists just last year who were looking at the North Pa-

cific from the point of view of Russia, and they have come to the

conclusion that there is just an absolute collision course between
man and marine mammal in the North Pacific.

The marine mammals are growing at a fantastic rate, expanding
in population. Our capability to harvest fish is getting more effi-

cient, harvesting for human use, and they say we must make some
substantial judgments on whether or not man has a right to regu-
late the growth and the population stocks of marine mammals if

our North Pacific fishery is to survive. Are you familiar with their

studies?
Mr. Hall. Yes. I am familiar with the problems and some of the

interactions between the commercial fisheries and marine mam-
mals. We have talked about those in the other reauthorization that

is concurrently going on, the Marine Mammal Protection Act.

Senator Stevens. Thank you, and I am sorry to have taken so

long, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Kerry. Not at all. Thank you, Senator Stevens.
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Senator Breaux,
Senator Breaux. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Noting my colleague

from Alaska bragging about his State, I see that he is first and sec-

ond in quantity of fish landed. Louisiana is third and fourth. And
that is because you have got all that pollock up there.

I notice my shrimp is $388 million to your $324 million on the
value of the pollock, so we have got to be first on something, there.

Senator Stevens. Will the Senator yield for one comment?
Senator Breaux. Absolutely.
Senator Stevens. I noted with pride that the Louisiana Seafood

Lunch that is held annually now has on its table about 85 percent
Alaska seafood product. [Laughter.]

Senator Breaux. That is because you were all buying them from
us and just retailing them as Alaskan seafood. [Laughter.]

Senator Stevens. We welcome the experience of Louisiana har-

vesting our seafood.

Senator Breaux. Well, we have some good areas here in the sea-

food industry, and we want to make sure we protect it.

Mr. Hall, suppose we did not have the councils. The Senator from
Alaska talked about the great experiment that we entered into, I

guess, in 1974 and 1976, and we were all intimately involved in the

crafting of this experiment and setting up the councils. Since then,
we have wrestled with council problems like how we appoint people
to the council; how we ensure that council members look after na-

tional interests and not their pecuniary interests; and how we min-
imize potential conflicts.

Suppose we did not have the councils, but rather we had the De-

partment of Commerce and the respective States. All of the man-
agement programs would be designed, not by people who have a di-

rect financial interest in the outcome, but by people who are profes-
sional fishery biologists. How would that work?
Mr. Hall. Senator, that is a situation that exists in many States

for their State waters. I think that probably we would have had

management varying from administration to administration, and it

would depend somewhat on the political will to make the correct

decisions. Some of these decisions are very difficult, and because
conservation measures are required and that requires reduced fish-

ing, it depends on the ability of an individual administration to

withstand whatever pressures there might be to push it to the

edge.
I think that we would probably have more consistency. You

know, Senator Stevens talked about the situation in Alaska. If you
look at other areas of the country, some in Alaska, they tend to be

veiy conservative in their approach to management of the resource

and underestimate what might be the maximum yield, whereas in

other areas of the country they push it to the other extreme.

And I think if you had professional biologists they would prob-

ably have been more uniform, but there might have been less sup-

port by the industry and by the communities and the political

structure that surrounds those communities to support those deci-

sions, if it looks like it was just a professional's decision.

Part of what we gain through the council process is an under-

standing by the industry and all the interested parties of exactly
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what we face, so that we know together that we have to deal with

a conservation issue.

Senator Breaux. Do we not have on some councils, and I am just

talking generically, people who are actually in the business and
make their living from fishing, participating in the decision process
and deciding how much is allocated and how it is allocated among
the various constituent interests out there?

Mr. Hall. Yes, sir. We do.

Senator Breaux. Well, how do we ever devise a plan that makes
everybody pure under that situation? I am speaking, again, generi-

cally and not of any particular council. If we have people in the

council that are employed in the fisheries business, and if the in-

terests that they represent financially and their professional jobs
are actually going to benefit or not benefit from what that council

does in allocating the fishery resource is that not a real problem?
Mr. Hall. Senator, that is a very serious issue for us that we

have looked at and grappled with. This problem was recognized
when the act was passed. There was a specific exemption granted
from the conflict-of-interest provisions, and it is inherent in the

system. It is something that this particular system was built on.

If we are going to change that philosophy it will be a pretty radical

change. I am not sure that we can deal with those issues by just

making minor incremental changes.
Senator Breaux. Would you have a recommendation if you were

starting from a clean sheet of paper on what would be the best

process for managing the fishery resources of the United States?

Mr. Hall. I think it is a very complicated issue, and I was sworn
in on June 1. A lot of people have worked on this for many years.
I think it is one of the most difficult industries to regulate because
of the scientific uncertainty which is always an issue, because of

the difficulty of competing users of the same resource, and I am not

sure that I could come up with a better solution right now.
I do think it is important to have checks and balances in the sys-

tem so that the Secretary has the ability to deal with the types of

problems that you have identified when they occur.

Senator Breaux. I think Senator Gorton pointed out, however,
that there are not many changes made ultimately by the Secretary
after a management plan is submitted; are there?
Mr. Hall. Senator, that is correct. I think in most cases we do

not have resource allocation conflicts on most of these decisions

that are as clearly defined where you favor one interest over an-

other. I think in most of the cases it is a question of coming up
with what is the appropriate rate of harvest and then developing
a plan that spreads that pain in some way across the industry so

that they decide that this is the best way to deal with it, that you
are either going to limit the number of fishing days or you are

going to change the type of gear or you are going to do something.
It is the way that you achieve the conservation goal that the indus-

try is really in the best position.
If they have to live with this regulation, they should be the party

that helps formulate it and recommends the best way so that it

minimizes the economic impact on the industry and still achieves
the conservation goal. But we have to be a very active participant
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in making sure that those conservation goals are not compromised
in the interests of short-term profits.
Senator Breaux. With regard to the management of highly mi-

gratory species, we amended the act in 1990 to give the Secretary
the authority to manage highly migratory species. I have always
felt that the only way you can manage these fisheries is through
international organizations, that no nation can manage a species
that is highly migpratory by itself.

What is the Department doing in order to cooperate with ICCAT,
for instance, and the management of highly mig^ratory species?
Mr. Hall. We have ongoing discussions. We have a meeting in

November of ICCAT. We are participating fully in those ongoing
discussions. We have had discussions with the State Department,
and I think you are correct that the only way we will make a suc-

cess is through an international forum. But we are going to be very
aggressively participating in that process leading up to the meeting
in November.
Senator Breaux. How do you think ICCAT feels about the way

that your office has been participating with them?
Mr. Hall. At this point, this has primarily been conducted

through the National Marine Fisheries Service and not through my
office directly. I have not had that much contact with the commis-
sioners.

Senator Breaux. One final point: What can you tell me about the
forever ongoing conflict that we have in the Gulf of Mexico with re-

spect to endangered sea iurtles, turtle excluder devices, and fisher-

men's compliance?
Mr. Hall. I am not sure that I have a recent report. There may

be somebody, for example. Jay Johnson, our general counsel, who
wants to answer that question.
Senator Breaux. Yes. We have talked about this for a decade.

Where is Jay? There he is.

My question is just to bring me up to date from your standpoint
as to how the conflict is being resolved, if at all.

Mr. Johnson. Well, Senator, I think the conflict is still there, but
we are seeing some real improvement. I noticed my most recent in-

formation contained some Coast Guard reports that indicated an

extremely high level of compliance this year in the Gulf of Mexico.

There were virtually no violations of the turtle excluder device reg-
ulations.

I realize the industry is still uncomfortable with it, but at least

a significant portion of the industry has learned to live with the

regulations.
Senator Breaux. Have you come to a conclusion about the large

number of sea turtles that were found dead on the beaches in the

gulf?
Mr. Johnson. Again, this is something we should probably pro-

vide you a full report on.

[The information referred to follows:]

NMFS is investigating the probable causes of the strandings of over 100 juvenile

Kemp's ridleys in a 2-week period this spring. Though no direct evidence of the

source of these mortalities is available, shrimping activities are the most probable
cause. NMFS enforcement agents reported that while there was heavy shrimping

the stranding event, all vessels were apparently using
TED's'iii their nets as required by NMFS regulations. These TED^s are equipped
activity prior to and during the
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with 4-inch bar spacings that are large enough to allow a small Kemp's ridley with

a body depth of approximately 3 inches to slip through and drown m the tailbag.

All of the stranded turtles were in that small size range. This flaw was not discov-

ered earlier because the TED-testing protocol requires the use of older turtles that

are larger than this size class. NMFS also received anecdotal reports that shrimp
fishermen were finding small Kemp's ridleys in their tailbags. NMFS is studying
ways to correct this problem and to ensure that small turtles are excluded from

trawl nets by TED's.
Prior to the strandings, a major fish kill occurred in the menhaden purse seine

fishery. NMFS has concluded that this fishery did not cause the strandings because:

(1) observers on purse seine vessels have reported that turtles cau^t in purse seine

nets do not drown because they are able to reach the surface and are not entangled;
and (2) turtles were not poisoned by the decaying fish because necropsied turtles

appeared healthy prior to death and their stomach contents contained mostly

portunid crabs, sea urchins, clams, and some fish parts.

Mr. Johnson. The most recent information I had is it appeared
to be related to the way in which the turtle excluder devices were
installed in the nets. These young turtles, this young age class,

were being trapped because tney were being excluded out the bot-

tom of the nets and when the devices were reinstalled to deflect the

turtles upward, that problem appeared to be resolved. So, I think

it was a technical problem that we had and not something we had

anticipated.

Again, I do not think it is related to any direct action on the part
of the industry that caused that kind of mortality.
Senator Breaux, Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Kerry. Thank you very much, Senator. Just a quick

question. I know you have to run, Mr. Secretary, and we need to

move on to the next panel, and I have a few questions for the Ad-
miral.
With respect to the highly migratory species management issues,

in the 1990 amendments we included tuna, but we do not really

have the same kind of advisory bodies or management structure as

elsewhere. Would you make any specific recommendations for what
we ought to do to address that?
Mr. Hall. Senator, we have looked at that issue. I think that we

would
Senator Kerry. Let me intercede in that. Do you have any in-

stinct that you want to return the management of tuna and migra-

tory species to the councils?

Mr. Hall. No, not at this point. Senator. This has been in place
since 1990, and we think that we should keep that. We think there

are problems with making sure that we have adequate public par-

ticipation similar to the council process.
Senator Kerry. Could you use the committee that was estab-

lished to advise the ICCAT commissioners as a sort of public proc-

ess here, or not?
Mr. Hall. We have proposed a process that we will be glad to

share with the committee that deals with this issue. And we have
had a lot of participation from the industry and from others on how
it should best be set up.
Senator Kerry. Let me just say to you, I would like to have us

in the position of drafting legislation in the next 5 or 6 weeks and

putting it in in September when we get back. My view is to get
comment and input on a bill, then begin to move on it in the fall.

So, I hope you would think about the issue in that context so that

we could work out these things.
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Mr. Hall. We are drafting a specific provision that deals with
that issue. We are going to have a draft of the bill shortly that we
will provide to the committee.
Senator Kerry. Not dissimilar—I mean, it is a migratory prob-

lem, is the interjurisdictional issue among the Atlantic States. I

know you support our effort on the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Coop-
erative Management Act. Are there any thoughts you have about

improving that act? Have you come up with any specific rec-

ommendations at this point?
Mr. Hall, This type of effort has been very successful with

striped bass recovery, and we support this type of effort. We think
this is an appropriate authority.
Senator Kerry. Are there constitutional issues you have con-

cerns about?
Mr. Hall. We do have some constitutional issues in terms of how

it would be delegated. We think that it can be dealt with on a tech-

nical basis as to who has responsibility. There are some questions
about State authority versus Federal authority. I think that we do

not believe that those problems are insurmountable, and we think

that we could work with your staff to come up with some solutions.

But it is really a matter of how the process would work in ensur-

ing that we properly deal with State authorities versus Federal au-

thorities.

Senator Stevens. Would you yield there for just a second, Mr.
Chairman?
Senator Kerry. Yes.
Senator Stevens. Mr. Hall, I concur in what the chairman has

just said and I would like to join with you, Senator. It seems to me
we ought to prepare a bill that incorporates the council's rec-

ommendations and makes sure that the bill does represent their

recommendations, and submit that for consideration not only to the

administration but by the State governments and for the public at

large to get comments on the record about those recommendations.
If we do not do that, we will have amendments coming from the

floor, recommending the adoption of specific council recommenda-
tions that are geographically important to one council or another,
and I think it would be mucn better to have a generic bill that rep-

resents those council recommendations that the administration

comments on, that the individual States comment on, and that the

public at large comments on, and then we can get your assistance

on trying to accommodate the administration's point of view.

Some of the State comments, I am sure, will be different than

yours, but we ought to try to look for a consensus bill before we
are through, or we are liable to lose this whole go-around and end

up with just an extension of the Magnuson Act as it is again.
Senator Kerry. Let me say to the Senator that I think there are

many strong recommendations within the council proposals; but

there are also some fairly obvious efforts to return things to the

way they were, within those proposals.
For instance, with respect to the question I just asked the Sec-

retary, about returning management of tuna and other migratory
fish, to the councils, the Secretary said that would not be a good
idea. I personally would have strong reservations about it. But that



131

is included in the council recommendations. So, I think we ought
to pick the best of those recommendations.

I totally agree with the Senator in saying that we ought to frame

something that is this committee's sense of the best of those rec-

ommendations. Also, we have to guarantee that we are providing
the regulatory cloture that is necessary for keeping everybody to a

strict sense of accountability.
Senator Stevens. Mr. Chairman, I do not have any problem with

that. I do believe, however—I do not have a dog in this fight on

this migratory species, as I understand it. We may, with regard to

the Russians, sometime in the future. We will talk about that some
time.
But in terms of tuna, there are several councils that have a di-

rect impact on tuna, and I can conceive of a change to the Magnu-
son Act which would incorporate the councils' suggestion, by re-

quiring those councils to work cooperatively to come forward with

a recommendation that the Secretary can approve or disapprove, or

send back for modification, and still use the process of the councils

as the foremost factfinders for fisheries conservation. We are talk-

ing about conservation now. We are not talking about preservation
of species. We are not talking about giving one region a benefit

over the other, in terms of migratory species.

Senator Kerry. Sure, absolutely.
Senator Stevens. But I do think that we should accommodate

their request, to have a greater input from the councils on the fish-

eries within their jurisdiction. Those migratory fish do have an im-

pact on the fee; they have an impact on the
economy,

in terms of

the sport fisheries in particular, as well as commercial fisheries.

So, I would encourage you to think about letting the public com-
ment upon these council recommendations, as they were presented
to us, rather than let us play God in the first instance and make
a decision that they were wrong.
Mr. Hall. Senator, we are in the process now of preparing an ad-

ministration bill that we want to work on with you and the mem-
bers of your staff. We can do it either way: We can put out propos-
als from the council; or as we have adopted many of the proposals
from the councils while others have been taken issue with, we can

lay out that administration position; or you can do it from the

councils. It would be helpful, I believe, for the public to comment,
if they are going to comment on a proposal, to see what we are

coming forward with. But we would be glad to work with you, ei-

ther way.
Senator Kerry. We are going to be working closely on that. As

I said, we are going to be pressing pretty hard to get this intro-

duced in September.
Senator Breaux. May I ask a question before you go on to the

next witness?
Senator Kerry. Yes. I was going to ask another question, but it

is on a different issue. Do you want to follow up on that?

Senator Breaux. No, go ahead.
Senator Kerry. Admiral, let me just ask you: I understand there

have been a number of Coast Guard interceptions in the North Pa-

cific of large-scale driflnets, in violation of the worldwide ban. Is

that accurate?
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Admiral Appelbaum. Since the moratorium was imposed on the
first of January, Senator, I beheve there have been a total of four
that we have identified.

Senator Kerry. What happened to those vessels, when they re-

turned to their ports? What ports did they go back to?

Admiral Appelbaum. In the case of one, we escorted a vessel,
which had all the indicia of being registered in the People's Repub-
lic of China, back toward Shanghai, and delivered that vessel to

the custody of PRC authorities.

In the case of two others, the disposition involved directing those
vessels to return to Chinese ports. These were definitely PRC-flag
vessels. The PRC asked us to intervene and direct these vessels to

return to port. I do not have any feedback on what the ultimate

disposition of those cases were.
Senator Kerry. Could we try to get that? I think that would be

very important for us to understand.
Admiral Appelbaum. Yes, sir. We will work with the State De-

partment and endeavor to get that information.
Senator Kerry. Well, three out of the four are PRC?
Admiral Appelbaum. Yes, sir. In the case of the fourth, I believe

that was a Honduran-flag vessel, and because that particular case

was concurrent with two others, we were unable to follow through
and track that one to conclusion.

[The information referred to follows:]

The Government of the People's Republic of China has advised the U.S. Depart-
ment of State of the disposition of the driflnet fishing vessels Dayuanyu 206, Yingyu
601, and Yingyu 602.

Regarding the Dayuanyu 206, the Chinese Government issued an administrative

penalty decision, ordering the vessel's driflnets be confiscated and a fine of PMB
110,000 yuan (approximately $19,100 U.S.) be imposed on the vessel. The master
of the vessel has appealed the administrative penalty decision. The final penalty de-

cision p>end8 completion of the appeals process.

Regarding the driftnet fishing vessels Yingyu 601 and Yingyu 602, the vessels

have been detained by Chinese authorities at the ports of Zhoushan and Xiamen,
respectively, since the end of June 1993. The Chinese Government has issued a pre-

liminary decision regarding administrative penalties against the two vessels as fol-

lows: (1) confiscate tne vessels' driflnets; and (2) impose a fine of PMB 50,000 yuan

(approximately $8,700 U.S.). In addition, the Chinese Government recalled the ves-

sels' registry documents pending completion of their investigation. The U.S. Coast
Guard's investigation reports have been formally transmitted to Chinese authorities

for use in their inquiry.
The Department of State has requested the Chinese (jovemment provide a report

on the final disposition of all three vessels. The Coast Guard will provide the com-
mittee with this information as soon as it becomes available.

Senator Stevens. Mr. Chairman
Senator Kerry. I just want to say, if I can intercede here, the

Secretary has delayed being down at the White House. Does any-

body have additional questions for the Secretary? Fine, we will con-

tinue with the Admiral, if not. Thank you very much, Mr. Sec-

retary.
Senator Breaux. Let me just ask him to give me a report on

something, to follow up with the staff. We had authorized and ap-

propriated, I think, $1.3 million for bycatch research on the situa-

tion in the Gulf of Mexico. I would like someone to give me a report
on where we are with that study. I do not think it has been fiilly

funded, and we need the research in order to be able to determine
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whether or not the bycatch regulations can go into effect. I would

like somebody to follow up on that.

Mr. Hall. Absolutely, Senator. We would be glad to get that for

you.
[The information referred to follows:]

STATUS OF FY 1992 MARFIN BYCATCH RESEARCH APPROPRIATION

Shrimp fishery bycatch research in the southeast region is conducted under the

Government-industry "Research Plan Addressing Finfish Bycatch in the Gulf of

Mexico and South Atlantic Shrimp Fisheries," a program coordinated throu^ the

Gulf and South Atlantic Fisheries Development Foundation, Inc. Program compo-
nents were designed to achieve objectives described in the 1990 amendments to the

Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act, section 101-627(g):

(1) Bycatch characterization: Collection and evaluation of information on the sta-

tus and condition of overfished stocks subject to significant bycatch in shrimp
trawls, the incidental mortality of such stocks resulting directly from shrimp trawl-

ing, and the magnitude and distribution of fishing mortality and fishing effort by
sources other than shrimp trawling.

(2) Bycatch reduction device development: Design, development and evaluation of

technological devices and other changes in fishing technology to reduce bycatch of

nontarget resources in the shrimp trawl fishery.

(3) Economics research: Collection of cost-and-retums information to evaluate im-

pacts of bycatch reduction management alternatives.

Congress appropriated $1.3 million in FY 1992 specifically to address these objec-

tives under tne >fational Marine Fisheries Service Marine Fisheries Initiative pro-

gram. Greater operational leverage was achieved through coordinated application of

NMFS base funds and FY 1992 Saltonstall-Kennedy grant program funds. Expendi-
tures of these funds are described in the following sections.

FY 1992 MARFIN BYCATCH RESEARCH: NATIONAL MARINE FISHERIES SERVICE,
SOUTHEAST REGION

Bycatch characterization: Dollars in thousands

Program management $127.0
Observer program 333.0

NMFS port agent data collection 35.0

Total bycatch characterization 695^

Bycatch reduction device (BRD) development:
Gear research 334.0

New device development 168.0

Total BRD development 502.0

Economics research 103^0

Total NMFS MARFIN bycatch projects 1,300.0

FY 1992 MARFIN BYCATCH RESEARCH: GRANTS

1. Evaluation of Shrimp Trawls Designed To Reduce Bycatch in Inshore Waters

of Louisiana. Louisiana State University, $47,150 (year 2 of 2).

2. A Program To Distribute and Evaluate Bycatch Reduction Devices in Inshore

Waters of North Carolina. North Carolina State University, $48,524 (years 1 of 1).

3. Analysis of the Longline Fishery Effort, Catch, and Bycatch in the Southwest
Atlantic and Gulf of Mexico. Louisiana State University, $29,833 (year 1 of 1).

4. Spatial and Temporal Patterns in the Distribution and Abundance of Fishes

and Macroinvertebrates in Coastal Louisiana: Shrimp Bycatch Species in Fishery-

Independent Trawl Samples. Louisiana State University, $44,074 (year 1 of 2).

5. Decisionmaking by Shrimp Fishermen as Reasoned Action: Behavioral Deter-

minants of Bycatch Characteristics and Projected Efiects of Bycatch Regulations on

Labor Decisions. University of South Alabama, $100,000 (year 1 of 1).

6. Florida Inshore Shrimping: Experimental Analysis of Bycatch Reduction and a

Statewide Bycatch Survey. Florida State University, $139,772 (year 1 of 1).

7. Estimation of Real Effort in the Heterogeneous Gulf of Mexico Shrimp Fleet

(Bycatch). Texas A&M Research Foundation, $76,731 (year 1 of 1).
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Total FY 1992 MARFIN Bycatch Grants: $486,084.

FY 1992 SALTONSTALL-KENNEDY BYCATCH RESEARCH GRANTS IN THE SOUTHEAST

1. Larger Mesh Webbing in the Belly and the Wings of Traditional Shrimp
Trawls To Reduce Bycatch. North Carolina State University, $60,148 (year 1 of 1).

2. Assessment of Bycatch Associated With Commercial Shrimp Trawling. Texas
Parks and Wildlife Department, $38,726 (vear 1 of 1).

3. Characterization of Finfish Bycatcn of Private Boat Recreational Anglers.
Texas Parks and Wildlife Department, $24,613 (year 1 of 1).

4. Bycatch of Atlantic and Shortnose Sturgeons in the South Carolina Shad Fish-

ery. South Carolina Wildlife and Marine Resource Department, $68,216 (year 1 of

1).

Total FY 19921 S-K bycatch research grants: $191,703.

Senator Kerry. And if I could ask you, Mr. Secretary, to get back
to me on the question of plans for economic assistance? That re-

mains, obviously, very important.
Mr. Hall. Yes.

[The information referred to follows:]

The Department of Commerce, through NOAA, is looking at alternatives to better

serve the fishing industry. One alternative is the development of plans to assist the

fishing industiy while fish stocks recover. Such plans mi^t identify the costs of

fishermen associated with rebuilding a specific stock and examine alternative mech-
anisms for assisting the historic participants in that fishery. Criteria and standards
for determining the inclusion of any fishery in such a system and the harvesters

and processors who may wish to participate in approved recovery programs could

be developed. The Department is currently in the process of establishing a task force

to look at measures to provide assistance to tne industry in the Northeast as

amendment 5 to the Northeast Multispecies Fishery Management Plan is imple-
mented. The Department will keep the committee apprised of these activities.

Senator Kerry. I will leave the record open for a period of time,
for additional comments and questions by members of the commit-
tee. We may get back to you with some questions in writing.
Mr. Hall. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Kerry. Thank you very much for your time. We appre-

ciate it.

Senator Stevens. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions for Mr.
Hall. But on that question about the vessels that were illegally

fishing off Alaska: Senator Inouye and I were in China at the time

a portion of that was going on.

When we returned, we did ask the Secretary of Commerce to give
us a followup, and we would be glad to give you a copy of the letter

that Secretary Brown has sent to us just this week, outlining the

activities that followed the Coast Guard's interception, in terms of

the assurances that the administration from the PRC, as to the dis-

cipline. The Honduras vessel, we do not know about yet.
Admiral Appelbaum. Yes, Senator. The Department of State is

asking the PRC for a formal report on each of those cases that I

have identified. From an enforcement point of view, we have not

detected these vessels since we directed them to go to the Chinese

ports.
Senator Kerry, Now, from an enforcement perspective, we had

a lot of testimony in our last hearing about ITQ's. I wonder if you
have looked at the unique enforcement problems that are associ-

ated with implementing an ITQ system. Have you?

iFY 1992 Saltonstoll-Kennedy funds were awarded in FY 1993.



135

Commander O'Shea. Senator, there have been such a wide vari-

ety of proposed IFQ plans, that it is difficult to come out quan-
titatively with what the enforcement implications of a specific plan
are going to be. Therefore, we have not specifically sat down and
studied, and said this plan is going to have more or less enforce-

ment. We do know that it is going to have an impact on enforce-

ment.
For example, generally, the number of participants in the fishery

under an IFQ plan are going to go down. We know that. On the

other hand, the length of the fishery is going to increase. So, for

example, in Alaska, where we have a very short halibut season

now, under an IFQ plan it is logical to conclude that that fishery
will occur over a period of many months, which would imply an in-

crease in enforcement.
That is the type of balance we would be looking at, Senator.

Until we see a specific plan, we would not be really able to com-
ment on the enforcement implications.

Senator Kerry. What about the whole concept of sustainable de-

velopment? Does that place new demands on you? On how you con-

duct your fisheries enforcement, or new asset demands?
Commander O'Shea. I think it means we are going to be in the

fisheries law enforcement business for a long time, and I think we
are prepared to do that.

Senator Kerry. But it is really different from where we have
been. I mean, there is a shift. When we began with Magnuson, the

whole effort was directed toward foreign vessels. And effectively, it

has to let us gain control over our EEZ. Now we have control over

the EEZ, and there has been a shift in the focus of management
from foreign to interstate, domestic, and interjurisdictional man-
agement, really. I would think that that is causing a much more

significant and complex kind of enforcement. Have you done a

study on the cost efficiencies involved?
Commander O'Shea. We have done a study on the shift in the

enforcement problems brought on by the situation you have de-

scribed. And, you are absolutely correct that the problem of enforc-

ing domestic allocation laws on U.S. citizens is an entirely different

enforcement problem than what we faced when Magnuson first

came into effect, which was, basically: Identify a foreign fishing

boat; determine that it is in the U.S. EEZ; and basically, oring him
to justice.

Regulations in this domestic scheme are going to be increasingly
complex. Virtually every single species that is going to be commer-

cially harvested is eventually going to come under a management
plan. The folks that we are going to have out at sea, doing the en-

forcement, are going to need a lot more training than what we are

giving them right now.
The Commandant has a plan to establish additional training fa-

cilities: One, patterned after a facility we have up in New England
right now; a second one, going up in Kodiak. Those are the types
of things we are looking at to address the problem that you have

implied here, Senator.
Senator Kerry. Does anybody else have additional questions?
Senator Stevens. I have one, if I may. Admiral, what about safe-

ty? I mean, your basic rule when we first started this was not en-
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forcement, but primarily safety of the fishing fleet. Have the plans
that we have seen come forth, IFQ and others, have

they
modified

in any way your process in assuring safety among the fishing
fleets? And what does IFQ do? Does it increase or decrease the

safety problems of the fishing fleets?

Admiral APPELBAUM. I am not sure, Senator, that I am prepared
to answer that last question. Indeed, the Commercial Fishing In-

dustry Vessel Safety Act has put a significant responsibility on the
Coast Guard to deal with this very inherently dangerous profes-
sion. It is one of the most dangerous professions that exists. And
the Commercial Fishing Industry Vessel Safety Act does provide
for both shoreside and at-sea safety enforcement efforts, all de-

signed toward enhancing the safety of the fishermen that engage
in this profession.
The technology is helping. We certainly have seen that there

have been a number of cases where the requirement to carry an

emergency position indicating radio beacon particularly the 406-

megahertz type, have been directly attributable to saving lives,

some in your State, some in New England. We see that technology
is certainly worth the investment.
Our safety activities ashore are at this point voluntary on the

part of the fishermen, and we certainly encourage it. These safety
activities ashore do not impinge on the opportunity to engage in

fisheries and thus do not impact on the ability of the fishermen to

earn a livelihood. These activities are very comprehensive, and

they go into a great deal of detail, all with a view toward enhanc-

ing safety at sea.

In connection with boardings that are undertaken at sea to en-

force the Magnuson Act or other statutes, we do safety inspections

concurrently, but the focus then is on emergency equipment and

emergency procedures; such as survival suits, EPIRB's, and other

devices that are required by regulation to be carried on these ves-

sels.

Indeed, the goal is to enhance the
safety

of the people that en-

gage in this profession. But the sea is inherently dangerous. We
will have to continue to work very hard toward improving that

safety.
Senator Stevens. Mr. Chairman, maybe we should ask OTA to

address the question, as we are looking into the Magnuson Act re-

newal, of how we might use emerging technology more efficiently,

to make the Coast Guard's tasks more efficient and more effec-

tively, in terms of both the safety aspects and the enforcement as-

pects.
Senator Kerry. I think that is an excellent idea. I think there

are a lot of opportunities there, and it would be a very good idea.

We will do that.

Senator Stevens. Thank you.
Admiral Appelbaum. Senator, in my prepared statement and

also in my comments, I mentioned the fisheries study that the

Coast Guard completed this past November; and in our long-range

implementation plan, we have some specific suggestions that relate

to technology, and both addressing not only safety but the enforce-

ment of the fisheries regulations as well.
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Senator Stevens. Admiral, I have to confess to you, I think the

system has broken down. I am not critical of anybody, but it used
to be we got these statements long enough in advance so we could

review them the night before. Now, it seems, because of the sched-

ules we all have, that you are preparing them the night before, and
we reading them the night after. So, I will be glad to read your
statement tonight.
Admiral Appelbaum. Thank you. Senator.

Senator Kerry. Thank you very much, gentlemen. We appreciate

your being here.
I would ask the members of the next panel if they would come

forward: Mr. Joseph Brancaleone and John Dunnigan.
We are running a little behind. I would ask if you could keep

your opening statements to the allotted 5-minute summary so that

we could proceed into our questioning.
Mr. Brancaleone, welcome. We are glad to have you here, espe-

cially I .u ^-ir State. It is good to have you here representing all

of the councils. And, Mr. Dunnigan, thank you for being with us.

Go to it.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH BRANCALEONE, CHAIRMAN, NEW
ENGLAND FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCIL; ACCOMPANIED
BY DOUGLAS G. MARSHALL, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
Mr. Brancaleone. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of

the committee. I am Joe Brancaleone, chairman of the New Eng-
land Fishery Management Council. I speak today on behalf of the

chairmen of all the eight management councils. I submit for the
record prepared testimony and an attachment that summarizes

fishery stock conditions and council actions to maintain or improve
those stocks.

Our views were formulated at a meeting of the council chairmen
at which we had the benefit of the knowledge and insights of Ms.
Dalton and Mr. Moran. We are grateful to the committee for allow-

ing their participation and their assistance.

In brief, we ask that the Congress amend section 304 of the act

to define regulatory amendment and to specify procedures that in-

clude a 60-day time limit for secretarial actions on such amend-
ments.
We recommend the councils be allowed to establish fees in excess

of administrative costs by fishery management plans or by amend-
ments for data collections programs and for controlled-access sys-
tems.
We recommend a 180-day period for emergency actions, with one

additional 180-day extension. At present, the limit is 90 days, with
one 90-day extension.

We request discretionary authority to designate essential habitat

areas in an FMP or an amendment. Such designation should not
be mandatory for every plan.
We request that the management of highly migratory species, as

defined in the act, be returned to the councils.

We recognize the desirability of easing the financial burden on
the fishing industry as a result of stringent management measures
to protect and restore stocks. In light of the Federal budget situa-
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tion and the economic conditions in the industry, we do not know
how to ease that burden.
We recognize a pervasive perception that conflicts of interest

exist within the appointed memberships of the councils. We beHeve
the perception is erroneous, but agree that the councils should take

all possible measures to correct that perception and to guard
against conflict of interest actually developing. We think this can
be done at the individual council level. No amendment of the act

is necessary or desirable by the councils.

We request that the act be amended to explicitly allow councils

to retain independent legal counsel, \\'ithout NOAA general counsel

approval. Legal advice from NOAA general counsel is generally a
statement of the Agency's policies.

We believe that the review process for FMP's and amendments
is inordinately complex and time consuming. We would like to see

FMFs and amendments exempted from the analytical and review

requirements of other applicable laws. But failing that, we urge

change to require that the reviews and the timetables under the

act and under the National Environmental Policy Act be the same
and proceed concurrently and hopefully on an abbreviated sched-

ule.

We ask that limits be imposed on disclosure of information col-

lected under the North Pacific Fisheries Research Plan when such

information is not specifically relevant to management issues. We
oppose a proposal by the National Marine Fisheries Service for a

four-part enhanced nationwide data collection program. Data col-

lection requirements are best dealt with at the council levels.

The committee's letter of invitation asked that I address the role

of the councils. Several of the specifics mentioned in the letter are

covered in my written testimony. Some of the committee's specific

interests were not explicitly addressed by the council chairmen,

however, I would like to personally comment briefly on the role of

the councils and on the balance of the authority between the Sec-

retary and the councils.

Section 2(b)(5) of the act explicitly defines the role given to the

councils by Congress. It charges the councils to exercise sound

judgment in the stewardship of the fishery resource. That says it

all better than any volumes of National Marine Fishery Service

guidelines or policy statements.
The National Marine Fishery Service regularly claims it is re-

sponsible for stewardship of the fishery resource. I do not find that

in the law. The National Marine Fishery Service writes its own job

description when it goes beyond the review role under the act.

The service designs convoluted rules and guidelines that bind the

councils and limit their flexibility to respond fishery and resource

conditions and changes. Worse yet, there are recurring attempts,
often successful, to substitute National Marine Fishery Service and

secretarial judgments for those of the councils. The balance be-

tween the Secretary and the councils is not a balance. This is clear-

ly an imbalance.
I thank you, Mr. Chairman and the committee. I would be happy

to answer any questions that you might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Brancaleone follows:!
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Prepared Statement of Joseph Brancaleone

The chairmen, vice chairmen and executive directors of the eight regional fishery

management councils met for two and a half days in May to consider proposals for

amendments to the Magnuson Act during this reauthorization. The meeting was
also attended by Dr. Foster and Mr. Schaefer, of NMFS and by congressional staff

members Penny Dtdton, John Moran, James Matthews and Rodney Moore. The fol-

lowing recommendations reflect the consensus of the council chairmen on several

possible amendments.
The chairmen believe that the Magnuson Act provides a vital and viable basis for

management of U.S. marine fisheries. We recognize that there are problems—some
persistent and others occasional—in the implementation of the Act as well as in the

process it sets forUi. We do not believe there is any need for sweeping changes in

the Act or for a major restructuring of marine fisheries management. Our rec-

ommendations are intended as improvements to already basically sound legislation.

regulatory amendments

The chairmen reconunend that section 304 be amended to define "regulatory
amendment" and to add a new section that would set a 60-day time limit for Sec-

retarial action on such regulatory amendments and require that the Secretary pro-
vide specific reasons for disapproval thereof. We offer the following suggested lan-

guage to accomplish this recommended change to section 304:

Add a new definition to Section 3 as follows:

(23) The term "regulatory amendment" means any amendment to a regula-
tion submitted by a Council not covered by Section 304(a).

Re-letter sections 304(d) through (g) as (e) through (h) and create a new sec-

tion 304(d) as follows:

(d) ACTION ON REGULATORY AMENDMENTS
(1) After the Secretary receives a regulatory amendment prepared by a

Council, the Secretary shall—
(A) immediately commence a review of the regulatory amendment to de-

termine whether it is consistent with the fishery management plan, the na-

tional standards, the other provisions of this Act, and,

(B) immediately publish in the Federal Register the Council's proposed reg-
ulations for a 30-day public comment period.
(2XA) The Secretarjr shall take action under this section on any regu-

latory amendment which the Council characterizes as being a final regu-

latory amendment
(B) For purposes of this section, "receiot date" means the 5th day after

the day on which a Council transmits to tne Secretary a regulatory amend-
ment it characterizes as a final regulatory amendment.

(3) If the Secretary does not notify the Council in writing of the dis-

approval or partial disapproval by the 60th day after the receipt date, a

regulatory amendment will take effect and be implemented.
(4) If, after review, the Secretary determines the

regulatory
amendment

is not consistent with the criteria set forth in paragraph dXA), the Sec-

retary shall notify the Council in writing of the
disapproval

or partial dis-

approval of the regulatory amendment Such notice shall specify
—

(A) the applicable law or provision of the fishery management plan
withwhich the regulatory amendment is inconsistent;

(B) the nature of such inconsistencies; and,
(C) reconmiendations concerning the actions that could be taken by the

Council to conform such regulatory amendment to the requirements of ap-

plicable
law and the fishery management plan. Such recommendations shall

be accompanied by the rationale and the appropriate analysis of
impacts.

(5) If the Secretary disapproves or partially disapproves a regulatory

amendment, the Council may submit a revised regulatory amendment to

the Secretary.
(6) After the Secretary receives a revised regulatory amendment, the Sec-

retary shall immediately—
(A) commence a review of the regulatory amendment to determine if it

complies with the criteria set forth in paragraph (IXA), and,

(B) publish the revised regulations in the Federal Register for a 15-day

public comment period.
(7) Before the close of the 30th day after the revised receipt date, the

Secretary, after taking into account any public comments, shall complete
the review and determine whether the

regulatory
amendment complies

with the criteria set forth in paragraph (IXA). If the Sect determines that
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the revised regulatory amendment is not in compliance with such criteria,
the Secretary shall immediately notify the Council of the disapproval. Afler

notifying a council of disapproval, the Secretary shall promptly provide to
the Council a written statement of the reasons on which the disapproval
was based and advise the Council that it mav submit a farther regulatory
amendment for review and determination under this paragraph. If the Sec-

retary does not notify the Council in writing of the disapproval or partial
disapproval by the 30th day after the receipt date, a regulatory amendment
will take effect and be implemented.

FEES

The chsdrmen recommend that section 304(d) be amended to remove the limita-
tion that fees not exceed administrative costs, and that Section 303(b), concerning
the discretionary provisions

of fishery management plans, be amended to allow
councils to establish fees for the implementation and maintenance of data collection

programs and controlled access systems. Establishment of fees should be accom-
plished on a regional basis through council plans or plan amendments. Fees must
be deposited in a special fund ana the monies used specifically for the special man-
agement programs for which they were collected. The amendment language must in-

clude a cap on fees.

EMERGENCY ACTION TIME PERIOD

The chairmen unanimously recommend that the Act be amended to permit a 180-

day period of emergency regulation and one extension of an additional 180 days
rather than the 90 and 90 days presently in the Act. The chairmen also note that
section 305(cX2XA) might as well be deleted unless the Regional Director is denied
a vote on council requests for emergency actions because, as long as the NMFS Re-

gional Director is able to vote, there will probably never be a unanimous council
vote that an emergency exists.

HABITAT PROVISIONS IN FMPS

The chairmen recognize the vital importance of habitat to the health and strength
of marine fish populations. We, therefore, support stronger habitat provisions in

fishery management plans (FMPs) that would allow councils to designate essential
habitat areas. Requiring councils to designate essential habitat areas could impose
very large staffing and cost requirements on councils at a time when budget con-
straints already limit what councils can do. The chairmen agreed, therefore, that
the inclusion of such designations in FMPs should be discretionary rather than

obligatory. If such a designation were made in an FMP, project proponents would
be required to consult with NMFS (in a manner similar to ESA Section 7 consulta-

tions) on the impacts on species in the FMP. AU entities receiving federal funding
for anadromous fish would be required to conduct their activities in a manner con-
sistent with the FMP and the Magnuson Act and such activities would have to be
audited at least biennially.

HIGHLY MIGRATORY SPECIES MANAGEMENT

The chairmen unanimously recommend that the management of highly migratory
species (HMS) in the Atlantic EEZ be returned to the councils. There is agreement
bv four of the east coast councils that a simple majority of the voting members of

the five councils combined should decide all matters voted. The New EIngland Coun-
cil would prefer an alternate arrangement that would prevent a

single council, or

possibly two councils, from being ovenvhelmed by the remaining councils.

FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE FOR FISHERIES REBUILDING

The chairmen are sympathetic to the idea of somehow alleviating the financial

hardships that may fall on fishermen as a result of quotas, effort reduction or other
measures necessary to rebuild stocks or to eliminate overfishing. The major di-

lemma is how to get funding from public sources at a time when there is a national

budget crisis or how to get funding from the industry when the industry is in fact

in need of financial assistance. The chairmen have no proposal to offer on this issue

but do not believe amendment of the Act is needed to address it.

CONFUCT OF INTEREST OF VOTING COUNCIL MEMBERS

The chairmen spent almost a third of the entire meeting discussing conflict of in-

terest. The chairmen generally (with some minor differences) do not believe conflict
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of interest is a serious problem. They acknowledge the expected tendency of council

members to be considerate of the interests of the sector from which they come but

they do not believe that members vote on issues to deliberately put money into their

own pockets. The benefits of having the expertise of both commercial and rec-

reational fishermen as voters on councils is felt to far outwei^ any risk that a sin-

gle member or even two or three would be likely to influence the final decision on
a council's deliberations.

The major problem in the eyes of the chairmen is that the perception of conflict

of interest is very widespread. That perception is more likely to occur in situations

where a council is involved in allocating resource shares, but it exists in the case

of every council whether or not there are allocations. There was also discussion of

the possibility of not allowing members to vote in certain situations but in the end
that was not thought feasible. The chairmen agree on the following six point posi-

tion:

1) The Magnuson Act creates and allows for a conflict of interest by the voting

membership of the councils.

2) TTie councils believe that conflicts of interest are more perception than reality

but recognize the perception as an important issue.

3) The councils should address the conflict of interest issue on a council by councU
basis and not through legislation.

4) Financial disclosure forms should be made available at each meeting noticed

in the Federal Register for those voting members participating in the meeting.
5) The councils oppose any proposal that paid industry representatives be given

lower priority in appointment to council membership.
6) Trie councils stand ready to review and consider suggestions from any source

on addressing or mitigating the conflict of interest issue.

LEGAL COUNSEL FOR COUNCILS

The chairmen unanimously request that the Act be amended to allow councils to

retain independent legal counsel on a continuing basis without NOAA General

Counsel approval.

Streamlining the Plan Development and Review Process

There is unanimity among the chairmen that the plan development and review

process is too complex and too time consuming. The National Marine Fisheries Serv-

ice, in a list of draft proposals (February 23, 1993), noted that "management is cur-

rently hampered by the need for plans and regulatory measures to comply with the

redundant requirements of several other applicable laws in addition to the Magnu-
son Act * * *"

Noting the delays and the burdens this imposes on councils and
NMFS staff and noting also the lack of flexibility to adjust regulations rapidly,
NMFS intended to propose an amendment specifically exempting the separate anal-

yses and impact statements required by these other Acts. The chairmen were in

favor of this proposal. If such an exemption is not possible, the chairmen support
a change to require that reviews and time tables under Magnuson and NEPA
match, and run concurrently.

Limits on Disclosure ofNon-Management Information

The chairmen support amendment of the Act to limit disclosure of information col-

lected pursuant to section 313 of the Act (North Pacific Fisheries Research Plan)

when that information is not relevant fishery management information. We offer the

following suggested language to amend section 303(d) for this purpose:
CONFIDENTIALITY OF INFORMATION—Any information submitted to the Sec-

retary in compliance with any requirement under subsections (a) and (b) or under
section 313, including any information reported by an observer under subsection

(bX8) or section 313, shall not be disclosed if disclosure would significantly impair
the commercial interests of the person from whom the information was obtained;

except—
(1) to Federal employees and Council employees who are responsible for man-

agement plan development and monitoring;
(2) to State employees pursuant to an agreement with the Secretary that pre-

vents pubhc disclosure of such information; or

(3) when required by court order.

The Secretary shall, by regulation, prescribe such procedures as may be nec-

essary to protect such information from disclosure. Nothing in this subsection

shall be interpreted or construed to prevent the use of such information for con-

servation and management purposes by the Secretary, or with the approval of

the Secretary, the Council, or any information submitted in compliance with a
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requirement under subsection (a) or (b) or Section 313. This provision applies
to any such information submitted to the Secretary since March 1, 1977.

PROPOSED COMPREHENSIVE, MANDATORY DATA COLLECTION PROGRAM

The chairmen discussed a NMFS proposal for a four part, enhanced data collec-

tion program. Overall the chairmen do not support such a program and a proposal
to request a change in the Act that would give NMFS authority for a three or

fivyear sunset provision with respect to catch and effort data confidentiality, was

vigorously opposed by all.

Interjurisdictional Fisheries

Bills filed in both Houses on interjurisdictional fisheries were discussed without

consensus.

Marine Mammal Protection Act Reauthorization

The chairmen took no position on changes or amendments as part of the reauthor-

ization of the Marine Mammal Protection Act.

JOINT STATEMENT OF STOCK CONDITIONS AND CONSERVATION EFFORTS

The chairmen believe the councils' conservation record is much better than the

general perception of it and we have prepared a joint statement, which is attached

as an addendum to this testimony, on the condition of the various fishery stocks and
the efibrts and actions of the councils to address problems and improve resource

conditions. You will note that there have been a number of successes and where

problems still exist the councils are actively addressing them.
Mr. Chairman, I thank you on behalf of the chairmen of all the councils for this

opportunity to present our views. We will be happy to answer any questions the

Committee may have.

["Marine Fish Stocks and Conservation Efforts by Regional Fishery Management
Councils," may be found in the committee's files.]

Senator Kerry. Thank you very much, Mr. Brancaleone.

Let me just comment that you are accompanied by Doug Mar-

shall, the executive director of the New England Fishery Manage-
ment Council, and I welcome you here, too. Mr. Dunnigan.

STATEMENT OF JOHN H. DUNNIGAN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
ATLANTIC STATES MARINE FISHERIES COMMISSION

Mr. Dunnigan. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and mem-
bers of the committee. I really appreciate the opportunity to be

here before you today. I know you have a lot on your agenda, and
so I would ask, with the committee's permission, that my written

testimony be included in the record, and I will touch on some of

the highlights.
Senator Kerry. Without objection, the full testimonies will be

printed.
Mr. Dunnigan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission was formed

over 50 years ago by the 15 Atlantic Coast States for the purpose
of coordinating the various fisheries programs that they had under-

way. So, we are essentially a States organization, although our

compact was approved by the Congress, and we have a very strong
interest in the development and implementation of Federal fish-

eries policy.
There are two points that I want to touch on with the committee

this morning. The first is S. 1126, the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries

Cooperative Management Act; and the second is the application

under Section 306 of the Magnuson Act of State fisheries regula-
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tions to fish that are harvested in the EEZ. And let me deal with
these separately.
The Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission has done a lot

of things over its 50 years. For most of the last 10 years, we have
been known for our fisheries management program, and we have
developed a fairly respected track record for putting together fish-

ery management plans that focus on the necessary conservation for

coastal fisheries.

We function similarly to the way the regional fishery manage-
ment councils function within the Federal fisheries management
process. The difference comes in the implementation. When the re-

gional councils are finished with their fishery management plans,

they go to one Secretary of Commerce for implementation. When
we finish our fishery management plans, we have to send them to

15 different State implementing agencies for implementation. What
we have found is that unless all of the affected jurisdictions imple-
ment the requirements contained in the Commission's fishery man-
agement plans, they simply do not work very well.

There are three kinds of problems that come up. First of all, the

lack of any State's implementation may directly affect the resource.

Second, the lack of State implementation can jeopardize data col-

lection, monitoring, and other programs that are necessary for car-

rying out fishery management programs. Third, and this is becom-

ing an increasingly difficult problem for the States, it becomes dif-

ficult for a State that is in full compliance with the plan to con-

tinue its program if a neighboring State is not, and the fishermen
from the various States are seen as pitting themselves, one against
the other.

Congress found a solution to this problem in 1984, when it

passed the Atlantic Striped Bass Conservation Act. This law has
worked well in keeping the States not only planning well together,
but also in carrying out those fishery management plans. And what
we are seeing today all along the coast from Maine to Florida is

a substantial recovery in the Atlantic striped bass resource.

Mr. Chairman, the premise behind S. 1126 is simple. What
worked for striped bass can work for other species as well. It is no
secret that finfish populations all along the Atlantic coast are in

terrible condition. The States recognize their responsibility to take
the lead in solving these problems. S. 1126 will allow the Federal
Government to work in partnership and to help support State ac-

tion.

The bill keeps the focus of attention for coastal fisheries where
it ought to be, and that is on the States who are closest to the re-

sources and to the people who depend upon them for their living
and for their recreation and enjoyment.

We urge the committee to

take favorable action on this bill as soon as possible.
The second point I want to touch on this morning, Mr. Chairman,

is in section 306 and the application of State regulations to fish

that are harvested in the EEZ. The States certainly have many
concerns involved in the reauthorization of the Magnuson Act, but
it is just this one that I want to try to touch on this morning. In

this regard, my comments reflect the views not only of my own
Commission, but also of the gulf States and Pacific States Marine
Fisheries Commissions as well.
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Recent court decisions have called into question the ability of
States to apply landing laws and possession limits to fish harvested
from the EEZ. The theoretical basis for this is covered in my writ-

ten testimony, but suffice it to say for the moment that we believe
that the Act may have been misinterpreted. We believe that Con-
gress intended a cooperative program for the States and the Fed-
eral Grovernment *^o work together.
However, v,hat it looks like what we are getting is a situation

where States are hamstrung in using State regulations to address
what are often purely local problems.
Mr. Chairman, there are two kinds of situations that need to be

addressed. First is the situation where there is no Federal fishery
management plan. In that instance, we believe that State regula-
tions ought to be allowed to operate to control the fishery. It makes
no sense to force the councils and the Secretary-, given all of the
burdens that they have already, to take further action if it is not

necessary and if the States are capable of addressing the problem.
The second situation is one where there is a fishery management

plan, and in that case it seems to us that State regulations ought
to be able to apply so long as they do not detract from the ability
of the Federal Government to achieve the objectives of its fishery

management plans.
The Federal fishery management process will never be able to

address all of the localized problems that are involved in broad re-

gional fisheries management. There may be localized overfishing
impacts. There may be localized economic dislocation impacts. We
believe that the States, especially in some instances where these

problems are found within the confines of one State, ought to be
able to address those.
The proposal that we are making in this regard would allow the

application of a State's regulations where they have been found by
the appropriate council to be consistent with the Federal fishery

management plan. This will allow the State and Federal systems
to work together. We do not want to take any authority away from
the councils or the Secretary or avoid any of the provisions of the

Magnuson Act.

In fact, as we read the law today, this really should not be a

problem. And in most of the court cases that have come up, the po-
sition that the United States has taken has been supportive of the

positions of the States. But the trend of the language in recent

court decisions is leading us to believe that we have a problem
here, and we ask the Congress to take steps to clarify the issue.

Mr. Chairman, on both of these issues, S. 1126 and the question
of State regulations, we think that the committee ought to keep
one question in mind as you consider these: Given the need for the

States and the Federal Government mutually to work together for

marine fisheries, what steps can the Congress take to prornote, en-

courage and support the coordination and cooperation that is essen-

tial?

We have been working on a State-Federal partnership for over

20 years, and we think tnat steps ought to be taken that promote
and further that partnership. S. 1126 will be a substantial step in

the right way, because it will help the States on the Atlantic Coast
to address our problems with the support of the Federal Govern-
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ment. And, likewise, the changes that we are suggesting to section

306 will help make State and Federal fisheries management pro-

grams work better together.
Thank vou again for the opportunity to be here today, Mr. Chair-

man, ana I will be glad to answer any questions the committee

may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Dunnigan follows:]

Prepared Statement of John H. Dunnigan

Good aflemoon. I am John H. Dunnigan, Executive Director of the Atlantic States

Marine Fisheries Commission 1 would like to thank the Committee for the oppor-

tunity to address you today on import.ant issues relating to efiective cooperative

management of valuable coastal marine fisheries resources. In my testimony today
I will be addressing S. 1126, the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Cooperative Manage-
ment Act; as well as some specific concerns of coastal states with Section 306 of the

Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act.

S. 1126: THE ATLANTIC COASTAL FISHERIES COOPERATIVE MANAGEMENT ACT

The Committee has under consideration S. 1126, the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries

Cooperative Management Act. This new federal legislation would significantly im-

prove the process for implementation of cooperative interstate fisheries management
programs along the Atlantic coast. This is an issue that will greatly influence the

states and the Commission, and one that ASMFC has spent much effort on over the

past few years. My testimony today will focus on the nature of the problems of coop-
erative interstate fisheries management, and comment on the major provisions of

lerislation being considered by the Committee.
The Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission was formed over fifty years ago

when the fifteen Atlantic coast states entered into a Compact that was ultimately

approved by Congress. The Compact declares that the purpose of the states in com-

ing together to form the Commission was:
* * * to promote the better utilization of the fisheries, marine, shell and

anadromous, of the Atlantic seaboard by the development of a joint program for

the promotion and protection of such fisheries, and by the prevention of the

physical waste of the fisheries from any cause.

Over the five decades of its existence, the Commission has successfiiUy carried out

a vast array of programs on behalf of its member states. For the past decade or so,

the principal orientation of the Commission's activities has been toward the coordi-

nation of fishery conservation and management programs for coastal fisheries. This

has been carried out through the Commission's Interstate Fisheries Management
Program (ISFMP). Through the ISFMP, the states have come together to adopt
nineteen fishery management plans covering over twenty major coastal species.

The program for which the Commission is principally known, the conservation

and management of Atlantic striped bass, is periiaps the best example of how states

and the federal government can come together and achieve successful conservation,

and even recovery, of valuable coastal fisheries. Striped bass have been a principal
issue for the Commission from the earliest days of its existence. In the 1980s, strip-

ers experienced a precipitous and serious decline in the coastal resource that de-

manded coordinated and responsive action. Through the Commission, and with the

active support of the federal government, the states responded with a series of man-

agement actions aimed at restoration of this uniquely valuable species. Over the

past four years, we have all seen the positive results of this action. The striped bass

resource along the Atlantic coast has rebounded almost everywhere it is found. It

is one of the outstanding examples of fisheries conservation that works. Striped bass

management is still problematic and controversial. But at least today we are con-

fronted with questions about the best way to use this resource, rather than the need

for increasingly painful measures aimed at turning around a decline.

Ajnong the reasons that striped bass management has been so successful is the

cooperation among various jurisdictions. The states have worked together with the

federal government through the Commission to achieve a common goal. One of the

integral parts of this program has been the Atlantic Striped Bass Conservation Act,

which provides an effective framework for insuring that necessary actions take

place. The states, the Commission and our federal partners can be justifiably proud
of the progress that has been made, while at the same time seeing these efforts

through to fiiU recovery.
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Other coastal fishery resources today are racing the same kinds of problems that

striped bass did in the 1980s. Recent fishery management plans for summer floun-

der and weakfish have focused on the critical need for cooperative measures to con-

serve these species. As fishing effort naturally diverts away from stressed resources,
it often places new burdens on other species

—which in turn become stressed them-
selves. Only a comprehensive and coordinated program, with all jurisdictions that

have authority working together, can effectively address these problems.
These and other examples underscore the need for effective cooperation among all

the states in order to provide for needed conservation. We find, however, that it is

often easier for states to agree on what should be done than it is for them to do

it The former—agreeing on what is necessary—^has been successfully accomplished
for many years and in a wide variety of circumstances through the Commission and
the ISFMP. There have been continuing problems, however, with the ability of many
states to follow through with implementation of what they have agreed through the

Commission to do.

The Commission has concluded that this is a serious problem. It affects fishery

management in three ways. First, lack of full state implementation of needed con-

servation measures could directly affect the resource. Second, incomplete participa-
tion by all states in a fishery management program could jeopardize data collection

and other ancillary activities necessary to make the conservation program work.

Third, any state's lack of fiiU implementation makes it difficult for neighboring
states to maintain restrictive measures on their fishermen when they perceive that

their brethren in an adjoining state—perhaps even fishing in the same waters—are

not equally restricted.

There are a number of ways that this could be addressed. After long consideration

the Commission concluded that building upon the successful experience in striped
bass management would be the most workable and effective approach. As a result,

at its Golden Anniversary meeting two years ago, the Commission decided to sup-

port the enactment of new federal legislation to improve the effectiveness of inter-

state cooperation in conserving and managing marine fisheries along the Atlantic

coast.

This was a major step for the states in recognizing their responsibilities to make
conservation and management of coastal fisheries work effectively. In the interven-

ing year and a half, the Conunission has worked cooperatively with other constitu-

ent groups and this Committee to develop the right legislative approach that would

implement this position. The Commission found many problems with proposals that

either focused on species-specific measures, or that were so complicated as to be un-
workable. The Commission has also steadfastly believed that new federal legislation

should focus on the principal role of the states in managing coastal fisheries, with

the federal government in a supporting role to help insure that mutually agreed

upon state action is effective.

At its Spring Meeting last May, the Commission voted to support specific legisla-

tive language. In virtually all substantive respects, this language is consistent with

S. 1126. The Commission therefore strongly supports S. 1126 and urges its passage.
S. 1126 avoids many of the complexities and emphasis on federal action that trou-

bled some of the bills considered by Congress last year. It emphasizes the role of

the states. It builds on the success of the striped bass model and applies it generi-

caUy to other Atlantic coastal species.
The states are aware of their serious responsibility to conserve and manage coast-

al fisheries for the benefit of all people. They recognize that no state can alone make
a fisheries management program work. They also recognize that under some cir-

cumstances, even one state can effectively frustrate a management program by not

cooperating in its successful implementation. It is not easy for states to accept the

possibility of federal intervention in state fisheries. However, the Commission has

recognized that the essential partnership necessary for effective conservation of our

shared fishery resources requires a federal role in helping to insure that the system
works. S. 1126 would do this, while maintaining the states as the primary fishery

managers for coastal resources.

Mr. Chairman, there is one very important issue about which the states remain

extremely concerned. That is the question of adequate funding to
carry

out effective

programs for coastal, fisheries. There can be no question that today the states sim-

ply do not have the resources that are required to get this job done well. Effective

conservation and management of coastal fisheries wUl require greater efforts by the

states in statistics and monitoring, law enforcement, and fishery management plan-

ning. Other programs such as habitat and research will also be affected. No legisla-

tion, state or federal, will fix the problems with coastal fisheries conservation unless

adequate resources are made available to state agencies.
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We cannot tell you today exactly what resources will ultimately be needed, nor

precisely where they should come from. They will undoubtedly be substantial. And
it is proper that the expenses be shared by the states and the federal government.
After all, this is federal legislation in an area of substantial federal interest. That

implies a commensurate federal responsibility in helping to fund needed programs.

Today the states already carry a substantial share of the costs of coastal fishery pro-

grams. States are prepared to continue to carry out their responsibilities. But the

states must have significant fiscal support from the federal government if this sys-

tem is going to work at all. The Commission cannot understate the importance of

this point, and wants to make sure that we all have realistic expectations in this

regard.
Mr. Chairman, this legislation were modeled after the effective, foresighted le^s-

lation that Congress developed almost ten years ago: The Atlantic Stripea Bass Con-

servation Act. Striped bass are experiencing a recovery because of the dedication of

the states, the hard woric of the Commission, and the partnership between federal

and state agencies—^backed up by the commitment of the Congress. The Commission
believes that the same process that has worked for striped bass can work for other

species as well.

The Commission strongly supports
the enactment of S. 1126. We look forward to

continuiiig to work with the Committee and its staff as this legislation moves

through Congress.

MAGNUSON FISHERY CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT ACT

Mr. Chairman, the Committee also has under consideration this year the reau-

thorization of appropriations to carry out the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and

Management Act. This is the federal fisheries law that lead to the Americanization

of this country's marine fisheries in the Exclusive Economic Zone, and todav pro-

vides for their conservation and management. It is an important law for all Ameri-

cans, including the states and their marine fisheries agencies.

My remarks on the Magnuson Act this morning are presented not only on behalf

of the Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission, but also the Gulf States Ma-
rine Fisheries Commission and the Pacific States Marine Fisheries Commission;

along with the twenty-five
coastal states that the interstate marine fisheries com-

missions represent. State fisheries directors serve as voting members of every Re-

gional Fisheries Management Council, and we Executive Directors of the interstate

marine fisheries commissions serve as non-voting members on six of the eight Coun-
cils. State and federal fisheries management processes are inextricably intertwined;

and so the states and the interstate marine fisheries commissions have a strong in-

terest in the development and implementation of federal fisheries policy.

Mr. Chairman, this morning I would like to address only one area of the complex
state-federal relationship in marine fisheries. States and the interstate marine fish-

eries commissions surely have views concerning the Regional Fishery Management
Councils, the' National Standards, the Magnuson Act process and may other issues

the Committee is looking into. Today, however, I would like to focus particularly on

questions that have arisen concerning Section 306 of the Magnuson Act and the ap-

f)licability

of state fisheries regulations, particularly landing laws and possession

imits, to marine and coastal fisheries. These issues have been raised by litigation

over the past few years, and we believe that the Congress could include an amend-
ment to the Magnuson Act that would help to clarity jurisdictional issues and to

make conservation and management of coastal and marine fisheries work better.

Specifically, Mr. Chairman, we are asking that Section 306 of the Magnuson Fish-

ery Conservation and Management Act be amended to specifically clarify, or if nec-

essaiy establish, the authority of the states to manage species of fish harvested in

the EEZ that occur in both the state waters and the EEZ in the absence of the fed-

eral fishery management plan, and also to amend Section 306 to enable a state,

with the concurrence of the appropriate Regional Fishery Management Council, to

establish landing laws or regulations for species of fish landed from the EEZ as well

as state waters.
As has often been noted, marine fish do not pay attention to jurisdictional bound-

aries that people draw on maps for
largely

historical or political reasons. The fact

of the matter is that states and the federal government share authority and respon-

sibility for the conservation and management of most important marine fish. The

only way that state and federal fisheries management programs can work well is

if they are carried out mutually and cooperatively. Congress recognized this in pro-

viding specifically for state voting and non-voting representation on the Regional

Fishery Management Councils. The concept that has worked well for almost three

decades is that of a state-federal partnership in marine fisheries.
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This recognizes the unique capabilities and strengths of the states and the federal

government. In the best of all possible worlds we would all seek to build on each
of our strengths to support each other and achieve broad public goals. It is signifi-
cant that, oi all the various groups and interests involved in marine fisheries, the
states and the federal government are unique in that they alone are directly respon-
sible to the public at large to whom these resources ultimately belong.

Section 306 of the Magnuson Act deals with this mutual intergovernmental rela-

tionship. The principal thrust of Section 306 is to preserve completely the authority
of a state within its boundaries. This section also provides that a state may not di-

rectly or indirectly regulate any fishing vessel outside its boundaries unless the ves-
sel is registered under the law of that state. An exception is provided that allows
federal preemption of fishing in state waters under limited circumstances.
There has been substantial litigation in state and federal courts over the years

concerning the interrelationship of state and federal fisheries management author-

ity. We are concerned that as a result of these cases, some of which we frankly be-
lieve have been decided wrongly, questions have been raised about whether the
states have sufficient authority in marine fisheries to make the concept of a state-
federal partnership work. In some areas, state prosecutors are unwilling to bring
any case under state law upon the simple assertion by a fisherman that the fish
were caught outside of state boundaries. In other areas, states are running into dif-

ficulty initiating fisheries conservation and management programs that will apply
in the EEZ, but which the federal government has no intention of taking up under
the Magnuson Act
A few examples may help iUustrate the point In the Southeast, there is a strong

tradition of cooperative state management of many species which are fished pri-
marily in state waters. Good examples are spotted seatrout, mullet, flounder, black
drum, and menhaden. Recent litigation, however, has called into question the ability
of the states to protect their legitimate interests m the management of these coastal
fisheries if the harvest comes from the EEZ. This litigation has been very controver-

sial, Involving the application of Florida regulations concerning red drum, and
Spanish mackerel. As a result of this litigation, representatives of the Florida Attor-

ney General's Office believe that it has become virtually impossible to enforce impor-
tant state fisheries laws. A similar problem arose m Louisiana concerning state min-
imum size regulations on white shrimp. In effect, states have been precluded in re-

cent years by the breadth of these rulings from effectively being able to control even
those fisheries within state waters.
Other examples come from the west coast. In 1993, scallop fishermen from the

East Coast came into the Pacific Ocean in search of new fisheries. These relatively
small fisheries had been under management by the States of Washington and Or-

egon. However, these new vessels operating unregulated in the EEZ harvested suffi-

cient fish that the states determined that they could not open their seasons due to

the amount of fish already taken. The scallop fishing is continuing unregulated in
the EEZ, in all likelihood detrimental to the long-term health of the resource. A re-

cent legal opinion in the State of Washington is allowing these vessels to land their
catch. Without some state authority over these resources there is no management
entity ready and capable to provide for conservation of the resource.
Other valuable marine fisheries on the West Coast are managed by the states.

Thresher shark, pink shrimp and dungeness crab fisheries are examples. The crab

fishery alone produced over $41 million in ex-vessel value in 1990-91. At times up
to 50 percent to 80 percent of the harvest may occur in the EEl Without a federal

fishery management plan or some application of state regulations, these fisheries

could be seriously harmed. The Pacific Fishery Management Council has its hands
full working on salmon and groundfish, and has clearly stated that it will not de-

velop any new fishery management plans in the near future. Thus, the only way
to proviae for conservation and management of these fisheries is through coopera-
tive state regulation.

Part of the problem here stems from a misunderstanding of what we believe Con-

gressional intent was concerning the relationship between state and federal fisheries

programs. Assertion of the "exclusive" authority of the United States within the
EEZ has been interpreted to signal Congress's intent that the federal government
would completely occupy the field of EEZ fisheries management, despite the lan-

guage of Section 306 preserving state authority. A clear reading of the legislative

history of the Magnuson Act will show that the word "exclusive" was used to assert

the authority of the United States on the high seas vis-a-vis other countries. It was
not intended to limit state authority, particularly given the expressed language of

Section 306. We believe that Congress intended that the states and the federal gov-
ernment should work together in all aspects of the conservation and management
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for which they share jurisdiction, because without this cooperation neither side can

be successful.

Thus, there are two major problem areas for Congress to consider concerning ap-

plication of state fishery regulations to fish harvested from the EEZ. The first is the

situation where a fishery management plan exists; and the second is where there

is no fishery management plan.
Where there is a federal fishery management plan, there are often good reasons

to allow the application of state fishery regulations to fish harvested from the EEZ.
Federal fishery management plans address species throu^out their range. And yet
localized effects of fishing or local economic impacts can often best be handled by
the states, who are closer to and understand better the nature and extent of these

problems. More often than not, states are able to address these problems without

in any way taking away from the federal government's ability to achieve the goals
of its fishery management plan.
We believe that the best way to address this problem would be to amend Section

306 to allow the application of a state regulation to EEZ fisheries in any instance

where the appropnate Regional Fishery Management Council has approved the ap-

plication of tnat state regulation. This would allow states the opportunity to address

legitimate state interests, while at the same time
providing

a guarantee that the

federal government could successfully achieve the objectives of its fishery manage-
ment plans.

In tne second instance, where there is no federal fishery management plan,
we

also believe that there are good reason to allow state regulations to apply. It makes
no sense for the federal government to be forced to address a fishery where it does

not have a sufficiently strong interest simply because some part of the fishery occurs

in the EEZ. The federal fisheries management process is already stressed financially

as is the capacity of the Councils and the Secretary to handle their broad respon-
sibilities under the Magnuson Act—we do not need to create more work tar the

Councils where it is not necessary. Limitations of Council budgets and manpower
often prevent important fisheries from being addressed by the Council process. In

many instances, states already have successful conservation and management pro-

grams in place. In 1993, seventeen years after passage of the original Magnuson
Act, the lack of a federal fishery management plan

for any fishery should be taken

as a sign that the federal interest in such fisheries may not be strong enough to

warrant federal action and the states should be allowed to provide the needed con-

servation and management. If the situation should change, or the Regional Fishery

Management CouncUs or the Secretary change their minds, then a fishery manage-
ment plan under the Magnuson Act could be prepared

for the EEZ. We are only

talking in this instance of those situations where the federal government has taken

no action.

Mr. Chairman, it is our belief that the Magnuson Act was intended to commit to

a strong state-federal partnership in coastal fisheries, one ?hat is effective in using
all of our ioint intergovernmental resources to get the job done. We believe that this

is what the Magnuson Act provides for today. However, we are concerned that re-

cent litigation has called into question the ability of the states to carry out their

share of the partnership with respect to fish harvested in the EEZ. Because of these

recent developments, the interstate marine fisheries commissions request that the

Committee include an amendment to Section 306 in the reauthorization of the Mag-
nuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act that addresses the two points dis-

cussed above.

CONCLUSION

Mr. Chairman, both of the issues I have addressed this morning—S. 1126 and
Section 306 of the Magnuson Act—relate to the critical question of state-federal co-

operation in marine fisheries conservation and management State and federal agen-
cies each have unique capabilities, and we need to take advantage of the relative

strengths of our programs. Our marine fisheries need this kind of coordinated ac-

tion; the public that we serve deserves cooperative and effective fisheries manage-
ment. S. 1126 will enable the states to carry out effective coastal fisheries conserva-

tion and management with the support of the federal government Amendments to

Section 306 of^the Magnuson Act will allow states to deal with particular cir-

cumstances without placing undue burdens on the federal fisheries management
process. We urge the Conmuttee to take favorable action on these issues.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to present these views to the Com-
mittee. We look forward to working with the Committee and your staff on these is-

sues. I would be glad to answer any questions the Committee may have.

Senator Kerry. Thank you veiy much, Mr. Dunnigan.
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Let me begin, if I can, Mr. Brancaleone, with some of the ques-
tions that we were asking the earlier panel that are at the center
of the choices that we have to make. One of the discussions has
centered around the length of time it takes to get decisions, for the
councils to develop a management plan, and subsequently for im-

plementation of the regulatory process.
With respect to the groundfish situation in New England, it has

been almost 2 years since the consent decree was entered into by
the Conservation Law Foundation and the Commerce Department.
That decree required, 2 years ago, the development of a rebuilding
program for the cod, flounder, and haddock. That development was
supposed to have been done by September 1, 1992.

Now, it is my understanding that the New England council com-
pleted action just last month on amendment 5 to the groundfish
plan. And I might add, that this was due in large part to your lead-

ership, to your hard work and dedication in pulling people together
and making it happen. But, notwithstanding your good leadership,
the question still looms: Why did it take so long, and what should
we do to guarantee that the management process does not take
that long?
Mr. Brancaleone. Well, first of all. Senator, I want to thank you

for your comments as to my leadership. You may be surprised tnat
when I started in this process I had hair, and it has not been an
easy one.

As you are well aware, the fisheries in the Northeast are very,
very complex. And the New England council has been the one coun-
cil that has been open more to the industry, I would say, than any
other council. I think that the problem has been that, when we
speak in our comments about interpretations by the National Ma-
rine Fishery Service, that if we could have taken some small steps

along the way, we could have gained a lot.

When you talk about conflict of interest, we do not see that prob-
lem particularly in our area. I am put on the council because of my
expertise, so are other members of the council. There are times
when we want to make changes or make an amendment that will

benefit the resource based on my experience and other council

members' experience. What happens is that we are using 602

guidelines now that we have to come up with overfishing defini-

tions.

We have to abide by every rule and all these other things that
we have to go by, these other acts, and all of that takes up time,
to the point that even the Conservation Law Foundation realized

that they had made a mistake in holding us to that time period.

They realized that and they were willing to give us—that the coun-
cil was working diligently

—and they were willing to give us more
time.

If we could have taken some steps along the way, we would have
had a plan in effect right now. But what we were held to was a

comprehensive plan for a very complex industry. And there are a
lot of different types of fisheries that are involved in this plan.

I do not know if I have answered your question.
Senator Kerry. Well, you have and you have not. Complexity, re-

grettably, cannot be allowed to become an automatic deferral. Nor
can complexity be allowed to become an excuse. And let us be hon-



151

est about it, within the complexity of developing a management
plan, there are a number of different issues that are complicated
in themselves. One complicated issue is the science. How are you
basing the decision? What are you basing it on? And then there are

a whole lot of tense questions. Are the stocks really this depleted?
Will the stocks come back this fast? Will they not? There are a lot

of those questions.
But the real complexity, the heart of the delay—^because I do not

think we can resolve the science that much more and we are finally

making a decision that is not really based on hard scientific

choices—is really economic. It is political complexity.
How do you make a decision that does not make a lot of people

angry? I mean that is really what we are talking about; is it not?

Mr. Brancaleone. Yes.

Senator Kerry. So, if the people who are going to be made angry
are the very people making the decision, they refuse to do so be-

cause procrastination serves their interest better. If the status quo
is continued depletion of the resources, we have a problem, do we
not?
Mr. Brancaleone. Well, that may be the case in other councils.

I do not see that in the case of our council.

Senator Kerry. Well, tell me then in more specific terms why—
I mean you told me you could have done things along the way, but

you have not really explained why it took 2 years.
Mr. Brancaleone. Because we have been held to a comprehen-

sive plan, without making incremental changes. We are still in our

infancy when it comes to fisheries management. We do not have
the correct data that we need. We are basing everything on the

best available data. But, at the same time, we are still in our in-

fancy, but we have made substantial changes. Yes, it looks as

though the stocks have gone down, but there have been other

things contributing.
We use our industry as advisors. And for the past 2 years we

have been criticized for not listening to the industry. What we are

about to do is going to put a lot of them out of business. And I

think it was just a case that we had to bite the bullet and do some-

thing to protect the resource. Without the resource, there are no

fishermen.
Senator Kerry. Well, in light of this experience, what would you

offer us now in hard terms to streamline the council process and
make it more effective? If we are going to hold the Secretary to 60

days, do we need to somehow create a series of measures that

streamline the process more effectively?
Mr. Brancaleone. I think to just cut down on more of the regu-

latory acts that we are bound to. I think that if we can come up
and do small things, as we have said before, without coming up for

an overfishing definition for every species of fish. I can give you an

example. On amendment No. 4 to the groundfish plan, we submit-

ted, along with that, a requirement for a 2V2-inch mesh regulation
for whiting. It was thrown out because it did not have an

overfishing definition for whiting. We did not have the data to back
it up.
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Yet, these are fishermen telling NMFS it is common sense that
if we increase from a 1% or 1% to 2V2 inches, they are doing some-
thing for the resource.

Senator Kerry. So, your suggestion would be that somehow, as
we create a more rapid decisionmaking process or as we streamline
the regulatory process, we ought to also be a little more liberal and
permissive as to what the councils can do in smaller mitigating
steps?
Mr. Brancaleone. One of the things that could speed up the

process is to use the guidelines as they were proposed, as guide-
lines and not law.

Senator Kerry. But there is a reason that they have ceased to

be treated as guidelines and more as law, and that was that noth-

ing was happening.
Mr. Brancaleone. I think that we could have done something

if they were not treated as law.
If I may, Senator, back in February 1991, we were ready to sub-

mit a plan to increase mesh to 6-inch mesh.
Senator Kerry. I understand what you are sa)nng. What you are

saying is, if the act were to allow interim measures that you could

implement immediately with less fuss, as you are building the

plan, that you may be able to better build the plan. Is that what
you are saying?
Mr. Brancaleone. And along with that, we would have better

information. We would have had 3 more years of good information.
Senator Kerry. I understand. In effect, you are suggesting that

that is an amendment we ought to consider, to the act itself

Mr. Brancaleone. Yes.
Mr. Marshall. It is the guidelines that create the problem, not

the act.

Senator Kerry. On the conflict-of-interest issue, you suggested in

your testimony a moment ago that you do not really see it as a

problem. Following up on a question that Senator Gorton posed
earlier, you have key individuals in an industry that sit on the

council, and other folks do not sit on the council that represent an-
other sector of the industry, or even another industry. Is there not
the capacity of those voting on a fishery management plan, to pro-
tect their economic interests, and not necessarily to represent an-
other outlook?
Mr. Brancaleone. I think that that may be the case, in certain

situations, where you are dealing with allocations. We have not

really had that.

There has been a suggestion that one of the reasons that we
have not come up with a plan for 2 or 3 years, is because of the

makeup of the councils. But I think, if you look at the makeup of

the New England council today, it is incredible that we have come
up with this plan as fast as we did; and they are good, honest peo-

ple. But we feel, the councils feel, that it is perception more than
a reality, and that it should be dealt with on a council-by-council
level. As a matter of fact, we have dealt with it in our SOFs.

In our own SOP's, we deal with conflict of interest, and that is

where it should be dealt with. Anyone who was around during the

inception of the 200-mile law, and fought hard for this process.
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does not want to see it changed. The people that should be involved
on the councils are fishermen and fishery representatives.
Senator Kerry. I see that we have a vote on, and I also see the

good Senator fi'om Hawaii has arrived. I am going to have to go
vote. Then, if the Senator fi-om Hawaii could continue to preside for

the next panel, which is the Native American panel, and we will

take a break after that. But let me just come back to one issue be-

fore we have to recess for the vote.

The balance of authority issue is one that you raised, and it was
raised previously here this morning. The April decision by the Sec-

retary to revise the regulatory amendment on the Pacific Coast

groundfish plan is an example of that problem. Now, the Secretary
modified that amendment, but without returning it to the Pacific

council. Now we want the Secretary to be able to really bring an
issue to cloture, where the councils had not adequately done so.

Are the council chairmen now concerned by this particular Sec-
retarial action? And are they making any suggestions as to what
we ought to do about it?

Mr. Brancaleone. I think it was that particular action that sur-

faced this whole discussion at the meeting.
Mr. Marshall. There was a lot of discussion. It was not a spe-

cific recommendation fi-om the chairmen as a gp-oup, but there was
clearly a sort of consensus in the discussions, that this was some-

thing that the Act did not contemplate: That, after all of this long,
elaborate process—and it is a long, elaborate process because of the

necessity to comply with these other Acts as well as the Magnuson
Act—and after the council had gone through all of that very delib-

erately, after a lot of public input and so on, came up with the deci-

sion, the Secretary on very short notice, without any reference back
to the council, overrode that decision, which basically negates the
whole process. That was the feeling of the council chairmen, by and
large.
Senator Kerry. Well, we clearly need to think about the implica-

tions, as we look at this. Senator Stevens.
Senator Stevens. Mr. Chairman, is it primarily the Atlantic

council area, or the east coast area? I have learned long ago that
I have more impact, if I am sure I have got a dog in this fight. So,
I leave that to you two, to review the Atlantic situation. I would
ask the gentlemen: Have you delivered to us the actual language
to accomplish the recommendations that the two of you have made
concerning amendments, specific amendments, to the Magnuson
Act? Mr. Brancaleone, have you?
Mr. Marshall. There is some specific language in our testimony

which was considered at the meeting of the chairmen. Some of that
was drafted, in fact, by Clarence Pautzke fi-om the North Pacific

council, some by other people from other councils.

In some cases, we have not offered specific language, but just
general comments on the kinds of changes the chairmen felt was
necessary.
Senator Stevens. Well, I would urge you, so we are certain that

we understand your suggestion, that you work with our staff* to

agree on language that would accomplish your goals. I do believe,
as I have said, that we ought to have comment upon those.
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Mr. Dunnigan, vou had two specific ones. I think one of them
goes beyond the Atlantic. Have you submitted language for your
suggestion?
Mr. Dunnigan. Senator, we have not actually drafted legislative

language yet, but we would be glad to work with the committee
staffs on putting that together.
Senator Stevens. Well, I would encourage you to do that as

quickly as possible. Thank you very much.
Mr. Dunnigan. Thank you.
Senator Kerry. Senator Inouye, do you have any questions you

want to ask, at this point?
Senator Inouye. Not at this point.
Senator Kerry. If not, we will recess for this vote, and Senator

Inouye will reconvene the hearing when he returns, as soon as the
vote is over. And we will proceed through this panel and the next.

Thank you very much.
[A brief recess was taken.]

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR INOUYE
Senator Inouye [presiding]. We will reconvene our hearing.
Since time immemorial, native peoples have developed cultures,

religious beliefs, and customs around their relationship with fish-

ery resources. This is particularly true for inhabitants of isolated

regions like Alaska or the Pacific, where the indigenous commu-
nities are almost completely dependent on marine resources as a
source of protein. Fishery resources continue to be among the most
valuable of natural resources, and are vital to the cultural, spir-

itual, and economic well-being of the Native American communities
who rely upon them.

Today, Indian reservations throughout the United States account
for millions of days of Indian and non-Indian hunting, fishing, and
related outdoor activities annually. Tribal fish and wildlife pro-

frams
are being conducted on more than 125 reservations in 23

tates, which contain millions of acres of lakes and impoundments,
and thousands of miles of streams and rivers.

I have a rather long statement here, but I would like to, without

objection, place it in the record at this point because we would like

to hear from our witnesses, Mr. Harp and Mr. McCovey.
[The prepared statement of Senator Inouye follows:]

Prepared Statement of Senator Inouye

Since time immemorial, native peoples have developed cultures, religious beliefs,

and customs around their relationship with fishery resources. This is particularly
true for the inhabitants of isolated regions like Alaska or the Pacific, where the in-

digenous communities are almost completely dependent on marine resources as a

source of protein.

Fishery resources continue to be amont the most valuable of natural resources,
and are vital to the cultural, spiritual, and economic well-being of the Native Amer-
ican communities who rely upon them.

Today, Indian reservations throughout the United States account for millions of

days of Indian and non-Indian hunting, fishing, and related outdoor activities annu-

ally. Tribal fish and wildlife programs are being conducted on more than 125 res-

ervations, in 23 States, which contain millions of acres of lakes and impoundments
and thousands of miles of streams and rivers.

Almost 100 facilities, located on more than 30 Indian reservations, are engaged
in fish production programs. Salmon and steelhead releases from tribal hatcheries

in the Pacific Nortnwest benefit Indian and non-Indian commercial and sport fish-
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eries in the United States and Canada. Returning spawners help satisfy Indian sub-

sistence and ceremonial needs, and are frequently distributed to the elderly and the

poor. Recreational opportunities created by stocking of trout, walleye, and other spe-
cies attract sport fishermen, and help promote the development of tribal economies.
The Federal waters surrounding American Samoa, Guam, Hawaii, the Northern

Mariana Islands, and other U.S. possessions in the Pacific comprise an area of near-

ly 1.5 million square miles and constitutes at least 50
jpercent

of the whole Exclu-

sive Economic Zone of the United States. The concersn of the indigenous populations
of the Pacific hold special challenges when balancing commercial and recreational

fisheries uses against traditional subsistence needs.

Unfortunately, to date, the needs, concerns, and contributions of the Native Amer-
ican communities regarding the management and conservation of these fisheries

have not been ademiately addressed in the Magnusion Act. This unwillingness on
our part to include Native Americans in the decisionmaking of our shared resources

is even more troubling when we consider their unique status. From the very incep-
tion of this Nation, our Founding Fathers carved out a special status for the native

people. They believed that the articulation of this relationship was so important
that they enshrined it in the Constitution. This status is based upon the soverignty
of the native people before the advent of European contact.

A Federal trust responsibility doctrine has oeen developed by the Supreme Court
and lower Federal courts over the past 170 years to define the unique status of In-

dian tribal governments and their members and their unique relationship to the

U.S. Government. The doctrine is intended to protect Indians whose lives are inex-

tricably intertwined with—and thus dependent upon—the Federal Government.

Moreover, the Congress has acted consistently to recognize and affirm this trust re-

sponsibility, as it extends not only to tribal trust lands, but to all facets of tribal

life.

However, despite the govemment-to-govemment relationship between tribes and
the United States, the nature and extent of the Federal trust responsibility, and the

recognition that this trust responsibility extends over natural resources. Under the

Magnuson Act, there are no provisions that enable tribes and other Native Amer-
icem communities to

participate fully in the decisionmaking process in the conserva-

tion and management of inoigenous fisheries.

Such an oversirfit, in my mind, cannot be justified. The Magnuson Act is an act

that has far reaoiing conseauences upon the
Quality

of life of numerous Native
American communities. I wUl work to ensure tnat this committee takes the nec-

essary time and effort to be inclusive and responsive to these Native American com-
munities.

Senator Inouye. But before we do, may I call upon the Senior
Senator from Alaska, Mr. Stevens?
Senator Stevens. Mr. Chairman, I will not hold up the hearing

with any comments. I am very interested in the process here, and
I look forward to working with these people, to find some way to

meet their goals. Thank you.
Senator Inouye. So, now it is my pleasure to call upon the com-

missioner of the Northwest Indian Fisheries Commission, Mr. Jim
Harp; and the vice chairman of Hoopa Valley Fisheries Department
of Hoopa, CA, Mr. Pliny McCovey. May I first call Mr. Harp?

STATEMENT OF JAMES HARP, COMMISSIONER, NORTHWEST
INDIAN FISHERIES COMMISSION; ACCOMPANIED BY CRAIG
BOWHAY, COASTAL MANAGEMENT COORDINATOR, NORTH-
WEST INDIAN FISHERIES COMMISSION
Mr. Harp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Honorable members of the

committee, the treaty tribes represented by the Northwest Indian
Fisheries Commission appreciate the opportunity to testify on reau-

thorization of the Magnuson Fishery Management and Conserva-
tion Act.

My name is Jim Harp. I am commissioner from the Northwest
Indian Fisheries Commissioner, and an elected official of the

Quinault Indian Nation. With me today is Craig Bowhay, the coast-
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al management coordinator from the Northwest Indian Fisheries

Commission.
We support the regional council system established under the

MFCMA. The Pacific and North Pacific councils are responsible for

developing plans and recommendations for fisheries, affecting the
salmon and other resources that are vital to our cultures and
economies. However, we believe the form and fimction of the coun-
cils can be substantially improved.
We request the committee's consideration of the following propos-

als for amendment of the MFCMA: First and foremost, as a matter
of law, the regional councils must act in a manner consistent with
our established treaty fishing rights. The MFCMA should mandate
voting representation on relevant regional councils for tribal gov-
ernments with recognized federally reserved fishing rights.
Our responsibilities as resource managers are broadly recognized

by the U.S. Government, the Congress, the courts. State agencies,

private industry, and even foreign Nations. Representatives from
the Northwest tribes have actively participated in the regional
council process since its inception in 1976, and provide important
data for development of fishery plans.
Yet we are the only resource managers without mandated rep-

resentation on the regional councils. Each regional native group
represented here today should have separate voting representation
on the relevant regional council.

Second, the Secretary of Commerce should be required to confer

with the Secretary of the Interior, to determine if proposed actions

are consistent with Federal trust responsibilities toward Indian

tribes. Regional councils should continue to monitor and develop

management recommendations for consideration and review by rep-
resentatives of the United States: We do not believe that final au-

thority for approval of fishery regulations should rest wholly with

an industry-oriented and industry-dominated body.
Third, the MFCMA should be amended, so as to require regional

councils to adopt management measures that are consistent with

comprehensive plans to protect and restore salmon resources and
their habitats. Such plans have been under development by the

State and tribal governments for the past several years, but their

effective implementation requires broad regional coordination. We
also suggest that preemption procedures be streamlined, to provide
an effective mechanism for implementing and enforcing comprehen-
sive management plans.

Fourth, regional councils should be required to identify physical
and biological habitat standards, which are based on the best avail-

able scientific information. Criteria have been enacted locally to es-

tablish in-stream flows, overall habitat quality, sediment levels,

woody debris levels, and pool/riffle distribution. Incorporation of

such standards within the MFCMA would establish a common ref-

erence base for impact assessments, for actions that could affect

vital fisheries habitat.

While the primary responsibility for habitat management should

properly remain with tribal and State governments, the regional
councils should have a strong voice in encouraging protection and
enhancement of habitat.
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Finally, we hope that our perspectives and suggestions will prove
helpful in your deliberations, and lead to the improvement of the

regional management system. Thank you very much for the oppor-

tunity to present our views.

Senator Inouye. I thank you very much, Mr. Harp. May I now
call on Mr, McCovey?

STATEMENT OF PLINY McCOVEY, VICE CHAIRMAN, HOOPA
VALLEY TRIBE

Mr. McCovEY. Thank you and good day, Mr. Chairman, mem-
bers of the committee. I am Pliny McCovey, I am the vice chairman
of the Hoopa Valley Tribe, which is situated in northern California.

Our tribe is most appreciative of the committee's interests and
concerns for the views of the American Indian Tribes in the reau-

thorization hearing process for the Magnuson Fishery Conservation
and Management Act. I would like to present our written state-

ment for the hearing record, and verbally summarize our presen-
tation.

Senator Inouye. Your full statement is made part of the record.

Mr. McCovEY. The Hoopa people have lived in the Klamath
River Basin region of northern California for over 10,000 years.
Our people depend on the anadromous fishery resource of this area

for subsistence, ceremony, and commerce. Our tribe has reserved

fishing and water rights, held in trust by the United States,

through our government-to-govemment agreement, over a century

ago.
The Magnuson Act established the management processes for nu-

merous marine fisheries for the exclusive benefit of Americans, in-

cluding the anadromous fishery of the Klamath River Basin.

Our tribe has participated in the annual management process of

the Pacific council, through testimonies and provisions of fishery
data. The tribe also holds a seat on the Klamath Fishery Manage-
ment Council, which I sit on, which provides fishery harvest alloca-

tion recommendations and technical support for the Pacific council.

Although State governments' commercial and recreational fishery
interests are represented on the Pacific council, tribal governments,
with reserved fishing rights, are not designated by law to serve on
the council. Section 303(a) of the Magnuson Act stipulated recogni-
tion of tribal harvest rights, whether based on treaty, statute, or

Executive order.

Over the last 10 years, the only tribal government representative
on the Pacific council has been an at-large tribal manager, volun-

tarily nominated by the Governor of the State of Washington. Al-

though this tribal representative serves as spokesman for tribal

concerns, we believe tribal government should be specifically des-

ignated by law to represent the Native American perspective.
Given the broad geographical area served by the Pacific council,

it is reasonable tnat the tribal participation of the several

subregions be included. Adequate tribal advocacy for treaty re-

sources should be provided for the tribal representation covering

logical management units.

Therefore, the Hoopa Valley Tribe specifically requests a provi-
sion in the reauthorization statute for tribal representation from
the northern California region, on the Pacific council.
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We also recommend that the State of Washington at-large posi-
tion be made permanent for tribal representation. In recognition of
our government-to-govemment relationship with the United States,
these tribal positions should be federally appointed as govern-
mental voting positions. To effectuate the Federal appointment
process, we propose that the law provide for the Secretary of the

Interior, in consultation with affected tribes, be delegated the au-

thority to make tribal government appointments to the Pacific

council, for each respective geographical region,
I thank you again, for the opportunity to present recommenda-

tions of the Hoopa Valley Tribe, on the reauthorization of the Mag-
nuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act. This concludes

my presentation. Thank you,
[The prepared statement of Mr. McCovey follows:]

Prepared Statement of Pliny McCovey

Mr. Chairman and honorable members of the Committee, my name is Pliny
McCovey, Vice-Chairman of the Hoopa Valley Tribe. I thank you for the opportunity
to come before you today to present our perspectives regarding re-authorization of

the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act. Our primary focus is on
the structure of Regional Fisheries Management Councils, and the inclusion of stat-

utory provisions designating tribal representation.
The Hupa people have inhabited the Klamath River region of northern California

for over 10,000 years. Over this period, the Hupa people have depended upon the
anadromous fishery resources of^ the region for sustenance, ceremony, and com-
merce. The Tribe maintains a reserved fishing and water ri^ts to these resources
which are held in trust by the United States of America.
Establishment of the Magnuson Act has consolidated the management of numer-

ous marine fish for the exclusive benefit of Americans. Included in this broad man-
agement authority are the anadromous fishery resources of the Klamath River
Basin. The Hoopa Valley Tribe has participated in the annual management process
of the Pacific Council by providing testimonies and salmon fisheries data. In addi-

tion, the Tribe holds a seat on the Klamath Fishery Management Council, an ad-

junct Federal body providing regional salmon harvest allocation recommendations
and technical support to the Pacific Council.

Through our participation in the Pacific Council's management process, it has

grown increasingly evident that statute amendments in the reauthorization provide
for Federally appointed tribal representation. The State of Washington has nomi-
nated an at-large tribal manager to the Pacific Council over the past ten years.
While this voluntary nomination has provided a conduit for tribal perspectives on
the Pacific C9uncil, the extensive geographic region served by the Council coupled
with the emergence of treaty reserved fisneries throughout the region, require that

tribal interests be thoroughly represented. Adequate advocacy for tribal treaty re-

sources, given the complexity of anadromous fisheries management and the variance

of circumstances among major watersheds, should provide for tribal representation

covering logical habitat areas.

The Magnuson Act envisioned potential impacts
from management decisions upon

coastal States as well as the State of Idaho, oecause of the transitory nature of the

salmon resource. In a similar manner, we believe that Tribes, retaining reserved

fishing rights, should be afforded an equal measure of geographic representation.
After ten years of practice, it is evident tnat the Pacific Council requires added trib-

al representation to fulfill its charge under Section 303(a) of the Act stipulating rec-

ognition of tribal harvest rights whether based on Treaty, Statute, or Executive

Order. See 16 U.S.C. sec. 1853(a).
The Pacific Council has already acted to reform its habitat committee to include

broader tribal representation and to more effectively address the complexities of

intra-regional habitat issues. For example, implementation of the Central Valley Im-

provement Act (PL 105-575) has far-reaching implications to West coast salmon

management. The Hoopa Valley Tribe has invested heavily in the detailed pursuit
of responsible habitat management to preserve the Tribe's historic cultural and com-

mercial dependence on Pacific salmon of the Klamath Basin. Accordingly, the Tribe,

as an integral party to the development of PL 105-575, is participating in its imple-
mentation and is in a unique position to participate in the Pacific Council's newly
restructured habitat committee.
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In conclusion, the Hoopa Valley Tribe specifically reauests a provision for tribal

representation from the northern California region on tne Pacific Council. Further,
the Tribe recommends that the State of Washington at-large position be formally
established as representative of tribal governments. In keeping with the existing

govemment-to-govemment relationship of Tribes in our intra-region with the Unit-

ed States, we further recommend that these positions be Federally appointed as gov-
ernmental voting positions. (Initially, the Tribe recommends that the Secretary of

Interior, in consultation with effected Tribes, be delegated authority to make ap-

pointments for each respective geographic region.) In practice, the Pacific Council

manages for Klamath Basin salmon stocks within a geographic intra-region extend-

ing South from approximately Cape Falcon, Oregon. The complexity of intra-re-

gional habitat management has already been addressed by the Pacific Council. We
submit that fisheries management issues are equally complex and comprehensive
representation by Tribes from intraregional areas is reasonable and prudent. Thank

you for the opportunity to present our recommendations on the reauthorization of

the Magnuson Fisheries Conservation and Management Act.

Senator Inouye. Thank you very much, Mr. McCovey.
Both of you are suggesting at this hearing that the concerns of

Native Americans, or more specifically, the tribes that you rep-

resent, are not being adequately or appropriately addressed by the

present structure of the council. Are your views heard? Are your
views taken seriously?
Mr. Harp. Yes, Mr. Chairman. From the Northwest, the Gov-

ernors of the State of Washington, for the last dozen years or so,

has taken one of the at-large positions that he had, or she had, and

put a tribal person in there that was qualified to serve on council,

on the Pacific council. But those were at-large positions, subject to

the will of the incumbent Governor of that particular State.

And, with the reauthorization of the Ma^uson Act up, what we
are requesting is specific language that designates a tribal seat.

Senator Stevens. Mr. Chairman, could I interrupt right there?

I am sorry to do so. I have Alaskans waiting for me in my office,

and I do have copies of the statements of Mr. Weddig ana others

that are coming later, and I understand the position of these gen-
tlemen with regard to the Pacific council.

I do want to excuse myself, but I appreciate the fact that you
have held these hearings. And we will look into this question in

Alaska; we are going there this summer, too.

Senator Inouye. You will be conducting hearings in Alaska with

your native people?
Senator Stevens. Yes, we will.

Senator Inouye. Thank you very much.
Do you want to make this at-large position permanent as a slot

for Native Americans?
Mr. Harp. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. What we are doing is

seeking recognition of the comanagement status between the tribes

and the States that occur out on the west coast. And these are spe-
cific to the Pacific Fishery Management Council.

Senator Inouye. Is that the position of the tribes of California?

Mr. McCovey. Yes, Mr. Chairman. We want the at-large seat to

be a permanent Indian position. We also urge that the council have

at-large positions for each of the geographical areas. I think we
have three States in the geographical area. One is northern Cali-

fornia.

Senator Inouye. And who should make the appointment?
Mr. McCovey. The Secretary of the Interior, in consultation with

tribal governments.
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Senator Inouye. Do you agree with that, Mr. Harp?
Mr. Harp. Mr. Chairman, let me get around to that. Currently,

in another process, a similar process, an international process, with
the Pacific Salmon Treaty, the Secretary of the Interior makes the
appointments of the tribal representatives to the different panels.
It was through that concept that the tribes have developed a rec-
ommendation to apply to the Magnuson process of the Regional
Councils.
Senator Inouye. So, both of you agree that the appointing power

should be the Secretary of the Interior?
Mr. Harp. We believe that the Secretary of the Interior has been

looked at by the Federal Government to be the primary holder of
the trust responsibility on behalf of the United States with regard
to its dealings with the tribes. So, it seems that that particular per-
son would be the appropriate person to select the nominees for this

position, and probably should confer with the Secretary of Com-
merce prior to the actual appointment, since the Pacific council is

still part of the Department of Commerce.
Senator Inouye. Can greater participation in the activities under

the Magnuson Act be achieved without Native American member-
ship on the council?
Mr. Harp. I do not think so. Not in this era that we are in, Mr.

Chairman. I think the Native Americans' presence on the west
coast in the development of the comprehensive management of the
fisheries that has occurred in the last decade out there, I do not
think that a council like that could participate without the involve-
ment of Native Americans, not as we are entering the year 2000.
Mr. McCovEY. I would agree with that, because I think the na-

tive tribes are so involved in not only the allocation but the restora-
tion efforts and all aspects of the fishing problem. You know, it is

a very complex problem. I think that we are very much a part of
it anyway.
Senator Inouye. So, at the present time, the at-large position

that the Governor of the State of Washington fills is filled by a Na-
tive American?
Mr. Harp. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
Senator iNOUYE. And in California, what is the situation?
Mr. McCovEY. There is no at-large position. We have the Klam-

ath Fishery Management Council, which is an advisory body which
provides harvest recommendations to the Pacific council. But we do
not have an at-large position on the Pacific council.

Senator Inouye. So, you want the creation of another position?
Mr. McCovEY. Yes.
Senator Inouye. One position?
Mr. McCovEY. Yes.
Senator Inouye. For the State of California?
Mr. McCovEY. Yes.
Senator Inouye. Is the State of Oregon represented?
Mr. Harp. The State of Oregon is represented on the Pacific

Fisheries Council.
Senator Inouye. Does it have a Native American representative?
Mr. Harp. No, Mr. Chairman, they do not. There is the organiza-

tion within the State of Oregon called the Columbia River Inter-

tribal Fish Commission. Most of their activities and efforts have



161

been focused on a lot of the complexities within the Columbia River

itself.

Senator Inouye. Senator Packwood, a member of this committee,
who wanted to have witnesses from the State of Oregon and was
unable to do so because of the time constriction. I have assured
Senator Packwood that I will be going to the west coast, very likely
to Seattle, some time in the near future to carry on this hearing
process. At that time, we will receive witnesses from that part of

the United States.

I would like to make that announcement at this time and assure

them that I will hear not only Oregon, but California and Washing-
ton witnesses if they wish to participate. They will be all welcome.

I asked those questions because I have been advised by some of

my colleagues that if we assure permanency of Native American

representation on the council, other groups will insist upon perma-
nent representation, say, for an environmentalist. And the question
is: Should we further expand the numbers on the council or should

we carry on as is?

How would you counter that, sir?

Mr. McCovEY. I would think, Mr. Chairman, that you need to

strike a balance between all user groups and not only the environ-

mental community as well as tribes, as well as commercial user

groups.
Senator Inouye. I am certain you know that I support your posi-

tion, and I believe that the trust responsibility that exists between
Indian nations and the United States would be better served if

qualified representatives from Indian nations participate directly

as sitting members of the council. But I cannot speak for the com-
mittee or the Congress. So, what I am trying to get is as much sup-

port as I can to justify such a move.
I would suggest that if you have an addendum you would like to

make to your statement, please feel fi*ee to do so.

Mr. Harp. Mr. Chairman, I would also like to add to my state-

ment another element to the request that we are making. The
tribes in the State of Washington do participate in a fishery within

the EEZ within the 3- to 200-mile area. So, we also have fisheries

there that we do participate in, a groundfish fishery as well as a

salmon fishery. So, we are active participants in that particular re-

gion, consistent with the intent when the Magnuson Act was

passed back in 1976.
I think that alone adds to the interest that we have. We do have

something at stake with regard to the Magnuson Act. Again, we do

feel that we need to be recognized as comanagers, along with the

States, of the resource. The State of Washington, through its State

fisheries director, also supports the concept that we are proposing.
He has testified recently before the House and supports the des-

ignation of a specific tribal seat.

Without representation on a council like this, the tribes would
not be able to put forward a motion for an action by the council

itself. So, having tribal representation on the council in a voting ca-

pacity is a very important principle with the tribes.

Senator Inouye. Do you believe that mandating tribal represen-
tation on the council would further our trust relationship?
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Mr. Harp. Yes, I do, Mr. Chairman. I think it is a recognition
of the trust relationship the United States entered into through
treaties with the tribes over 150 years ago.
Senator Inouye. Mr. Harp, Mr. McCovey, I thank you very much

on behalf of the committee.
The committee will stand in recess until 1 p.m., at which time

Senator Kerry will continue the hearing.
[A brief recess was taken.]
Senator Kerry [presiding]. The hearing will come back to order.
We will now call members of the fourth panel to the witness

table.

Folks, thank you for your patience. I am sorry for the voting hia-
tus and the general scheduling chaos today. I certainly appreciate
your patience. I know your time is valuable. Unfortunately, we just
get on a merry-go-round around here.
Mr. Weddig, if you would, lead off, then Mr. Foley, and Dr.

Safina, we will hear from you. If you could try to summarize that
would be great, but, since you have waited so long, I do not want
to cut anybody off.

STATEMENT OF LEE WEDDIG, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT,
NATIONAL FISHERIES INSTITUTE

Mr. Weddig. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the chance
to be here and to talk about a piece of legislation that has been ex-

tremely important to our industry and which I have been involved
with personally ever since its inception.

I vyould like to make three points, sir, about the matter. The first

one is that in the view of the commercial industry, the Magnuson
Act as it stands is fundamentally a sound piece of legislation. How-
ever, we see need for some changes.
Senator Kerry. Can I ask you if you could suspend for a mo-

ment. We will just recess for a couple of minutes. I have a phone
call that has ccme in that I need to take and I will be right back.

[A brief recess was taken.]
Senator Kerry. We will come back to order.
Thank you very much. I apologize.
Mr. Weddig. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As I was saying, we would like to make three points. The first,

regarding the Magnuson Act itself, we believe that it is fundamen-
tally sound in concept, and that there is need for some improve-
ment, but that the basics of it are good and they have served the

industry and the
country

well since its inception.
The second point is that we would like to see that the manage-

ment of the Atlantic migrator/ species remain with the Secretary.
We do not believe that tney should be returned to the council sys-
tem, but that the process of managing the species must be en-
hanced.
The third point is that while the National Fisheries Institute has

no firm position on the cooperative management bill, we generally
are in accord with its provisions, even though we do have some res-
ervations about some of the details of it, which I will get into.

First, regarding the Magnuson Act itself, our organization had
sponsored a policy conference, along with many of the other groups,
earlier this year, where about 150 representatives of the commer-
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cial industry came together to discuss the Magnuson Act. That

group felt that the basics were good and should be retained.

In some specific areas, though, particularly the conflict-of-inter-

est questions that have come up, we would like to point out that

there really are three industries that are involved with the fish-

eries and, up to now, at the hearing today, there has always been
the perception that conflict of interest involves the commercial in-

dustry.
I would like to make sure you understand that in addition to the

commercial industry, there is a large industry that supports the

sports fishermen, and there is an also an environmental industry
in this country, which is gaining from these issues. So that when
you talk conflict of interest, let us make sure we talk about all of

the conflicts of interest that exist, not just those for some commer-
cial fishermen.
And while we think that the act, at the moment, is not being

abused by conflict of interest, the perception can arise, and so we
think that in addition to the disclosure that is already provided for,

that the councils should be asked to develop strict guidelines and
criteria to govern their operations to overcome the perception of

conflict of interest.

The greatest concern that our group came to with the Magnuson
Act was the question of habitat loss, and we are in full accord with
the requirement that the councils look at habitat degradation as

one of the criteria, one of the facts that they be considering when
they make management plans. We often can question why stocks

are in decline, and certainly overfishing comes to mind very often,
but habitat loss is a contributor as well. And we think if the coun-
cils address habitat degradation in their plans, it will bring it to

the attention of the authorities so that more can be done to try to

alleviate the major activities that can damage the habitat.

The third point is in respect to the role of the Secretary. This is

a very controversial area, and I think the attitudes as to the ability
of the Secretary to override plans pretty much depends on the last

decision, as to where you might stand on it. We would urge you
only to listen to all sides, especially in the field hearings in the Pa-
cific Northwest, before coming to a conclusion on that topic.

In respect to the migratory management process, we think it

would be totally illogical to give it back to the councils. These fish

in the Atlantic are in the areas of all five of the councils on the

Atlantic side, and any one council cannot have the representation
that is necessary.
Having said that, and believing that the management of the mi-

gratory species must remain with the Secretary, we think that the
NOAA/ICCAT relationship needs to be refined. We think that the

plan development should start with the ICCAT apparatus, that is

the commissioners and the advisory committee. The advisory com-
mittee in the last go-round has been broadened and it includes rep-
resentation not only from commercial industry people, but from the

recreational industry and from the environmental groups.
We think that the commissioners, working with the advisory

committee, could function as a quasicouncil to develop the manage-
ment plans for the migratory species, and bring these to the Sec-

retary for approval and for implementation.
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As a current ICCAT commissioner eind having spent 6 years in

this process, I beHeve that the management plans for the migratory
species cannot be developed in isolation. They must be bound to-

tally with the ICCAT considerations, in that they feed on each
other. There is no point for the United States to develop a manage-
ment plan outside of the ICCAT apparatus and then hope to mdce
the rest of the world accept it.

The objectives, the strategy and the techniques have to be devel-

oped in concert with the partners. If you consider, Senator, that
there are 475,000 metric tons taken out of the Atlantic migratory
fish, the United States catches only 26,000 of these. Our share of

the Atlantic migratories is less than 10 percent. And on some of
these species which have received the greatest attention, we are

talking about less than 1 percent of the catch of the migratory ani-

mals.
We have to gain the concurrence of the other people who are fish-

ing these stocks, in terms of what we are trying to do, before we
say here is a management plan. It has to go back and forth. And
I think that the ideal arrangement would be for the commissioners
and the advisory committee to be developing that management
plan in concert with the other people who have to buy into it. Oth-

erwise, it is going to fail.

I also think that if we are going to make ICCAT work, that the
Government Commissioner has to oe virtually full-time on this job.
He has to have the money and the time to be working with the

other countries more often than once a year. Getting together for

one week with 22 countries and hoping to sell a management idea

is a long-term process. It can be accelerated, though, if the time
and the effort is made to make it ongoing, month in, month out,
to visit these people, work with them, to come to agreement on
what we are trying to do in the ICCAT program. Without it, I do

not think it is going to work.
The last point that we have to make is regarding the

interjurisdictional question. We only ask that that program provide
for landing of bycatch in the menhaden fleets that cannot be sepa-
rated at sea. We would like to see it allow movement in interstate

commerce of legally caught fish, and we would like to make certain

that aquaculture fish is not affected by any moratorium.

Finally, we think that if the Secretary is asked to to make a mor-

atorium, it is, in essence, a Federal plan, and then that should

meet the Federal standards, the national standards.

Thank you, sir.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Weddig follows:]

Prepared Statement of Lee J. Weddig

My name is Lee J. Weddig. I am the Executive Vice President of the National

Fisheries Institute (NFI) and I also serve as a U.S. Commissioner on the Inter-

national Conunission for the Conservation of Atlantic Tunas.
TTie NFI appreciates this opportunity

to testify on the fisheiy management pro-

gram establisned by the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act and
the new interstate program proposed by the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Cooperative

Management Act.

The NFI represents 1,000 companies engaged in all aspects of the U.s. fish and
seafood industry including harvesting, processing and marketing. NFL members op-

erate vessels in most of the fisheries regulated under the Act, and at various times

many of our members have served on the management councils and council advisory
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committees. Our members, and the millions of consumers they serve, have a vital

stake in the proper management of our Nation's fisheries.

1. THE MAGNUSON ACT

One of the more contentious issues addressed when the Magnuson Act was
amended in 1990 concerns the management.of the highly migratory fisheries of the

Atlantic, particularly those for Atlantic bluefin tuna and swordfish. Fleets from sev-

eral nations fish these stocks in international waters, and both U.S. and foreign har-

vests are restricted under the international fishery management program of the

International Commission for the Conservation of Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT).
International stocks, such as these, need international management. The empha-

sis of U.S. management must have two purposes. The first is to buUd consensus

among all harvesting nations on stock assessment, total allowable catch, manage-
ment objectives, principles and methodology, and allocations. The second

purpose
is

to implement internationally agreed on programs in U.S. waters and on U.S. fisher-

men. Any attempt to manage a migratory stock which is harvested by many nations

by domestic measures alone would oe hopelessly futUe.

In 1990, the Congress wisely chose to transfer responsibility for managing the

U.S. portion of these fisheries in the Atlantic Ocean from the regional councils to

the Secretary of Commerce, and to recognize that U.S. fishermen should not be put
at a competitive disadvantage over foreign fleets by unilateral U.S. management de-

cisions.

The basic structure of this program is sound. However the plan development proc-

ess needs further refining to provide interested parties greater opportunity for

input.
Mr. Chairman, the commercial fishing industiy has asked NOAA to set uip an

open public process with involvement from the ICCAT Commissioners, the ICCAT
Advisory Committee, and officials from the Commerce and State Departments. A
copy of our proposal is attached.
While NOAA is making progress towards an open system, greater refinement is

needed. This and the lack of adequate funding are the problems which concern the

industry regarding the management of Atlantic highly migratory - fisheries, not the

Magnuson Act.

Tliese are challenging times for our domestic fisheries. Competition for fish is in-

tense, and some fisheries appear to be overcapitalized. In response, several regional

fishery management councils are devising quota programs which allocate fish to in-

dividual companies, or divide them up among competing groups.
These quota schemes are controversial. The numerous issues which must be re-

solved are very complex and require a sophisticated understanding of each fishery
concerned. These issues also must addressed at a time when the American people
are holding federal ofiicials to high standards of accountability.

Maintaining the public's confidence in the integrity of fishery management is of

vital importance to the seafood industry. This confidence can be shaken, and the in-

tegrity of the council system brought into question, if it appears that individual

council members are voting on management measures to enrich themselves rather

than conserve and fairly allocate the resources.

Some have argued that the answer is to eliminate commercial fishermen from the

councils. Singling out commercial fishermen as the only people with potential con-

flicts of interest, however, is too simplistic. Conflicts-of-interest can arise in many
ways. Sportsmen benefit when they are able to set aside fish for their own exclusive

use, and the sports industry is a big one, with profits to be made in the sale of

equipment and services. Conservation advocacy groups, and even university profes-

sors and government officials, must raise money from grants and other—sources. In-

deed, fishery management issues have recently become major fund raising subjects
for many of these groups.

TTie answer is not to eliminate the requirement that experienced and knowledge-
able people serve on the councils, nor destroy the basic concept that private citizens

should participate in decision making upon which the entire management system
was built. Encouraging the people in a fisheir to participate in decision making fos-

ters the understanding and group consensus building which are needed to make any
fishery management system work.
There is, however, a dilemma. On the one hand, the knowledge and experience

of council members are important. This means that council members ofl;en partici-

pate in some way in the fisheries for which they are responsible, or otherwise may
stand to benefit from a management decision. On the other hand, council members
should not b»e voting on issues involving their own direct personal gain. Thus, a bal-

ance must be struck.
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Council members already must disclose their possible conflicts of interest to the

public. The NFI, however, believes that this safeguard should be strengthened with
a directive that the councils develop conflict-of-interest rules for their members to

follow, and insure that they comply with them.
The seafood industry also is concerned that our nation's fisheries continue to be

damaged through the destruction of habitat. This loss occurs in different ways. In
some instances, fisheries are being closed because of contamination or pollution. In
other instances, the loss of habitat is causing fish populations to be less productive.

Congress began to address this problem in earlier amendments to the Magnuson
Act which autnorized the councils to comment on the activities allowed by other

public agencies which impact fishery stocks and their habitat. These were construc-
tive amendments.

It is time, however, to strengthen these provisions with a more oroactive strategy
which identifies both the habitat which is critical to maintaining the optimum yield
of those fisheries managed under the Magnuson Act, and the type of human activi-

ties which pose the most significant threats to this critical habitat. These tasks, we
believe, should be integrated into the fishery management process.
The NOAA, as the principal scientific advisor to the councils, should provide the

scientific expertise and information needed. The councils provide a good public
forum in which this information can be assessed and reviewed.

Incorporating descriptions of "critical habitat" and "significant threats" into fish-

ery management plans would help guide NOAA consultations with other federal

agencies concerning their specific projects and actions, help prioritize NOAA's re-

search activities, and assist other public agencies in their planning of future activi-

ties which may impact fishery habitat.

The fishery management program of the Magnuson Act must also be prepared to

respond to food safety concerns. Like any food, fish and shellfish can carry patho-
gens, toxins or contaminates when they are harvested which are capable of^ making
consumers sick. Some of these sources of disease are natural to the marine environ-

ment, while others are associated with pollution.
Fisheries which cannot produce food which meets health standards need to be re-

stricted. Consumers need to know that seafood production is being controlled so that
adulterated product will not be sold to them. To accomplish this, fishery managers
need to coordinate their activities with the Food and Drug Administration (FDA)
which is responsible for administrating those laws which govern the inspect ion and
safety of fish and seafood.
For many years the FDA has worked in close cooperation with state officials to

monitor the quality of near-shore waters, and to restrict the harvest of shellfish

when necessary to protect the health of consumers. More recently, the FDA has
worked with the NOAA to restrict harvesting in some off-shore fisheries governed
by the Magnuson Act. These NOAA-enforced restrictions, however, were accom-

plished on an ad hoc basis using legal authority which was implied from the Magnu-
son Act, rather than provided expressly.
The Administration has announced that the FDA will establish a new mandatory

inspection program for fish and seafood using its present authority. This program
will be based upon the Hazard Analysis Critical Control Point system which has
been endorsed by the National Academy of Sciences and the seafood industry. This

initiative, if properly designed and executed, could significantly improve the present
inspection oi fish and seafood products.

Off-shore fishing areas should continue to be restricted by the NOAA when FDA
officials determine that harvests would be adulterated under food safety law. Any
such future restrictions, however, should be an integral part of the new mandatory
program announced by the Administration. We also believe that the Magnuson Act

authority needed by the NOAA to take such actions should be clarified.

2. THE ATLANTIC COASTAL FISHERIES COOPERATIVE MANAGEMENT ACT

The NFI Board has not taken a formal
position

on the the "Atlantic Coastal Fish-

eries Cooperative Management Act." We do, however, have concerns over the word-

ingof some of its provisions.
The wording of subsection 5(0 which requires vessels to return bycatch species to

the water during a moratorium, for example, might have the practical effect of end-

ing the Atlantic menhaden fishery. The purse seine vessels which operate in the At-

lantic menhaden fishery have an extremely small bycatch of other fish. Because of

the nature of their operations, however, they are unable to sort this bycatch at sea.

We are concerned that if a moratorium is imposed on a bycatch species, a strict

interpretation of section 5 could mean that menhaden fishing would have to cease

because it would be impractical to sort this bycatch. Iris concern was addressed by
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the House Merchant Marine and Fisheries Committee in an amendment when it

voted on its version of this legislation. We ask that the committee incorporate a
similar amendment into your bill.

We also are concerned that federal moratoria under the bill not unnecessarily
shut down aquaculture operations. Some of the species subject to fishery manage-
ment plans are grown in aquaculture operations. The bill authorizes the Secretary
to allow the possession and use of fish for aquaculture purposes, but does not ex-

pressly allow for harvesting. We ask that this language be clarified so that the act

of harvesting or "fishing" may continue in aquaculture operations located in states

subject to a federal moratorium.
We also are concerned that the bill might be interpreted in a way which would

prohibit the transportation, possession, and sale of fish in states subject to a federal

moratorium which were legally caught and landed in other states. States which

comply with conservation plans should not be penalized by federal moratoria aimed
at states which are not complying.
A few states such as New York and Boston provide the principle markets for

many of the commercial fisheries subject to the bill. Other states provide critically

important transportation avenues to these markets. If a federal moratorium were

imposed on the possession and sale of any fish in these states, it could have a dev-

astating impact on those estates complying with the fishery management program.
We ask that the bill be clarified to insure that this does not occur.

In conclusion, the NFI appreciates this opportunity to discuss our views and per-

spectives with you.

Senator Kerry. Thank you, Mr. Weddig. Mr. Foley.

STATEMENT OF PETER F. FOLEY, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER,
BOONE CO., ON BEHALF OF THE AMERICAN FISHING TACK-
LE MANUFACTURERS ASSOCIATION AND THE SPORT FISH-
ING INSTITUTE; ACCOMPANIED BY ROBERT HAYES, COUN-
SEL, AMERICAN FISHING TACKLE MANUFACTURERS ASSO-
CIATION

Mr. Foley. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
My name is Peter Foley and I am president of Boone Co. and

chairman of the government affairs committee of AFTMA.
With me this afternoon is Bob Hayes, counsel to AFTMA,
In addition, I am on the advisory committee to ICCAT.
Today, I am testifying for AFTMA and the Sport Fishing Insti-

tute. On their behalf, Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for the

opportunity to come before the committee and share our views on
the reauthorization of the Magnuson Act and on S. 1126, the Atlan-
tic Coastal Fisheries Cooperative Management Act.

The Magnuson Act is by far the most important piece of legisla-
tion governing the conservation and management of our Nation's
marine fisheries. The success or failure of the marine component
of the sport fishing industry is contingent, to a large degree, on the
success of the act. I think it is important for the committee to un-
derstand what is at stake.

According to NMFS, in 1991, marine recreational fishing at-

tracted 13 million participants. We estimate that this activity gen-
erated nearly $17.6 billion to the Nation's economy, including $4.5
billion in wages and salaries for approximately 300,000 jobs. It is

evident from the numbers that sport fishing is more than a hobby;
it is jobs throughout the United States.
The theme of my testimony is quite simple. We believe that

maintaining a healthy, productive marine environment is good
business for the Nation. Today, we have an opportunity to establish
a national marine conservation program for our Nation. Such a
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program would provide a decisionmaking process to enhance the vi-

ability of the economic interest that rely on our marine fisheries.

Through the passage of the Magnuson Act, the United States

successfully controlled foreign fishing in our waters. Unfortunately,
passage of the act failed to control overcapitalization and
overfishing by domestic fishermen. A recent report by NMFS indi-

cated that 43 percent of the marine fish stocks for which assess-
ments have been conducted are presently overexploited.
From a recreational fishing perspective, the outlook is even more

bleak. NMFS reports that out of a total of 26 recreationally impor-
tant species along the U.S. east coast, 18 species, or 67 percent, are

overexploited.
To quickly review the status of coastal fisheries, let us start and

look at the shrimp fishery. We have long been told that there is

no need to limit the harvest of the shrimp fishery since manage-
ment limitations will have little or no effect on next year's abun-
dance. Although this is probably correct for shrimp, we are now
recognizing the significant impact that the shrimp trawl bycatch is

having on other resources—notably, red snapper.
We have seen this philosophy in a number of fisheries, all with

disastrous results. The redfish case is most famous, but there are
a number of others. Clearly, the primary objective of the Magnuson
Act and of the council system it created—namely, the conservation
and management of marine fish stocks, are not being uniformly
achieved. The conservation needs of the resource must be placed
before the short-term social and economic needs of the Nation.
The act and the council system is created must define and

strengthen their emphasis on conservation. To strengthen the act,
the use of nonselective fishing gear needs to be addressed. Such
gear catches large amounts of nontargeted fish causes waste and
serious conservation problems.
Another issue that needs to be addressed is the conflict of inter-

est that exists on the Fisheries Management Council. At a mini-

mum, we believe that no council member with a financial interest
in the outcome of the vote should be allowed to vote. Mr. Weddig
addressed this point, and I agree with that. And that goes for all

groups.
Last, I want to address a problem that exists where fish are

caught and landed in different jurisdictions. There are two aspects
to this problem. The first is the management of fisheries between
the States; and the second is the interaction between the EEZ and
the State fisheries.

The chairman has taken a leadership role in addressing the first

problem by introducing S. 1126, the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Co-

operative Management Act. Let me assure you that the sport fish-

ing industry strongly supports the bill, and we will look forward to

working with you to ensure its passage.
The second aspect of the problem, management of fish caught in

Federal waters but landed in States, will require the amendment
of Section 306 of the Magnuson Act. Section 306, as enacted, is an

attempt to delineate the jurisdiction of States for fish landed in the
State. It has been recently interpreted by the courts to limit the

authority of the States to impose landing laws to restrict the land-



169

ing of species caught in EEZ when the council requested the States

to put such provisions in place.
The provision needs to be clarified to ensure that when the coun-

cils and the States develop a multijurisdictional plan it can be en-

forced. Without this clarification, neither the States nor the Fed-

eral Government will have any assurance that the regulatory sys-

tem they put in place will work.

Mr. Chairman, I hope these comments are helpful to the commit-

tee during its consideration of the Magnuson Act reauthorization.

Thank you very much for letting us testify.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Foley follows:]

Prepared Statement of Peter F. Foley

Good morning. My name is Peter Foley and I am President of the Boone Company
and Chairman of the American Fishing Tackle Manufacturers Association's

(AFTMA) Government Affairs Committee. In addition, I am on the Advisory Com-
mittee '>r *'

- International Commission for the Conservation of Atlantic Tunas

(ICCAT). ioday, I am testifying for AFTMA and the Sport Fishing Institute. On
their behalf, Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for the opportunity to come before

the Committee and share our views on the reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery
Conservation and Management Act and S.1126, the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Coop-
erative Management Act.

The Magnuson Fisheiy Conservation and Management Act (MFCMA) is by far the

most important piece of legislation governing the conservation and management of

our nation's Federal marine fishery resources. The success or failure of the marine

component of the sport fishing industry is contingent, to a large degree, on the suc-

cess of management action guided by the MFCMA. According to the National Ma-
rine Fisheries Service (NMFS), in 1991, marine recreational fishing attracted 13

million participants. We estimate that this activity generated nearly $17.6 billion

to the national economy, including $4.5 billion in wages and salaries for the approxi-

mately 290,400 ftill-time equivalent jobs created. So it is evident that sport fishing

is more than a hobby in this country, it's jobs throughout the United States.

The theme of my testimony is quite simple—we believe that maintaining a

healthy, productive marine environment is good business for the Nation. Today, we
have an opportunity to establish a national marine conservation program for our

Nation. Such a program would provide a decision-making process to enhance the

long-term viability of the economic interests that rely on marine resources.

'Hirough the passage of the MFCMA in 1976, the United States successfully con-

trolled foreign fishing in our waters. Unfortunately, passage of the Act failed to con-

trol overcapitalization and overfishing by domestic fishing interests. A recent report

by NMFS indicated that 43 percent of the marine fish stocks for which assessments

have been conducted are presently overexploited. The status for over half of the re-

maining fish stocks is urinown. From a recreational fishing industry perspective,

the outlook is even more bleak. NMFS reports that out of a total of 26

recreationally-important species along the U.S. east coast, 18 species or 67 percent
are overexploited.
To quickly review the status of our coastal fisheries, let's start by looking at the

shrimp fishery. We have long been told that there is no need to limit the growth
and harvest of the shrimp fishery since management limitations will have little or

no effect on next year's abundance in the fishery. Although this is probably correct

for shrimp, we are now recognizing the significant impact that the shrimp trawl

bycatch is having on other resources, notably red snapper.
We have seen this philosophy in a number of fisheries, all with disastrous results.

The Redfish case is most famous, but there are a number of others. For example,
five years ago the Gulf and South Atlantic Councils attempted to limit the swordfish

fishery off the East Coast. The proposed measures were rejected by the Department
of Commerce in part because of the lack of scientific certainty of the effect of the

measures. This resulted in the near collapse of the fishery only two years later.

The mackerel fishery in the Gulf and South Atlantic has experienced the same

type of problem. The first Council plan for king mackerel established an Optimum
Yield so high that recreational and commercial fishermen could not catch it. Soon

after, the South Atlantic Council had to place a moratorium on harvesting king
mackerel. The same thing happened to Spanish mackerel. Fortunately, now that
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both species have been placed under more conservative management, it means that
the populations have rebounded.

CONSERVATION MUST COME FIRSTCLEARLY, THE PRIMARY OBJECTIVES OF THE MFCMA,
AND THE COUNCIL SYSTEM IT CREATED—NAMELY, THE CONSERVATION AND MANAGE-
MENT OF MARINE FISH STOCKS FOR LONG-TERM SUSTAINABILTTY—ARE NOT BEING
UNIFORMLY ACHIEVED. TO DO SO, THE LONG-TERM CONSERVATION NEEDS OF THE RE-

SOURCE MUST BE PLACED BEFORE THE SHORT-TERM SOCL\L AND ECONOMIC NEEDS
OF THE NATION (RECREATIONAL AND COMMERCIAL FISHERMEN AUKE.) THE ACT AND
THE COUNCIL SYSTEM IT CREATED MUST DEFINE AND STRENGTHEN THEIR EMPHASIS
ON CONSERVATION. THIS CAN BE DONE IN THE FOLLOWING MANNER:

1) The recreational fishing industry shares the concern that the concept of
"opti-mum yield" as applied by the Councils, has allowed excessive harvests. The MFCMA

must be amended so that fishing mortality or total allowable catch (TAC) will not

exceed a biologically safe level. For overfished or depressed stocks, TAC must reflect

specified long-term target levels and recovery/rebuilding schedules. The MFCMA
should be amended to require that overfishing for each species in a fishery manage-
ment plan be defined, by making the non-binding guidelines under Section 602 (50

CFR Part 602) have the full force of law.

2) In the absence of scientific certainty, the Councils must adopt a precautionary

approach to fisheries management. Conservation and management measures should
minimize risk by providing a margin of safety to act as a buffer against overfishing
and damage to ecosystems and their biological components.

MINIMIZE BYCATCH PROBLEMS

The use of non-selective fishing gear—essentially, any type of gear that catches

large amounts of non-targeted fisn species—causes waste and serious conservation

proolems. Worldwide, bycatch amounts to an estimated 12 to 20 billion pounds of

marine life every year, or 20 percent of the overall catch. In the U.S. alone, it is

estimated that commercial longlining for tuna and swordfish accounts for an esti-

mated bycatch of 20,000 to 25,000 billfish and nearly 16,000 metric tons of shark

species, while the Gulf of Mexico shrimp trawl fishery catches and discards dead

nearly 10 billion fish a year. Many of tnese species such as red snapper, croaker,
sea trout, red drum, Spanish and king mackerel, are extremely valuable rec-

reational species.
The MFCMA is largely silent on the subject of bycatch and dead discards. Bycatch

is restricted only where it threatens a species protected in a non-fishery statute

(e.g., dolphins and sea turtles). The MFCMA should include a definition of bycatch
and make it a national policy to minimize the negative impact of bycatch on fish

populations and the marine ecosystem. Researchers should acquire better data on
the extent of bycatch and its impact on each fishery, and mangers should include

provisions to reduce the incidental capture of fish and other marine animals in all

fishery management plans. Management based on landings rather than fishing mor-

tality is archaic and must be eliminated.

STRENGTHEN PROTECTION OF CRITICAL MARINE HABITATS

The single greatest long-term threat to fisheries productivity is the continuing

degradation of fisheries habitat. Coastal, estuarine and riverine habitats essential

to most of the the recreationally and commercially valuable fisheries species con-

tinue to be degraded and lost as a result of physical habitat alteration (e.g., dredg-

ing and filling), pollution, freshwater flow diversion, and nutrient overenrichment.

The MFCMA gives neither the NMFS nor the Fishery Management Councils direct

control over regulated activities, even though they may severely reduce fish abun-

dance. The Act should be amended so that NMFS, and the Councils through NMFS,
is given enhanced authority over projects or activities which alter, degrade or de-

stroy critical fish habitat. In addition, the Act should require the Councils to des-

ignate habitat critical to achieving and maintaining the maximum sustainable yield

oT the species complex in each and every fishery management plan.

IMPROVE CONSERVATION OF HIGHLY MIGRATORY SPECIES

The conservation of highly migratoiy species must be improved by omitting any

language which ties the hands of the LJ.S. to implement more stringent conservation

measures theui those adopted by the International Commission for the Conservation

of Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT). By doing so, the U.S. can take the lead, in not just

words but action, in the proper management and conservation of Atlantic tuna spe-

cies.
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Specifically, the following legislative changes or amendments must be made to

both the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act and the MFCMA:
1) Delete Section 206(h)(K) of the Atlantic Tuna Convention Act which states that

"no regulation promulgated under this section may have the effect of increasing or

decreasing any allocation or quota of fish to the United States agreed pursuant to

a recommendation of the Commission."
2) Delete Section 110(b)(3)(E) of the NFCMA which states, "With respect to a

highly migratory species for which the United States is authorized to harvest an al-

location or quota under a relevant international fishery agreement, the Secretary
shall provide fishing vessels of the United States with a reasonable opportunity to

harvest such allocation or quota."

IMPROVING FISHERY MANAGEMENT

We need to improve the day-to-day operations of the management system.The Na-
tional Marine Fisheries Service has historically borne the brunt of criticism for the

lack of conservation in marine fisheries. They will be criticized today for being too

responsive, totally non-responsive, too dominant or not dominant enough. The rec-

reational industry argued for years that NMFS was the captive of the commercial

industry and now the commercial industry argues that the agency is the captive of

the recreational industry. These criticisms do not evolve from the structure of the

management system itself. Councils in the first instance develop policy. If the policy

is consistent with the statute, then the Secretary adopts and implements it. Every
group gets at least two and often three opportunities to express its views on the

eventual policy. They can do it at the
planning stage throu^ the EIS and regu-

latory review process, and, ultimately, during the adoption of the plan and imple-

menting regulation. TTie criticism does not result from the structure of the system—
it results from groups not getting the answer they want. The basic system is sound
but some improvements could reduce the criticism further.

Congress needs to restrain itself from trying to micro manage fisheries by statute.

Congress wants and needs to be responsive to its constituencies, but development
of specific management measures throu^ legislation does not work very well. As
a guiding principle, fisheries management works best when the lowest leyel of effec-

tive level of government issues the regulations. They are accepted by the users more

readily and are generally more responsive to the needs in the fishery. By strength-

ening the Councils and providing for more certainty in the NMFS approval process.

Congress will get better and more responsive management.
NMFS needs to be encouraged to promote limited entry in every form available.

Moratoriums, transferable landing rights, transferable quotas and vessel substi-

tutions all need to be addressed. The answer to limiting effort is not any single

measure. The Councils must have an array of tools to
ajpply judiciously. An auction

system should be examined for surplus fisheries and the restrictions on the costs

of licensing should be eliminated from the Act. It is time to give the managers all

the tools necessary to manage the fishery in a reasonable fashion. Once you insti-

tute a conservation ethic in all of the users of the resource, you will reduce the pres-
sure on the Congress, the Administration and the Councils to allow larger catches

of a dwindling resource.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The issue of conflict of interest on the Regional Fishery Management Councils is

valid. Conflicts of interest by appointed members of Councils are condoned by the

Act, which requires only the disclosure of the interest in conflict. A member can vote

for a measure that has a direct financial benefit for themselves. Nowhere else in

this nation is this allowed. Congress must disallow this in the clearest possible
terms to ensure that the public can trust the management system. At a minimum,
we would not allow any voting by members with a disclosed financial interest in

the outcome of the vote. The South Atlantic Council is already looking at internal

voting requirements to restrict its own members from such a vote.

STATE FEDERAL COOPERATION

There are two aspects of this problem. The first, management of fisheries between
the states, the Committee is addressing in S. 1126 discussed below. The second,

management of the fisheries caught in federal waters but landed in the states, will

require the amendment of section 306 of the Magnuson Act.

Section 306 as enacted is an attempt to delineate the jurisdiction of states for fish

landed in the state. It has been recently interpreted by the courts to limit the au-

thority of the states to impose landing laws that restrict the landing of species
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caught in the EEZ even when the Councils requested the states to put such a provi-
sion in place.
This provision needs to be clarifled in this Congress to ensure that when the

Councils and the states coooeratively develop a multi-jurisdictional plan that it can
be enforced. Without this clarification, neither the states nor the Federal Govern-
ment wUl have any assurance that the regulatory system they put in place will be
enforceable.

THE ATLANTIC COASTAL FISHERIES COOPERATIVE MANAGEMENT ACT

The current status of many Atlantic recreation fisheries is deplorable. For exam-
ple, the spawning biomass of weakfish and summer flounder, both very important
to the recreational fishing industry, are at less than five percent of their historical
levels. This results in harvests far below the potential of these species which costs
raastal communities that depend on recreational fishing thousands of jobs and mil-
lion of dollars in lost economic activity. Scientist have told us that weakfish and
sununer flounder are in worse shape than striped bass were at their low point.

Clearly, we have failed in managing these species. Inconsistencies in management
goals between individual states and between the states and the Federal Govern-
ment's management of species which cross into the Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ)
have lead to a cumulative gross overharvest of fish stocks. Furthermore, attempts
to coordinate management programs have, except under extremely rare cir-

cumstances, been largely unsuccessful at rehabilitating stocks. Although the Atlan-
tic States Marine Fisheries Commission (ASMFC) was formed through a joint com-
pact between the states more than fifty years ago to improve management of migra-
tory species, stocks continue to decline. The failure of states to fully implement the
measures of fishery management plans developed throudi the ASMFC process has
resulted in most states only implementing plans that had minor impact on their
resident fishermen, consequently providing little conservation benefits. The ASNffC
has adopted 17 fishery management plans, covering more than 20 species, yet to
date only three of these plans have been fuUy implemented by the states. One of
these plans, the Striped Bass Plan, was only implemented after passage of federal

lepslation.
The sport fishing industry supports state management of fisheries and fish stocks

which are found within the jurisdictional waters of the states. However, migratory
fish stocks which pass through several jurisdictions during their lifetime must be
collectively managed in order to coordinate management objectives. It is imperative
that all management authorities agree and adhere to management measures out-
lined in coordinated plans. As is the case with weakfish restoration, reluctance by
even a single jurisdiction to abide by common management strategies could cause

management programs to fail across the entire range of the affected fish stock.

Therefore, a mechanism which provides the states with enforceability must be im-

glemented.
Such a mechanism is successfully embodied in the Atlantic Striped Bass

onservation Act, which provides for a Federal role in conservation in those states
which are unwilling to enact necessary conservation measures.
The Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Cooperative Management Act extends this concept

to other coastal species. Closely patterned after the Atlantic Striped Bass Conserva-
tion Act, this legislation provides for an imposition of a Federal moratorium only
as a last resort after a majority of the states on the ASMFC recommend such action.
The Federal Government does not establish quotas or regulations, but merely en-
sures the enforcement of state developed management plans. This has worked well
for striped bass, and will work equally well with other fisheries.

Mr. Chairman, the sport fishing industry strongly supports the concepts embodied
within S. 1126. We endorse the provisions which provide for a Federal moratorium
in the case of noncompliance with ASMFC management plans. With minor adjust-
ments, we have already discussed with your stafF and the staff of the Atlantic States
Marine Fisheries Commission, the bill will allow for the long-term rebuilding, re-

storing and maintaining of our coastal fisheries. This legislation contains conserva-
tion measures that are vital to our coastal fisheries, and thus, we urge this Commit-
tee to move this legislation quickly.
Mr. Chairman, I hope some of these ideas and comments help provide

some
thoughts for the Committee as it works toward the reauthorization of tne Magnuson
Act and considers S. 1126, the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Cooperative Management
Act.

Thank you for allowing us to testify.

Senator Kerry. Thank you, Mr, Foley. Your testimony is helpful,
and I appreciate it very much. Dr. Safina.
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STATEMENT OF CARL SAFINA, PH.D^ DIRECTOR, LIVING
OCEAN PROGRAM, NATIONAL AUDUBON SOCIETY, ON BE-
HALF OF THE MARINE FISH CONSERVATION NETWORK
Dr. Safina. Thank you, Senator.
I appreciate speaking today on behalf of the Marine Fish Con-

servation Network, which includes commercial and recreational

fishing organizations and conservation organizations. These groups
have come together because fishery conservation can make jobs.

I personally have become involved in fishery management in the

last 3 years because while I was a biologist studying the relation-

ship between fish and seabirds I was profoundly impressed with
the rapid rate of decline I was seeing in large fishes, such as tunas,

marlins, and sharks, as though a last buffalo hunt was occurring
on the ocean.

I would like to speak today about the councils' interjurisdictional

management and large pelagic fishes.

I have served on the Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council
for 2 years. As far as we can ascertain, I am the only professional
conservation biologist on any of the councils. I have observed that

throughout fishery management runs a consistent irony, and that

is that trying to avoid pain makes everything more painful in the

long run, and narrows employment options by depleting the re-

source base.
If the councils were compelled by law to deal with overfishing

and to rebuild depleted populations I would not be at this table.

But, right now, councils can indefinitely avoid dealing with

overfishmg. As a result, important, severely depleted fisheries con-

tinue to lack management plans. Most council members, while they

may be competent professionals in their fields, are amateur part-
timers at managing the living natural resources of the United
States.

We on the councils lack and need clear, unambiguous directives

and mandates from the Magnuson Act to:

One, avoid and prevent overfishing. The councils must not be
able to avoid or defer doing management plans.

Two, to rebuild depleted fish populations, including the ability to

take small sensible steps, such as setting minimum sizes, outside

the context of the entire management plan process.

Three, to protect habitat, the councils and the National Marine

Fishery Service have very little authority and need much more au-

thority
for habitat management.

And, four, to minimize bycatch as a matter of national policy.

Regarding conflicts of interest on the councils, there are two
forms. One is financial and the other is the special interests of vot-

ing States. We recommend, one, prohibiting council members from

voting on matters in which they have a direct financial interest,
and repealing conflict-of-interest exemption for council members;
and, two, increasing participation on the councils of individuals

who are knowledgeable about the stewardship of living marine re-

sources, but who do not represent user groups.
Regarding interjurisdictional fishery management, our steering

committee strongly supports S. 1126 as it was originally drafted.

Regarding the highly migratory or large pelagic species, many
tunas, swordfish, marlin, and sharks are at historic lows. They are
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probably the worst managed fishes in the oceans, and their man-
agement constitutes a seagoing train wreck. For instance, ICCAT
has long been negligent and our commissioners have been full

party to ICCAT's record. ICCAT still has no management plans, no
recovery plans, no recovery targets, and no recovery timetables for

any of the severely depleted species under their purview.
And domestic management includes important shortcomings as

well. For instance, there are still no Federal fishery management
plans for any Atlantic tunas.
Our top priorities for management of the large pelagic species in-

clude, one, repeal of the language added in 1990 fisherv conserva-
tion amendments and the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act limiting
U.S.

authority
over large pelagic fishes. The United States should

assume full aoility to manage large pelagic fisheries in our own wa-

ters, because the current regime unfairly disadvantages U.S. fish-

ers by letting foreign countries allow depletion of U.S. waters. See-

ing tne United States obtain full control of our large pelagic fish-

eries is a top priority for the Marine Fish Conservation Network.
We would prefer to see the management of large pelagic fishes

back in the councils because the process is more open there, pro-
vided that no one council can have veto power and provided that
the councils are compelled to act to prevent or end overfishing and
restore depleted populations as outlined in our proposed amend-
ments.

Three, designate the Director of the National Marine Fishery
Service or their designee as the head of the U.S. delegation to

ICCAT, and replace the other two commissioners whose resumes
can be seen on the graphs at the end of my testimony.

Four, improve shark management. We suggest tnat the United
States should pursue an international shark management agree-
ment with Mexico and Caribbean countries for the large coastal

shark species complex.
Thank you very much for your invitation to share our views.

[The prepared, statement of Dr. Safina follows:]

Prepared Statement of Dr. Carl Safina

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my name is Dr. Carl Safina. I ap-

Rreciate
the opportunity to speak today on behalf of the Marine Fish Conservation

[etwork, a broad-based, coalition of conservation organizations and recreational and
commercial fishing groups (list attached). The Network seeks reform and improve-
ment of marine fishery management, restoration of marine fish populations, and

protection of marine and coastal habitats, in order to maintain the ecological integ-

rity of these resources and maximize the contribution these resources can make to

the United States economy and to the social stability of coastal communities.
I have become involvecl in fishery management in the last three years because,

during a decade of studying the ecology oi marine birds and their prey fish base,
I witnessed profound and alarming declines in the abundance of marine fishes and
sea turtles, as though a last buffalo hunt is being staged on the ocean. Because of

my concern, in 19901 founded National Audubon Society's Living Oceans Program,
seeking the restoration and sustainable use of living marine resources. As part of

the conservation community, 1 seek to be part of the solution. In 1991 I was ap-

f»ointed

a voting member of the mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council. As a

ishery manager, I may have become part of the problem.
Today I would like to speak about several particular fishery management prob-

lems and offer some suggestions in three areas: the fishery management councils,

interjurisdictional fishery management, and highly migratory species management.
One theme underlies all of our fishery problems.

Years of trying to protect fisher-

men from economic discomfort has paradoxically resulted in economic P§in, unem-

ployment, social dislocation, depleted resources, and loss of revenue. Throughout
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fishery management runs a consistent irony: Avoiding responsible action in order
to postpone pain makes everything more painful in the long run and narrows op-
tions by depleting the resource base. The few successes in fishery management have
all involvea decisions that were tough at the time but well worth while in retro-

spect.
Where I live on Long Island, not only the fishers, but motel owners,

restauranteers, and others who rely on the fish being there tell me they are worried
about the fishing. Diminished yields hurt coastal economies. This is not a case of

conservation vs. jobs. This is conservation to make jobs.

FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCILS: PROBLEMS AND POTENTIAL IMPROVEMENTS FOR THE
COUNCIL SYSTEM

I have served on the Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council for two vears. (I

am the only professional member of the conservation communitv on any of the coun-

cils.) We on the council lack clear, unambiguous directives ana mandates from the

Magnuson Act to prevent overfishing, rebuild the fish populations, and protect habi-

tat. As a result, overfishing of many species has been allowed to occur, and some

important overexploited fisheries still lack management plans and continue to be
overfished. For some severely depleted species, management plans exist but contain

no rebuilding schemes.
The law snould clearly prohibit overfishing and require the councils to develop,

within a reasonable time, a fishery management plan for all species for which there

is a directed or bycatch fishery. Currently, the law allows councils to indefinitely
avoid or delay doing management plans, even for severely overfished species. The
law should also mandate that councils minimize bycatch and the law should provide
incentives for fishing gear engineering that reduces bycatch. The law should give
councils the tools 'and mandate to protect habitat. Congress should also allow the

councils to quickly and efficiently enact sensible conservation measures, such as set-

ting minimum sizes for fish, outside the context of the lengthy fishery management
plan process.
The World Wildlife Fund is currently conducting a study of biases and conflicts

of interest on fishery management councils. Voting members of councils include ac-

tive fishers and fishing industry representatives. But such individuals cannot al-

ways be expected to vote objectively when their financial interests and those of their

associates are at stake. State officials who vote on the councils are often beholden
to states' rights interests, thus constituting another form of conflict of interest. Fur-

ther, there remains inadequate non-user representation on the councils, especially

by individuals knowledgeable in natural resource stewardship. Managing living re-

sources of the United States is an important job requiring considerable knowledge,
and an up to date understanding of issues and information. But most council mem-
bers, while they may be competent professionals in other fields, are amateur part-
timers at managing living natural resources.

Consequently, the fishery management councils can not operate competently and
in the best interest of the United States unless the councils are given clear legisla-

tive directives to prevent overfishing, rebuild depleted fish populations, and protect
habitats. We also recommend: 1) prohibiting council members from voting on mat-
ters in which they have a financial interest, 2) authorizing the Secretary of Com-
merce to remove any council member for violating conflict of interest provisions, and
3) increasing participation on councils of individuals who are knowledgeable in con-

servation and stewardship of living marine resources, though not necessarily ac-

tively involved in fishing, 4) repealing the current exemption for council members
from the federal conflicts of interest laws.

INTERJURISDICTIONAL FISHERY MANAGEMENT

Fish do not recognize political boundaries. Frequently, neither do fishing boats.

Yet lack of coordination among state managing agencies remains a major, major ob-

stacle to effective fishery management. Political boundaries among states and be-

tween state and federal waters must be torn down for the purposes of managing
migratory fish populations.
The phenomenal success of striped bass management demonstrates what can be

achieved when fishery management measures are coordinated among states. After

becoming very scarce in the mid 1980s, the striped bass resource is now more robust

than I ever imagined I would see in my lifetime. As originally drafted SI 126, the

Atlantic inteijuris diction al fisheries legislation, is overdue and critically impertant,
and the Network Streering Committee endorses it enthusiastically. We believe that

giving the Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission the authority to develop
management plans that the states will be required to comply with will go a long
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way toward restoring the health and economic viability of our coastal fishery re-

sources. If the concept behind the legislation does for other species what it did for

striped bass—and there is every reason to expect it can—we will likely be congratu-
lating ourselves at a future hearing. We do not support recent House changes ex-

empting the menhaden fishery, unless observers can be provided on menhaden boats
to record bycatch. [Note: the Marine Fish Conservation Network has not yet had a
chance to formally adopt a position on this bill; consequently, my endorsement is

on behalf of the Network's Steering Committee member organizations.]

HIGHLY MIGRATORY OR "LARGE PELAGIC" SPECIES

The large pelagic species include the several tunas, numerous shark species, sev-

eral marlins, and swordfish. Most large pelagic fish species for which we have sci-

entific data are now at their lowest level of abundance in history (see attached

graphs). Management of large pelagic species has generally ranged from nonexistent

to ineffective. There are still no federal fishery management plans for any Atlantic

tunas.

These changes are easily observed on the water. Although I fish regularly in the

same area where people used to earn their living harpooning swordfish, the sword-
fish are long gone from my home waters, and the inshore swordfishing industry
there is a matter of historic record. Old-timers tell me that in the same offshore

area it was not uncommon to see fifty sharks at the surface on a calm summer day
back in the fifties. In just the last few years, as shark fishing has escalated, a shark
at the surface has become a rare sight. And during the course of my seabird studies

in the 1 980s, white marlin virtually vanished from my study area.

The Failure of ICCAT and The Urgent Need for New U.S. Commissioners

The International Commission for the Conservation oi Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT)
has stewardship responsibility for tunas and billfishes. The U.S. commissioners to

ICCAT, unaccountable to the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) and

irresponsive to recommendations ICCAT's own scientists, have neither upheld
ICCAT's charter, which requires it to manage for maximum sustainable yield, nor
U.S. law which mandates that the U.S. may not exceed ICCAT quotas. For example,
after the U.S. had exceeded its bluefin tuna quota by twenty five percent, our chief

ICCAT commissioner Carmen Blondin refused several requests to go on written

record saying simply that it was important for the United States to remain within

its quota for bluefin tuna, as we are legally obliged to do. Replacing the the U.S.I

ICCAT commissioners with responsible individuals who will uphold ICCAT's charter

and U.S. legal responsibilities is a priority for our Network. Our chief ICCAT com-
missioner should be the director of the National Marine Fisheries Service or their

designee.
Though ICCAT presumes to be a management agency, there are no management

plans, no recovery plans, no recovery targets and no recovery timetables for any of

the species under ICCAT's purview. ICCAT has set minimum sizes for several spe-

cies, but these sizes are far below the age at first reproductive maturity. Further,
the discard of undersized, dead fish, taken primarily by indiscriminate longlines, is

largely uncontrolled and unmonitored. ICCAT 's own data showing massive declines

in bluefin tuna, swordfish, white marlin, blue marlin (see attached graphs), and oth-

ers demonstrates ICCAT's failure to prevent depletion or rebuild depleted popu-
lations.

ICCAT has set catch quotas for only one population of fish, the bluefin tuna off

the eastern seaboard, yet the bluefin has declined each year in the decade this ex-

cessively-high quota has been in place, and the breeding population has dropped
more than ninety percent since 1975. The American Fisheries Society, North Ameri-

ca's oldest and largest professional society of fishery scientists, concludes that "The

western Atlantic stock of bluefm tuna is severely overfished * * *
Although the

threat to the biological integrity of the stock is of most concern, the economic losses

incurred to date are staggering and cannot be recovered," and "The present manage-
ment regime (A) will not allow the stock to recover, (B) poses an unacceptable risk

of there not being enough adult fish to spawn new generations of tuna, and (C) is

counter to the long-term interest of both fishery producers and consumers." Despite
a 90 percent-plus decline in the breeding population and significant declines in

every size group, ICCAT still has no recovery plan, no recovery target, no recovery
schedule for this species. The tragedy of ICCAT's failure is best highlighted by
NMFS' recent report showing that the bluefin tuna population would have been sub-

stantially rebuilt by now if ICCAT had simply not raised their catch quota in 1984.
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Control of Our Large Pelagic Resources

The U.S. must repeal language adopted in 1990 which forbids U.S. regulations
from being more restrictive than those measures agreed to at ICCAT, even when
those measures are allowing continued declines in depleted species. This is the only
case in which the U.S. has ceded complete control of any of natural resources within

its jurisdiction to an international body. This language, added in 1990, is wholly in-

consistent with other U.S. wildlife laws, is unique amon^ ICCAT treaty nations, and
undermines U.S. authority to mtmage our own fisheries m our own waters. This lan-

guage must be eliminated in the upcoming reauthorization of the Magnuson Fish-

eries Act. Seeing the U.S. regain full control of our fisheries is another top priority
for the Marine Fish Conservation Network.

Sharks
We are oveijoyed to have a shark plan finally in place, but several sharks have

been severely depleted in the last decade. NMFS' new shark plan is long overdue
and short on detail. Different species of sharks have very different biologies and dif-

ferent reproductive potential, and lumping them together risks collapse of individual

species. Slow growing and severely depleted sharks, like sandbar and dusky sharks,
need much better protection and particular attention. We believe the current quotas
set by NMFS are too high, and we are disappointed that existing long-term inde-

pendent academic data sets that could give us some view of relative abundance from
the i970s have not been incorporated into NMFS' population modeling. Independent
studies on sharks, such as those of the Virginia Institute of Marine Sciences, show
that several species of slow-growing, slowly reproducing sharks declined precipi-
tously over the last twenty years, during which fishing pressure on sharics intensi-

fied. In particular, we believe the dusky shark may now fit the definition of a

threatened species.
The U.S. should pursue an international shark management

agreement with Mexico and Caribbean countries for the large coastal shark species

complex as defined by NMFS.
Our Network recommends the following measures for management of lai^e pe-

lagic species:
1) Repeal the language added in the Fishery Conservation Amemdments and At-

lantic Tunas Convention Act of 1990 which limit U.S. authority to manage large pe-

lagic fisheries.

2) Repeal language transferring authority from the councils to the Secretary of

Commerce, while amending the Act to facilitate preparation of multi-council plans
for large pelagic fisheries.

3) Designate the Director of the National Marine Fisheries Service or their des-

ignee as the head of the U.S. delegation to ICCAT.
4) Amend the Atlantic Tunas Convention Act to prohibit appointment of individ-

uals who have a direct financial stake in large pelagic fisheries as ICCAT commis-
sioners.

5) Improve sharic management.
We thank you for the invitation to share our views with you.

[The list of endorsers; Conflicts of Interest on the Regional Fishery Management
Councils: Perception or Reality?; and miscellaneous graphs may be found in the

committee files.]

Senator Kerry. Thank you very much, Dr. Safina.

You know it is interesting listening to the three of you say why
you are here, and then present very different ideas about the effec-

tiveness of the highly migratory, interstate, and council provisions.
Mr. Weddig, if I recall correctly, you said not to return tuna

management to the councils; keep it under the Secretary. Then,
earlier, we had the folks who said to give it back to the councils.

We have yet another view here from Dr. Safina, who has gotten
firsthand experience indicating that the councils are not terribly re-

sponsible in some of the choices that they make. Your testimony
provides a good sense of the tortuous path through which not only
the councils march, but that we have to follow in the course of the
reauthorization. It really underscores the diversity of viewpoints on

fishery issues.
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Let me begin with you, Mr. Weddig. You made an interesting
comment in your opening statement about conflict of interest. You

suggested that there are other people who have a conflict of inter-

est—specifically, environmental groups and others. I guess I do not

agree with you in the context of how one looks at and defines "con-

flict of interest." I want you to help me with that so I am not miss-

ing something in what you are saying.
An environmental group basically has one interest, and that is

the conservation of the species and management of the habitat. In-

deed, people who are on the council who might be environmental-

ists are voting their interest. But that is not a conflict of interest.

A conflict of interest arises when you have people in the industry
whose goal is to fish as much as you can and sell as much as you
can, who are voting on regulations that are supposed to limit their

doing that. And the conflict arises because they have an interest,

unlike the environmentalists, that is to maximize the catch and
their dollar, while they are supposed to vote to restrain them. That
is the conflict.

Now, am I missing something? I do not see that the other groups
fit into this notion of conflict of interest that you were talking
about.

Mr. Weddig. Well, don't you see a similar situation, first of all,

from a recreational side, where an allocation for

Senator Kerry. Absolutely. There you can have a conflict. Sport
fishermen and recreational users have the capacity to have a con-

flict, yes.
Mr. Weddig. And so the question is then whether I think envi-

ronmental groups can also have a conflict.

Senator Kerry. I suppose that is what it comes down to, or sci-

entists or other people who might be part of the makeup.
Mr. Weddig. Since the philosophy of the Magnuson Act is based

on optimum yield, which does involve trying to produce product for

consumption and for profit, the whole idea of it is that this is sup-

posed to be a utilization of production.
Senator Kerry. Well, then, should we take all of these folks off

the councils?

Mr. Weddig. Which folks?

Senator Kerry. Anybody who represents one of the interests that

run counter to the Magnuson concept?
Mr. Weddig. Not at all, sir. I think that the way it is structured

now is just fine. I think that the appointment process that has

been undergone over the last 16 years has provided generally a de-

cent balance to the councils. There are people from all sides, and
I think they even themselves out. And with the ability of the Sec-

retary to make sure that the decisions are fair, I do not think we
have a problem with it.

Senator Kerry. Let me ask Dr. Safina, are the problems that we

have, in your sense, are they due to the inherent problems of the

act or are they due to the councils?

Dr. Safina. I think there is an interplay between the competence
on the councils and the amount of time and energy and background
that the council members bring, and the requirements of the act.
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Senator Kerry. But do you not agree that we need the input of

the participants? You are not going to build a consensus or have

comphance if you do not have input; correct?

Dr. Safina. Well, since fisheries operate by taking animals out

of a wild environment, rather than being able to increase produc-

tion, I think that the fisheries should be managed by people whose
main concern is determining the production ability of the ocean.

And that those people should make their decisions with very heavy
advisory input from the industry. But I think that in terms of set-

ting allowable catches, that should be done by people who do not

have vested financial interests in pushing that envelope once that

envelope is established.

Senator Kerry. Let me say that if we were to accept that con-

cept, the current participation system already takes extraordinary
time to get management implementation. If you were to do it the

way you are suggesting, how do you think you would get cloture?

Dr. Safina. Well, I think that if you had a panel of scientists,

academics and Government agency employees who determine the

total allowable catch, then brought the industry together to decide

how that catch should be allocated, that we would probably stay
within the productive capacity of the ocean to produce fish and to

restore the populations.
Senator Kerry. Let me turn for a moment to the highly migra-

tory species, if I can. Mr. Weddig, I tend to accept the criticisms

of ICCAT and I am struggling with how we are going to work to

get more effective international management, but I wonder what

steps NOAA has taken to date to respond to your sense of the need
for greater participation or what additional steps are needed?
Mr. Weddig. We think that the long-awaited process that Mr.

Hall described this morning is going to be very important, and we
want to see what it is. But this has been just 2 years since the

change was made. And I think progress is being made toward get-

ting a workable process. The ICCAT Advisory Committee has be-

come much more aggressive.
There is concern on the part of the industry in that the decisions

being made at NOAA are not totally open. But I think it is getting
there. And when that process is published, we hope it will do the

job.
Senator Kerry. How will the process do the job if the ICCAT still

operates separately from the Magnuson system and with other na-

tions?

Mr. Weddig. Well, I think, Senator, what is the alternative? To
think that we can manage the fisheries of the Atlantic from here

without the other countries' participation is just not realistic.

Senator Kerry. Well, I agree. I agree with that completely. What
frustrates me is that we seem to be trying to do just that, and our

fishermen are working at a disadvantage.
Mr. Weddig. Why do you say they are? I am not too sure our

fishermen are working at any disadvantage over the other ones.

What is necessary, though, is to try to get the other nations to un-

derstand that there is need for conservation and to set objectives
and plans. It is a long process, and it is very difficult to do.
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Senator Kerry. Well, if we are working under limitations and
living up to the restrictions and others are not, is there not an in-

herent disadvantage in that?
Mr. Weddig. Well, I am not too sure who is not living up to the

restrictions.

Senator Kerry, What do you think, Mr. Foley? You have been on
the advisory committee.
Mr. Foley. For longer than I want to remember. It has been a

very frustrating experience, because one of the things, we meet, for

example, sometime in late October the advisory committee. And
any advice that we might give the commissioners is useless because
it cannot be acted upon until a year later. We have tried to move
that meeting up to September or August, but nothing has hap-
pened.
But what Lee said earlier, I think that the ICCAT Advisory Com-

mittee, for the first time, has got some structure in it. We have a
new chairman in it. He is bringing decorum to the meetings. We
run it like a business. And the ideas are getting much better. But
we have not accomplished anything.
Senator Kerry. Do you think we ought to be able to have more

stringent measures in the United States than internationally; cor-

rect?

Mr. Foley, I think that what we have to do is we have to

work
Senator Kerry. Well, you think we should not prevented, though,

from implementing more stringent conservation measures, correct?

Mr, Foley. I think what we should work on is whatever meas-
ures are imposed on our fishermen, we have to convince the other
23 nations that that is a good idea. And I do not think that we
should be at a disadvantage.
Senator Kerry. I understand. But I believe your testimony says

that you think we should not be prevented from implementing
more stringent measures. Do you think we ought to implement
more stringent measures?
Mr. Foley. On our own fishermen? No.
Senator Kerry. Why, then, is there is an issue of worrying about

being prevented from applying more stringent measures if we are

not intending to apply them?
Mr. Foley. Let me clarify that the AFTMA and SFI positions dif-

fer from mine. Personally, I do not see taking our fisherman and

putting them at a disadvantage.
Senator Kerry. So, you are for negotiating the international

quotas and living by them,
Mr. Foley. Yes.
Senator Kerry. And we will take whatever the international

quota allows us to take.

Mr. Foley. Yes.

Senator Kerry. Do you agree with that?
Mr. Foley. Yes, I do.

Dr. Safina. Are you asking me if I agree?
Senator Kerry. Yes.
Dr. Safina. No, I disagree.
Senator Kerry. Because?
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Dr. Safena. Because the biology of the fish differs among species.
For some of these species they are truly oceanic pelagic fish, like

bigeye tuna. They probably could not be unilaterally managed. For
others like bluefin tuna, they exist almost entirely on the Continen-
tal Shelf inside the EEZ. We control their spawning grounds, we
control the migration corridors, we control their summering range.
We need discretion over managing our own fish. It does not mean
that we will categorically and systematically disadvantage our fish-

ermen, but we have to be able to have discretion.

Senator Kerry. But why will that not automatically disadvan-

tage our fishermen? If you say we need to manage our fish more
efficiently according to their needs, and need is for more conserva-

tion, our fishermen will automatically be disadvantaged. You are

not going to have equity unless ICCAT is managing more conserv-

atively internationally.
Dr. Safina. Well, that is true. But there are a couple of issues

here. One is that rebuilding populations does not disadvantage our
fishermen. The other is that we manage our other

Senator Kerry. Unless there is mitigation assistance during the

period that they are not fishing, it certainly does.

Dr. Safina. That depends on how you structure the allocation.

Senator Kerry. Which allocation?

Dr. Safina. Well, for instance, you can have a very viable rec-

reational fishery for tuna and cut the allowable take from an un-
limited amount per day, which is now the case for bigeye and yel-

lowfin, to several fish per boat per day. People would still go out,
but they would not kill as many. There are a number of things that

you can do to tinker along those lines.

But increased yields cannot possibly disadvantage U.S. fisher-

man. I think having Japan dictate our quotas is a disadvantage to

U.S. fishermen and I do not think that management by spite and

management by mutually assured depletion is a wise way ti> go.
The other thing is that the commissioners, while they can talk

the talk over here, they need to walk the walk. The reason that I

got involved in fishery management, which is not my business and
not my profession, is that Mr. Weddig told me that he did not think
that the bluefin tuna quota should be lowered. We need commis-
sioners who are going to try to lead and try to convince other coun-

tries, not just sit at the table saying that that is what they need
to be able to do and then have no intention of doing that.

Senator Kerry. Do you disagree with the science, Mr. Weddig,
on which that judgment is based, or is there another reason that

you think the quota should not be lowered?
Mr. Weddig. Well, first of all, when I told Mr. Safina I did not

think they should be lowered it was approximately 2 years ago, at

which time we were into year 6 of a period when the quotas had
been lowered by 50 percent. And this is a long-lived animal, one
that takes a while to grow. And so we were in year 10 at the time
of a 50-percent reduction in quota, and it was too early at that

point to say whether it should be reduced again, thinking of the

fisherman, not only commercial but recreational, up and down and
the coast who depended on this fish.

And I do not know yet whether I think it should be reduced at

this point. There are signs that it is starting to rebound, and I do
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not know whether another reduction makes sense. We took one last

year of 10 percent. We are geared to take one for 15 percent this

year if the science comes out negatively in October, and that would
be another 25 percent over a 50-percent reduction of what was in

existence back 12 years ago.

So, reductions have been taken, and there is a lot of speculation
as to whether or not the stock is rebounding. Some people say no,
some people say yes. And one thing is for certain; we do not know
an awful lot about the life of the bluefin tuna.

We do know, however, that it is not vmder the control of the

United States. There are something in the neighborhood of 2,600
ton minus 10 percent that is the current quota, and it is divided

among three countries that are not fishing in our waters, they are

fishing outside of the U.S. zone, and another 700 tons are taken

by Caribbean nations who are not fishing in United States waters.

So, this is not a fish that we control.

Senator Kerry. Earlier this year, NMFS proposed a management
trust fund, in which commercial fees would be deposited to support
observers, monitoring programs, and such. What is your view on

establishing a fee system?
Mr. Weddig. It is obvious that money is going to be needed, and

the groups that we have worked with indicate a willingness to pro-
vide money if it can be somewhat under their control in terms of

how it is spent. The most viable option that did gain some accept-
ance was to establish independent organizations such as some of

the agricultural marketing boards where fees were collected after

referendum and the money was then dedicated to the job at which
it was intended to be used for.

The concern is that once a fee is imposed, the next step is other

people say well, we need more of this, we need more of that, we
need more science because we are not sure, and the fees keep going

up.
Senator Kerry. What type of fee do you think would be sensible

or reasonable?
Mr. Weddig. In terms of amount?
Senator Kerry. Well, type or amount. I was thinking more of

type.
Mr. Weddig. Well, fees for research and fees for monitoring.

These are things I believe that many in the fishing industry would

support. As to percentage, it is hard to say.
Senator Kerry. What type of fee should it be? What should it be

placed on? In what form should it be levied?

Mr. Weddig. On the value of the landings.
Senator Kerry. On the value of the landings.
Mr. Weddig. Of the landings.
Senator Kerry. Mr. Foley, in terms of your support for the At-

lantic Coastal Fisheries Cooperative Management Act, what impact
would its enactment have on recreational fisheries, and in what

ways do you think it might have a positive impact on the industry?
Mr. Foley. From a recreational standpoint if—for example, say

trout, weakfish, or flounder were placed under that act, it would

have more—and certainly bluefish, those three species, they would

have more to do, really, in stimulating our business, because it is
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the fish that people fish for. It is not the glamorous fish, but when
you talk about where is the gear sold, it is sold for those species.
And if they could be included in that, it would really be a big

benefit to our industry. It would help everybody in it, from big com-

panies to small companies, and right across the board. It would be,
I think, the most important thing that could influence our industry
for growth, and we have been really flat lately. I mean actually we
have been in a decline because of the way the boating industry is.

They are down 65 percent in unit sales from 1988, and we went
down with them. And we are starting to come back right now, and
this would be a big stimulus to us.

Senator Kerry. You heard the discussion earlier about the coun-

cils. Do you have any thoughts about what might strengthen the

council process?
Mr. Foley. Well, you know, some councils we think are balanced

from a recreational standpoint, or at least we have some input. In

some we do not have any, and if we had a little more input, from
a recreational standpoint, where we do not have some, I think that

would benefit us.

I do not know. Bob, would you say something on that?

Mr. Hayes. Yes. We also have taken the position, and pretty

strongly, that the conflicts of interest, as I believe you described

them very accurately, should be dealt with. And we think it could

be dealt with at the council itself by restricting the vote—not the

participation, just the vote of the individual council member with
the conflict. And that way you would get the active participation,
and that is what the Magnuson Act intended, and you would get
their influence but you do not have any conflict.

Senator Kerry. Well, that gets pretty tricky because I am not
sure what the criteria are for deciding who votes. That is obviously
a really tricky question. But we are going to look at it. I am not

sure. I really do not know, as I sit here today, how to come out on
this coimcil issue. There are a number of different directions one
could move in, ranging from changing the structure of the member-
ship and format to changing some of the voting requirements or

disclosure requirements and so forth. We are going to look through
your testimony and try to be sensible about it.

We have to wrap up now because Senator Inouye has to come in

here for a meeting that he has momentarily. But I want to leave

the record open so we could pursue some of these issues. We will

leave it open for additional statements from folks for and against
the Magnuson changes proposed today. We are going to start sit-

ting down and grappling with some of these issues among members
within the committee.

Obviously, we will be talking to you to patch together as consen-

sus-oriented and sensible approach as we can, that really deals

with the weaknesses that we have been able to see over the last

couple of years. Your testimony today is helpful and valuable and
has given us a good balance of views. I thank you very much for

your patience and for participating and we will stand adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 1:51 p.m., the hearing adjourned.]





APPENDIX

Prepared Statement of Senator Stevens

I look forward to hearing the testimony of our witnesses today on the manage-
ment process created under the Magnuson Act, and on a number of other important
issues.

This is the third hearing we have had focusing on the reauthorization of the Mag-
nuson Act.
Fm looking forward to field hearings we are scheduling in Alaska during the Au-

gust recess as well.

As I mentioned briefly at the last hearing, I believe the regional fishery manage-
ment council process has worked as it was intended in Alaska.
The council process has allowed for the development of a vast, lucrative commer-

cial fishing industry, but at the same time has worked to conserve our resources,
which was the primary purpose of the Magnuson Act.

The National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) reports that of the fish stocks in

Alaska, NONE are being overutilized.

To understand just how important commercial fisheries are to my state, I think
it Is important to realize how vast fisheries off Alaska are.

NMFS reports that 58 percent of the U.S. commercial catch of fish was taken off
Alaska in 1992.

5.64 billion pounds of fish were landed in Alaska in 1992. This fish was valued
at almost $1.6 oillion.

Alaska is known for its vast Pacific trawl fisheries. These Fish include not only
Alaska pollock, but Pacific cod, flounders. Pacific Ocean perch, rock fishes and hake.
4.4 billion pounds—valued at over half a billion dollars—were harvested off Alaska
in 1992.
Alaska is also known for its salmon. We have the highest quality salmon in the

world. The Japanese have just begun to label salmon in their retail markets, and
Alaska salmon fetch the highest prices.

96 percent of the commercially caught salmon in the United States were taken
from Alaska waters in 1992.
Dutch Harbor, Alaska is the largest fishing port in terms of both volume and

value of catch in the United States.

Kodiak, Alaska is the second
largest fishing port in terms of volume, and the third

largest in terms of value in the U.S.
You can see why I look forward to visiting Alaska with the Chairman in August—

it will be a great opportunity to hear from many people whose daily lives are af-

fected by the Magnuson Act.

I know that the witnesses today also have a direct and important interest in the

Magnuson Act, and I look forward to hearing their testimony.

Prepared Statement of Senator Packwood

packwood unveils proposed change to federal fishing laws

Washington, DC—At a Senate hearing Wednesday morning, Oregon Senator
Packwood unveiled a proposal to change the Federal fishing laws so that Oregon
fishermen and those involved in the seafood processing industry will be able to ade-

quately prepare for fishing seasons.
"Last year Federal officials in Washington blindsided the Oregon fishing industry.

At the last minute. Federal oflicials pulled the rug out from under Oregon fisher-

men and the shoreside processors when they allocated most of the whiting catch to

offshore factory trawlers," Packwood said.

Packwood continued, "This happened because Federal officials sitting in Washing-
ton decided on opening day of the whiting season to ignore the recommendations

(185)
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of the regional fisheries body, the Pacific Fishery Management Council. This left ev-

eryone scrambling and it undermined business decisions that were made based on
the council's recommendations."

In a nutshell, Packwood's proposal does the following:
• The Secretary of Commerce would have a time limit of 60 days to act on the

regional council's recommendations for fisheries management.
• If the Secretary of Commerce overrules the regional council's recommendation,

the Secretary must document specific reasons for overturning the regional council's

recommendations regarding fisheries allocation.
• If the Commerce Secretary does not notify the regional council in writing of his

or her disapproval of a councils action within 60 days, then the council's action wiU
take effect.

Packwood laid out the details of his proposal at a Senate Conmierce, Science, and

Transportation hearing on the reauthorization of the Magnuson Act, the Federal law
which directs management of fishery resources. Later this year when the Commerce
Conmiittee prepares reauthorization legislation, Packwood will offer his proposal as

an amendment to the legislation.
Packwood's proposal was put together in conjunction with the chairmen of the

eight regional fisheries councils.

Prepared Statement of Senator Helms

Mr. Chairman and members of this distinguished committee, on behalf of the

many commercial and recreational fishermen in North Carolina, I appreciate the op-

portunity to submit testimony in support of legislation which I urge the Committee
to include in its reauthorization markup later this year to amend the Magnuson
Fishery Conservation and Management Act.

Addition of this provision will make North Carolina a member of the Mid-Atlantic

Fishery Management Council. This legislation has widespread support from current
members of the Mid-Atlantic Council.

Specifically, the amendment I propose will add three seats to the Mid-Atlantic

Council—One to be filled by the North Carolina Director of Marine Fisheries, the
second appointment by the Governor of North Carolina, and the third an additional

"at large seat."

In addition, it will
split

North Carolina at Cape Hatteras for membership pur-
poses, with the seaward area north of Cape Hatteras being part of the Mid-Atlantic
Council and the seaward area south of Cape Hatteras remaining with the South At-

lantic Council.

My state's commercial and sport fishermen are major harvesters of many species
for which the Mid-Atlantic Council has management responsibility. North Carolina

fishermen land more bluefish and summer flounder than their counterparts in other

states.

Since the early 1980s the North Carolina Division of Marine Fisheries has partici-

pated in the activities of the Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council. And each

year participation has increased. The North Carolina Director of Marine Fisheries

attends Mid-Atlantic Council meetings.
The North Carolina Department of Marine Fisheries has increased its participa-

tion in technical work for the development of fishery management plans for summer
flounder and bluefish. Currently the Division of Marine Fisheries is actively partici-

pating at technical and administrative levels in the participation of the Mid-Atlantic
Council plans for scalp and black sea bass.

The Mid-Atlantic Cfouncil is responsible for the management of many other spe-
cies of fish important to North Carolina. While North Carolina makes great con-

tributions to the Mid-Atlantic Council, it does not have a vote on actions affecting
our state's sport and commercial fishermen.

I submit for the record a copy of a letter from the Governor of North Carolina,

requesting this legislation; also the text of the relevant section of testimony by Lee
G. Anderson, Chairman of the Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council, before

the House Merchant Marine Fisheries Management Subcommittee in support of

North Carolina membership in the Mid-Atlantic Council.

In addition to the letter trom Governor Hunt and the text of Mr. Anderson's testi-

mony, I submit a copy of the relevant sections of the minutes of the Mid Atlantic

Council meetings of May 29 and 30 1991 and April 13-14, 1993 which indicate unan-
imous support of the present council members for the inclusion of North Carolina.

I am hopeful that my proposed legislation will be adopted when the Conmiittee
marks up reauthorization legislation later in the year.

I thank the Committee.
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letter from james b. hunt, jr., governor, state of north carolina

April 27, 1993.

The Honorable Jesse Helms,
U.S. Senate,

Washington. DC 20510

Dear Senator Helms: Under the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Manage-
ment Act of 1976 (MFCMA), the Congress created the existing system for manage-
ment of fisheries in the United States* Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ), the ocean
area from 3 to 200 nautical miles offshore North Carolina and most other coastal

states. Section 302 of the Act created eight Regional Fishery Management Councils,
and included North Carolina as a memoer of the South Atlantic Fishery Manage-
ment Council (SAFMC).
Over the years. North Carolina's representatives on the SAFMC have participated

actively in the Council. In addition, our State marine fisheries management agency,
the North Carolina Division of Marine Fisheries (DMF), has contributed greatly to

the accomplishments of the SAFMC. Of great Importance to the success of the

Council has been research and statistical data provided by the DMF, especially for

king and Spanish mackerel and reef fish (snappers, groupers and sea bass).

Smce the early 1980's, the DMF has increasingly participated in activities of the

Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council (MAFMC). Our agency member of the
SAFMC generally attends MAFMC meetings as well. In recent years, the DMF has
been a major participant in technical work for the MAFMC, providing large
databases for development of fishery management plans for summer flounder and
bluefish. We are now actively participating

at tecmiical and administrative levels

in preparation of the MAFMC plan for scalp and black sea bass.

North Carolina's commercial and sport fishermen are major harvesters of many
of the species for which the MAFMC has management responsibility. Commercially,
North Carolina's fishermen land more bluefish and summer flounder than any other
state. We were second in 1990 in recreational landings of bluefish and third for

summer flounder. The MAFMC is responsible for these and other species important
to North Carolina. North Carolina makes great contributions to the MAFMC and
the fisheries for which it is responsible, but since we are not a member of the Coun-

cil, we cannot vote on Council decisions concerning these species and affecting North
CaroUnians.
Because of the importance of MAFMC decisions to North Carolina's commercial

and recreational fisheries and the importance of North Carolina's contributions to

the Council, I ask that you take the necessary steps
to amend the MFCMA, Section

302, to make North Carolina a full member of tne Mid-Atlantic Fishery Manage-
ment Council. We need to maintain our membership on the South Atlantic Fishery
Management Council; North Carolina is the mixing zone between the two areas.

This position has been endorsed by the South Atlantic Fisheries Management Coun-

cil, the Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council, the North Carolina Marine Fish-

eries Commission, the North Carolina Fisheries Association and the Southeastern
Waterman's Association.

My warmest personal regards.
Sincerely,

James B. Hunt, Jr.

[The testimony of Lee G. Anderson, minutes of April 13-14, 1993, and minutes
of May 29-30, 1993 of the Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council may be found
in the committee's files.]

Prepared Statement of Senator Faircloth

Mr. Chairman and distinguished members of the committee, I
appreciate

the op-

portunity to submit testimony strongly supporting legislation that 1 urge the com-
mittee to adopt later this year. Enactment of legislation amending the Magnuson
Conservation and Management Act making North Carolina a member of the Mid-
Atlantic Fishery Management Council is of extreme importance to North Carolina's

fishing industry.
I strongly favor North Carolina's entry into the Mid-Atlantic Council. Waters to

the north of Cape Hatteras should become a part of the Mid-Atlantic Council with
the area south of Cape Hatteras remaining in the South-Atlantic Council.
Waters which lie to the north of Cape Hatteras are the home of various species

of Atlantic mackerel, lolligo squid, butterfish, ocean quahogs, and scup. These spe-
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cies also are indigenous to many areas located within the boundaries of the Mid-
Atlantic Council. North Carolina's fishermen are entitled to a voting voice on the
Mid-Atlantic as well as the South-Atlantic Councils.

Precedent has been already set. The State of Florida is a member of both the
South-Atlantic and Gulf Councils. I recommend adoption of this amendment in the
committee markup. The bill should also provide for a State director, one obligatory
member, and one member who would serve at-large.

It just makes common sense that if your livelihood is being affected, you would
like to have a vote and a means of voicing your concerns on matters which daily
affect you and your family.

I urge the committee to adopt this legislation later in the year when markup lan-

guage of the Magnuson Conservation and Management Act is drafted. Again, thank
you for the opportunity to submit my comments to the committee.

Prepared Statement of Jerry Schill, Executive Director, North Carolina
Fisheries Association, Inc.

My comments are in reference to S. 1126, or the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Coop-
erative Management Act.

I testified in May on the House side about this bill. At that time, I gave some
very serious reasons why we oppose this so-called interjurisdictional fisheries man-
agement bill. I also understand that some folks on the Hill think that we no longer
oppose this bill. That is not accurate, and I would like to again articulate our con-
cerns.

Mr. Chairman, imagine the Coast Guard boarding a North Carolina shrimp boat
off the coast of South Carolina. Suppose the CG finds that the boat was shrimping
without the legally mandated TEDs in his nets. The shrimper admits guilt, prom-
ises to put those darn TEDs in the nets as soon as he gets back to the dock, the
commercial fishing captain gives the CG boarding crew a big hug, and they all go
merrily on their way. No citation. No fine. No violation.

That same kind of scenario is being played out in Congress with this bill! The
ASMFC (Conmiission) has knowingly violated its own "Compact," which is a Federal
law passed by the U.S. Congress, but we are expected to say "OK" because the

promise to do better!

Legislators try to allay our fears hy putting in some language in the bill about

"assuring" public process. The ASMFC has already proven that they can ignore Con-

gress, so why all the euphoria?
First, there's an assumption that all efforts have failed in an attempt to get the

States to cooperate in
interjurisdictional matters. That's simply not the case! Yes,

the bureaucrats may have failed! But the users, that is, the recreational and com-
mercial fishing public have not been made to feel as a part of this process.

I could cite numerous examples of North Carolina's commercial fishing industry
working with Government to implement necessary conservation measures (albeit

grudgingly), in an effort to restore stocks in the past few years. Things are chang-
ing. The commercial fishing industry is taking on a proactive stance in a number
of fisheries, if given half a chance!

Second, is the issue of the ASMFC violating its own Compact (Public Law 539,
77th Congress, as amended by Public Law 721, 81st Congress). Article VII calls for

an Advisory Committee to be representative of the commercial fishermen and the
salt water anglers, etc. It has not existed, although there are now "assurances" that
it will be put in place.

Article X states: "Continued absence of representation or of any representative
on

the Commission from any State party hereto shall be brought to tne attention of
the Governor thereof." I was told that the reason the ASMFC does not notify Gov-
ernors is because it tends to make the Governors mad and "affects our funding"!
(And the reason why commercial fishermen sometimes violate fisheries laws is be-

cause it negatively affects their ability to put food on the table for their families.

But does that make it OK? No!)
In summation, Mr. Chairman, we remain adamantly opposed

to S. 1126 because
there have not been adequate steps taken to provide for the needed State coopera-
tion in interjurisdictional matters.
And even more importantly, there is no way that we can justify putting the

ASMFC on a different level than the fishing public. Congress passes laws and fish-

ermen should obey, or use whatever process is in place to change them. And so

should the ASMFC, or any other group or governmental agency. Tne "Government"
should be held to a higher standard than the governed.
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Where did the "rumor" come from about NCFA dropping our opposition to this

bill? I guess because I made a statement that IF our concerns would be addressed
we could support this bill. Our concerns, however, will only be addressed when the

ASMFC tru^ tries to solicit State cooperation outside of the governmental agencies
and bureaucrats. If that effort fails, then we feel that this legislation is needed.
Action speaks much louder than words.

Prepared Statement of J. Anthony ("Tony") Smith

On behalf of my client, the city of St. Paul. St. Paul Island, AK, and the Bering
Sea Coalition, the following written testimony is submitted to the Senate Committee
on Commerce, Science, and Transportation, Subcommittee on Merchant Marine,
hearings on the reauthorization of the Magnuson Fisheries Conservation and Man-
agement Act.

St. Paul Island is one of the Pribilof Islands located in the middle of the Bering
Sea. As a result of its location, St. Paul Island is in the center of one of the world's

most biologically productive waters. There are many species of marine mammals, a

variety of sea biras, and a diversity of fish and shellfish. The ecosystem around, and

includang, St. Paul Include 450 species of fish, crustaceans, and mollusks, of which
50 species are commercially important. These fish and shellfish are a food source

for millions of sea birds and at least 25 species of marine mammals.
These biological resources are the foundation of the subsistence economy and cul-

ture of the indigenous people inhabiting the land areas around the Bering Sea. The
are also the foundation of a commercial fishery that contributes at least 10 percent
of the world's fishery production and is now the centerpiece of the city's economy.

Historically, the FVibilof Islands were managed by the Federal Government as a

refiige for the birds and the marine mammals. The management of Pribilof Islands
was pursuant to the North Pacific Fur Seal Convention (a multinational treaty).
With the passage of the Magnuson Act, the Marine Mammal Protection Act, and

the failure to ratiiy the Interim Convention on the Conservation of the North Pacific

Fur Seal, the management of the Bering Sea sea birds, marine mammals, and fish-

eries has been transferred from international management to the sole responsibility
of the United States. As a practical matter, the various acts do not always have the
same goals and the fact is that management of the Bering Sea fisheries resources
has been carried out with a limited understanding of ecosystem dynamics. In addi-

tion, the United States has had little information of control over the international

management and scientific decisions which have impacted resource health and com-
mercial activities in the American zone.

Recent and substantial declines in the populations of some Bering Sea marine

mammals, fish stocks, and sea birds raise serious questions concerning the impact
of present fisheries management on fish-eating species. Right now our research does
not examine such factors as: the relationships among oceanographic conditions;
ocean circulation patterns; productivity; currents; the population dynamics of var-

ious species of fish, marine mammals, and sea birds; the oiological resources of the

Bering Sea; or the subsistence economy of indigenous people. Our present ecosystem
analysis is so marginal that there has been no effort to understand the relationships
among the birds in the St. Paul Bird Refuge, the seals in the St. Paul rookeries,
and the fish in the waters within a radius of 4 hours.

The result was that the city of St. Paul approached the U.S. State Department
and the National Academy of Science to examine what was going on. Previous ef-

forts to interest others had been unsuccessful and viewed as antifishing. The fact

is that the city of St. Paul is very "pro-fish"
—it just needs to have stability. The

Polar Research Board instituted a study commencing September 1, 1992, to carry
out certain tasks in order to allow some understanding of the issue. The project

summary states:

SUMMARY

The National Academy of Sciences requests support for a study to be under-
taken by the Polar Research Board (PRB), for the period September 1, 1992

through August 31, 1994, to synthesize and examine the scientific and technical

information on the Bering Sea ecosystem that contributes to understanding the

nature and causes of population declines of wildlife and fish. The Polar Re-
search Board will assemble an ad hoc committee composed of experts in ocean-

ography, fisheries biology and management, marine mammals, sea birds,

socioeconomics, and marine policy to evaluate: (1) the environmental fetors—
particularly oceanographic conditions—and ecological relationships that control
or structure the Bering Sea ecosystem; (2) the population dynamics of and rela-
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tionships among commercially important fish, marine mammals, and sea birds

of the Bering &a, their current status, and the factors contributing to popu-
lation fluctuations and declines; and (3) the relationships between the biological
resources of the Bering Sea and the subsistence economy of indigenous popu-
lations. The committee will provide an independent scientific evaluation of the

gaps in understanding, and specific recommendations on the research to fill

those gaps, including suggestions for improving interagency and international

cooperation. The committee will also provide an assessment of alternatives for

management, including, among others, ecosystem-based approaches and actions

that would conserve or restore populations of fish to levels that ensure their bio-

logical sustainability and, where applicable, levels that support commercial use.

Insuring the sustainable use of the oiological resources of the Bering Sea is im-

portant to the United States because of their cultural value to indigenous popu-
lations, their economic value as a commercial fishery, and their unknown value
in biodiversity. The importance of the Bering Sea was recognized in a ioint

statement issued by President Bush and President Yeltsin during their June
1992 summit meeting. The total cost of this activity is estimated tooe $500,000,
which is requested from the U.S. Department of State, as shown in the attached

estimate of costs.

The study is ongoing and has been jointly funded by the U.S. Department of

State, the city of St. Paul, and the Polar Research Board.

The analysis and recommendations of Larry Merculieff, city manager of the city
of St. Paul and coordinator of the Bering Sea Coalition, are attached at Exhibit A.

As Mr. Merculieff points out there needs to be new approaches to research and man-

agement of our major marine ecosystems. Ecosystem approaches to research and

management need to be pursued vigorously. Conventional approaches are not work-

ing. Tne Magnuson Act reauthorization must take into account the reality of the

interrelationships among the species and the ecosystem which those species live in.

When man, tne marine mammals, and the sea birds all rely on pollock for their

food source, single species management has limitations. International habitat and

species management is a key ingredient in the health of domestic ecosystems. Man-

agement regimes must take these issues into account. The Magnuson ACt has suc-

ceeded in many respects. However, now is the time (as part of reauthorization) to

include provisions in the Magnuson Act to ensure that the health of the ecosystem
as a whole will allow a sustained biological diversity and thereby healthy commu-
nities and a healthy sustainable industry.

[Exhibit A—The Bering Sea: Research/Management Challenges and Recommenda-
tions, by Larry Merculieff may be found in the committee's files.]

Prepared Statement of Capt. R. Barry Fisher, President, Yankee Fisheries,
ON Behalf of the Midwater Trawlers Cooperative

My name is Barry Fisher. I am an owner-operator of trawlers in the Pacific

Northwest and I am also President of Midwater Trawlers
Cooperative,

an associa-

tion of 40 plus small to medium sized
pelagic

and bottom trawlers operating in the

Pacific Northwest, Gulf of Alaska and tne Bering Sea.

I would like to open my comments by stating emphatically that there is very little

in the way of new language or thoughts needed to be added to make the FCMA a

better functioning and more equitable act. Rather, I believe attention should be paid
and emphasis given to a carrying out of the intent of Congress as laid down in the

original act.

However, let me start by stating that I sincerely believe the Act requires an in-

creased and more direct system of funding than can be and/or probably will be sup-

plied by the Federal government. The renewable marine resources of the United
states belong to the American people, not to any one segment of the user groups
involved in the fisheries. Hence, I believe the private users of a public resource

should pay for the use of that resource.

Thirteen years of experience have dictated that in general the regional fishery

management councils are underfianded. An example of this can be seen here in the

Pacific Northwest. The PFMC only manages three fisheries, groundfish, salmon, and

pelagic species.
This is deliberate on their part since as early as 1977 the Council

realized it would not have the funds or manpower to go beyond this level of manage-
ment.
Another example can be seen in the operations of the North Pacific Fishery Man-

agement Council which, upon strong recommendation from industry, adopted an ob-
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server program back in the early 1980s. But in order for the' olan to be effected

the funding had to be obtained directly from the industry. Neitner the Council or

NMFS had the requisite funds to pay for the directly obtained fishery management
data.

I am told that the Department of Commerce is still pursuing
the four problem

oriented goals laid down by Dr. William Fox. These goals are: To bring back over-

exploited stocks and species, to reduce overcapitalization, to reduce bycatch and to

give some limited support to aquaculture since we probably are at or over the maxi-

mum yields that can be harvested from the American EEZ.
These are laudable goals. I believe they should still be pursued but it must be

recognized that additional funding wUl be rehired to achieve some success in meet-

ing at least the first three goals.
The prospects for increased Federal funding are dim at best. It should also be

borne in min d that many of the answers to more orderly fishery management and
in particular to reduce overcapitalization in the industry wUl, of necessity, involve

the awarding of private property rights and privileges for users of the public re-

source, then programs that involve moratoriums on new construction of vessels or

plants, limited entry management plans or individual transferable quotas (ITQs) are

put forth by the regional management councils, it must be recognized that the indi-

viduals or companies who profit by such plans, in my opinion, owe the people of the

United States rent payments for the use of these public resources. Other extractive

users of natural resources have long paid fees or assessments. I refer here to mining

companies and forest product companies that operate on public natural resources on

government owned lands.

These fees should be modest. I would suggest V2 or % of one percent of ex-vessel

gross income. I would ask the Senate Commerce Committee to also impose such a

modest assessment on processing companies. The fees collected should be kept in

a trust account to be administered by NMFS and the Department of Commerce for

the conduct of and operation of regional fishery management councils and their req-
uisite research and data acquisition needs. I do not believe that the National Marine
Fisheries Service should be given any portion of this money except for services to

be performed by them at the request of regional fishery management councils.

'Hie information bases and data that are collected and used by the Councils to

formulate fishery management programs are woefully deficient and need a great
deal of real Ufe, real time data and information to effectively manage our marine
resources. The degree of overexploitation of stocks or the extent and magnitude of

bycatch problems cannot be efiectively ascertained, in my opinion, without a great
deal of direct observation by qualified and impartial observers. The observer pro-

grams in the North Pacific Fishery Management Council area have been comprehen-
sive and in general quite good.

In summary there can be no substitute for an increase in operating funds for the

regional fishery management councils and these fiinds should come directly from the

user groups in the form of small assessment fees to earn their right to use a public
resource.

I would like to return to mv main point that the FCMA does not need many new

provisions. Rather, successfiil prosecution of the Act depends upon better perform-
ance by those involved in management. I raise a number of issues:

1) Tne question of adequate and eauitable representation on the fishery manage-
ment councils needs to be forthrightly addressed. I believe that the people of the

United States, the general public, should have more representation on the Councils.

Suitable candidates could and should be individuals who have demonstrated solid

management ability in either private enterprise, previous government service, and/

or the academic world. I also believe that responsible members of the conservation

community should have a voice on the councils.

I believe that the history of the Councils here in the Pacific Northwest and Alaska
have demonstrated too much parochialism, too much in the way of vested interest

and too much in a concentration of votes with one gear group or geographic resi-

dence groups (Alaska vs Oregon and Washington).
For example in the NPFMC area there are three direct representatives of the long

line fishing industry on the Council yet longliners catch only about 10 percent of

the product in the zone. There are five members from the public on the NPFMC
from the state of Alaska, two from Washington state and none from Oregon, yet Or-

egon and Washington boats catch roughly 70 to 80 percent of the product. The
Council is currently addressing and studying ITQs but my experience with the

NPFMC (and I was an advisory panel member and member of several committees
on the NPFMC from 1982 to 1988) dictates to me that there is no wav in hell that

the Alaska members will permit the award of ITQs based upon catch histories to
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Oregon and Washington boats who have some 70 to 80 percent of the landings in

their catch histories.

NMFS is partially responsible for this problem of skewed representation. It is true
the governors nominate pwtential members of the regional councils but I don't think
NMFS or the Department of Commerce has been forthright or clear enough in their
instructions to governors regarding suitable candidates' experiences or the make-up
of the Council as a whole. For example, recreational fishing representatives out-

number conmiercial fishery representatives on the PFMC. It must be remembered
that the administrator of NMFS usually recommends to the Secretary of Commerce
the candidate the administrator believes should be appointed. Having done this

NMFS will then turn around and criticize the councils for over-representation by a

given user group.
2) I believe the Congress of the United States has to directly address the inad-

equate performance oi the NMFS and NOAA in carrying out particulars of the
FCMA.

It seems to me that one of the chief culprits is the NOAA Counsel General's office

and the NOAA legal counsels serving with regional fishery management councils.

I was also a member of the Groundfish Advisors Panel to the PFMC 1977-1980 in

addition to my service to the NPFMC.
In the early days of the Act it seems to me that the attitude of the NOAA lawyers

was one of "can-do". I can remember many times when the lawyers would tell coun-
cil members that they could not legally do what they (the Council) proposed but
their attitude was, tell us what your objectives are and why, and what are the

hoped for management effects of these actions and we will try to help you do it le-

fally.

The attitude of the NOAA counsel in the last few years in my opinion has
een one of extreme negativism and this negativism has damaged and impeded

Council efforts. An example of this is NOAA foot-dragging in allowing the Council
to create a vessel incentive program to reduce bycatch in the NPFMC area of juris-
diction. This vessel incentive program (VIP) had been extremely successful when
practiced by the industry privately. The industry urged the Council to adopt the pro-

gram as a means of controlling ,ie bycatch of prohibited species (PSC). The lawyers
were far more concerned about building solid conviction cases, which often require
years, against vessels violating the VIP and who could continue to violate it for up
to two and three years before finally being brought to accounts than they were in

creating a program the majority would and could live by. Also we all knew NOAA
would generally settle out of court with violators.

In the administration of any bycatch limitation program as practiced in the
NPFMC area, peer pressure can be an important dynamic to control the behavior
of violators. The industry has sought from NOAA for more than three years the

names of serious violators of prohibited species quotas so that we in the industry
could apply pressure to correct their behavior. Tne NOAA counsels refused to di-

vulge their ioentities.

In summary I believe the Congress should "keelhaul" the NOAA General Counsels
oflice and educate these people to the fact that administration of the Act and suc-

cessful conclusion of council actions is far more important than observing every legal

nicety. As an example let me state that I can with impunity violate prohibited spe-
cies catch restrictions for a couple of years, then go to court, seek delays and con-

tinuances once in court and then settle out of court with the NOAA Counsel office

for a sum far less than the income I would have earned fishing and violating the

PSC quotas. If you don't believe it go look at the records.

3) I do not believe that the Secretary of Commerce or the Department of Com-
merce should have the right to institute their own fishery management plans over
those recommended by a regional fishery management council. Nothing in the lan-

guage of the FCMA gives them this power. Fishery management plans are to be pre-
sented by the Regional Councils.

It must be remembered that most fishery management plans are based upon a

long and evolving history that may go back for six or seven years. Examples of these

are limited entry efforts, preference priorities for a given gear group or fishery

group, moratoriums on new entrants, etc.

Most fishery management plans are based upon the historic goals and objectives
that the Councils provided to the Department of Commerce in the early 1980s. De-

partment administrations change with every new president. I believe the long held

objectives of the Councils should be respected and adhered to by each successive

Secretary of Commerce after they are once accepted and approved. Further I believe

the Secretary should follow the law as stated in the FCMA in terms of a critique
of a fishery management plan, disapproving the plan if he or she believes it violates

the FCMA and the National Standards of the FCMA and then returning that plan



193

to the Council with enough time allowed for the Council to correct the Management
Plan and forward it for approval once again.
The Congress cleai-ly intended that the fisheries be managed on a regional basis

and not from the Secretary of Commerce's office. The proper role of the Secretary
should be to approve or disapprove fishery management plans put forth by the

Council, and the Secretary should use this power to guide Councils and not to sub-

stitute his own judgment for management of a regional fishery whose species names
he probably doesn't even know.

4) Another problem to be addressed in the reauthorization is the enormous
amount of time and delay in getting fishery management plans through the regional
offices of NMFS to the National NMFS Office and then to the Secretary of Com-
merce's desk for approval. For example, over-capitalization is probably the biggest
single problem that the NPFMC faces. In January 1992 the Council forwaraed a

moratorium on new entrants of vessels into fisheries to the Regional office in Ju-

neau. It is my understanding that as of June 30, 1993, the plan is still languishing
in the Regional Ofiice. Another example is the handling by NMFS of the PFMC's
1993 whiting allocation framework plan which was passed by the Council in Novem-

ber, was under review until one day before the whiting season opened (and ten days
after the Pacific Council had held its last meeting before the start of the season)

and then the Secretary of Commerce disapproved the Council's recommendations
and substituted his own plan only hours before the fishing season opened.
There are many other examples of this. The Council's difficult role in management

is exacerbated by tardy administration by NMFS and the Department of Commerce.
I would suggest that the reauthorization of the AMA should include language that

would require the Secretary to approve or disapprove a Fishery Management Plan

reconunended by the Council within 60 days or at the most 90 days to help the

Councils manage more efi'ectively.

5) In years to come allocation issues, overcapitalization and bycatch will probably
become the most crucial problems with which Councils will have to wrestle. Over-

capitalization exists. It must be remedied. Overfishing exists. Effort must be limited

in order to rebuild stocks? Bycateh is too high. This must be controlled. Manage-
ment proceeds on a species by species basis, not that of an ecological system as a

whole.

Many of the Councils are divided as they address these issues by the parochial
views of one user group or another. They are

replete
with acrimonious disputes be-

tween, gear groups, and point of geographic residence is another divisive factor, par-

ticularly by the NPENC.
Allocation recommendations by the Council should be arrived at only after a pe-

riod of lengthy study of biological, economic and sociological aflects, the input by all

participants and good justification documentation by Council staff of Council rec-

ommendations. Therefore I believe that the reauthorization of the FCMA should in-

clude a requirement that allocation recommendations must be passed on fishery

management council votes by a decisive majority, say two-thirds to three-quarters
of the votes. This requirement would force the-disparate elements in regional fishery
issues to work together and to compromise in order to get the required majority of

votes by a Councu. Any allocation plan that goes forward on a 7:6 or a 6:8 vote in

my opinion is suspect. It must be remembered that when you start allocating scarce

resources between large groups of users usually somebody is going to be put out of

business. The process must reflect something other than cave man tactics where a

slim majority managed to "do in" a large minority.
6. Finally, I believe all regional fishery management councils should be rehired

to efiectively employ Scientific and Statistical Committees. New England groundfish
is a glaring example of the failure to use scientific information and fishery data.

In summary I believe the FCMA in its first 16 years of progress has been replete
with a number of errors and inadequacies but in general tnese are sins of omission
and not commission. I believe as a society that we have too great a propensity to

wave the magic wand of new laws and new acts to correct problems rather than

by doing a good job of analysis to see where we have gone wrong in the administra-

tion of a previous law or act. With all of its flaws the FCMA of 1976 was a radical

improvement over the inadequacies of Federal management of the Nation's fisheries

in such bodies as ICNAF, the federal fishery management of Alaska before it be-

came a state, and the management of the high seas tuna fleet. The people of a re-

flon
need continued faith in their management capability by those who manage us.

he old axiom, "if it ain't broke, don't fix it", should be followed here. Fine tune the

mechanism, reduce the errors, and finally I believe the Congress of the US should

exercise more overview of the Deparltment of Commerce than it has since the 13

years passage of the Act. A great deal of what has gone wrong can be rightfiilly

blamea on the Department of Commerce.
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Thank you for your interest.

LETTER FROM CAPT. R. BARRY FISHER

June 2, 1993.

The Honorable Ron Wyden,
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington DC 20515-3703

Dear Congressman Wyden: My name is Bany Fisher. I am President of Yankee
Fisheries Incorporated and also President of Midwater Trawlers Cooperative, a boat
owners' association of approximately 40 vessels who fish for whiting and groundfish
in the Pacific Fishery Management Council area and who also fish for cod, pollock
and flounders in Alaska. Our members land their catches here and in Alaska to

shore plants. We also have some members who deliver their catches at sea to factory

processors and mother ships.
Midwater Trawlers Cooperative unanimously supports, and have supported, the

framework allocation plan that was approved by the Pacific Fishery Management
Council and seat to the Department of Commerce in December 1992. That plan was
a continuation of the Pacific Fishery Management Council's goals, objectives and
priorities which in the past have been fully accepted by the Department of Com-
merce until April 15, 1992.
The Department of Commerce's rejection of the PFMC's allocation plan has in my

opinion created a very large arena of jeopardy for the coastal fishing fleet in the
Pacific Northwest. It jeopardized investments that were made as a result of PFMC
intents to prioritize whiting allocation to vessels who land their catches in shore

plants. Commerce's April 15, 1993 allocation may be responsible for the cutting off

of further investment in a promising area of product utilization, namely the process-

ing of the whiting carcasses and ofial to provide a whole series of secondary prod-
ucts from the carcasses which still contain approximately 80 percent of the fish

wei^t caught. Recovery rates in making whiting surimi and/or fillets constitute

roughly 20 percent of the raw weight of fish caught. Traditional use of this material
is to render it into fish meal, bone meal and oil. A great deal of this weight in the
at-sea component is discarded as waste and hence does not constitute a proper total

utilization of the resource. As a result of considerable effort by the industry, Oregon
State University Sea Grant Program, and the Oregon Department of Agriculture,
several novel and productive uses have been found for the whiting carcasses.

I am attaching a letter from Ken Hilderbrand, OSU Sea Food Technologist, which
details some of these specific uses and names the companies involved.

These other uses are the production of hydrolyzed products which are superb nat-

ural and organic feitilizers with a broad spectrum of uses ranging from fertilizers

for container gardens and small private gardens to applications of huge volume for

large agricultural crops. Hydrolyzed products release their vital ingredients, namely
nitrogen, evenly over a long period and hence constitute superior nutritive value as

opposed to chemical fertilizers which often release most of their nutrients in a short

three week to one month period and which leave chemical residues in the soil.

Another use for the secondarily processed whiting is the provision of supplemental
animal rations for dairy and beef cattle and poultry. The products analyzed and test

marketed to date show superior characteristics 'Ben compared with fish meal.

Another use with great potential for the Pacific Northwest and perhaps indeed for

the nation is the utilization of whiting carcasses as a prime ingredient in composted
materials both fertilizers and the remediation of soils heavily laden with toxic

wastes. Considerable research from the Sea Grant Program and other parties at

both Washington State University and Oregon State University demonstrates that

whiting carcasses mixed with other wastes 'such as seed grass straw, wood ash from
saw muls, and non-burnable forest products detritus can produce superior fertilizers

and a remedial treatment for soils heavy in toxic wastes. It is obvious to us that

such usage has great social as well as economic benefits. Without the whiting car-

cass waste there is no other readily available source of fish castes in sufficient vol-

ume to manufacture these products.
I would now like to turn to question one in Congressman's Wyden's letter in

which he asks for our concerns regarding impact of the whiting allocation on small

fishing boats and coastal shorebased processors.
The abrupt about-face which the Department of Conmierce in the Clinton Admin-

istration has taken will result in a loss of markets of whiting for eleven member
boats of my Association and a loss of some 550-600 shorebased processing plant jobs.
When one remembers that the income multiplier for groundfish landed across the

dock is 2.7:1 it is easy to compute that the loss of some $30 million in payment for
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fish will turn into a total lo8S ranging from $65 to $75 million spread through-out
local shipyards, ftiel depots, chandler snops, net makers, grocery stores, restaurants,

coastal port merchants, etc. etc.

It should be remembered that the coastal ports are undergoing severe economic

contraction as a result of forest products industry decline. There is little else to take

up the slack in the coastal ports' economies except tourism which is not known for

broad income distribution in All paying jobs. It must also be remembered that there

have been significant declines in other fisheries such as salmon and groundfish.

Parenthetically I also protest the Department of Commerce's overriding of the

PFMC Salmon Management Plan.

The PFMC has long recognized that whiting is part of the groundfish complex of

stocks. The Council has tried to manage so that the pioneers in this fishery continue

to maintain their historic places in the whiting fisnery as a means of alleviating
stress or increased fishing eflbrt on the traditional groundfish stocks. NMFS's rea-

soning on this last point is intellectually and scientifically bankrupt and I invite the

Committee to question me on this point.

Question 2. I do not believe that the Department of Commerce adequately ex-

plored the impact of their decision on small shore based fishing operations. Com-
merce in its ruling provided exactly what the American Factory Trawler Association

had advanced as their wishes in the allocation of whiting for 1993. I believe Com-
merce responded to heavy lobbying efforts by a lavishly funded special interest

group (something that President Clinton said would not be tolerated in his adminis-

tration). The incoming Department of Commerce officials never approached either

PFMC or the coastal port fishermen and processors to obtain their views as counter

arguments to what the factory trawlers proposed. Further, on or about March 15

Commerce proposed an allocation of its own which contained most of the PFMC's
framework allocation plan. We reluctantly supported this. We now regard that Com-
merce proposed plan as an exercise in duplicity to lull us to sleep. The Factory
Trawlers Association had advance notice of what the final Commerce ruling would
be some 10 days before the rest of the world was acquainted with Commerce's rul-

ing. The factory trawlers were hiring catcher boats and told the catcher boats ex-

actly what tonnage would be allocated ten days before the Department of Commerce
announced the final allocation. This whole area of conduct should be vigorously in-

vestigated, as should the whole allocation process by an organization such as GAO
who we feel would be fair and objective.
Of greater import, we believe that the Department of Commerce has acted ille-

gally in carrying out its obligations under the FCMA of 1976. No where in that Act
can I find language that allows or justifies Commerce imposing its own allocation

decisions in contrast to the Fishery Management Council recommendations. If Com-
merce wants to reject a plan it is supposed to do so in a critique to the Council as

to where and how the Council's recommended management plan does not meet the

requirements of the law or the criteria set forth as National Standards of the

FCMA. Commerce's actions on the whiting allocation sends the message that there

is little use in trying to conduct regional fishery management and that the regional

management process laid down by the Congress in the FCMA is not important since

Conamerce may override the Council's recommendations on fishery management
plans and allocations without any analysis, justification or documentation of its

own. We do not believe that this was the intent of Senator Magnuson, Congressman
Studds, and the other members of the U.S. Senate and House of Representatives
who overwhelmingly passed the FCMA in 1976.

Question 3. The Commerce Department's allocation plan negates almost all of the

concerns raised by the original allocation recommendations made by the Pacific

Fishery Management Council. The Management Council had turned in for the third

consecutive year a management plan based on goals, philosophies and objectives
which have been historically accepted by the Department of Commerce since 1985.

In March 1992 the Council's summary noted for the third year in a row that a pref-
erence would be given to catcher vessels delivering shoreside. The Council's sum-

mary noted that a shoreside preference approach best achieved its goals by:
• Preventing preempt ion of shore-based processing by an at-sea fleet with the

capacity to harvest the total resource within a very short time frame
• Fostering the stability of shore-based processing by "providing replacement rev-

enues to coastal communities for other faltering fisheries"
• Stabilizing "faltering rural coastal economies by providing fishing, processing

and support industry revenues to replace income declines in other industries"
• Achieving "maximum net benefit to the nation by putting economic benefits di-

rectly into coastal communities and distributing income impacts/benefits along tra-

ditional geographic paths"
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• Spreading the whiting fishery over both time and area and "reducing potential

pulse fishery impacts on whiting, salmon and rockfish stocks"
• Preventing the shift of displaced traditional harvesters of whiting to other,

often over-utilized, fisheries
• Contributing to the increased long-term yield of whiting by spreading the har-

vest over a longer season
'Hie Department of Commerce's self-imposed allocation dooms us to repeat year-

by-year allocation fights when the Council's plan called for a framework allocation

plan that could be used year aft«r year and into which you simply pliigged the num-
bers of each year's allowable quota and allocated by formula. Worse, Commerce's al-

location plan allowed for a "pulse" fishery in which 100,000 metric tons were taken
in a 2V2 week period. The overwhelming majority of this catch will result this year
in inferior product at lower than the income that would have been gained if the
catch had been spread over a longer season of some six to seven months. We have
reliable information that most of tne factory trawlers' production amounted to grade
KA and A grade surimi which are the two lowest Quality standards obtainable. The
fillets produced by the at-sea fleet, when they could produce fillets, were no better

than Grade B.

The same low quality fish were obtained by our boats fishing for shoreside proc-
essors and both the catcher boats and the processors agreed that fishing operations
should be suspended until a higher quality could be obtained.

The fish were of poor quality early in the season this year because they were com-

prised mostly of "spent" fish or fish that were recently spawned out. Spent fish give
a lower recovery coeflicient or the percentage of salable meat extracted from the

whole fish. In addition the muscle fiber texture is such that a lower
quality product

results. In our opinion the product realized by the factory trawler fleet will be some
35 to 45 percent lower in value than if the fish were harvested later when they
would be of much higher quality.We have also heard that the bycatch of other species, primarily rockfish, this year
in the short factory trawler season was high. These fisn are discarded at sea and

although counted are wasted and the nation loses that net economic benefit. These

bycatch weights are deducted from the quotas available to the other coastal trawlers

fishing mixed groundfish species. This of course is income lost to these boats and

plants. Unfortunately, NMFS is unable, a whole month after the at-sea
fishery

closed, to provide us with the pertinent data relating to discards, waste and bycatch
by the factory trawler fleet.

Finally it should be remembered that the Council has been concerned about utili-

zation of the catch and recognizes that the factory trawlers waste a great deal of

their targeted species, whiting, which can go overboard unprocessed because it is

too large, too small, or because they have been crushed or otherwise damaged.
NMFS has records that demonstrate that last year in the at-sea operations the fac-

tory trawlers and mother ships wasted over 10,000 metric tons of all species caught.
NMFS documents this waste but either will not or cannot put an economic value

on it. Every pound landed by coastal trawlers fishing for coastal plants is utilized

as either primary or secondary product.
The Department of Commerce has literally told us in its rulings that it is protect-

ing a factory trawler fleet and mother ship operation which over-capitalized itself

in its intended target area of operations, the Bering Sea and the Gulf of Alaska.

The thesis that Commerce is following is that they must give this fleet, in only the

third year of operation in these whiting fishery, greater allocations because they are

overcapitalized and need this opportunity. The coastal processors and catcher boats,

and remember the catcher boats have in the main some 10 to 15 years in this whit-

ing fishery, are not overcapitalized according to the Council's recommended plans.
Commerce's reasoning is bankrupt. Less than a third of the factory trawler fleet is

in this fishery and the income derived from the whiting fishery for the factory trawl-

ers and mother ships involved is less than 10 percent of their annual income. Yet

coastal trawlers and coastal plants are supposed to give up sane 30 to 70 percent
of their annual operations to accommodate and subsidize tne factory trawler fleet.

Ten thousand tons to the factory trawlers employs than for two days. Ten thousand

tons landed in a coastal port provides jobs for a month and superior income distribu-

tion. Also remember, our plants
and boats are 100 percent American owned; they

buy all of their gear, macninery, vessel maintenance, construction, debt financing,

etc. etc. from American sources. This is not true with many if any factory trawlers.

The Department of Commerce did not bother to analyze all of this (and a great
deal more, in my opinion).

I now turn to question 4, "What will be the effect in the long and short term on

small fishing operations and onshore operations in the Northwest?" We have made
considerable investments over a 10 to 15 year period in the catcher boat fleet to
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catch whiting. None of us can afford to make more investments to maintain this

fleet if we are going to be governed by the Department of Commerce's abrupt about-

face in allocations. We can give little credence or support to the actions of a regional

fishery management council if their recommendations are to be rejected in such pre-

emptory fashion.

It should be openly recognized that the State of Oregon has made considerable

investments in time, effort and money along with a cooperating fleet and shoreside

processors in the area of product development, marketing efforts, processing meth-

odology, product improvement, etc. etc. Most of the benefits of this research and ef-

fort are being enjoyed by all whiting producers, including the factory processors. For
three consecutive years Oregon State University Sea Grant Program, OSU, Coastal

Oregon Marine Experiment Station, the Oregon Department
of Agriculture and the

Oregon Coastal Zone Management Association in collaboration with the coastal fleet

and processors have conducted very widely attended, several-day, workshop semi-

nars where important research efforts and results have been given freely to the pub-
lic at large. The whiting industry of boats and plants have set up a producers asso-

ciation with the avowed objectives of guaranteeing product quality, the development
of secondary products from whiting, the provision oi positive public relations for not

only the whiting fishery but the coastal fisheries in general, and finally to enhance
and promote scientific research to produce more and oetter products by the applica-
tion of sea food technology and engineering.

All of these laudable public efforts from which society as a whole wUl benefit are

jeopardized by the capricious behavior of the Department of Commerce.
On a more personal note I started the whiting fishery in 1978 in partnership with

Marine Resource Company International of Seattle, Washington, an American-Rus-
sian joint venture company. The whiting fishery grew steadily over the early years
of the 19808 in a joint venture mode. I led the first fleet of small Oregon, Washing-
ton and northern California trawlers to the Bering Sea in 1980 to commence bottom
trawl operations in the joint venture mode. I was one of the early pioneers that de-

veloped the pollock fishery in Alaska.
I am an old man now. I fought continuously from the late 1950s on for extended

American jurisdiction over our renewable marine resources and our continental

shelf areas. Foreign factory trawlers had shown up in great numbers, commencing
in the late 1950s continuing through the 1960s, 1970s and early 1980s, vacuuming
up huge stocks of fish which I and other old timers felt belonged to the people of

the United States. We fought vigorously for many years in an uphill battle to make
these stocks American and to bring them home to our coastal communities so that

a lot of people would get a slice of the pie. I did not engage in that fight and sac-

rifice so much effort and treasure and undergo huge financial risks in order to con-

tinue to have our resources gobbled up by factory trawlers whose only difference

was the transfer of the flag on the stem from foreign to an American flag. Com-
merce should remember and be forced to confront the fact that no other major fish-

ery nation allows its factory trawlers to dominate their coastal communities.
Thank you for your interest and consideration.

Sincerely,
R. Barry Fisher,

President and Chairman of the Board.

LETTER FROM KEN HILDERBRAND

Arctic Alaska's fishmeal plant in Newport and Pacific Protein's fishmeal plant in

Charleston are secondary processors in Oregon which have lost their primary source

of raw materials because of the recent allocation of whiting to off-shore interests.

Numerous agriculture commodity groups in Oregon have been hi^ly interested in

how the huge volume of meal these plants could produce would impact their need
for animal feed and other fish based products. Few places in the World have the

potential of locating a high volume shore base fishery by-product industry in imme-
diate proximity to massive agricultural production.

I use the term "fishery by-products" rather than fishery wastes because carcasses

are no longer a waste material. Instead, it is a raw material for secondary process-

ing.
.

In addition, there are three new secondary processors of whiting carcasses in Or-

egon which have been immediately hurt by the allocation of whiting to off-shore fac-

tory trawlers. There is another substantial existing business which had been in

planning for over a year to upgrade their existing products with whiting bv-products
from Oregon's primary processors. The future of there plans have been substantially
diminished.
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For your information, the new secondary processors I refer to are: BioProducts
Inc. of Warrenton, Oregon (contact Russ Farmer, Ops Mgr or Bruce Buckmaster,
Business V.P. at 503-861-2256). Last year BioProducts substantially increased

their processing capability for fish feed products anticipating the availability of in-

creased supply of whiting carcasses. At the moment, they feel they will be able to

get only a small fraction of what they need.

Advanced Hydrolyzing Systems of Astoria, Oregon (contact Ken Lum, Fh^s. at

503-325-6050). AHS is now on the market with a line of plant foods based on fish

carcasses after over a year of development work. Their "Ocean Fresh Organics" line

includes both liquid fish fertilizer and bone meal in retail containers. While they can
use any fish carcass, they were counting on whiting as their primary source. While
their production volume is small at present, this new line of products is unique in

the business and has the potential for worldwide marketing.
Thorpe Valley Farms of Noti, Oregon, West of Eugene (contact Jim Thorpe, Pres.

at 503-935-1452). After over two years of development work TVF is on the market
with a line of fish compost based potting soils marketed under the "Thorpe Valley
Farms" label. Their goal is to produce 10,000 yards of compost this year and 20,000
next year. This will require about 2,500 tons of carcasses this year and 5,000 tons

noct year. Like the AHS's plant foods, this is a unique product and has worldwide

marketing potential. Without whiting carcasses coming ashore, they will not be able

to meet any of their production goals.

AgriMulch/BioMass One of White City, Oregon, in the Medford area (contact

Norm Sease, Ops Mgr. 503-826-2450). This firm has been on the market for several

years with a soil amendment which uses by-products from their 30 megawatt cogen-
eration power plant. Ash and unbumable wood product Is their raw material. Tney
have been planning and researching the possibility of upgrading their AgriMulch
product using whiting waste. Their volume Is so large that it will take tens of-thou-

sands of tons of whiting carcasses to fill their need. In addition, they are working
with others to develop products for soil remediation (on toxic waste sites) that could

use millions of tons of Ush by-products. Without whiting coming ashore none of this

can happen.
The firms mentioned above are only a few of many that have been looking at uti-

lizing whiting by-products. The four I've mentioned stand out because they are the

leaders and because they have products on the market ri^t now. Aside from all

the obvious impacts to primary processors, these secondary processors are hurt by
the recent allocation decision. It seemed to me that their story was buried by con-

cern for the harvesters and primary processors in media coverage of the allocation

so, after discussing it with my contacts in each of there firms, I called Carmel Finley
of the OREGONIAN staff to suggest that it was a worthy subject. She agreed and
will try to work it into future stories she does and perhaps highlight the subject
in a special story in the next few weeks.

I would like to know to what extent the factory trawler fleet now fishing off-shore

are producing fish meal. To the extent that they are not, whiting by-products that

» are essential to secondary processors on shore, are being treated as waste and are

being dumped at sea. I consider this a waste of the resource and if it were happen-
ing within state waters I think It would be illegad.

Ken Hilderbrand.

Prepared Statement of Joe Easley, Administrator, Oregon Trawl
Commission

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, my name is Joe Easley, I am the Ad-
ministrator of the Oregon Trawl Commission. I have been involved In fishery man-

agement issues since the late nineteen sixties. I was an advisor to the U.S. Depart-
ment of State on bi-lateral negotiations with Japan, Poland and the USSR in the

first half of the seventies. I served on the Pacific Fishery Management Council for

eleven years, two of those years I was Chairman of the Council. I was part of the

negotiation team that was negotiating with Canada on boundaries, hydrocarbons
and all fish except salmon, in tne late seventies. I am an industry advisor involved

in negotiations with Canada on sharing of the Pacific whiting stock at present. I

am also Chairman of the Commercial Fishing Industry Vessel Advisory Committee
that is woriting with the Coast Guard on fishing vessel safety. I was an owner and

operator of fishing vessels for twenty five years.
I do not believe that the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act

needs a great deal of change. I will try to answer some of the cries I nave heard
raised about what a failure the act is.
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1) As far as conversation is concerned the Secretary of Commerce has all the tools

to hold the Council's feet to the fire if he has the will. To tiy to hold every fishery
to the same narrow wording will only bring chaos to the fisheries of the United
States.

2) Conflict of interest is another one getting a big play in some comers. Every
one has conflicts of interest, it just depends on how you look at it. Even the States
have conflict of interest when it comes to how a resource it harvested and in our
area the States also have a money conflict because they all collect landing fees. The
so called conservation organizations also have a conflict on interest, because they
are using their rhetoric as a fund rising method as much as anything. Most of them
I have talked to have a very shallow knowledge of the subject of Marine Science.
The law already requires disclosure of any interest a member might have related
to fishing.

3) Dedicated seats for so called conservation organizations are not called for. In
fact I am opposed to anyone having dedicated seats on the Councils, beyond the
State and Federal ones that are already there.

4) There does not need to be a definition of over fishing in the Act. The 603 guide-
lines already require a definition of over fishing to be included in each management
plan. The Pacific Fishery Management Council has three plans and each one has
a differ'"'^*^

^ "^nition of over fishing. Trying to apply one definition to over fishing
to all the . ,^ierico would only result in one of two things, shutting down all the fish-

eries or he meaningless.
5) There is a lot of talk about Individual Transferable Quotas (ITQ) or Individual

Fisherman Quotas. (IFQ) I would like to say that there is a need to look at the cost

of such forms of management in the present case of the Pacific Fishery Management
Council which is looking at ITQ's for the sable longline and pot fishery, the esti-

mates that have been made for enforcement alone are about 6 million dollars. At
that, the enforcement people tell me they don't think they could do a good job. 6
million dollars in this fishery is about the ex-vessel value of the fishery. Who is

going to pick up the cost, the Government, the fishery?
I do think the Act needs tightening up as to how the Secretary treats regulatory

amendments to management plans that allow for regulatory amendments. As it is

at present, the Secretary cane leave a regulatory amendment laying on someone's
desk as long as they like. The Secretary also doesn't have to explain why he does
not follow the Council's lead on a regulatory amendment if the Secretary does not
want to. I would suggest the following language.

(1) Amend 16 U.S.C. § 1802 (1993) to incorporate a new definition as follows:

"(23) The term 'regulatory amendment' means any amendment to a regula-
tion submitted by a Council not covered by Section SC^Ka)"

Renumbering as appropriate subsequent definitions in this section.

(2) Add to U.S.C. §1854 (1993) the following new subsection (d), relettering sub-
sections (d) through (g) as subsections (e) through (h):

"(d) ACTKDN (5n REGULATORY AME^fDMENTS
"(1) Afl-er the secretary receives a regulatory amendment which was prepared

by a council, the Secretary shall—
"(A) immediately commence a review of the regulatory amendment to de-

termine whether it is consistent with the fishery management plan, the na-
tional standards, the other provisions of this Act, and other applicable law;
£md

"(B) immediately publish in the Federal Register the Council's proposed
regulations for a 30-day public comment period.

"(2XA) The Secretary shall take action under this section on any regulatory
amendment which the Council characterizes as being a final regulatory amend-
ment.

"(B) For purposes of this section, 'receipt date' means the 5th day after the

day on which a Council transmits to the Secretary a regulatory amendment it

characterizes as a final regulatory amendments.
"(3) If the Secretary does not notify the Council in writing of disapproval or

partial disapproval by the 60th day after the receipt date, a regulatory amend-
ment will take effect and be implemented.

"(4) If, after review, the Secretary determines the regulatory amendment is

not consistent with the criteria set forth in paragraph (IXA), the Secretary shall

notify the Council in writing of the disapproval or partial disapproval of the reg-
ulatory amendment. Such notice shall specify

—
"(A) the applicable law or provision of the fishery management plan with

which the regulatory amendment is inconsistent;
"(B) the nature of such inconsistencies; and
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"(C) recommendations concerning the actions that could be taken by the
Council to conform such regulatory amendment to the requirements of ap-

Elicable

law and the fishery management plan. Such recommendations shall

e acconipanied by the rationale and the appropriate analysis of impacts.
"(5) If the Secretary disapproves or partially disapproves a regulatory amend-

ment, the Council may submit a revised regulatory amendment to the Sec-

retary.
"(6) After the Secretary receives a revised regulatory amendment, the Sec-

retary shall inunediately—
"(A) commence a review of the regulatory amendment to determine if it

complies with the criteria set forth in paragraph (IXA); and
"(B) publish the revised regulation in the Federal Register for a 15-day

public comment period.
"(7) Before the close of the 30th day after the revised date, the Secretary,

after taking into account any public comments, shall complete the review and
determine whether the regulatory amendment complies with the criteria set

forth in paragraph (IXA). If the Secretary determines that the revised regu-

latory amendment is not in compliance with such criteria, the Secretary shall

immediatelv notify the Council of the disapproval. After
notifying

a council of

disapproval, the ^cretary shall promptly provide to the Council a written state-

ment of the reasons on which the disapproval was based and advise the Council
that it may submit a further revised regulatory amendment for review and de-

termination under this paragraph. If the Secretary does not notify the Council
in writing of the disapproval of partial disapproval by the 30th day after receipt

date, a regulatory amendment will take effect and be implemented."
(3) Amend 16 U.S.C. § 1854(aX2) to read as follows:

"(aX2) In undertaking the review required under paragraph (IXB), the Sec-

retary shall—
"(A) take into account only

"(i) the data, views and comments received from interested persons
that have been made a part of the official record submitted by a council

with the fishery management plan or an amendment to a plan under

paragraph (IXA), or a regulatory amendment to a plan under sub-

section (d); and
"(ii) any written data, views and comments received pursuant to

paragraph (IXB), which must be on the issue of consistency with the

national standards contained in Section 301, other provisions of this

Act and other applicable law.

"(B) consult with tne Secretary of State with respect to foreign fishing;
and

"(C) consult with the Secretary of the department in which the Coast
Guard is operating with respect to enforcement at sea and to fishery access

adjustments referred to in section 1853(aX6) of this title."

Thank you for the opportunity to present my thinking on reauthorization of the

Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act.

Prepared Statement of Jerry Bates, President, Depoe Bay Fish Co., Inc.

My name is Jerry Bates and I am a fishing vessel owner as well as a shoreside

processing company owner. I wish to speak to a few issues facing the industry.

First, I would like to see language inserted into the Magnuson Act that would pre-
clude the Commerce Department or NOAA from issuing any fishery policy that ef-

fectively removes the decision making process from the Regional Councils. It makes
no sense to spend hundreds or thousands of dollars into research, public testimony
and scientific data collection with which to make a management decision to be sent

to the Commerce and NOAA and have them arbitrarily remove the complete rec-

ommendation and make a plan of their own with NO public or Council stafT interjec-

tion. The recent Pacific Coast Whiting allocation is a classical case in point.
I have been active in the Council process since it began and I never saw as much

documentation for a management recommendation as I saw on this plan. To have
it summarily rejected at Washington D.C. and a plan formulated with NO basis

other than purely political, is a travesty to the entire council system and to all who

participate. I strongly ui^e this committee to set a guideline for NOAA and Com-
merce to only disapprove or approve, within the already established guidelines, any
recommendation made by any Regional Council with the reasons for rejection clearly
stated and allow the Council to rework any rejected plan into an acceptable form.

This avoids a "special interest" mentality influencing only a few people and main-
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tains the democratic form of government envisioned for the Magnuson Act. Failure

to include this revision looks to make a mockery of the Council system.
I have major concerns for the type of economic studies comparing onshore/offshore

net benefits to the nation that seem to purposely exclude the costs inherent with
a huge bycatch/discarding type of fishery utilized, by the offshore factoryships. Ac-

cording to evidence presented by NMFS for the Bering Sea and Aleutian Island off-

shore fishery in 1991, this discard exceeded 507 million pounds of gruundfish. This

computes into millions of dollars lost. Much of this fish is perfectly usable product
and is dumped simply because it may have less economic value, such as Cod being
dumped whUe trying to harvest PoUock for their roe, and no economic dollar loss

to the nation has ever been attached to these offshore discards when comparing the

fisheries during economic studies, at least to my knowledge.
It should be included into a format when using economics as a rationale for alloca-

tion particularly when nearly all fish brought onshore is used in different products
for food as well as secondary products such as meal and fertilizer. Failing to account
for these huge discards creates a huge error in the studies I have seen so far. Cat-

egorizing one component of the fisheries as being better able to market their product
should also be eliminated from anv format used to allocate or manage fisheries. This
was used to the disadvantage of the onshore whiting processors during the 1993 de-

cision by the Commerce Department. It was particularly galling to many when one
considers that the largest onshore

factoryship
owner in the entire nation, is also the

lai^est onshore whiting producer. How could this company, Arctic Alaska Fisheries

Corp. be able to better market what they caught ofTsnore but not what they proc-
essed onshore? The quality is as good or even better!

It is important to consider also that the factoryships do not contribute landing
teixes on their catches, they are not imposed by a minimum wage law and they can

dump waste overboard with impunity. This information should be mandated to be
used when comparing economic studies between onshore/offshore fisheries. No other
nation in the world, save perhaps the former Soviet Union, has ever constructed a
distant water fleet to harvest their own coastal fisheries to the detriment of the
shorebased and dependent communities. It would seem appropriate to consider this

fact in revisiting tne Magnuson Act to see if this is within the spirit of what the
Act was intended for. I think it was not.

Clearly, this points out how politics of one lobby can influence a major decision

during allocation proceedings and little respect to Council process or factual data
has been used. I could like to see safeguards established to prevent this type of oc-

currence from happening again.
I have many reservations against establishing ITQ's as a panacea for manage-

ment to rest tneir laurels on. It has the potential to create many more pitfalls and

inequities as well as doing nothing for bycatch/discard quantities. This is particu-

larly true on a multi-species fishery such as the groundfish/trawl industry. Depend-
ing how ITQ's are scheduled to handed out, one could have a quota for one species
but not another that is susceptible to being caught at the same time. This would
then cause discard. To think that ITQ's on groundfish would cause a more orderly
rate of harvest 's purely fiction. The harvest would primarily take place by all play-
ers as soon as the fish are economically viable to be caught. This is normally before

spawn as the fish are in denser schools and they also contain valuable roe in some

species.
Weather makes fishing during a certain time more attractive which again con-

centrates the effort. Other situations that would cause a concentration of effort is

when different fisheries would make conflicts such as a Crab, Salmon or Herring

fishery. ITQ's, in my opinion, would do nothing but maybe create wealth for a few,

very large Corporations that would gradually buy/force out smaller independent
fishermen. I do not think this is what the Magnuson Act was created for. I urge
a NO vote for ITQ establishment in the groundfishery.

Lastly, I feel special attention to the Marine mammal Act must be given. We seem
to have lost the ability to use common sense or reason when now dealing with Ma-
rine Mammals. A case in point is when a few animals, having lost their lormer nat-

ural fear of man, settle in front of a confined area such as the Seattle locks and
devour nearly all of a threatened native-run of steelhead. These fish could have
been mostly saved by the elimination of

only
a few animals. Instead, we were forced

to watch a run nearly made extinct by a law that has no flexibUity in it. This is

especially troubling when the mammal itself is in no danger of extinction. We have
also seen extensive use of our estuaries by ever increasing numbers of the mammals
which has begun to cause damage to other species that use these estuaries for

spawning, such as Starry Flounders.
A system of management to avoid overpopulation or other species damage should

be implemented. A limited negative interaction with man would re-establish a natu-
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ral avoidance of man by these mammals which would help the estuaries as well as

reduce predation by mannimals on Ashing harvests. This opinion is based on over 40

years of being a coastal resident and being very familiar with marine mammal be-

havior (I used to hunt seals when it was legal).

Again, I strongly urge the committee to revise the guideline rules that allow the

Commerce Department and National Marine Fisheries Service to completely subvert
the Council system when it comes to designing and implementing a fisheries alloca-

tion or management srheme. Removing input from the public, which these agencies
are bound by law to serve, is a deviance from the democratic system of government
and allows an influential group of individuals to dictate common policy. These agen-
cies should only be allowed to rule on approval or disapproval, providing legal rea-

soning to the Councils and then allowing the Councils to resubmit a recommenda-
tion for review in case of a disapproval of a recommendation made by a council

body.
Triank you for the opportunity to present this testimony to you.

Prepared Statement of Ralph Brown, Fishermen's Marketing Association

My name is Ralph Brown. I am the president of the Fishermen's Marketing Asso-
ciation. My organization represents commercial groundfish and shrimp trawl fisher-

men from San Pedro, California to Bellingham, Washington. This year the Magnu-
son Fishery Conservation and Management Act is up Tor re-authorization by the

U.S. Congress. As recent as this past winter we had not identified any issues which
we felt should be addressed through re-authorization. Basically we believe that the

Act is working and could be re-authorized without any changes. We had agreed that

the FMA womd most likely develop positions based upon the proposals that others

may put forward. However, we did agreed that two related guiding philosophical

points would influence the FMA's final position on all suggested changes. These are

1) a strong desire to not have Congress begin to "micro-manage" the Nations fish-

eries and 2) to continue our support for a strong Council system.
It is our position that the Magnuson Act should be allowed to continue to work

and that it is best if Congress does not begin to include into the Act very specific

language.to address local situations such as setting harvest levels or making alloca-

tions. Additionally, congress should not include general language, intended to ad-

dress one local situation, which then places new requirements upon the entire na-

tion. Tlie fish stocks and fisheries around the country are extremely diverse, there-

fore regional solutions to problems should be encouraged. The more the Act directs

or mandates a solution, the less creative the Councils can be in crafling regulations
which suit their particular needs.

Numerous proposed changes to the Act have been surfacing over the past year.
We believe that these fall into five general categories. These are: conservation, coun-

cils, fees/funding, NMFS/process, and habitat.

conservation

Several proposals have surfaced which are intended to be solutions to conserva-

tion issues. Generally these stem from a belief that fish stocks are overfished as a

result of Council actions. There is no question that there are fish stocks around the

country that are at low levels of abundance, and, while it may be the case that some
of these stocks have been overfished by the action of Councils, many of these are

at these low levels as a result of habitat degradation and foreign fishing.
On the

Pacific coast the salmon stocks are at a low level of abundance due to activities such

as dam building and water diversion. The Pacific Ocean Perch is considered to be

overfished as a result of Soviet fishing in the mid 1960's.

One suggestion which some feel would solve this problem is to incorporate a defi-

nition of over fishing into the Act. Clearly no one wishes to promote overfishing and

conceptually most people would agree that there is a point where fishing alone can

cause depletion in a stock. However, there is no agreement within the scientific cona-

munity on what constitutes overfishing. Additionally, the 602 guidelines require
that all FMP contain overfishing definitions. For the PFMC the process of develop-

ing these definitions proved to te extremely frustrating, partly because the fisheries

are so different and the data collected for them are very dissimilar, and because

modeling of these populations did not show any clear point where a population could

not recover from if^fished to below that level. The PFMC ultimately chose definitions

which were arbitrary. Overfishing definitions must remain regional and dealt with

on a case by case basis.

Another suggestion which has been circulating is to separate the conservation is-

sues from the allocation issues. Most people who have been speaking in favor of this
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topic have envisioned the NMFS in Washington D.C. setting quotas and other regu-
lations and then having the Councils allocate harvest levels to the users.

On the Pacific coast it is difficult to understand what has lead people to feel that

this is important since the PFMC has not had a problem of settmg harvest levels

at inappropriate
levels. Generally, the PFMC has set harvest levels at the rec-

ommenoed levels from the scientific advisory groups.
There have been substantial changes between years in the recommend harvest

level but this has generally been a result of changes in modeling or the inclusion

of new data sets. When it has been suggested that the harvest level be reduced,
there have been situations where the "^quota" has been set higher than the rec-

ommendation, but lower than previous catches, to allow the users to gradually re-

duce fishing effort, rather than accomplish this all in one year. Further in no case

has this stepping down jeopardized the stock. In fact this is good management to

allow for transitions during periods of change.
The last of the conservation issues has focused upon bycatch and wastage. Often

those who are raising this issue the loudest are in fact attempting to use the issue

to promote a better position in future allocation issues and therefore caution should

be used when listening to ailments which may be presented. However, it is appro-

priate for Councils to develop regulations which tend to minimize bycatch and re-

duce waste while at the same time increase the utilization of the fish being cau^t.
It is important to make the distinction between regulatory discards and market in-

duced discards. On the west coast much of the "bycatch problem" is regulatory in-

duced. The regulations cause the discarding of valuable fish. Sometimes this fish is

the amount which has been caught in excess of trip limits while other times it is

because the retention of the fish is prohibited when caught with a particular type
of gear. This latter case is allocative in nature.

COUNCILS

We believe in a strong Council system. The Councils can provide stability in the

industry and implementing Council actions provides faith in the system. We oppose
the weakening or restricting of the power of the Councils.

The primary issue which seems to have been raised concerning the Councils is

that of^conflict of interest. Some people have
developed

a perception that council

members are voting to personally line their own pockets by their decisions, while

others just cannot oelieve that users could possible have the long-term interest of

the resource they are voting. To remedy this
perception

it has been suggested that

Council members abstain from voting on issues where they may have an interest

directly
or indirectly.

We believe that Congress was aware that the
appointed people on the Councils

would have an interest in the decisions being made and that it may aopear to be

a conflict. This inherently will occur any time knowledgeable and involved people
are in the decision making role. If Congress wanted to avoid all perceptions of con-

flict then some other system would have been developed.

FEES/FUNDING

The industry is willing to do its part to ensure that adequate funding is available

to conduct and administer the programs which will benefit the users of the resource.

However there is also a public benefit from the fishing industry harvestingthe re-

source and therefore federal and state money also needs to be provided. The Act

should be amended to allow the collection of fees to fund specific programs. There
should also be a cap on the amount of funds which can be collected and this should
be expressed as a percentage of the value. These funds must be dedicated for the

specific program developed by a Council and incorporated into a management plan.
Triere should also be a periodic review of the program and the disposition of the

funds.

NMFS/PROCESS

Several issues have been raised by NMFS which, in their estimation, could help
the management process. These include placing a time limit on the review process
of regulatory amendments. This limit should be set equal to the period allowed now

forplan approval or amendment.
There should be provisions to allow the emergency powers of the Secretary up to

a full year. Currently these regulations may be imposed for 90 days, with one exten-

sion for a total of 180 days.

Lastly NMFS has proposed to streamline the system by incorporating other appli-
cable law into the Act. This supposedly would allow the agency to complete the pa-

perworic and review in a much more efficient manner.
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HABITAT

Around the country people in the fishing industry have been raising concern for

habitat. There is strong interest in providing the councils more power to deal with
habitat issues. It has been suggested that a review or consultation process be au-
thorized in the Act similar to the consultation process in the Endangered Species
act. This process could begin when the Council requests NMFS to conduct such a
review. The Council would be the trigger and NMFS would do the work. If new pow-
ers are given to the Councils the additional new work and cost must be addressed.

Prepared Statement of Lawrence Schock, President, Pioneer Fisheries, Inc.

Thank you very much for providing me with an opportunity to present this testi-

mony.
My name Is Lawrence Schock and I am a conmiercial fisherman on the West coast

for the past 16 years. Fishing is my families sole source of income. I am also a Com-
missioner of the Oregon Trawl Commission, on the Board of Directors of the Fisher-
men's Marketing Association, the Board of Directors of Mid-water Trawlers Co-op
and have served on the PFMC's Limited Entry Committee and ITQ committee for

black cod and halibut. The reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation
and Management Act will directly impact me and the people that I represent.
Through the media and industry meetings, I have learned that many people

around tne country have complained that the MFCMA needs fixing and is not ac-

complishing the goals establisned by Congress. Various interest groups are calling
for more conservation, others making political issues over bi-catch, others are com-

plaining of conflict of interest of Council members taking advantage of their Council

appointments.
Around the country different Councils have had varying amounts of success or

failures in managing their fisheries and protecting the resource. I think that is

much more practical to look at what is working right with the various Councils and
to make amendments to make aU use what has proven to be effective. This would
be much easier than trying to substantially modify the Act, or to create a new sys-
tem.

It is also important to differentiate between real issues and issues that are only
self-serving to special interest groups. One being a mandatory seat for an "Environ-
mental" representative on each Council. Another being bi-catch, and how it is being
used in various allocation "battles" in the Council process. 'Tor one man's catch is

another man's bi-catch". So as a result not all fishermen are equal, as one group
has the exclusive right to economically benefit from a particular species, and the

other has to discard and waste those fish that he might incidentally catch. The

question in my mind, is who is the most guilty, the fisherman that discards the fish,

or the fisherman that demands that the other fisherman discard the fish for his own
economic benefit. There are state and federal laws, along with international agree-
ments dating back 50 years or more that should be re-examined along with the

MFCMC, because the fisheries of the 1990's are far different than those of the

1930's and 40's.

There are other sources of discards that are management induced, by the landing

regulations, ie. trip limits, that could be greatly reduced with better regulation at

the Council level. The question or the problem is not one of bi-catch, but of discard

and waste. Still other discards are caused by small mesh trawls (shrimp) where gear
modification and/or fish extruders could also greatly reduce the discarded fish. The

goal should be one of full utilization of all fish caught rather than let bi-catch be
used as a "moral outcry" of an interested party in an allocation debate. Also, the

manufacture of by-products from what is todays fish waste, should be of primary
importance in a "full utilization" policy which I think would greatly enhance the ef-

fectiveness of the MFCMA. In general, bi-catch is so diverse that it must be handled

fishery by fishery at the regional level to have any effectiveness.

Tliere is much talk of "Ecosystem" management now days. Unfortunately, not too

many people know what that means, or how to do it, especially when dealing with

the ecosystem as large as an ocean. I know that when I attended the University
of California in the late 60's and early 70's, ecology was the new science and was

trying to define itself. Well, from what I can learn from various sources, it is still

trying to define itself, and has only become more political. However, there are a few

proven principals that could be applied to the fisheries that would benefit the over-

all resource.

One is maintaining a balance of the removal of the species. Far too much impor-
tance is being placed upon highly valuable species with whole fleets directing ever

greater effort catch a single species. It is pretty much an accepted fact, that fish
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like other animals occupy an ecological niche and if they are removed or reduced,
another species can or will take over their niche rather than the original species

rebounding to its former levels. So it is important to harvest a sampling of all-spe-

cies from an area, rather than targeting upon a single species. This of course, wiU
or should effect allocations in the future and or modify some of the issues related

to bi-catch. The good or bad of bi-catch is in the eye of the beholder, and getting

away from single species management would be desirable for the ecosystem of the

ocean. The questions of full utilization of all species and use of their carcasses for

bi-products. Is essential to a more balanced harvest of the ocean resources.

I have heard that in 40 years or so, the population of the United States will dou-

ble from 250 million to 500 million. So also will the whole earth. The population
will double within the same period or less. So it is of primary importance for the

United State to rationally
and reasonably harvest the ocean's protein resources to

our citizen's benefit and the benefit of the world. This means that we look at various

parts of the food chain and try to develop techniques to create fisheries upon these

untapped resources. It is of the utmost importance that Congress sees this future

and creates opportunities for these future fisheries. We are talking about food to

feed the next generations, not a luxury restaurant dinner. This means however that

"gourmet" fisheries of crab, salmon and halibut may have to relinquish some of their

special privileges that they now demand. Balance of the fisheries is what is needed

now, and even more so in the future as we exploit different biomasses that provide
the primary food sources for the top of the food chain.

Unfortunately, we don't have the foresight to predict the future. There are a num-
ber of specific changes to the MFCMA than I could see making management more
effective and efficient. So many of the "failings" are caused by politics taking the

place of rational management and biology. In some cases, NMFS has failed to pro-
vide effective oversi^t of some Councils on biological issues, while at other times

NCAA and the Secretary have overturned effective, well thought proposals that

should have been accepted. The MFCMA has to be made with broad language be-

cause of the diversity of the various fisheries and different regions. What might help
one Council would be disruptive to another. So the challenge to Congress is to make
it better without making it worse.

Democracy and representative government will always have to some degree a con-

flict of interest by its own definition. Council composition should be general and rep-
resent industry fairly along with equal representation of the various states.

The council system is or should be a reflection of Congress itself with varying
points of view with no one particular interest group having complete maiority. In-

dustry and other interested parties appointed to the Council shoula be rec-

ommended by the various Governors to ensure differing points of view. I believe

that no state, user group or environmental movement should have enough rep-
resentatives or be able to achieve a majority. Therefore, the NPFMC should be
amended in the Act to have the Secretary appoint 3 seats to Alaska, 2 from Wash-

ington, and 2 from Oregon. The way it is now, is 5 from Alaska, 2 from Washington
and none from Oregon. Yet Oregon citizens harvest about the same amount of Coun-
cil managed fish as do Alaskans. As a result, many of the decisions of the North
Pacific Council have not been fair to fishermen from Oregon and Washington. A
proper mix of views has not been achieved on that pEirticular Council to make unbi-
ased decisions. This is the Council that has been criticized the most as having cases

of conflict of interest and it is time to level the playing field. The North Pacific

Council's make up is not constant with the other 7 councils that have designated
representatives recommended from each involved state.

However, I don't think that designated seats should be created for any particular

special interest groups. Environmental groups are calling for special treatment,

nothing more. Strangely, they have just discovered the ocean ana now want to fix

it. I think their concerns are real but their knowledge lacking. Let them participate
in the Council system like any other group, and if over time they or individuals from
their organizations can gain credibility, various governors can and probably will In-

clude them on their recommended lists for appointment to various Cfouncils.

There seems to be some criticism that the various Council are not stressing con-

servation to the proper degree. The PFMC has a good record, and a system to ac-

complish their conservation goals. They have fishery management teams that are

made up of biologists and economists from NMFS, Universities and State fish and

game departments. These teams establish numerical ABCs and harvest guideline

recommendations, which are reviewed by SSC and industry advisory panels. I sug-

gest that all Councils act in this manner.
Therefore, in Section 303 Discretional Provisions (bX3) "establish specified limita-

tions on the catch * *" This section should be moved to 303(a) Required Provi-
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sions, and should be reviewed bi-armually. This would answer much of the criticisms
that are being leveled at the Councils, and has a proven it's effectiveness.

Another section 304 (Action by the Secretary) needs to be modified to reduce the

special interest lobbing efforts in Washington D.C. effecting the Councils decisions.

This is where, in many cases the whole system has failed. The Council process being
politicized in side of the belt line, has led to biological collapse

in the New England
groundfishery and social and economic chaos in the Pacific Coast fisheries.

In section 304(a)(1) Regulatory actions should be added to the time frame work
of a FMP so that Councils can count on timeliness of their actions. So all sections
304 (a) and (b) should refer to regulatory action along with FMP and FMP plan
amendments.
Also in section 304(aXlXA) a new clause (iii) needs to be added. I propose; (III)

(Provide adequate fiinds for the Council to hold public hearings and meetings to re-

consider.) In many cases a rejection is untimely to scheduled Council meetings and
special hearings and meetings are required for the Council process to function. Be-
cause special meetings are not scheduled and thus not budgeted, the Councils would
be unable to perform their function of making a new recommendation to the Sec-

retary.
In Section 304(aX2) The Secretary shall (a) "Take into account the data, views

and comments received from interested persons; Add: (and the Councils administra-
tive record on the action.)

In this addition, a lobbying efTort and letter writing campaign can not so easily
effect a Secretary's decision, and makes the Secretary review and compare the new
input with the decision making process leading to the Council's action.

These few changes in the 304 section would restore the public's confidence, that
the Council process can and will worii in the future.

In Section 305 additional changes need to be done.

(c) Emergency Actions (3Xb) Shall remain in efTect for not more that 90 days
* * *»

This needs to be changed to 180 days and an additional 180 days because depend-
ing upon the Councils schedule, a plan amendment or regulatory action to correct

the situation takes from 6 months to a year to be acted upon. Also, the Secretary
should be able to hold an emergency action in place after he has received a proposed
change by a Council while he acts to implement the new regulation.

Also in Section 305(e) "Effect of Certain laws * * " The MFCMA needs to be ex-

empted from Executive Order 12291 dated February 17, 1991. Unfortunately, E.G.
12291 is now being used to circumvent provisions of the act itself, by NMFS, NOAA
and the Secretary. The National Standards and specifically NOAA guidelines detail

what things and types of studies should be conducted for the decision making proc-
ess. The cost benefit analysis used under E.O. 12291 is not appropriate in aealing
with the capitalization of'^ fisheries and does not take into account the social eco-

nomic benefits to shoreside communities, or the economic waste of discards, or the
benefit of bi-products produced through fuU utilization of the fish carcasses. It was
used to justiiy the recent whiting decision by the Secretary and has the North Pa-
cific Council in grid lock. If Congress intended such analyses to be performed, let

Congress debate and decide the type of analysis that is needed.
NOAA Guideline (301Xb) should also pertain to regulatory actions, and this

though generally understood, needs to be clarified. Section 301 (b) Guidelines.
"* *

fishery management plans;" add (and regulatory actions.)
In the National Standards themselves some additions would adds direction for the

future:

301(aXl) add: "while having full utilization as a goal."
301(aX3) add: "fisheries shall be managed to maintain a balance of species com-

position."
I thank you very much for this opportunity i-o add my testimony to the Commit-

tee's deliberations.

Prepared Statement of Michele Longo Eder, Attorney and Owner,
Commercial Fishing Business

Good afternoon. My name is Michele Longo Eder. My husband is Bob Eder and

jointly we own two fishing vessels in Newport which fish for sablefish or black cod,

a federally managed species.
We employ seven people from Oregon coastal communities and contribute to the

marine support service industries along the West Coast.
In addition to belonging to the Newport Fisherman's Wives, I am an attorney and

legal counsel for Oregon Fisheries Congress, a 140 member organization ranging
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from Astoria, Oregon to Brookings, Oregon. Our firm, Macpherson, Gintner, GJordon

& Diaz, represents many individual fishing businesses and marine-related indus-

tries. We are also legal counsel for the Pacific Northwest Seafood Association, which

has been extremely active in establishing and developing the onshore whiting fish-

ery.

COUNCIL MEMBERSHIP

Although we have disagreed with the Pacific Council's actions from time to time,

we have always supported the Council process and continue to believe that the Re-

gional Council Management format, consisting of state fisheries officials and persons
with an economic stake in commercial and recreational fisheries, should be contin-

ued. Our only concern is that Council membership has not only exceeded the "maxi-

mum sustainable yield" of members whose interest and expertise relates only to

sport fishing, but sports fisherman on the Council have "Ousted their ouota". There
are notable exceptions, members such as Frank Warrens of Oregon and Phil Ander-

son of Washington. But the lack of knowledge and experience on the part of some
of the Council appointments has radically slowed the effectiveness of the Council.

It has also created a Council dominated by a few members, rather than the full com-

ponent that should participate in the decision making process. We would urge that

membership on the Council be based on commercial fishing involvement and exper-
tise.

ADEQUATE FUNDING

The issue most crucial to federal fisheries management is not habitat, bycatch,
limited entry, ecosystem management, or individual fisherman's quotas. The main
issue is MO^fEY.
The administration has not requested sufficient funds to properly manage and de-

velop the nation's fisheries resources.

Specifically:
• Regional Fisheries Management Councils—Administration has requested $8,556

million. WE NEED $9.9 million.—Most fisheries face contentious allocation issues

related to bycatch, expanding fishing power, and competition for fishing grounds.
The Councils must address tnese problems, but they have inadequate support for

critical independent analyses and for required meetings with constituent groups.
The transition from foreign fishing to domestic allocation has caused the workload
to increase five-fold, but the Councils remained funded at about $7 million through
1990. Council funding was increased to $8.5 million for FY 1991, $9.2 million in FY
1992, and $9.1 million for FY 1993, which will enhance their ability to provide for

management of the fisheries. However, the North Pacific, Pacific, and Western Pa-

cific Councils will not be able to meet their obligations under the Magnuson Act be-

cause of the funding reductions proposed by the Administration. Management for

many of the nation's fisheries witnin the western EEZs will be seriously affected at

a time which the Councils are experiencing increased workloads due to developing

bycatch control measures, moratoria, limited entry programs and other management
programs. Council funding needs to be increased to $9.9 million to mitigate a decade

of level funding in the face of a greatly increased management burden.
• Pacific Fishery Information Network (PacFIN)—Administration has requested

$1.8 million. WE NEED $3A) million.—Timely data is needed for effective manage-
ment. The nation's first regional fisheries data network, PacFIN, provides such in-

formation—enabling managers and industry to track catches by area and to plan
better. Fisheries off Alaska, Washington, Oregon, California, Hawaii, and the Amer-

ican-flag Pacific Islands provide information to a central database accessible to all.

These states already have contributed over $25 million in data collection and proc-

essing to this multi-agency effort which also includes the West PacFIN (Hawaii,
American Samos, Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands, Guam, and
NMPS). The $3.0 million is needed to maintain this highly-efficient data system so

critical to management of the fisheries.

• West Coast Groundfish Research—Administration has requested $789,000. WE
NEED $1.53 million.—Dover sole, sablefish, and thomyhead rockfish count along
the commercial species inhabiting the upper continental slope. Enhancement of the

West Coast Groundfish Research Program will upgrade the stock assessment' capa-

bility ofNMFS in the following ways:—Expand the geographic coverage of the NMFS trawl slope survey.—Add scientists to improve the accuracy, and timeliness of species assess-

ments.
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This research will be coordinated among the existing groundfish assessment tasks

of the west coast NMPS laboratories, in support of the groundfish plan team of the

Pacific Fisheries Management Council.
• Pacific North Pacific and Western Pacific Fishery Mrnagement Plans—Admin-

istration requested $0.00. WE NEED $7,894 million.—The North Pacific. Pacific,

and Western Pacific Councils have taken dramatic steps in the last year to adopt
Fishery Management Plans to address major fishery management issues such as

overcapitalization, bycatch and waste, and conservation of depressed stocks. Funding
in FY 1994 is necessary to implement-these programs.
The Pacific Council is developing an individual fishermen's quota (IFQ) system for

certain segments of the groundfish fishery. Funds are needed to develop the IFQ
system and to fully implement IFQ's for the nontrawl sablefish fishery ($2.0 mil-

lion). Funds are also needed for administrative support of the license limitation sys-

tem, which will begin to reduce or limit effort in the groundfish fisheries ($500 thou-

sand).
We urge the committee, in its reauthorization of programs under the Magnuson

Act, to insist that the administration provide adequate funding for effective fisheries

management.

OBSERVER PROGRAM

In the reauthorization of the Act, we request that the Act be amended to allow

for the establishment of an industry funded observer program, in the Pacific Council

region, as was done with the North Pacific program. Accurate information and data

fathering
is essential to issues such as stock assessments, bycatch and discards,

he Pacilic Council, with the assistance of the Pacific States Marine Fisheries Com-
mission, has been moving forward in this regard; however, to implement a program,

Magnuson Act amendment is needed.
Tliank you for the opportunity to address this committee. We would be willing to

make ourselves availaole to the committee and its staff as a resource for further

information, either in person or by written testimony.

Prepared Statement of Tom Shafer, Director, Oregon Fisheries Congress

The Oregon Fisheries Congress (OFC) is a privately funded organization which

represents the interests of the Oregon commercial fishing industry. OFC has as

members fishermen of virtually every gear type currently in use in the State. OFC
presently numbers roughly 140 members.
One of OFC's founding concepts is to represent the interests of all of the different

types of fisheries. To do so we find it necessary to avoid many issues due to their

contentiousness within the fleet.

As a result, there are many facets of the reauthorization of the FCMA we cannot

address. However, there are some facets on which we can make recommendations
with the backing of our membership. We can only speak from the perspective gained
from our experience in the fisheries of the Pacific Northwest. Our thoughts on the

reauthorization of the FCMA are as follows:

• We fully support the Regional Council System. We would also like to see the

recommendations of those councils carry more weight in the ultimate decisionmak-

ing process than they have in the past. Any higher level reversal of a council's rec-

ommendations should be firmly based on law and be subject to serious scrutiny or

review by an impartial oversight committee.
• It is absolutely imperative that adequate funding for the councils' job be found.

Past level funding is no longer adequate. The councils' task has become more dif-

ficult and complex than originally
conceived. Any effort below the past level of fiind-

ing will seriously jeopardize the future of this Nation's fisheries resource.

We need the best science possible be set to work on the ocean environment. Errors

in exploitation have been made in the past and present in both over and

underharvest. The reason offered in excuse for those errors was that the necessary
information was missing due to the lack of funding. This cannot be allowed to con-

tinue.

This Nation must also regulate its fisheries with the idea of long-term sustam-

ability of harvest as its fundamental goal. Long-term sustainability necessitates con-

servative utilization. A healthy fishing industry
is dependent upon a health environ-

ment. Short-term gain should never be allowed to drive a resource decision.

• More comprehensive data and better data collection is necessary. While better

and more data is necessary, the utilization of data already compiled
has been poor.

Funding for the analysis of data already collected needs to oe found. It is not

enough to merely have the numbers, we MIJST make it meaningful.
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• We need fair and balanced council representation. We support maintaining the

requirement that council members have extensive knowledge of the resource and/
or the commercial and recreational industries. We further support the idea that suc-

cessful council nominees have the experience of "working up throudi the ranks." By
that we mean that they have a history of working with the council process in advi-

sory groups so that they understand the process. We also support NMFS's proposal
that me Governor of each represented State submit six names for consideration for

a council seat.
• We support NMFS's proposal regarding protection for fisheries habitat. We be-

lieve that having the councils designate essential habitat is a good idea. However,
we would like to see the councils' role in essential habitat area usage be a little

stronger than merely one to be "consulted." In particular fisheries essential habitat
areas we would like to see the councils, within reason, hold some type of "veto"

power over any proposed detrimental development.
• We believe the problem of bycatch waste within the fisheries (recreational and

commercial, all gear types)
is one of utmost importance and one with which we must

deal. It is crippling botn the resource and the management of the resource. We must
have priority attention given to this problem. Research on new, more selective gear
and new management strategies are necessary and must be encouraged.

• Since virtually all fisheries decisions must have a cost^nefit analysis done, it

is necessary that all the pertinent data be available for that analysis. For that rea-

son we support the collection of data from the processing sector of the industry.
• If "user fees" of some sort are developed for the fishing industry, we would sug-

gest that the funds generated from those fees be specifically earmarked for fisheries

research and management. We also would like to see the funds generated from fines

originating from fishing violations be utilized in fisheries enforcement, research, and

management programs exclusively.
Thank you for the opportunity to share our thoughts on this matter. The Magnu-

son FCMA is working. It needs some minor modification but the underlying philoso-

phy of intelligent management for usage and conservation is sound. We must keep
both clearly in si^t.

Prepared Statement of the Makah Indian Tribe

The Makah Indian Tribe supports the testimony of the Northwest Indian Fish-
eries Commission to the Commerce, Science, and Transportation Committee on Au-
gust 4, 1993. The following additional comments

specifically
relate to the experience

of the Makah Tribe. We have serious concerns atwut the regulation of ocean fish-

eries by the Pacific Fishery management Council (PFMC) and the Department of

Commerce.
Located at the northwest

tip
of the Olympic Peninsula in Washington State,

Makah is remote from
metropolitan

and inaustrial economies. Its economy and cul-

tural needs are high depenaent on marine fishery resources from the ocean and
Strait of Juan de Fuca. Our

treaty fishing opportunities are therefore directly af-

fected by ocean regulations under the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Manage-
ment Act (MFCMA). These regulations have not been in full compliance with United
States V. Washington, the landmark decision regarding Indian treaty fishing ri^ts
which was aflirmed by the U.S. Supreme Court. The PFMC has ignored the prin-

ciples in this decision regarding: the restrictions that may be placed on treaty fish-

eries by other jurisdictions; and the allocation of the harvest between the State and
tribes and between the tribes themselves.
With the 1976 enactment of the MFCMA, jurisdiction over ocean salmon fisheries,

Sreviously
regulated by the coastal States, was assumed by the United States and

elegated to the Secretary of Commerce, who receives recommendations from the
PFMC and other regional councils. The Federal regulators have subjected Makah's
fisheries to numerous regulations that could not have been imposed by the State
of Washington under United States v. Washington. Since 1984, the regulations have

placed numerical limits (quotas) on Makah harvests that were not necessary for

conservation," as defined and required by the Court. The quotas interfere with inter-

tribal allocation and provide a disproportionate share of certain salmon stocks to

nontreaty fisheries. The deprive Makan of management flexibility needed to maxi-
mize economic benefits from our legitimate share of the harvest and force the appli-
cation of wasteful regulations.
Makah does not question the need for responsible management of ocean fisheries.

The question we raise here is who should make management and allocation deci-

sions for the treaty fishery. When the PFMC and the Secretary permit only a small
fraction of the overall treaty share to be taken in the ocean, the effect is to allocate
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the remainder of the treaty share to tribes that fish elsewhere. However, neither

the PFMC nor the Secretary have any standards for intertribal allocation decisions.

Instead, they make political judgments about intertribal sharing that directly affect

the fishing rights of the tribes.

These decisions should be made by the tribes themselves (and if necessary by the

courts), as contemplated in United States v. Washington. Like the ocean fishery,

treaty fisheries in the Strait of Juan de Fuca, Puget Sound, and elsewhere present
the potential for significant "interruptions" of migrating saJmon before they reach
other fishing grounds farther "upstream." Nevertheless, the tribes have successfully

developed management and sharing arrangements for these fisheries, with only lim-

ited recourse to the courts. There is no reason they cannot do the same for ocean
fisheries.

Makah is also concerned that the Department of Commerce has not reviewed
PFMC reconunendations with exactness relative to Indian treaties and the law in

keeping with its trust responsibility. With this in mind we wish to reiterate the

Northwest Indian Fisheries Commission position that would involve the Secretary
of the Interior in the Commerce Secretarys routine consultation process.
We appreciate the committee's review of our concerns and recommendations and

will be pleased to provide more detailed information upon request.

Questions Asked by Senator Holungs and Answers Thereto by Mr. McCovey

appointment of native americans to the councils

Question. In your testimony you state that the emergence of treaty reserved fish-

eries throughout the Pacific region requires that tribal interests be thoroughly rep-
resented. Assuming your recommendation is adopted, how many seats on the Pacific

Fishery Management Council would be necessary to ensure adequate representation
of tribal interests?

Answer. Our testimony does speak to the "emergence" of treaty reserved fish-

eries. However, we clarify that the term "emergence was used as a convenience to

express the growing awareness on the part of the
people

of the Pacific region re-

garding the exeixdse of Native American fishing rights. Native Americans have har-

vested a broad array of marine resources for several thousands of years prior to the

establishment of treaties, statutes, or executive orders which formalized relations

between federal and tribal governments.
Adecniate representation of Native Americans on the Pacific Fishery Management

CouncU would require a minimum of three representatives. Issues affecting Native

American fisheries are specific to three geographic "intra-regions" within the juris-

diction of the Pacific Council. Tribes inhabiting each of the '^ntra-regions" have the

expertise and insight necessary to deliberate and recommend appropriate manage-
ment strategies for their localized resources.

The northern most "intra-region" is composed of western Washington State. Nu-

merous tribes within the Puget Sound and Washington coastal areas share conunon
concerns over anadromous, bait fish, and ground fish resources. The dominant tribal

harvest of anadromous fish is dependent upon stocks of salmon and steelhead origi-

nating from within this "intra-region".
The next "intra-region" encompasses tribes of the Columbia River Basin including

those located in the States of Washington, Oregon, and Idaho. The tribes of the Co-

lumbia "intra-region" are active fishery managers cooperating with non-tribal enti-

ties in the effort to protect Columbia River anadromous fish, some of which are cur-

rently listed under tne Endangered Species Act.

Finally, the third "intra-region" of Native American concern is the Klamath River

Basin. Four tribes (Hoopa, Yurok, Karuk, and Klamath) inhabit the Klamath Basin

and all participate in the management of the Klamath River anadromous fishery re-

sources. These tribes maintain staffs of professional biologists, contribute exten-

sively to fisheries habitat restoration efforts, participate in regional management ac-

tivities, and exercise their harvest rights annually.

Question. In amending the Magnuson Act to ensure tribal voting representation
on the Councils, do you anticipate that Councils other than the Pacific Council

would be affected?

Answer. We anticipate that the effect on Councils other than the Pacific Council

would be limited. We lack specific knowledge regarding the composition of other re-

gional councils and how Indian fishing rights may be affected through Council ac-

tion. However, any regional Council, which includes within its jurisdiction impacts
on aboriginal fisheries, should rightly recognize the affected people as participants
in the management process. Accordingly, we envision that the North Pacific Council
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which manages some of the fishery resources of Alaskem natives, may need to pro-

vide for native corporation voting representation.

Question. Given the long-standing Native American fishery rights, was Native

American representation in the CouncU process considered in the initial enactment

of the Magnuson Act in 1976?
Answer. In our reading of the Act, it appears that there was an oversight with

respect to Native American representation in the Council process.
Whereas Sec.

303(aX2) of the Act specifically provides for consideration of Indian fishing rights

in the development of Fishery Management Plans, the initiail enactment appears in-

consistent in that Native American representation on regional Councils is not con-

sidered. It is in this current year of re-authorization that we seek to correct this

oversight by amending the law to include language which specifically addresses Na-

tive American voting representation on the Councils.

Question. You recommend that the State of Washington at-large position be for-

mally established as a representative of tribal governments. Would the other tribal

representative seats you recjuest be accommodated by expanding the current council

structure, or be incorporated within the current structure ana result in the redis-

tribution of seats?

Answer. The Pacific Council is currently composed of 13 voting members. The
State of Washington dedicates one of its seats to an at-large Indian representative.

Apparently, this action by Washington is in acknowledgement of Indian tribes as

comanagers. We appreciate the State of Washington's acknowledgement of tribes in

this regard. However, we believe that to be consistent with the existing govemment-
to-govemment relationship between tribes and the federal government, tribal seats

on Councils must be recognized through federal legislation, not by States' discretion.

By formally establishing the Washington at-large position as an appointed tribal

representative, Washington State would relinquish authority to
appoint

one of its

seats. We maintain that the remaining two tribal representatives snould also be in-

corporated within the current Council structure through a redistribution of seats

ana legislative amendment. Under this plan, the states of Oregon and California

would also relinquish one seat each to accommodate appointed tribal representa-
tives from the Columbia and Klamath "intra-regions" respectively. Collectively, the

three tribal seats would be provided for under the amended Act.

NATIVE AMERICAN INVOLVEMENT IN FISHERIES MANAGEMENT PROCESS

Question. I understand that the Secretaries of Commerce and the Interior re-

cently agreed to a management plan to ensure that a definitive legal ruling on fu-

ture tribal and non-tribal allocations of Klamath River chinook salmon will be is-

sued before September 30, 1993. Please summarize your understanding of this

agreement. What effect is it likely to have on Native American fisheries on the

Klamath River?
Answer. At the outset, we would clarify that the fishery management plan for

1993 itself does not formally include an agreement to publish a legal opinion. The

agreement between the Secretaries on that matter was apart from, but. a com-

plement to, the Magnuson Act rule-making process for fishery management. Our un-

derstanding is that Secretary Brown has agreed that Secretary Babbitt will cause

the Interior Department Solicitor to prepare a legal opinion about the nature and
extent of the Indian fishing rights in the Klamath-Trinity Basin. Secretary Brown
will defer to the Interior Department's opinion on that issue, unless it appears that

the Department's opinion has no foundation in law and is arbitrary or capricious.
We mrther understand that Secretary Brown recognizes that while the Federal

trust responsibility for Indian fishing rights extends to the Department of Com-
merce as well as the Department of the Interior, Congress has assigned to the Sec-

retary of the Interior principal responsibility and leadership on this matter. More-

over, the Magnuson Act's authority does not extend to regulation of the in-river In-

dian fishery, and decisions under that act must defer to ri^ts under existing law,
such as Indian fishing rights. Once the Interior Department's decision is made, the

Secretary of Commerce will be better able to address his conservation and ocean

fisheiy management obligations under the Magnuson Act.

We expect that the legal opinion will conclude that the tribal rights in the Klam-
ath fishery are at least comparable to, and probably exceed, those of the Indian

tribes of the Puget Sound and Columbia Basin. This is because those tribes made
treaties in which they agreed to take fish in common with the non-Indian commu-

nity. Those treaties have been construed by the Supreme Court as a limitation on

the tribal right; they restrict the tribes to the opportunity to take fifty percent of

the fish avauable for harvest sufiicient to provide them with a moderate standard
of living. The Indians of the Klamath-Trinity Basin have not made any treaty con-
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cession about their fishing rights. Accordingly, they expect to take full economic ad-

vantage of the fishery consistent with conservation requirements of the resource. In

addition, the Indian right is senior in time and, therefore, in right to other fishers.

In fact, the non-Indian fishers do not have a right to the Klamath-Trinity fishery,

they have a fishing privilege that can be revoked or subordinated te the tribal right.
Should the Department issue an opinion consistent with this view of the law, the

Indian fishers will have been restored access to a resource that is essential to their

tribal economy and culture.

Question. In your view, does this action signal a shift in Administration policy to-

wards Native American fisheries?

Answer. While real progress has begun in the restoration and management of the

water resources essential to the Klamath -Trinity Basin fisheries by the Department
of the Interior and the Congress in recent years, and as the Department of Com-
merce for the first time this year acted affirmatively on behalf of Klamath-Trinity
Basin Indian fishing rights and fishery conservation; much remains to be done. Sec-

retary Babbitt spoke directly with Hoopa Tribal Chairman Dale Risling in the midst
of the debate over the Klamath fishery last spring. The Secretaiy asked for help and

pledged his assistance to restore the Klamath-Trinity fishery. That level of personal
commitment to our fishery needs and Secretary Brown's cooperation in that effort

are deeply appreciated.
This policy reflects an enlightened understanding and respect for trust resources

and fishing rights of Indian tribes in our region. We look forward to continued co-

operation and progress with them on this matter.

AVAILABILITY OF SCIENTIFIC DATA

Question. Both your testimony and that of Mr. Harp mention that your organiza-
tions have participated jn the management process by providing fishery data to the

Councils. What is your view of the quality of scientific data on which Council deci-

sions are based, and how can that data be improved to provide better fishery man-
agement and habitat protection?
Answer. We must distinguish between scientific "data" which are observed and

those which are generated from predictive models. Generally, the data which the

Hoopa Valley Tribe has provided for Council use are observational. For example,
these data summarize tne numbers of fall-run chinook salmon harvested and

spawning in reservation tributaries. These data are compiled by our Tribal Fisheries

Department which routinely monitors on-reservation harvest of anadromous fish

and performs reconnaissance surveys to enumerate spawner escapement to reserva-

tion tributaries.

Another broad category of data used bv the Council are those which are generated

by predictive models. For example, the Council harvest recommendations are a func-

tion of predicted ocean abundance of managed species. The accuracy of predicted
data rely, in part, upon the quality of the observed data used to build predictive
models. However, even with perfect knowledge regarding observed data, which are

seldom available, predictions are still made with some uncertainty. In a worst-case

scenario, stock abundance may be over- or under-predicted by two- or three-fold.

Over-prediction may potentially result in overly liberal harvest recommendations re-

sulting in adverse impacts uj)on the biological well being of a stock. Conversely,

managers presented with an under-prediction of stock size may place excessive con-

straints on harvest resulting in foregone economic gain.

Unfortunately, fishery scientists making predictions are compelled procedurally to

offer their management counterparts a "point-estimate" with bounds of uncertainty
not specified. In reality of course, point-estimates are bounded on one side by the

risk of over-exploitation and on the other, unnecessary
economic hardship. We be-

lieve that the Pacific Council is well served by several technical committees which

provide high quality data and analyses. The technical advisory committees also pro-

vide written documentation and verbal clarification of their findings. Technical com-

mittees cite biases and uncertainties of various predictions, where appropriate.

However, the management process must proceed using the best available data (e.g.

a point-estimate of stock abundance) and assume the risks described above.

At this time, we have no proposed solutions for this procedural dilemma regarding
the use of fisheries data. However, if evidence suggests that a given prediction is

biased (i.e. consistently errors to one side), corrective action should be implemented.
In the 1993 salmon management process, we proposed a concept of post-season "def-

icit accounting^ to make restitution to the Klamath fall-run chinook in the event

that predictive errors resulted in spawner escapement below a minimum safe level.

This proposal is currently being reviewed by the Pacific Council for possible consid-

eration as an amendment issue to the Fishery Management Plan.
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Our involvement in salmonid restoration and habitat management throughout the

Klamath Basin has allowed us to offer extensive commentaiy to the Council regard-

ing inter-basin stream flow needs and habitat availability for salmonids. The Dody
of evidence implicating freshwater habitat loss and impacts upon salmonid re-

sources is convincing. This problem is being addressed regionally through federally

sponsored restoration programs (PL 98-541 and PL 99-552), and centrally throu^
revision of land and water use practices by the Departments of the Interior and Ag-
riculture.

We are encouraged by the increased level of cooperation currently occurring be-

tween the Departments of the Interior and Commerce. In 1993, the Pacific Council

acted to restructure its habitat committee. The committee now includes a much
more comprehensive group of participants including several Native American tribes,

the Department of the Interior, and assorted conservation advocates. The challenge
to the Pacific Council will be to overcome the traditional lines of authority which

have separated habitat management from harvest management in the past. The
new habitat committee shoula provide an open communication forum for feedback

across these traditional lines of authority. Ultimately, the management of anad-

romous fish habitat and harvest need to be integrated to comprehensively address

the needs of salmonids which transit across numerous jurisdictions throughout their

life-cycle.

Questions Asked by Senator Hollings and Answers Thereto by Mr. Harp

Question. Your testimony points out the responsibility of the Regional Fishery

Management Councils (Councils) to act in a manner consistent with established

treaty rights, (la) Can you provide the Committee with specific examples of Council

decisions that you felt were inconsistent with established treaty rights? (lb) Are
there steps in addition to providing voting representation that should be taken to

ensure Council consistency with established treaty rights? K so, what are they? (Ic)

What do you see as the role of the Secretaries of Commerce and the Interior in the

Council process to ensure that proposed actions are consistent with Federal trust

responsibilities toward Indian tribes?

Answer, (la) Several past actions by the Pacific Council have
inappropriately

sought to constrain, limit, or otherwise affect tribal harvest in treaty fisheries. Ex-

amples of such actions would be the 1979, 1980, 1981, and 1991 salmon manage-
ment plans, the halibut catch sharing plans since 1990, and the 1993 proposed
salmon management plan.
The ocean salmon management plans of the late seventies and earlv eighties

forced the tribes of Columbia River and Washington Coast to resort to the federal

courts to protect their treaty rights. The Hoh v. Baldrige federal court case, 522 F.

Supp. 683, is the one which we have the most familiarity. The court found that the

actions by the Pacific Council were unlawful because they failed to respect the feder-

ally protected rights of each of the coastal tribes. In this court action, the coastal

tribes were successful in over turning the plan because of its bias in treaty/non-trea-

ty allocation of impacts of Washington coastal coho and the lack of equitable sharing
of the burden of conservation. The court ruled that ocean fisheries had to be man-

aged on a river by river, run by run basis absent agreement of the affected parties
or further order of the court by application by one of the parties.
The 1991 ocean management plan by the Pacific Council inappropriately con-

strained the structuring of treaty fisheries. In this year, the coho destined for Hood
Canal were the constraining stock, as total run size orojections were lower than
numbers needed to met the spawning escapement goal. Given no agreement with

the state on a rebuilding program, the tribes testified for ocean seasons which would
maximize spawning escapement for Hood Canal coho. Instead, the Council adopted
seasons with greater impacts to the depressed stock shifting the burden of conserva-

tion of the stock onto inside tribal fisheries.

Actions of the Pacific Council on halibut allocation have also failed to respect trea-

ty fishing rights. In the implementation of catch sharing plans since 1990, the Pa-

cific Council has used one set of criteria to allocate the resource between treaty and

non-treaty interests, and another to distribute the harvest within the non-treaty
sector. A disproportionate harvest of the shared resource in favor of the non-treaty
fishers result in the area commonly fished by both treaty and non-treaty fishers.

Legal action is now under way by the tribes to address this issue.

Another example of where actions by the Pacific Council has been inconsistent

with Federal trust responsibilities is their proposed 1993 salmon management plan,

specific
to the sharing of impacts on Klamath fall chinook. On this matter, the

(JouncO proposed management measures which were contrary to the Department of
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the Interior recommendations during the council process. Subsequently, the Sec-

retary of Conunerce amended the final 1993 Salmon Management Plan auter confer-

ring with the Secretary of the Interior.

Answer, (lb) Yes, additional steps beyond providing voting representation to the
tribes in the Council process should be taken. The Secretary of the Interior should
be made a part of the formal review process to better ensure consistency with feder-

ally protected rights. Regular involvement of the Department of the Interior would

provide routine input from the lead agency responsible for addressing Federal trust

responsibilities.
Answer. (Ic) It is the responsibility of the United States to ensure that manage-

ment actions are consistent with all governing acts and treaties. The
Secretary

of
Commerce would retain the authority to

adopt
or amend regulations proposed by

re^onal councils, but consultation with the Secretary of the Interior would be re-

quired. The primary responsibility of the Secretary of the Interior would be to re-

view proposed actions for potential effects on Indian fishing rights, advise the Sec-

retary of Commerce of any concerns, and attempt to cooperatively develop ap-
proaches with the Secretary of Commerce to ensure consistency with Federal trust

toward Indian tribes.

Question. In your testimony you advocate amending the Magnuson Act to give
Native Americans voting representation on relevant Councils. You also state that
each regional native group should have separate voting representation on the rel-

evant Council. (2a) Under this proposal, which native groups can you identify that
should have

separate voting representation? (2b) Which Councils would be affected

by this proposal? (2c) How many Council seats would be affected? Are you proposing
to add Council seats or to replace current Council members with tribal representa-
tives?

Answer. (2a) Under our proposal, tribal governments with recognized federally
reserved fishing rights would gain representation on the regional councils. These
tribal governments would be represented regionally based on geographical location

and other considerations. For the Pacific Council region, this would result in the for-

mation of three groups: tribes of western Washington, tribes within the Columbia
River Basin, and tribes within the Klamath River Basin. Nominations to fill these

positions would come from tribal governments. Appointments would be selected by
the Secretary of the Interior from a list of knowledgeable and qualified nominees

provided by each regional group. Tribal representatives on the council would of

course have no authority to bind tribal governments absent their expressed consent.

Answer. (2b) Our proposal is primarfly focused on the restructuring of the Pacific

Council. However, this approach could be applied to include other native groups
which are affected by or involved in the fisheries governed by other regional coun-

cils, such as the Western or North Pacific Councils.

Answer. (2c) Within the Pacific Council three seats would be affected. We are

proposing that existing at-large positions be converted into federally appointed gov-
ernmental voting positions for regional tribal

representation.
Question. The implementing legislation for tne Pacific Salmon Treaty recognizes

tribal co-management responsibility by allocating to treaty Indian tribes one of

three U.S. voting positions on the Pacific Salmon Commission. (3a) In your view,
how well has the system under the Pacific Salmon Treaty legislation worked? (3b)

What lessons can we draw from this experience to encourage tribal co-management
under the Magnuson Act?
Answer. (3a) The representation system established by the Pacific Salmon Treaty

legislation in 1985 has worked well to ensure actions adverse to federally protected

rights are not taken without afiirmative consent of the tribal commissioner. Lan-

guage within the Act formally recognizes the co-management status of the tribes

and the concept of regional representation. Success of this approach results from the

fact that the implementing legislation mandates the tribes the same representation
status as the other domestic managers.
Answer. (3b) The lesson to be drawn from the Pacific Salmon Commission is that

both the tribes and states are panted the same
representation

status. This equal

footing allows the tribes to participate fully within the process and actively contrib-

ute in the development of management plans.
The Magnuson Act should be amended to provide the tribes the same mandated

representation as the other domestic managers now possess. True co-management
within the regional council system can not be attained until the tribes achieve equal

footing within the system. Until this occurs, the tribes do not have lull access to

the process and are at a distinct disadvantage in presenting and representing their

view and positions.

Question. You state that the Secretary of Commerce should be required to confer

with the Secretary of the Interior to determine if proposed actions are consistent
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with federal trust responsibilities toward Indian tribes. (4a) Are there established

procedures for consultation between the Secretaries of Commerce and the Interior

on Native American issues? (4b) How are controversies between the two agencies
resolved? Are they elevated to the President for resolution? (4c) How are Federal

trust responsibilities carried out in other natural resource management areas, such

as regulation of hunting?
Answer. (4a) Currently the Act requires the Secretary of Commerce to balance

fishing interests with other governing acts and treaties, including treaties with Na-

tive Americans. However, no formal procedure or mechanism exists which requires
the Secretary of Commerce to confer with the Secretary of the Interior over treaty

Indian fishing rights. The formal consultation process within the Act only requires
the Secretary of Commerce to have contact with the respective representatives of

the United States Coast Guard and Department of State. The addition of the Sec-

retary of the Interior would better ensure that consideration be given to the affect

of management actions and regulations on federally protected Indian fishing rights.

Answer. (4b) Our request is not to change the final decision making authority
from the Secretary which oversees the regional council process. We seek the require-
ment of consultation with the Secretary of the Interior for actions which would po-

tentially affect or impact treaty fishing rights. We feel the inclusion of the Secretary
of the Interior into the process would represent a positive step toward fulfilling trust

responsibilities toward Indian tribes. Unresolved controversies regarding the imple-
mentation of trust responsibilities would still be forwarded to the Department of

Justice for resolution.

Answer. (4c) Administration of Federal trust responsibilities in other natural re-

source management areas difi'ers substantially. In some instances. Federal trust and

obligations are clearly specified in legislation, regulations and manuals, an example
is forestry. In other areas administration of Federal trust is less structured, such

as agriculture, minerals and water. Support for regulation of hunting activities has

been minimal in our area. Concentration has been on enabling tnbes to develop

agreements with the affected state agencies and the development of tribal codes and

regulations. Additional resources are necessary to fiilly develop and implement trib-

al programs covering hunting and gathering activities secured oy treaties.

Question. You suggest that the Councils identify physical and biological habitat

standards for fisheries based on the best available scientific information, including
such criteria as in-stream flows, overall habitat quality, sediment levels, debris lev-

els and pool distribution. (5a) Recognizing the constraints on the Councils in regu-

lating inland activities, how do we protect critical habitat for anadromous species

like salmon in fishery management plans? (5b) What is being done to ensure broad

regional coordination in implementing comprehensive plans to protect and restore

salmon resources and their nabitats? What suggestions can you offer for improving
coordination?
Answer. (5a) The Magnuson Act needs to be amended to act in concert with a

variety of other state and federal regulations in order to achieve habitat protection
for anadromous species. The obligation to protect habitat and achieve rebuilding ex-

ists in treaties signed by the United States in the Stevens' treaties of the mid-1800's

and more recently in the Pacific Salmon Commission Treaty in 1985. Adding the

requirement of the Councils to identify physical, chemical, and biological standards

for protection of habitat for species under their management authority is such a

step. The regional councils provide a forum where affected fishery management enti-

ties can interact to develop habitat protection standards. In turn, the resulting

standards would then become a common reference point for use by regulatory au-

thorities within their respective jurisdictions.
In addition, providing routine consultation with the Secretary of the Interior could

also increase the potential for habitat protection. Within the Department of the In-

terior resides the authority over several land use management agencies which are

critical for securing habitat protection for anadromous species. Inclusion of the Sec-

retary of the Interior into the council process could provide the opportunity to

achieve better coordination of efforts between harvest and land use managers to re-

alize rebuilding and habitat protection goals for these species.

Answer. (5b) Within Washington State, the tribes and the Departments of Fish-

eries and Wildlife are concluding a detailed inventory
of our salmon and steelhead

stocks. From this effort we expect to obtain a complete state-wide profile of stock

and habitat status, as well as, the development of priorities for restoration and en-

hancement efforts. We envision dovetailing this effort with the Administration's

plan for a comprehensive ecosystem based management approach which is evolving
out of the Northwest Forest Conference. The resulting habitat protection effort must
ensure that the tribes are established as co-managers in the process, similar to their

status in the Washington State Puget Sound Water Quality Authority.



216

Discussions have already begun on developing a specific proposal to accomplish
the implementation and coordination of such an approach. Our current thinking—
subject to further input—is to develop a forum by a Memorandum of Agreement
signed by the Secretaries of the appropriate federal executive departments, the gov-
ernors of Washington, Oregon, Idaho and California, and the leaders of the affected

Indian tribes. The agppeement would be built around the rather simple mission: to

protect and restore natural-spawning salmon.

Hopefully, these discussions can be brought to conclusion shortly and the proposal
provided to the committee thereafter.

Prepared Statement of William A. Pruitt, Commissioner, Virginia Marine
Resources Commission

Virginia has long supported cooperative management of the fishery resources of

the Atlantic Coast. In 1982, Virginia was one of the first states to adopt the provi-
sions of the Striped Bass Fishery Management Plan of the Atlantic States Marine
Fisheries Commission (ASMFC). Likewise, Virginia was the first state to respond
to the recent declines in Summer Flounder stocks. In response to the extreme de-

clines in this species, Virginia banned trawling in its state waters and established
the first recreational bag limit on Summer Flounder. Additionally, Virginia was the

first state to establish and maintain recreational bag limits and commercial catch
limits on coastal and pelagic sharks. These limitations were placed on the fishery
three years in advance of the federal government's action to protect this severely
overharvested species. Virginia will continue to implement those management ac-

tions necessary for the conservation of the migratory fishery stocks of the Atlantic

Coast.

Senate bill 1126, "Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Cooperative Management Act" en-

deavors to support and encourage the development, implementation, and enforce-

ment of efiective interstate conservation and management of Atlantic coastal fishery
resources. I support the purpos^i of this legislation but believe that the approach and

consequences of S. 1126 more than outweigh the benefits.

In 1941, Congress established the ASMFC by ratifying the enabling interstate

compact. At that time. Congress never intended for the ASMFC to function as a reg-

ulatory body now stipulated by S. 1126. As a result, the ASMFC lacks the structure

to serve as a public regulatory body. There are no provisions within the ASMFC nor
are any provided under SB 1126 which establish a due public process for that Com-
mission. I find this objectionable and cannot support the establishment of the

ASMFC as a regulatory body until substantial changes are made to create such an
administrative process.
The Chesapeake Bay serves as a spawning and nursery ground for many of the

species which migrate along the Atlantic Coast. Consequently, most coastal states

would benefit substantially from a strict regulation of Virginia's fisheries. Lower

fishing mortality rate in the Bay would allow for much higher rates of fishing else-

where along the coast. SB 1126, by establishing ASMFC as a regulatory body, with-

out public process, offers significant opportunity to redistribute fishery resources

among the states and cause considerable disruption of traditional fisheries.

Finally, Virginia's experience with the Atlantic Coast Striped Bass Conservation
Act suggest that compliance with fiiture ASMFC fishery management plans will fi-

nancially burden the member states. Virginia now spends $300,000-$400,000 annu-

ally to comply with the ASMFC Striped Bass Plan which requires tagging studies,

monitoring of the spawning stock, and estimations of juvenile striped bass abun-

dance, commercial heu^est, and recreational harvest. While I support the conduct

of stock monitoring necessary for management purposes, the financial burdens an-

ticipated may result in non-compliance for many states. I cannot support legislation
which would effectively eliminate many traditional fisheries because of the financial

inability of a state to do the required resource monitoring.

Virginia will continue as a leader in the management and conservation of the At-

lantic coastal fishery resources. However, until our concerns for due public process
and sufficient funding are met we cannot support implementation of the Atlantic

Coastal Fisheries Cooperative Management Act.
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Letter From Lee J. Weddig, U.S. Commissioner, ICCAT

August 11, 1993.

The Honorable John F. Kerry,
U.S. Senate,

Washington, DC 20510-2102

Dear Senator Kerry, At last week's Magnuson Act reauthorization hearing, you
questioned my comment that conflict of interest concerns could be applicable to en-

vironmental as well as to the commercial and recreational industries.

I enclose an article by Carl Saiina in which he describes his decision to look for

a "Flipper with gills", something to back a "contentious" campaign, one that could

be well-funded.

Perhaps Fm being cynical, but this rings of motivation other than altruism. The
intent to pit one international organization against another is detrimental to honest

attempts to manage this and other fisheries.

In respect to ICCAT's record on bluefin tuna, this has been a very difficult issue,

particularly in the Western Atlantic.

Overfishing apparently occurred in the early 60's when for three years running
(1963-65), catches exceeded 10,000 tons. From then to 1981, catches were in the

4000-6500 ton range. The 2660 m.t. quota, equivalent to a 50 percent reduction, has
been in place since 1982. At the 1991 ICCAT meeting, restrictions were placed on
small fish catches and a quota cut of 10 percent was taken. Another 15 percent is

scheduled for 1994, unless the scientific assessment shows it won't be necessary.
I hope you can see that ICCAT has been making some very painful decisions

which impact the jobs and lives of thousands of recreational and commercial fisher-

men up and down the East Coast and in the Gulf states.

In theory, one could declare a moratorium, hoping that the stock would grow fast-

er, allowing larger catches in the future. In the meantime, I suppose the folks who
would be afi^ected could become cod and haddock fishermen or, perhaps, paid envi-

ronmental activists.

Also, please keep in mind that many of the ICCAT member nations are very poor,
some with gross per capita incomes of less than $500. Decisions to impose grand,

precipitous schemes are very difficult for countries literally trying to stav alive. If

you uiink putting people on the beach is tough in Massachusetts, consider how it

must be in the Third World.
There's no question that ICCAT needs a lot of work. The U.S. needs to invest time

of senior negotiators to work with the other members continuously, not just at a

once a year meeting, to develop long term objectives and framework approaches.
Without such an investment, the program will not work. This would be unfortunate

since we cannot manage the migratory fisheries alone. The U. S. harvests less than
ten percent of the Atlantic migratories. We do not control the fisheries. Naivete is

the kindest description for those who think otherwise.

Sincerely,
Lee J. Weddig,

U.S Commissioner, ICCAT.

[The information referred to may be found in the committee's files.]

Prepared Statement of the American Fisheries Sociehty

reauthorization of the magnuson act

The Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act has been successfiil in

eliminating foreign fishing in waters of the United States and in fostering a domes-
tic fishing fleet since its inception. It has not been as successful in implementing
processes to foster timely, rational management or conservation of our fishery re-

sources. While an extensive list of recommendations to improve the act is provided,
six of those elaborated below constitute the highest priority. They are presented in

no particular order:
• Control access to fisheries.

• Separate decisions affecting allocation from decisions afiiecting conservation.
• Allow for the collection of user fees and resource royalties where appropriate.
• Promote risk-averse decision-making.
• Require by law the conformance with 50 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) 602

guidelines on definitions of overfishing and establishment of stock rebuilding sched-

ules.
• Elevate habitat conservation to a national standard for fishery conservation

and management measures.
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Discussion of the recommendations is ordered around three topics—strengthening
the federal leadership role for long-term stewardship of the public's marine re-

sources, improving the trusteeship role of the regional fishery management councils,
and improving the processes of fishery management plan (FMP) development and
implementation. Bullets (o) indicate highest priority recommendations.

STRENGTHENING THE FEDERAL LEADERSHIP ROLE FOR LONG-TERM STEWARDSHIP OF
THE public's MARINE RESOURCES

• (1) Controlled Access—The act should establish the
principle that commercial

access to all U.S. fisheries shall be limited, and recreational effort shall be controlled;
FMPs should explicitly partition the resource among commercial, recreational, and
other users.

Controlled access is an essential prerequisite to rebuild depleted stocks and to en-
sure healthy stocks do not become overfished. Although it is currently included as
one of several management options offered for consideration in the act (§ 303(b)), the
need to control access to most and possibly all U.S. fisheries must be more fully rec-

ognized and addressed. Currently, proposals for access limitation need to be justi-
fied; instead, proposals that continue to promote open access should require jus-
tification.

According to the U.S. Department of Commerce publication, "Our Living Oceans:
Report on the Status of U.S. Living Marine Resources 1992," of the 156 stocks with
known status, 40 percent are classified as fully-utilized and 43 percent as
overutUized. A fishery resource is defined as fully utilized when the amount of fish-

ing effort used is about equal to the effort needed to achieve the long-term potential
yield, and overutilized when there is more effort than needed. This means a total
of 83 percent of assessed stocks have no room for further expansion of fishing effort,
and more than half of these need to have effort reduced.
Excessive fishing effort is often a result of overcapitalization, which, in turn, is

a natural consequence of the open-access mode in which most U.S. fisheries have
traditionally operated. Overcapitalization creates serious conservation and manage-
ment problems. The average participant in an overcapitalized fishery is operating
at the margin economically and cannot afford to give up fish now for the sake of

catching them later. Thus, there is considerable incentive to argue with fisheries

managers in an attempt to inflate the total available catch (TAG), and often there
is also an incentive to cheat on the TAC.
Economic rationalization of overutilized fisheries is an essential first step toward

stock conservation and stock rebuilding. Economic rationalization means a reduction
in the number of units of fishing effort, which will often involve initial reductions
in both the number of fishing vessels and the number of active participants in the

harvesting sector of the fishery. Participants in an economically-healthy fishery are
more likely to accept TAC recommendations made by fishery scientists and man-
agers and less likely to risk prosecution by quota busting and other infringements
of regulations.

Although controlled access is a necessary component of prudent management, by
itself it may not be sufficient to restore overutilized fisheries. Within the category
of "controlled access," several types of fishery management systems and numerous
management tools can be used to enhance conservation of fishery resources. Access
control could be specified in terms of fishing areas, seasons, numbers or sizes of ves-

sels, numbers or sizes of gear, type
of gear, numbers of

participants, days spent on
fishing grounds, tradable effort snares, tradable quota snares, or various combina-
tions of these options. The applicability and workability of these and other methods
of access control will vary depending on the nature of the fishery under consider-
ation.

For fisheries that are currently considered underutilized, controlling access may
seem premature. However, experience has shown that restoring fisheries once they
have become overcapitalized and overexploited is extremely difficult. The prudent
(risk-averse) approach is to anticipate the problem and set an upper bound on par-
ticipation that may not be limiting now but may be so in the future.

Also prudent, and often essential, is considering all classes of participants in a

fishery. Some fisheries may be designated as exclusively recreational or commercial,
but in mixed fisheries regulating one sector of the fisheiy and not the others does
not make sense. Fishery management plans should expbcitly recognize all compo-
nents of the fishery, including uiose that may currently be relatively minor compo-
nents, and partition the resource among them.

• (2) Conservation and AUocation—Conservation decisions should be con-
ducted separately and prior to allocation decisions to the greatest extent possible.
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Among the numerous changes proposed for the Magnuson Act by various groups,

organizations, and agencies is the separation of conservation and allocation deci-

sions. Some propose vesting biological and conservation decisions only with the

Commerce Secretary or the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS), and edloca-

tion decisions with the councils. This proposal has appeared in various studies and

reports since 1984 and during previous reauthorization hearings. The concern has

persisted because some councils have routinely selected harvest levels that exceed
the scientific recommendation of harvest restrictions necessary to conserve or re-

build a stock, and the Secretary of Commerce has approved these decisions.

Currently, ambiguities withm the act enable overnshing to prevail over resource

conservation. Councils are directed to set total allowable catch levels based on so-

cial, economic, and ecological factors. The biological requirements of stocks are

sometimes allotted less consideration than immediate economic needs and social

concerns of the fishing industry.
The North American Fisheries Action Agenda Im-

elementation
Plan, sponsored by the American Fisheries Society, NMFS, and the

LS. Fish and Wildlife Service (FWS), endorses a revision of the first national stand-

ard in the act to eliminate the apparent conflict between the mandate for preventing
overfishing and achieving optimum yield. Fisheries leaders believe this would en-

courage considering the resource first, and they agree that biological harvest limits

(Acceptable Biological Catch, ABC) should be established before setting a TAC limit.

Some councils have been effective in following conservation levels recommended
by NMFS, their scientific and statistical advisory committees (SSCs), and scientific

panels. They regularly use a NMFS-led stock assessment group to establish the

ABC, within which the councils select a TAC, followed by allocation decisions. The
SSCs provide peer review of the assessments prior to council decisions.

Where possiole, councils should have the prerogative of undertaking conservation
and allocation decisions. Priorities should be estaolished such that the condition of

the resource should be considered first and foremost. Management targets (fishing

mortality rates, spawning stock biomass levels, or some other endpoint) should be
established based on stock status and biological requirements of the resource.

Timelines to achieve those targets should be established before management meas-
ures to allocate allowable harvest are determined. Councils should follow scientific

recommendations in setting harvest quotas. By subjecting ABC and TAC decisions

to broad technical review by the SSCs, councils can better insulate conservation de-

cisions from the political considerations associated with allocation. Councils should
be required to document a defensible conservation or socioeconomic justification for

deviating from the ABC recommended by the SSC or other scientific advisory group.
The Secretary of Commerce should be required to specify the rationale for certifying
council decisions that exceed the recommended ABC.

• (3) User Fees—The act should allow for the possibility of collecting user fees
and /or resource royalties.

In the current climate of increasing fishing effort, increasing numbers of fish

stocks becoming overexploited, and constrained budgets, effective management of

U.S. fisheries is becoming more difficult. The act should enable the Commerce Sec-

retary to collect user fees to help defray the costs of managing fisheries, including
costs associated with administration of the program, data collection, research, mon-

itoring, and enforcement. Similarly, the Secretary of Commerce should be allowed
to establish and collect fees for observer programs.
The need for user fees or other sources of revenue to supplement the NMFS budg-

et will become even more pressing in the immediate future. NMFS anticipates that

most fishery management plans will require mandatory reporting within the next
few years, and that an increasing number of fisheries will be brought under con-
trolled access. Without exception, the types of controlled access management sys-
tems that have been implemented or proposed for U.S. fisheries have had much
greater information and enforcement requirements than the systems they have been

supplanting. NMFS will require substantial additional stafT and other resources to

implement effective mandatory reporting systems and to provide adequate research
and management support for controlled access systems.
User fees can take a number of different forms including license fees, landings

taxes based on volume or value, and fees based on the value of the fishing right.
Several options are also available for determining the size of user fees and admin-

istering the user fee fund. One option is that the users of the fishery resources pay
a large percentage of the costs of monitoring and enforcing fisheries regulations.

Tying the fees directly to the costs of these specific functions may also provide in-

centives for enhanced cooperation and compliance.
For systems with controlled access to harvest rights (e.g., individual transferable

quotas), collecting a resource royalty may be appropriate, either instead of or in ad-

dition to a user fee system designed to recover some of management costs. The re-
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source royalty essentially would be a payment made to the public for the privilege
of exclusive access to a public resource.
The Magnuson Act need not necessarily specify the form that user fees may take,

nor the disposition or administration of the fees collected. The main change requirea
is that the Act be amended to allow collection of user fees. The Secretary of Com-
merce should be required to consult with the fishery management councils, the fish-

ing industry, and other interested parties to develop a national policy that details
the circumstances under which user fees can be collected, the amounts that can be
collected, and the activities the fees can fund. The act also should

stipulate
that

user fees and resource royalties will be used to supplement the NMFS Dudget, not

supplant it.

• (4) Risk-averse Decisionmaking—The Magnuson Act should promote risk-

averse practices of fishery management by specifying that management decisions
must err on the side of conservation when stock statiis is uncertain.
The history of marine fisheries management in the United States and the world

has been marked with far more failures than successes. The most prevalent stance
taken by managers has been inaction pending presentation of solid scientific "proof
that restrictive measures are necessary to prevent stock collapse. The obvious

pitfall
of this approach is that fish stock assessments are inherently imprecise. Even m the
best of circumstances, sufficient funds are seldom available to gather and analyze
all data necessary for comprehensive assessments, which are therefore subject to al-

ternative interpretations or criticisms.

The 1991 Strategic Plan prepared by NMFS acknowledged that the regulatory
momentum of the councils has been in the direction of making overly optimistic, or
risk-prone, decisions that eventually result in overfishing or failure to promote re-

covery of stocks already overfished. Ludwig, Hilbom, and Walters (Science, 2 April
1993) recently discussed the history of resource exploitation and conservation efforts

in the context of uncertainty, concluding that the resources have consistently and
inevitably been overexploited. The authors suggest that any successful approach to

resource management must (1) acknowledge that humans are expected to he short-

sighted and greedy in the face of potential wealth from exploitation; (2) not wait for

scientific consensus before taking action; (3) rely on science to recognize problems,
but not necessarily to remedy those problems; (4) view any claims of sustainable
harvest levels with skepticism; and (5) incorporate uncertainty explicitly into the

management strategy.
If management is to succeed in this country, we must adopt a formal risk-averse

approach to selecting harvest levels. Increased funding for research and data gath-
ering will reduce but never eliminate uncertainty. Increasing use of risk assess-
ments would help to inform councils of the relative probabUity for success associated
with a TAG target. Ultimately, the councils should be asked to justify that the selec-

tion of any TAG is consistent with a high probability of achieving targeted levels

of stock size or fishing mortality. Lacking such clear justification, the Secretary of
Commerce should be given the authority to implement automatic reductions in sug-
gested TACs based on a statutory acknowledgement of uncertainty and the stated

policy
of risk-averse decisiormiaking. At a minimum, the Commerce Secretary

should be required to produce guidelines—similar to the 602 guidelines on

overfishing—for risk-averse management.
• (5) (hrerflshing—Conformance with the 50 CFR 602 guidelines on overfishing

definitions should be required by law.
Councils are requirea to weigh conservation measures against the impact of such

measures on society. Very often these are difficult decisions that can cause short-

or long-term economic hardships to sectors of the fishing industry. However, if long-
term sustainable use of marine resources is to be achieved, decisions affecting con-

servation of those resources should be given priority. When faced with severely de-

clining resources, some councils have deferred needed action or opted for plans with
extended time frames to "protect" the fishing industry. However, these actions have,
in the long term, brou^t more economic hardship to

industry participants who de-

pend on sustainable resources for their livelihoods, caused ni^er retail prices of

seafood, made the seafood industry less competitive internationally, upset the eco-

lofiical balance of marine areas, and harmed the
quality

of recreational fisheries.

The act should be strengthened by incorporation of the Department of Commerce's

guidelines on overfishing (50 CFR Section 602, commonly referred to as the "602

guidelines"). The guidelines require that fishery management plans define

overfishing in an objective and measurable fashion. If stocks are deemed to be

overfished, then a recovery plan, with clearly measurable objectives and reasonable

expectations of success, should be implemented as soon as possible. Currently, the

602 guidelines are the main defense against overfishing and its negative impacts.

Department of Commerce actions are suDJect to a wide variety of competing political
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and socioeconomic pressures that could lead to a weakening of department resolve

in enforcing the guidelines. To ensure adequate protection oi the nation's fishery re-

sources, standards for prevention of and recovery from overfishing must be insti-

tuted at the hi^est possible level. Elevation of the 602 guidelines directly into the

Magnuson Act should accomplish this.

Trie act also should require all FMPs to contain measures that will minimize
wasteful by-catch; such measures may include prohibition of certain gear types or

a requirement that the gear be modified to reduce by-catch to a specific, quantifiable
level within a predetermined time frame. Elimination of wasteful and destructive

fishing practices should be adopted as a national policy.

(6) National Oversi^t—An independent national board or commission should
be established to oversee the Department of Commerce's implementation of the Act.

Despite the Magnuson Act's 17-year existence, many stocks in U.S. coastal waters
are being overfished. Many problems faced by the councils and NMFS are national

in scope; it would be beneficial if successes and failures in achieving solutions to

these problems could be shared on a national level. A national board should be es-

tablished to review specific issues of regional or national importance, such as man-

agement guidelines, access control, enforcement, and overfishing. Members of the

board should be presidential appointments, be subject to Senate confirmation, be

highly knowledgeable about marine fishery science and management, and must
have no financial ties to the uses or users of marine fishery resources. The board
would provide valuable and much needed external review and evaluation but should
not be inserted as another layer of bureaucracy into the fishery management proc-
ess.

The next reauthorization (in 1996) wUl mark the 20th anniversary of the act. Now
is probably an appropriate time to review the act's underlying premises and evalu-

ate its effectiveness—a suitable initial task for the national board. The review
should focus on an evaluation of the interrelated roles of the councils, advisory pan-
els, the Secretary of Commerce, NMFS, nonvoting members, and interstate commis-
sions and compacts. In addition, the review should make recommendations for im-

provements by reassigning, clarifying, or modifying roles, as necessary. The review
should also include requirements for FMPs and their amendments for the purpose
of reconmiending ways in which the process of FMP development can be more
streamlined and timely. Management structures in place in other fishing nations

should be evaluated to determine whether some elements of those structures can be

adapted to enhance the U.S. system.
(7) Leadership bv the Secretary of Commerce—The act should clearly estab-

lish the policy that the Secretary of Commerce must provide leadership in the fishery

management process established in the act and, through the National Marine Fish-

eries Service, exercise better stewardship for the long-term benefit of the public's ma-
rine fishery resources.

A more specific recommendation is to change Paragraph 2(bX5) in the act from
"* * * to establish Regional Fishery Management Councils to exercise sound judg-
ment in the stewardship of fishery resources through the preparation, monitoring,
and revision of such plans

* * *" to "* * * establish Regional Fishery Management
Councils to act as trustees of the fisheries within their area of authority, and to

work in concert with the secretary in his/her role as steward of the nation's fishery

resources, to exercise sound judgment
* * *" Whatever wording is used should be

very carefully crafted so as not to insert another level of bureaucratic involvement
in council activities. The recommendation is best implemented through the first four

recommendations.
(8) NMFS Budget—The NMFS budget should be augmented to provide adequate

funding for data collection, research, monitoring, enforcement, ana administration.

This need is becoming increasingly more pressing as more fisheries are recognized
as being overfished and an increasing numher of fisheries are being brought under

management, including controlled access. User fees are one possible source of funds
for supplementing the NMFS budget, but the budget also needs to be augmented
by an increase in appropriations. Fisheries are a public resource, and the public has
a vested interest in sustaining the resource for commercial, recreational, and

nonconsumptive uses for present and future generations.

IMPROVING THE TRUSTEESHIP ROLE OF THE REGIONAL FISHERY MANAGEMENT
COUNCILS

(9) Conflict of Interest—The act should prescribe that council members shall be

trustees of the public's resources and not act as representatives of special user groups.
Such trustees therefore should abstain from voting on any issue with which they have

any immediate or recurring financial conflict of interest or if they are a current em-
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ployee or laid representative of a user group association that may potentially he di-

rectly affected by the issue.

Inasmuch as some of the voting members have vested financial interests in the
fisheries being managed, conflict of interest is a serious issue and remains a prob-
lem, real or perceived.

(10) Fisheries Expertise—Remove the acfs requirement that all nominees to the
councils possess fisheries expertise, and replace it with a requirement that three vot-

ing members of each council have no affiliation with a user group or state or federal
resource agency. At least one of these members should be selectea for fisheries exper-
tise, and all three should, have demonstrated unaligned commitment to public serv-

ice, by university or other non-user group affiliation and by past actions and accom-
plishments.

Every nominee to the council need not be directly involved in fisheries. Boards
of directors and analogous bodies often have a mix of members with direct ties to
the organization involved, as well as members (usually professionals) selected to

represent the community at large. Non-fisheries professionals will likely be less bi-
ased when interpreting and representing the views of disparate fishing groups as
well as the government and general public. The presence of members who are not

aligned with a special interest ^up would add further objectivity to the voting

firocess.

In this regard, nominations should be sought by the Commerce Secretary
rom academic institutions and other non-user groups in the private sector.

(11) Reappointment of Voting Members—An incumbent voting member of a
council shall automatically become a nominee for the Secretary of Commerce's con-
sideration for a second term.
The recommendation is intended to insulate a member from the control of state

governors and other employers so that members will not have to worry about being
re-nominated if they vote against the governor's or employer's wishes. The member
will still have to compete with other nominees for re-appointment to the council, but
the Secretary would retain the option of incumbent re-appointment on the basis of
demonstrated merit and service to the council. New council members may not reach
their peak of effectiveness in their first term because of the complexity of issues ad-
dressed.

IMPROVING THE PROCESSES OF FISHERY MANAGEMENT PLAN DEVELOPMENT AND
IMPLEMENTATION

• (12) Habitat Conservation—Conservation of habitat for living marine re-

sources should be added to the list of National Standards for fishery conservation
and management (§301).
An implicit assumption in many stock restoration plans developed by fishery man-

agement councUs is that coastal habitats will be adequate to support the anticipated
increases in stock abundance stimulated by tougher nshing regulations. At the same
time, we are witnessing continued degradation of those same habitats due to toxic

contamination, nutrient overenrichment, fresh water diversions, and dumping.
Habitats also are being lost through activities such as filling of wetlands, construc-
tion of dams and other barriers to migration, dredging of ship channels,
bulkheading of shorelines, gravel mining, and construction of piers, jetties,

and ma-
rinas. Human population growth in coastal areas is expected to continue increasing,
and stresses on coastal habitats will continue to mount. We cannot expect to restore

depleted fishery stocks if we do not provide them with a suitable place to live and
regenerate.
Fishery managers are not habitat managers. Management of human activities af-

fecting coastal habitats is usually vested with state and federal regulatory agencies.
Those agencies are required to consult with NMFS and the councils on activities

that could potentially impact living marine resources, especially if those resources
are protected, threatened, or endangered. However, this is a cumbersome process
with no guarantee that NMFS and council recommendations will be followed.

U fishery management plans are to succeed, protection of habitats identified as

necessary for supporting important living marine resources is essential. Habitat con-
servation shoula be considered an eighth national standard for fishery conservation
and management:

(8) Conservation and management measures shall protect, to the extent prac-
ticable, habitats deemed essential for the well-being of living marine resources.

The councils and NMFS are in the best position to identify important habitats for

living marine resources and to evaluate human activities that may harm fishery
stocks dependent on those habitats for survival, growth, and reproduction. Elevation
of habitat conservation to a national standard recognizes tire importance of main-

taining suitable habitats and gives the Secretary of Commerce authority to modify.
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restrict, or prohibit activities that may harm essential habitats. The authority also

would stimulate regulatory agencies to seek more input by the councils and NMFS
into the planning of activities in order to accommodate habitat-related concerns.

Pertinent sections of related acts should be similarly modified to reinforce the Sec-

retary of Commerce's authority.
(13) Secretarial Review—Public input to the secretarial review of management

plans shall be confined to the administrative record and documents developed by the

Secretary's staff.

This action is needed to halt the current practice of user groups gaining a hearing
with the Secretary for unilateral lobbying, thereby defeating the public debate proc-
ess of the council forum and unfairly prolonging the entire review and approval
process with every opportunity for politicized second-guessing. The recommendation

puts administrative review on the same footing as judicial review and should help
the decision-making process when it is subjected to a legal challenge. Updated stock

assessments and economic analyses developed by the Secretary of Commerce's staff,

however, should still be submitted to the Secretary following the public debate proc-
ess if the scientific information contained in the assessments is deemed the best
available and has undergone appropriate peer review.

Also recommended is endorsement of tne plan development team approach as a
means for NMFS and the councils to arrive at a^eements on issues early in the

plan development and review process. Problems anse when NMFS and other federal

agency personnel observe the council process of plan development and withhold com-
ments until after the draft plan has been submitted for review. The team approach
would give the NMFS regional directors more responsibility for operational and
structural acceptability

of a plan or amendment.
(14) Time Limits for Coxincil and Secretarial Actions—All council actions—

including the process of ban and regulation development and revision, notice actions,
and regulatory actions—should be subject to the same time limits currently in place
for review of plans and plan amendments. Also, an additional 180 days should be
allowed for emergency action by the Secretary.

Increasingly, councils are making pre-season and within-season adjustments to re-

spond to changes in knowledge about stock and fishery status. The regulatory or no-

tice actions necessary for these adjustments may not be acted upon until well past
the time when they would be most effective. Timelines need to he established and
enforced for these actions.

Sub-paragraph §305(CX3Xb) allows the Secretary to take emergency action lim-

ited to 90 days, with one 90-day extension. In practice, this time limitation has been
found too restrictive in many cases. The language should be amended to allow an
additional 180 days.

(15) Coordination with other Acts—Substantive requirements of other acts that

are necessary for fishery management plans, amendments, and regulatory measures
should be incorporated into the Magnuson Act to assure compliance with their intent,
or the analysis and impact statements required by the other Acts should be conducted
within the Magnuson Act timelines.

Cost-effective fisheries management is currently hampered by the need for man-
agement actions to comply with redundant requirements of several applicable acts

in addition to the Magnuson Act. These acts include the National Environmental

Policy Act, Paperwork Reduction Act, Coastal Zone Management Act, Endangered
Species Act, Marine Mammal Protection Act, Regulatory Flexibility Act, Administra-
tive Procedures Act, and Executive Order 12291. Requirements of the other acts fre-

quently impinge upon or overlap MFCMA requirements, including hearings, public
comment, and interagency consultations. Overlapping requirements delay and un-

duly complicate the management process, add to the burden of NMFS and council

staff, and at times prevent completion of actions within the required time frame
without contributing additional benefits to the public or the decision process. These

requirements often preclude the needed flexibility to adjust regulations to rapidly-
changing conditions of the resources or fisheries.

(16) Highly Migratory Species—Give the Secretary of Commerce flexibility to

generate management measures more restrictive than those specified in international

fishing agreements for highly migratory species.
In 1990, the Magnuson Act was amended to give the Secretary

of Commerce au-

thority over any highly migratory species fishery that is within the geographic area
of authority of more than one of the five eastern and southeastern councils. The
amendments require the Secretary to comply with relevant international fishery
agreements but deny him or her authority to implement more conservative meas-
ures that might result in the U.S. underharvesting its allocation or quota
(§304(fX3KE)). To be consistent with recommendations 4 and 5 (risk-averse deci-

sionmaking and conformance with the 50 CFR 602 guidelines on definitions of
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overfishing and establishment of stock rebuilding schedules), the act should be
amended to stipulate that while the Commerce Secretary must implement manage-
ment measures in concordance with international agreements, the Secretary has
complete latitude to implement more restrictive measures if it is believed that these
measures would be beneficial to the conservation and management of the resource.

Prepared Statement of the Quileute Indian Tribe

The Quileute Tribe appreciates the opportunity to submit testimony on the reau-
thorization of the Magnuson Fishery Management and Conservation Act (MFCMA).
The first and most important issue I would like to address is an inconsistency

which we find within the current structuring of the Regional Councils. The Treaty
Tribes of Western Washington have establisned clear legal title under federal law
and within United States and Tribal treaties to substantial populations of Salmon
and Groundfish species within our usual and accustomed areas. Since the inception
and implementation of the Magnuson Act, several legal events and governmental
agreements between tribes and states have occurred that reinforce this unioue rela-
tionshio. These treaty fisheries and the area that thev encompass overlap the same
area wnich the Pacific Fishery Management Council has authority over. We also
have a long history of maintaining a government to government relationship with
the United States. Our tribal fishing nghts are reserved in federal treaties and im-

f

demented by cooperative management between the states and tribes. Currently, the

anguage within the Magnuson Act is inconsistent with this relationship by its lack
of acknowledgement of our federally mandated co-management status.
Formal recognition should be required of tribal fishing rights and management re-

sponsibilities need to be clearly defined within the Act. Each regional tribal group
should gain representation on the regional councils. We ask for your support in

amending the Act to include representatives for each tribal region and to be feder-

ally
appointed

as a governmental voting position. Such a request is justified, as not

only does council action affect our jointly shared fishery resources, but also several
of our other ocean fisheries as well. Such an action is necessary to provide the tribes
with the same management status recognition as we have in all other management
forums, such as the Pacific Salmon Treaty and Act through the Pacific Salmon Com-
mission, and the International Pacific Halibut Commission.
As a matter of law, the reponal councils must act in a manner consistent with

our established treaty rights. The MFCMA should mandate voting representation on
relevant regional councils for tribal governments with recognized federally-reserved
fishing rights.
The fact that our reserved ri^ts to salmon and groundfish encompass a substan-

tial proportion of the resources which are the primary focus of the regional councils

discussion, justifies a greater level of participation than that which currently exists.

Representatives from the northwest tribes have actively participated in regional
council process since its inception in 1976 and provide important data for develop-
ment of fishery plans. In 1981 an important court decision was rendered by the
ninth circuit court which essentially accented the U.S. v. Washington decision of
1974 that the Washington Coastal Tribes were entitled to 50 percent of the

escapements along with meeting treaty right obligations. That 1981 Hoh v. Baldrige
decision provided the regional council with the introduction to the need to incor-

porate a shared level of organization of today's regional council structure, we are
the only managers without mandated representation.
An additional matter to the MFCMA, we feel that the Secretary of Commerce

should be required to confer with the Secretary of the Interior to determine if pro-

gosed
actions are consistent with federal trust responsibilities toward Indian tribes,

egional councils should continue to monitor and develop management rec-

ommendations for consideration and review by representatives of the United Sates;
we do not believe that final

authority
for approval of fishery regulations should rest

wholly with an industry-oriented and dominated body.
The MFCMA should be amended so as to require regional councils to adopt man-

agement measures that are consistent with comprehensive plans to protect and re-

store salmon resources and their habitats. Such plans have been under development
by state and tribal governments for the past several years, but their effective imple-
mentation requires broad regional coordination. We also suggest that preemption
procedures be streamlined to provide an effective mechanism for implementing and
enforcing comprehensive management plans.
Furthermore, the regional councils should be required to identify physical and bio-

logical habitat standards which are based on the best available scientific informa-
tion. While the primary responsibility for habitat management should properly re-
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main with tribal and state governments, the regional councils should have a strong
voice in encouraging protection and enhancement of habitat

Thank you for the opportunity to present our views.

Prepared Statement of the Seafarers International Union of North
America, AFL-CIO

In behalf of its members who earn their livelihoods as conmiercial fishermen, the

Seafarers International Union of North America would like to thank the Committee
on Commert-j, Science, and Transportation for providing the opportunity to people
who feel the effects of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act

(Pub.L. 94-265 as amended) every day of their lives the chance to comment on the

manner in which the law is serving their interests as well as the interests of the

nation as a whole.
The Seafarers International Union, also called the "SIU," represents commercial

fishermen who live in Massachusetts, New Jersey, Washington, Alaska and Califor-

nia. These fishermen are either independent vessel owners/operators or crew-

members. Because they are geographically dispersed, four separate Management
Councils (New England, Mid-Atlantic, Pacific, North Pacific) govern the fisheries in

which thpse '^shermen ply their trade. Additionally, the SIU is familiar with the

processiri^ - ud of the seafood industry as it represents hundreds of workers who are

ernployed in fish-canning operations in California, Oregon, Washington and Alaska.

From the standpoint of the SIU fishermen and their families, the fruits of the

Magnuson Act have turned sour. It would be fair to say that the majority of Amer-
ican fishermen feel the same way. There is widespread disillusionment with the role

of government in the process of fisheries management. There is a feeling that the

National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) and the Regional Fishery Management
Councils (the "Councils") are in the business of driving fishermen out of business.

There is a sense that the process encourages upside down priorities; the Councils

disregard the concerns of, and concern for, the people who earn their livelihoods in

the fisheries as commercial fishermen or charter-fishing operators
and instead cod-

dle the leisure class, those people who choose to spend tneir free time in pursuit
of fish. Fishermen sense that the big winners of the management process are huge
vertically-integrated corporations with deep enough pockets to withstand the myriad

requirements of various federal, state and local regulations.

Finally, there is the pervasive feeling among fishermen that they are subjected
to a governing system akin to that of a totalitarian regime. A party of a few ehtes

(Council members, scientists, etc.) determine every aspect of a fishermen's life—
when and where he will work, what he will wear and so on. Just as all dictatorships

like to shroud themselves in democratic terminology, the Councils show superficial

openness. But when the hearings are done and the fishermen have had a chance

to vent off steam, the "social engineers" who manage the fisheries do what they

please and do it with impunity. Such is the feeling of the men and women who earn

their livelihoods harvesting the oceans, bays and rivers for fish and shellfish.

TTie way in which American fisheries are managed is anti-democratic, chaotic and
headed on a disastrous course. In fact, the fisheries are managed in a manner that

is antithetical to the Magnuson Act. It is up to Congress to put the implementation
of the Magnuson Act back on track.

The SIU recommends that Congress charter and empower a commission to make
a comprehensive study of the manner in which American fisheries and American ac-

cess to migratory species is being managed. While recent studies have focused on

the status of marine resources, there is an immediate and alarming need for a com-

prehensive review of the management process.
Such an investigative body could

work with an inter-agency governmental task force, the appropriate committees of

Congress, representatives of fishermen in the commercial sector, charter-fishing op-

erators, recreational fishing interests, environmental organizations, consumer

groups and others interestea in the management of fisheries. The expertise of aca-

demics, management consultants, authorities in fisheries policies of other nations

and experts in the workings of government could be solicited.

The commission also could be authorized to make a thorough study of the nian-

agement process as well as to m^e extensive recommendations for restructuring,

if deemed necessary. The participants
of the conmussion should have full access to

the workings of the Councils and NMFS. The commission should not be dominated

by the Councils, or NMFS, or by members of the research conrununity who are com-

pletely or largely dependent on NOAA or NMFS research grants. The commission
should hold regional hearings and accept information from all interested parties for

consideration. A report of the commission should be made to Congress and the
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President of the United States before the Magnuson Act comes up for reauthoriza-
tion again.
What follows are the recommendations of the SIU in regard to the 1993 reauthor-

ization of the Magnuson Act.

SUPPORT FOR FAMILY FISHERMEN

The Magnuson Act should be amended to include a finding, a purpose and a policy
concerning the validity of; the economic importance of; and the social importance of
small and family oriented fishing operations. The independent fisherman, the small
boat owner/ operator, those who have passed on a fishing tradition from one genera-
tion to another, are an invaluable part of the fisheries system. These fishermen and
their families also are an integral part of our coastal communities—from Maine to
Alaska. They represent what America is supposed to be about—the ability to earn
a livelihood which affords a home, and a college education for the children.

If Congress considers a hierarchy of needs and interests, those who earn their liv-

ing and who support communities their from participation in the fisheries should
be considered foremost in any management and conservation plan. Additionally, the

primary economic incentive for this industry should be spelled out as that of garner-
ing a livelihood from harvesting the ocean's resources in a responsible manner.
Independent and family and small operations should be broadly defined to include

those operations where ownership of a vessel is closely linked to the vessel both geo-
graphically and as a major source of income. "Traditional" and "historic" also are
terms which can be linked to this kind of operation as the vast majority of inde-

f)endent
fishing operations involve a generation of fishermen who learned the trade

rom a previous generation who learned their skills from their fathers and uncles,
and so on. A "small" operation depends on the type of fishery and location in which
a boat is fishing. The main characteristic in this regard is a close bond between the
owner and the sea. In other words, it is likely the owner of the vessel also is a fish-

erman who earns his livelihood, or a significant portion of it, from participating in

fishing operations from his vessel.

Some have argued that the Councils cannot and should not be in the business of

showing preference for one group or another. Talk of directing a plan in such a way
that it en.sures the survival of the independent owner-operated commercial fishing
fleet is dismissed in some quarters as "social engineering" and it is argued that the
Councils should not be in the business of deciding economic "winners and losers"
under their plans. The plain fact is, that every time a given Council develops a Fish-

ery Management Plan (FMP), it either consciously or unconsciously makes just such
choices.

The choices being made, for the most part, are slamming the small-scale fisher-

man. This is evident in the hearing testimony of fishermen who explicitly detail

what past and future management schemes have done and will do to their business.

Any member of the public, including elected officials, can attend these hearings and
hear absolutely heart-breaking stories of loss and despair. In nearly every instance,
these fishermen are engaged in small-scale fishing operations

which manage to eke
out a middle-class existence for these men and their families.

In depleted fisheries, where everybody knows that sacrifice is at hand for the fu-

ture good of the industry and the fish stocks, the question becomes how best to

spread this sacrifice. Currently the Councils are making decisions which force small-
scale fishing operations out of'^business and encourage tne development of the sup>er-

ficially easier-to-control large-fleet operators. Perhaps there is no Ul-wiU on the part
of fisheries managers towards the independent commercial fishing fleet. Neverthe-

less, the majority of management decisions have wreaked havoc on the small-scale

fishing operator and his crcv and encouraged the consolidation of the industry.
Thus it is incumbent upon Congress, if it deems that the case for the maintenance

of this sector has merit, to instruct the Councils through the Magnuson Act to main-
tain the historic balance of small-scale fishing operations and large-scale fishing en-

terprises. Such an action acknowledges that smaller operators have a life-long and

generation-spanning commitment to fishing which makes them intrinsically the best

conservators of the resource and the environment.
It is important to note that in seeking support for the small-scale fisherman, the

SIU does not denigrate the importance of otner kinds of fishing enterprises, includ-

ing factory
trawlers and vessel owners and docks with large-scale operations. The

SrU simply believes there is room for economic diversity. Because small-scale fisher-

men have been disproportionately hurt economically, the SIU believes Congress
should codify a commitment to small fishing operations and family fishermen as a
means to assure fair consideration of the needs and interests of this group in the

implementation of conservation and management plans and ensuring they have a
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future within the industry. In short, that they are an endangered species and thus

are worthy of special and direct attention.

It is time for Congress to act on this issue as every Council is wrestling with allo-

cation decisions, sometimes termed the "on-shore/off-shore" debate. Guidelines for

the Councils should be formulated on a national scale as the conseauences of this

policy has national implications on the employment of thousands of Americans, the

status of national resources and the availability of an important food product to the

American public.

Currently, the findings recognize that "Commercial and recreational fishing con-

stitutes a major source of employment and contributes significantly to the economy
of the Nation. Many coastal areas are dependent upon fishing and related activities,

and their economies have been badly damaged by the overfishing of fisheiv re-

sources at an ever-increasing rate over the past decade * *"
[16 U.S.C.

1801(aX3)]. Council management plans that wipe out the traditional independent
small-scale fishing fleet eliminate employment opportunities, small businesses in re-

lated industries and change the character of hundreds of coastal communities,

thereby belying the intent of the Magnuson Act.

Data available for 1988 indicates that 364,000 people in the United States were

directly employed in harvesting and processing fish and shellfish. In the same year,
another 90,000 people were directly employed in processing and wholesaling fish

and shellfish (National Marine Fisheries Service, 1990). These people in the cona-

mercial fishing sector in turn support families, support hundreds of communities
and create employment opportunities for hundreds oi thousands of other American
citizens.

Take, for example, the community of Point Pleasant, New Jersey. The 40
plus

fishing vessels operating from this area provide direct employment for 160 fisher-

men. The activities of these boats generate work for 10 small trucking companies,
3 docks, 4 box manufacturers, 2 welding shops, 5 engine reoair establishments, 2

boatyards, 5 electronics goods and repair shops (for radar, RAMS, radio) and 5 basic

marine supply stores (nets and other gear). The fishermen purchase food for their

4-5 day trips from any one of 12 grocery stores. Their products are sold at 24 water-

front and near-waterfront restaurants, as well as several stores specializing in fish

and shellfish. All of these establishments capitalize on the availability of fresh fish

and shellfish, attracting customers from throughout the area while adding to the ap-

peal of the area to tourists. The seafood harvested by the Point Pleasant-based fish-

ermen is sold to wholesalers from Maine to North Carolina, who in turn sell it to

restaurants, retail fish outlets and supermarkets throu^out the country, including
the Midwest and Rocky Mountain areas which have no ocean borders.

It is the fishermen and the communities of places like Point Pleasant that have
the most at stake in the problems created by overfishing as noted in the Magnuson
Act's findings. These fishermen have a stake in not depleting any resource as the

their livelihoods and those of their children dep«end on the continued presence of

stocks. While fishermen recognize they
have a unique role in the preservation of the

resource, they also feel they are now bearing a disproportional cost for conservation

without £my guarantees that they can recoup their costs. In fact, while bearing the

costs of conservation which reauire significant investment and sacrifice, the fisher-

men have no guarantees that tney
wiU be in business in the future as any manage-

ment plan can surface which will drive them out of business. Recognition on the

part of Congress of the key role the small-scale fisherman plays in the industry is

a step towards conservation.

PROMOTING TRADITIONAL MIXED TRAWL FISHERIES

"Fisheiy" means, according to the Magnuson Act "one or more stocks of fish which
can be treated as a unit for purposes of conservation and management and which
are identified on the basis of geographical, scientific, technical, recreational, and eco-

nomic characteristics" [16 U.S.C. 1802 (7XA)]. While this definition should allow for

the management of species in groups, the tendency of the Councils has been to pro-

mulgate one plan per species. On paper this may look good, however, it ignores the

habits of the fish and the fishermen.

Species-by-species management ignores the fact that fish of different types share

the same ecosystem and oftentimes are found together. It also ignores the way in

which hundreds of fishermen—^both small-scale and large-scale
—have fished for

f[enerations.

These fishermen, whether following the market or following seasonal

ishing patterns, harvest the sea for a number of species. For instance, a Point

Pleasant, N.J. commercial fisherman's total catch for the year might be made up
of 10 percent fluke, 10 percent dogfish, 35 percent squid, 20

percent whiting, 3 per-
cent porgies, 4 percent bluefish, and the remainder a combination of butterfish.
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cobia, eel, greysole, kingiish, ling, monkiish, redflsh, sea robin, shad, skate and
weakiish.

Comprehensive management plans which respect the traditional mixed-trawl na-
ture 01 many fisheries need to be encouraged by Congress. Management on a spe-
cies-by-species basis in some regions of the country leads to enormous waste and
unnecessary complications. It forces fishermen who have been able to make deci-

sions to not fish a resource if the stocks seemed low or if the price was not high
enou^ to make decisions based on what can be fished under a management plan.
It forces fishermen to move away from naturally occurring species assemblages
available to them and to intensively target non-managed species, which can lead to

an unnecessary decline in these stocks.

The single species management plan also has increased unsafe conditions for

mixed-trawl fishermen. Smeul operators, dependent on weather conditions, who go
out for a day to a week at a time, now make decisions based on what various man-
agement plans require. Single species management plans force fishermen to ignore
weather conditions and to make decisions which endanger their lives.

Unless something is done, and done quickly, traditional fishing communities

throughout the United States will be destroyed, if family fishermen, who developed
a styfe of fishing going b£ick generations and generations, are put out of business
there will be significant economic dislocation and negative social and cultural con-

sequences. In fact the very fabric of Society of hundreds of coastal communities will

come undone.

THE ADMINISTRATION OF THE ACT

Re-Emphasize Importance of "A National fS^gram"
Ironically, the findings concerning inadequate fishery conservation and manage-

ment practices and controls, which first were etched in law in 1976 and have had
17 years to be addressed, are the same (16 U.S.C. 1801(aX2)]. The finding that "a
national program for the conservation and management of the fishery resources of

the United States is necesssuy to prevent overfishing, to rebuild overfished stocks,
to insure conservation, and to realize the fiill potential of the Nation's fishery re-

sources" is just as valid today as it was in 1976 (16 U.S.C. 1801 (aX6)]. In fact, thou-
sands of fishermen would argue that a new national program is needed as the one
in place has neither succeeded in preventing overfishing, nor has it rebuilt the
stodcs or insured conservation. Clearly, the management of the

fishery
resources of

the United States by the National Marine Fisheries Service and its Regional Man-
agement Councils has done nothing to realize the full potential of the Nation's fish-

ery resources.

Regional Fishery Management Councils

The Magnuson Act lists the purpose of establishing Regional Fishery Management
Councils to "exercise sound judgment in the stewardship of fishery resources

through the preparation, monitoring, and revision of such plans under cir-

cumstances (A) which will enable the States, the fishing industry, consumer and en-

vironmental organizations, and other interested persons to participate in, and ad-

vise on, the establishment and administration of such plans, and (B) which take into

account the social and economic needs of the States" [16 U.S.C. 1801 (bX5)].
It is the position of the SIU that the Magnuson Act should be amended in the

current process of reauthorization to give Congress the ability to charter an inves-

tigative commission as noted on pages 3 and 4 of this testimony because the Coun-
cils have failed to execute the responsibilities required of them in the Act.

The SIU believes it is in the interest of Congress to change the way in which the

fisheries are managed. As a result of the fact that the Councils are not working.
Congress is being asked to get more and more involved in matters which should be

designated to NMFS and the Councils. In the past five years. Congress has had to

independently enacted legislation dealing with the conservation of the Atlantic

striped bass, the establishment of a three-year program to assess the impact on fish-

ery resources of incidental harvest by shrimp trawl fishery, the enactment of an
amendment creating a North Pacific fisheries research plan and setting up a North
Pacific Fishery Observer Fund. This is only the beginning if the situation continues

as it is currently established. Additionally, fishermen—-both commercial and rec-

reational—and environmental groups are increasingly turning to the courts for fair-

ness.
As it stands now the Councils allow the U.S. government to abdicate its respon-

sibility to manage fishery resources in the national interest. The Councils act

schizophrenically, becoming the petty baronies of so-called industry representatives
and other interested parties. When those in the industry or the public lodge com-
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plaints that the process is not working, their fears are squelched with excuses that

the industry and interested individuals were the ones who determined the program.
Officials at NMFS, the agency which seemingly should exercise some control over

the situation, refuse to be held responsible for the problems caused by the process,

g
leading their non-participation in the process and hiding behind the skirts of the

'ouncils' decisions and plans.
The Councils have impeded progress and sound management. The Councils have

moved far too slowly, and done so without meaningful participation from the very

people who are regulated by Council plans.

Perhaps there are instances where the Councils have done their jobs. But the pre-

vailing view of fishermen is that they have created an anti-democratic, unworkable

process which is riddled with game-playing and dominated by bureaucratic con-

cerns. The behavior of those involved can get profoundly petty—expense reimburse-

ment, the mailing of notices of meetings, and other issues such ais these can divert

a process and become the subjects of concern instead of addressing the sound man-

agement of the nation's fisheries.

Any fisherman who has taken the time to attend a Council hearing generally ends

up feeling that the exercise was a worthless one. Comments made at hearings seem
to have Sttle impact on the plan the Council formulates. Fishermen feel they are

in fact addressing a program that is a fait accompli.
There is a strong sense among many fishermen that their concerns are of no in-

terest to NMFS bureaucrats and entrenched Council members. Fishermen report

being treated be these individuals in many cases as if they were nuisances or men-
aces. Fisherman after fisherman have informed the SIU of situations in which gov-
ernment officials have dismissed their concerns.

Evidence of such callousness, anti-commercial fishing bias and disdain for indus-

try input was found by the SIU in the administrative record of Amendment 4 of

the Summer Flounder Plan, obtained as part of an ongoing lawsuit by SIU fisher-

men and other commercial fishing concerns. A letter from a commercial fisheries as-

sociation (attached here as Appendix VI) was found to contain notations in its mar-

gins from a NMFS official which included such statements as Ture bull
" and

"Drivel!" Most alarming was that this document, with comments, was circulated at

the highest levels of the NMFS, indicating an entrenched institutional hostility to-

wards fishermen.
The fisheries managers like to tell the industry that the Councils are an exercise

in self-management. If the Councils are an exercise in self-management than it has
turned out to be suicidal self-management. This is not good government.
There are many suggestions that the Council proc-ass would benefit from conflict-

of-interest disclosure requirements on the part of Councilmembers. While the SIU
believes that the maximum amount of information publicly available on the industry
interests of Councilmembers is a good idea, the organization does not believe that
this will solve the problems facing fisheries management.

In the immediate term, the SIU believes the management process would be well-

served to increase the number of active fishermen on the Councils. The active fish-

ermen on Councils should be compensated for lost fishing time. Additionally, the
SIU recommends that more effective mechanisms be developed to encourage the

meaningful participation of fishermen in the process. The lack of commercial fishing

representatives currently involved in the Councils has led to promulgation of man-
agement plans which create perverse incentives and widespread economic hardship.
The Summer Flounder Plan (Amendment 4) of the Mid-Atlantic Council stands out
as an example of a program which makes no sense.
For example, the quota system of Amendment 4, which is justified on both shaky

biological grounds and on an uncertain economic analysis, has harmed hundreds of

fishermen along the East Coast. While summer flounder are practically jumping out
of the water, these fishermen are not allowed to catch them. A key source of income
for East Coast fishermen has been cut off needlessly. The little quota which was
allocated to the States has been divided into thirds by state fishery agencies. Thus
there is a winter, summer and fall season for fluke, creating a boom/bust market
which depresses prices for fishermen when they can legally catch summer flounder
and sends the market for fluke sky-high when the c[Uota forces an unnecessary shut-
down of the fishery.
Fishermen have been practically forced to give the product away when the fishery

is open, contradicting the economic assumptions incorporated in the plan (i.e., high-
er prices due to limited catch). Additionally, the plan has pitted small operators
agednst larger vessel operators because the lareer vessels can catch the full quota
allotment for an entire state before small-scale fishermen have had a chance to har-
vest the fishery for any length of time.
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Fisheries management plans should be flexible and swift when necessary. Strict

requirements for definitions of overfishing and the need to develop so-called com-

prehensive plans have the effect of delaying vital measures and allowing matters
to reach a crisis point. Fishermen have time and time again called for a manage-
ment plan, only to find they had to wait for years.
Some mechanism must be inserted in the process that allows fisheries managers

to listen to fishermen when they tell the Councils that a stock, such as the Atlantic

whiting or monkfish, is in trouble. Some mechanism is needed to allow fisheries

managers to take quick, common-sense measures such as gear restrictions, age-at-

entry controls and other means. Councils should be able to do this after the initial

scoping and hearing process is finished, and when broad agreement about the prob-
lems and solutions is reached.

FISHERY MANAGEMENT PLANS

Section 1853 (3) lists the required and discretionary provisions of any Fishery
Management Plan (FMP). The SIU has the following comments on some of the
methods used for managing fisheries:

Allocations, Catch Quotas and Similar Programs
It should be a goal of the Act to insure that allocations, quotas, days-at-sea, or

other methods proposed by the Councils to reduce fishing effort are promulgated in

ways which are not biased towards operators whom have contributed the most to

the depletion of the resource. Plans which include formulas which provide "y" num-
bers 01 days-at-sea for each "x" number of days fished in the

previous 1, 2, or 3

years reward fishermen who have no regard for the resource ana who have already
benefited most from exploiting the resource.

The Councils should Ibe required to set equal allocations for all full-time fishermen
who have been regularly employed in industry over a certain time frame. This is

wise because it does not create incentives for persons to maintain maximum fishing
effort today if they suspect their target fishery may come under a management plan
in the future.

Further, plans which provide extra days for those who fish non-stop disadvan-

tages union fishing boats and boats operated by enlightened owners which provide
for mandatory lay-overs between trips for their crews. Under some current manage-
ment schemes, these conscientious operators have been or may potentially be put
at economic risk when fish stocks are low, despite the fact that they have contrib-

uted significantly less to the depletion of the stock.

There should also be a general principle which allows for fishermen who have
been harmed by certain management plans to gain such allocations, provided there

are such that would otherwise go unused. Under all circumstances the right to allo-

cate or reallocate these quotas or other limits should be retained by the appropriate
Regional Council.

Protections Directed Towards Fishermen and Processors Under Emergency Manage-
ment Plans

An extension of the principal outlined in the points above, is that allocations made
to full-time fishermen under emergency management plans be sufficient so that they

may keep up with the basic expenses of maintaining their operations intact until

the situation improves. Operators of boats often have mortgages to maintain and

processors have taxes and other costs which must be paid even if not fully oper-
ational.

Whenever possible even minimal allocations should be made in order that these

operators can have some income to meet these expenses. Under none but the most
serious of crisis should a fishery be closed entirely. The best impartial scientific and
technical information should be utilized to provide unbiased estimates of such a

minimal allocation which would allow stocks to rebuild, while allowing the small op-
erators and processors the ability to maintain their businesses until conditions im-

prove.
Preferably, the government should look at such sacrifices in a similar light as it

does in agriculture. It may well prove more cost effective to establish certain price
stabilization programs, income support programs, or even outright subsidies, to reg-
ular full-time fishermen than attempting to fashion retraining programs or pay
other social benefits to these workers when they are dislocated by conservation poli-

cies deemed to be in the public's interest.

Many imaginative solutions may be proffered to avoid these wrenching disloca-

tions and shake-outs in the fishing industry, which tend to lead to concentrations

in even more environmentally destructive and lower-employing corporate entities.

For example, provisions could be made to offer boatowners and their crews opportu-
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nities to engage in fishery research projects which would provide similar income as

if they were fishing.

Congress may also consider putting in place a program which allows fishermen

access to funds resulting from fines leveled against marine polluters. These funds

should not be tied directly to burdens of proof of harm, but rather placed in a gen-
eral fund to provide financial assistance to those fishermen affected oy pubUc policy
decisions.

Price supports may also efficiently replace lost income for fishermen who are re-

stricted bv quotas or reduced days-at-sea. Obviously, the maricet wiU provide part
of this subsidy as prices rise in response to lower supplies of the product. However,
the government should be willing to step in and guarantee the balance of a set price
which will help the small and family operators survive through these emergencies.
The current tariff structures on regulated fish products also deserves scrutiny. All

too often, wholesalers simply turn to cheap imports in order to maintain supply, un-

dercutting domestic prices at the very time when fishermen rely on additional

money to nelp ease the pain of management decisions.

Finally, another program which deserves Congressional consideration is a

buyback program when Councils mandate changes in mesh sizes, special escape

panels or other devices. As it stands, those in the commercial fishing sector are

taxed twice by these policies. First, they must finance these expensive changes
themselves, and second, they lose either through decreasing volumes of fish or in-

creased time at sea in pursuit of this catoh. Such a program should be financed by
all beneficiaries, i.e. the remaining harvesters and those in recreational fisheries

who rely on charter businesses.
The bottom line is that quite often these family and small operators are asked

to bear the costs of fishing policies deemed to be in the interests of society at large.

There are also many safety and health regulations which are costly to the fishing

industry. Reductions in effort mean for the small fishermen reductions in income,
and today they are the only ones bearing the burden of protecting our marine re-

sources for the benefit of society as a whole.

Saleable Quotas or Allocations

This is a critical matter to the survival of the family and small fishing operation.
These "market" devices virtually guarantee the elimination of small fishing ooer-

ations over the long run. Further, they act to create ein ethic of fishing as a ruthless

business in which a few powerful corporations consolidate all aspects of the industry
under one roof while reducing employment, lowering safety standards, controlling

prices and harming the consumer.

Allowing sales of quota allocations by private individuals not only robs the public

treasury from much needed fiinds, it is harmful to the future of the marine eco-

system and sustainable fisheries. It encourages people with no ties to the sea, such
as investors and bankers, to enter the industry not to derive income from the har-

vesting of fish, but rather by speculating on a market of limited permits themselves.

Of course, when these investors possess these permits they expect the fishing op-
erations they oversee to produce profits. This means getting as much of the resource

as possible, while cutting labor costs and increasing the deadly efficiency of the op-

eration, sacrificing safety at sea and conservation programs in the process. Further,
as allocations are fixed in any given year, these types of programs lead profit maxi-

mizing firms to engage in environmentally destructive practices such as "high grad-

ing;" that is the practice of throwing small, less valuable fish back into the sea dead
in order to get the maximum value of the quota.
The SIU believes that the only economic incentive for entering the fishing indus-

try should be the desire to earn one's living at sea. Today, however, current manage-
ment practices such sales of quota allocations are creating perverse incentives which

keep people who might otherwise exit this industry out at sea and fishing hard.

They do so in the hope that someday they might wind-up with a tremendous wind-
fall in terms of a saleable, transferable quota. Such practices hurt conservation both
now and in the long-run. It is in the best interests of this nation to maintain those

persons whose whole future is tied to the resource in the industry, as they are the

ones who will be the best stewards of the nation's fisheries.

Unfortunately, under saleable, transferable quota systems, fishermen who are

given low allocations insufficient for maintaining mortgage payments and other

costs, are virtually forced to sell their share to salvage something from their years
of work. These tend to concentrate in large corporate entities and create insur-

mountable barriers to entry for young persons seeking to enter the trade.

The Atlantic coast Surf Clam plan exemplifies this process better than any hypo-
thetical example. Currently, it is estimated that the entire allocation is controlled

by no more than four entities, led by the giant conglomerate Borden, Inc. Consum-
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ers, of course, suffer under such oligopolies and monopolies. Further, the number
of fishermen in this industry has shrunk by half. (See Appendix HI.)

Saleable, transferable quotas are detrimental to employment in the industry, as
well as future conservation efforts. The goal of maintaining small operations vir-

tually eliminates saleable quotas as an alternative. The SIU believes that before any
new management plans which call for such measures are instituted, Congress
should call upon the General Accounting Office, or any other qualified body, to thor-

ou^ly investigate the effects of the Atlantic Surf Clam plan saleable, transferable

quota.
As stewards of the public's interests. Congress needs this information if it is to

make wise public policy decisions. The SIU is confident that such impartial review
will demonstrate the frivolity of freely giving away these public resources.

THE CONCEPT OF "BEST SCIENTIFIC" INFORMATION

The SIU urges that the data provided by fishermen be considered and character-
ized as "reliable data." Fishermen's data often is dismissed by fisheries bureaucrats
as anecdotal. Yet, there is no group of people better qualified to provide information
on fish and shellfish stocks and behavior. Often, the information of fishermen goes
back for generations. (See Appendix V.)
A Magnuson Act finding notes that the "collection of reliable data is essential to

the effective conservation, management and scientific understanding of the fishery
resources of the U.S." (16 U.S.C. 1801(aX8)]. Reference should be made that reliable

data includes the information and decades of experience fishermen can provide.

Any reference in the Magnuson Act to "best scientific information available" [e.g.,
16 U^S.C. 1851(aX2)] should be expanded to include the data available from those
who have daily and first-hand contact with marine life—the fishermen. It should be
noted that under current practice the "best scientific information" is often garnered
through small samples or is based on out-of-date material.

In the case of the summer flounder plan, the scientific committee discarded a re-

cent plan which came to a conclusion it did not like and used an outdated study.
Best scientific information also has ignored the impact of pollution. Fishermen be-
lieve the fish kills in the Atlantic, during the 1988-89 period had a great deal to

do with the drastic decrease in summer flounder. Yet NMFS refiased to consider any
such data it was discovered by a fisherman who read an article on the subject and
who made a Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request of the agency.

THE CONCEPT OF "ECONOMIC EFFICIENCY"

"Conservation and management measures shall, where practicable, promote effi-

ciency in the utilization of fishery resources; except that no such measure shall have
economic allocation as its sole purpose" (16 U.S.C. 1851 (aX5)], says the Magnuson
Act.
Economic efficiency has been a code phrase for the perpetration of all sorts of

schemes which put small and family fishing operations out of business. In the same
way in which it can be argued that in the agricultural sector that the size of an

operation is not the determining factor in efficiency, the same can be said for the

fishing industry. Whether family farms or corporate farms are efficient is largely
due to governmental policies.
Nor do small or family operations halt the advent of technology or render an oper-

ation obsolete. The capacity for change among small fishing operations is great
—

whether mandated by government policy, market forces or as responses to changing
conditions in the industry.
At the very least, the Magnuson Act should be amended to define economic efii-

ciency as broadly as possible. For example, maximum employment opportunities
should be one of the criteria for defining economic efficiency. Additionally, small and

family operations are likely to have less damaging effects on the environment. It

could be argued that in this case economic efliciency is similar to environmental effi-

ciency as smaller operations cannot deplete a resource as quickly as a lai^e scale

operation.

PENALTIES AND ENFORCEMENT

The SIU recommends that all enforcement [16 U.S.C. 186 IJ be transferred to the

cops of the seas—either the U.S. Coast Guard or state agencies which serve as ma-
rine police. The National Marine Fisheries Service should get out of the business
of enforcement. If highway departments can leave the enforcement of laws to police,

so can NMFS. Being the cop on the beat has a negative impact on the agency's abil-

ity to build consensus witnin the industry and to foster cooperation. It is not a

sound management practice to delegate to the same agency the role of enforcement
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when it also has the job of conservation and promotion. While NMFS must create
the rules, it can delegate enforcement to another agency and establish a system of

justice that is truly fair, unlike what exists at this time.

As it stands now, enforcement is not working. All too frequently, from all around
the country, there are heard stories of seemingly arbitrary enforcement of Magnu-
son Act provisions and of penalties so high as to drive fishermen out of business.

The SIU does not believe that conservation measures designed to reduce fishing ef-

fort rfiould be enforced by bankrupting otherwise hard-working fishermen.
In regard to unlawful behavior and penalties [1 6 U.S.C. 1857, 1858, 1859, 1860],

it must be recognized by both the Coast Guard and NMFS that these small opera-
tors are expected not only to earn a hard living for themselves, but also keep
abreast of a dizzying array of regulations, rules, and plans. Fishermen today vir-

tually need to maintain a fleet of lawyers to keep them appraised of new safety and
health rules, management plans, commercial restrictions, area closures, mandated
and banned equipment, etc.

Leniency must be buUt into the law, and it must be mandated uniformly. Too
often, these problems arise because of uneven enforcement of the laws, with some
regions being particularly harsh and authoritarian. The NMFS today acts as police,

judge and jury. Any fishermen faces a situation where the enforcement officer and
Administrative Law Judges have close relationships, and some of these officers have
never lost a case before these ALJs.
A person charged with violating management plan restrictions or other regula-

tions is often told that by not pursuing his or her claim, he or she can get a modest
reduction in the penalty. However, those that try to pursue avenues of justice face

greater fines and other penalties, and must go through three expensive and time

consuming stages within the Fisheries Service and Commerce Department before

they can have their case heard by a jury of their peers. Needless to say, this avenue
is seldom taken. People in this industry deserve an independent tribunal before
which they can areue their cases.

Also, a better balance needs to be found between penalties which amount to

"death penalties" and those which can be considered the "cost-of-doing-business."

ADD HABITAT CONSIDERATIONS TO FISHERIES MANAGEMENT

While overfishing is certainly one of the causes for the decline in fishery re-

sources, the SIU does not believe that the effects of habitat degradation have been
fully explored. For example, a recent study at the Northeast Fisheries Science Cen-
ter shows that water pollution directly contributes to the mortality of embryonic and
young Atlantic Mackerel, Winter flounder and other species. However, this merely
represents the tip of the iceberg in terms of the potential effects habitat degradation
is having on fisheries. Further, nothing is being done at the Council level to address
these problems.

It is time for Congress to give Management Councils the tools they need to both

protect habitat and to make those responsible for habitat degradation bear a share
of the costs of rebuilding the stocks. Today, all those costs fall solely on the backs
of the fishermen.

It is time for this to stop. Marine biologist are well aware of the problems caused
by loss of wetlands by coastal developers; the problems of nutritional overload and
toxic algae blooms which result from agricultural run-off and human sewage dump-
ing; damage from industrial toxins and heavy metals which are either dumped or
washed into streams, bays, and the ocean itself; among other factors.

All of the above vitally effect the ocean's productivity and hurt the fragile

ecosystems on which the nation's citizenry relies. Even the loss of the Earth's ozone

layer is projected to have devastating effects on the most basic part of the ocean's

food-chain, the plankton.
Congress needs to approach the Councils to find out what tools they need to help

address this vital component of fisheries management. Further, it must give other
relevant agencies the funding and tools they need to prevent this type of damage
and to mitigate the effects of existing pollution and habitat damage. Finally, stiff

fines and penalties need to be strictly enforced against those who harm the nation's
marine resources and this money must be directed back into the fisheries to help
further national understanding of these effects and to financially aid fishermen
harmed by habitat degradation. (See Appendix I and Appendix II.)

FINANCIAL REUEF TO FISHERMEN

Much to the credit of the U.S. Congress, it took seriously the crisis which faces
those who risk their lives harvesting marine resources when it passed the Commer-
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cial Fishing Industry Vessel Safety Act in 1988. This industry was, and remains,
one of the most dangerous occupations in this country.

It is unfortunate, however, tnat as implementing regulations have come on line

over the past few years, they have coincided with growing resource problems and

management measures which act to restrict the incomes of those in the fishing in-

dustry. As a result, many are faced with intolerable choices between safety and eco-

nomic survival. This is a choice which no one should be faced with.

The SIU strongly supports measures such as the regulations requiring vessel own-
ers to possess liie-craft, fire-fighting equipment, alarms, survival suits, etc. But the
Union also recognizes that the expense of complying with necessary safety regula-
tions is a financial burden to smaller operators which drives them to the brink of

bankruptcy. The SIU strongly believes that even in these ti^t budgetary times, the
U.S. government needs to nnd a way to help those individuals come into compliance
with the Act, even if it means providing low interest loans or even grants to deserv-

ing applicants.
Knowing that no money currently exists for such a program, the SIU suggests

that Congress seriously investigate some of the current programs under which such
a project may be funded. Alternatively, perhaps the concept of a "windfall profits"
tax on suppliers of such equipment, who have a large, captive market, be looked
into.

Perhaps the United States government should explore a system such as that used

by the E/uropean Community (EC) in which reference prices are established. The De-

partment of Commerce notes that in the EC, when the import price of a species,
such as squid or dogfish, both of which are popular in Europe, falls below the ref-

erence price, the EC can take steps to reduce imports by levying taxes that raise

the price of the species.
Such tarifis can raise funds which would be allocated to displaced fishermen who

face financial hardships due to the consequences of implemented management
plans. Because management plans can drastically reduce the amount of domestic
catch on the market, thereby affording imported products a window of opportunity
to capture U.S. market share and depress prices, it would be fair to set tariff levels

at certain prices on imported seafood which has supplanted traditional domestically
harvested and produced fish, and shellfish. (See Appendix IV.)

FISHING ON THE HIGH SEAS—FOREIGN FISHING PRACTICES AND INTERNATIONAL
TREATIES

The finding of the Magnuson Act that "[t]he activities of massive foreign fishing
fleets in waters adjacent to such coastal areas have contributed to such damage,
interfered with domestic fishing efforts, and caused destruction of the fishing gear
of United States fishermen" [16 U.S.C. 1801(aX3)] is no longer the case. The Magnu-
son Act has succeeded in its original purpose of preventing foreign interests from

dominating the fishing industry off the coasts of the United States.

The Sllf fully supports the principle that America's coastal waters and resources

should be managed and governed in a way which benefits U.S. citizens. Addition-

ally, as the standards maintained by the U.S. government for these waters are more
often than not much more stringent than any kind of management of the fisheries

on the high seas or in other nation's coastal waters, the SIU supports the efforts

of the U.S. government to negotiate expanded fishing opportunities for a U.S.-flag
fleet.

The SIU believes the United States must commit itself to being a full and con-

structive participant in the realm of international fishery management. Aside from
the joint management of straddling stocks with the nation's neighbors to the north

and south, the U.S. must also fully commit itself to support good management of

the world's high seas fishery resources.

To this end, the SIU encourages the U.S. government to continue to work with

and the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) of the United Nations in its ef-

forts to manage fishery resources in international waters. Clearly, such manage-
ment is not possible without help in scientific research, data collection and coopera-
tive agreement. Most importantlv, the United Nations must aid the FAO in its at-

tempt to control runaway-flag fishing vessels.

Runaway-flag fishing vessels, registered in the flag-of-convenience ship registers
of Vanuatu, Panama, Liberia and others, which are owned by citizens of nations

that have strong fisheries management practices
and which are seeking to escape

the safety conditions and conservation rules of those countries, are found in increas-

ing numbers on the high seas. The nations of the flag-of-convenience registers are

not likely to be parties to any of the multitude of international conventions govern-

ing fishing practices (e.g., lATTC, ICCAT, NAFO, etc.).
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In the United States, this practice is evident on the part of some of the tuna purse
seine fleet, which at one time operated from Southern California. The U.S. purse
seine tuna fleet, which has declined by about three-quarters in just over a decade,
has had many of its vessels recently transferred to flag-of-convenience registers. The
lure has been the fact that those nations have no laws prohibiting the fishing of

tuna near dolphin.
The problem is global. The number of these so-called regulation-jumpers, or so-

called quota-jumpers, calls for international action and the effective use of trade
sanctions against nations which allow unlimited registration of fishing vessels, but
which do not reouire any compliance with international fishing treaties.

These pirate fleets are today fishing on common stocks side-by-side with vessels

from nations that practice sound resource conservation. While the runaway fishing

ships can ignore restrictions on mesh size or gear or other forms of fishery manage-
ment and conservation, they compete with the ships of law abiding American, Cana-
dian and other nations' fishermen. Examples of stocks which are now subject to the

rapacious practices of runaway-flag fishing fleets are the North Atlantic cod, U.S.
and Canadian salmon, swordfish, all tuna and other highly migratory species.

PROMOTION OF U.S. FISHERIES PRODUCTS

The findings of the Magnuson Act also call for the development of fisheries which
are underutilized or not utilized by the United States fishing industry [16 U.S.C.

1801(aX7). The one specifically mentioned as an example—bottom fish off Alaska—
has been successfully developed. But hundreds of other fish and shellfish sp)ecies are

awaiting the conversion of the American palate. The finding notes it "is necessary
to assure that our citizens benefit from the employment, food supply, and revenue
which could be generated thereby."
The National Marine Fisheries Service and the Department of Commerce could

do much more to promote American fish and shellfish. The U.S. Department of Agri-
culture has attaches at various embassies around the United States to promote
American farm products. Perhaps these representatives of the United States should
also be assigned the task of promoting American seafood. Government give-away
programs such as "Food for Peace" and other food-aid allocations should include
American fish and shellfish—either fresh, frozen or canned.

"Buy American" programs should cover U.S. harvested and processed fish and fish

products.
There is room in this regard for balancing the amount of fish imported to this

country with fish and shellfish exports. Currently, imports of fish and shellfish out-

pace exports. The value of edible imports in 1990 was $5,233,000,000 compared to

exports of $2,779,000,000. This represents an improvement as in 1987 the United
States imported $5.7 billion in fish and shellfish products and exported $1.58 billion.

The narrowing of the gap is due to the advent of domestic production of "surimi,"
a fish paste made from pollock caught in the Pacific Northwest. Surimi is exported
in great quantities to Japan.
There are many underutilized species

—mackerel, hake and Gulf butterfish. Ac-

cording to the Commerce Department Atlantic mackerel needs improved processing
methods before it wUl win consumer acceptance. This is but one area where the U.S.

government can invest in growth opportunities for the future.
The SIU urges that funding be restored to the Saltonstall-Kennedy funding for

research of uses for underutilized species.

CONCLUSION

The SIU and its member fishermen again thank the Senate Committee on Com-
merce, Science and Transportation for considering the issues presented in this testi-

mony. The union and its rank-and-file members look forward to working with the
members of the Committee, the appropriate Subcommittees and other interested
elected officials and organizations in a coordinated effort to make the Magnuson Act
work in the national interest.

[Appendixes I through VI may be found in the committee's files.]

Prepared Statement of Linda B. Blake, Sitka, AK
I am a 49-year-old woman who is married to a man who has been fishing commer-

cially in Alaska since he was a 13-year-old boy in 1953. We have been married for

32 years. I have fished with him at times, helped do gear woric, and kept his books.
In order to make decisions about the best way to deal with this industry, I feel it

would be helpful for you to understand something about the fisheries.
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The fishermen who catxrh the fish are independent, small businessmen and
women. Alaska has a lot of resources, but not a lot of development. One of their
most useful and accessible of resources is the fish. When managed properly the fish-

ing resources provide a good, renewable income for large numbers of the citizens of
both Alaska and other States.

Many fishermen's families have relied on the fishing for generations. The pur-
chase of a boat, gear, and licenses enabled anyone to go into the industry, like any
other small business person.
There are thousands of small boat owners, each one hires crewmembers, buys

supplies locally, and most live in the coastal communities of Alaska. The work is

hard and dangerous, but for those who are willing to do the work, it is a good way
of life. These fishermen specialize in knowing the best way to fish in their local

area. They know the tides, the areas where they will find the best fishing, the types
of gear that are most efficient, and how to catch mostly the fish they want to

get.
At different times of the year, they fish for different

types
of fish, but the prices

they receive for the halibut and black cod are considerably more than for the other
fish. So, these two are especially important to them because it is in these fisheries

that they have the chance to make some profit and get ahead. The fishermen bring
the fish to processors in the coastal communities, so they provide additional work
for others. The economies of these communities are very dependent of the income
form the fishing industry.
About 20 years ago the Salmon stocks were in jeopardy. A system of "limited

entry" was implemented as a management tool. Permits to fish were given only to

fishermen who had fished certain years and who were dependent on the income they
received from fishing. These permits could be bought and sold and prices increased
until the value of the permits was considerable. Any potential fisherman had to ei-

ther have a considerable amount of money or borrow a considerable amount of

money to enter the fishery. The result has been increased fishing pressure and
ended up with more, more serious fishermen and now the fishermen have consider-

ably less fishing time and the Salmon stocks are not in better shape. It has also

meant that the young local men could not enter the fisheries unless they could man-
age to save a considerable amount of money for a down payment. The experience
has been that this type of limited entry is not a good management tool.

Another factor to be considered is the development oi huge factory processor
ships. Some are trawlers which drag trawls behind them and scoop up virtually ev-

erything on the ocean floor. This is very destructive and kills a tremendous amount
of marine life which is not desired or saleable to them. Some of them are longliners,

they set thousands of hooks and also catch large quantities of marine life they can-
not use. These ships were developed to fish the Bering Sea where the smaller ves-

sels have not fished, there weren t the shore based facilities available. However, be-

cause there were too many of them built and because of the destructive nature of

their fishing methods, the fish resources in the Bering Sea have been depleted. They
are seeking to enter the other areas of Alaska and there is some conflict between
these and tne smaller vessels.

In addition the huge processor ships process the fish aboard and frequently sell

their products out at sea to foreign buyers, so it is virtually impossible to Know what

they have cau^t and what they nave sold. This means that enforcement of any reg-
ulations is not possible in dealing with these ships. A system of putting observers

aboard these ships is being used, but because of the money involved, many observ-

ers become paid crew meirters and are not vigilant. Also the ships are working 24
hours a day and the observers only work 8 hours a day so there is a lot of oppor-

tunity for abuse.
The fishing resources belong to all Americans. The right to catch them is part of

the heritage of all Americans. Just as the right to open a small business belongs
to all. Anyone who wants to try may open a new business. Customers are allowed

to freely choose who they want to do business with. The free market does not pro-
vide for protected markets. Any management should not allow for limiting the entry
with transferable quotas or permits ofany kind. Limiting new vessels from entering
is fine, as is not the case witn halibut, but not a transferable right to fish.

The management of the fishing industries should be done in the least expensive
and least destructive ways. As the original Magnuson Act provided, there should be

rules made according to the guidelines there. The considerations listed should still

be the criterion. Also a management plan used in one State and not in another

should be questioned carefully.
There should be an allowance for setting halibut seasons by field announcement.

The season could be within a set period, but with the exact time determined by the

weather forecasts. Field announcements are presently used to inform of closures,

why not use them to set exact seasons when the weather is the best.
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The council system is pretty good, but there is a little politics because of the per-
sons selected by the Governor. The factory processor vessel owners have more

money and make large contributions and so influence the selections.

Before Alaska became a State there was a system of area fishing used. Each fish-

erman registered and fished in a specific area of the State. This was a good manage-
ment tool and helped to manage the fisheries. There are many good suggestions
about ways to manage the fishing. The smaller fishermen are concerned about tak-

ing care of the resources.

Letter From Paul J. Field, Fripp Island, SC

October 18, 1993.

Senator Ernest F. Holungs,
U.S. Senate,

Washington. DC 20510

Re: National Marine Fisheries Service (NMF), Southeast Regional Office (NMFSE),
St. Petersburg, FL: 1. Unconstitutional and. Unlawful Abuse of Discretionary
Power, 2. Subversion of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC); and 3. Imprudent and

Irresponsible Regulatory Policies and Regulations.

Dear Senator Rollings: Under the provisions of the National Marine Conserva-
tion Act, 16 U.S.C. § 1801 et seq., Magnuson Act, NMF is authorized to regulate
commercial fishing in the Federal waters of the United States. In order to obtain
a Federal fishing permit from NMFSE for the Snapper-Grouper fishery applicants
are required by regulation to submit the following aocuments: "Copies of those por-
tions of an

applicant's
income tax return that show total earned income and that

part derived from fishing, or gross sales of fish (page 1 of Form 1040, W-2s, Sched-
ule C, and, if applicable. Schedule E)." The required submission of page 1 of the
Form 1040 is considered an unconstitutional abuse of discretionary power and a
subversion of the IRC based on the following factors:

THE TAX reform ACT OF 1976

Incorporated in Section 6103, 26 U.S.C, ERC, the captioned legislation was en-

acted to eliminate the abusive demands by Federal agencies upon the Internal Reve-
nue Service (IRS) for income tax information on individual and corporate taxpayers.
Congress was concerned by the widespread availability of individual tax information
to (jovemment agencies resulting in the unauthorized disclosure of such confidential

data. Section 6103 implements the intent of Congress that taxpayer return informa-
tion was to be absolutely confidential subject to certain specific exceptions which are

set forth in Section 6103 and none of which are applicable to NMF. It prohibits the

release of tax information except under three specific cases none of which authorize
the NMF to obtain such data, and provides a criminal statute. Section 7213, IRC,
to insure enforcement of such confidentiality. If NMFSE can circumvent the protec-
tive and limited provisions of Section 6103 by demanding tax data from individual

taxpayers, then for all intent and purposes that agency subverts and makes impru-
dent Section 6103 and the Tax Reform Act of 1976. NMF and NMFSE has been ad-

ministering the law under the premise that the Magnuson Act gave it such author-

ity. However, as will be subsequently noted herein by a U.S. district court decision,
it is believed that NMF and NMFSE are both clearly in violation of the protective
measures contained in Section 6103 and the intent of Congress.
The Federal Income Tax Form 1040 was created for one major purpose which as

to establish the individual tax liability of the taxpayer to the United States for his

share of the cost of governmental operations. Other than this purpose and excep-
tions scheduled in Section 6103, the Form 1040 was never intended to be utUized
as a source of credit information or background data on citizens of the United
States. The voluntary provisions wherein the taxpayer submits this tax data to the
IRS only emphasizes the need for complete confidentiality if our tax system is to

remain viable. NMFSE is employing the Form 1040 as a convenient tool to verify
income eligibility for a Federal fishing permit, a purpose which is not authorized
in the IRC and without doubt an invasion of an applicant's ri^t to privacy.
With the exception of label information, page 1 of the 1992 Federal Tax Form

1040 (Exhibit A) has a total of 31 lines of relative data. Of those 31 lines, only 5

are relative to the determination of an applicant's gross earned income, the percent-

age of gross earned income from the sale of fish as related to total gross earned in-

come and therefore his eligibility to qualify for a Federal fishing permit. Those five

lines and their corresponding numerical designation on the Form 1040 are:
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Line no.
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Senate Commerce Committee, the IRS and the Inspector General of the Commerce
Department, these fraudulent misrepresentation were removed from application
forms sometime in the summer of 1992 and from the regulations in April 1993.

As to the other portion of NMFSE's statement that "Income tax information is

treated as confidential," that declaration remains on permit applications and in the

regulations. This statement falsely assures applicants that their confidential tax

data is being protected in compliance with statutory requirements. Exhibit B—3 is

an outline of NMFSE's security program related to income tax data as of January
1993. A brief review of that program reveals:

1. There is no written program in effect as verified by verbal confirmation by the

undersigned and Exhibit D;
2. No records related to access, entry to, possession of, and/or return to the files

of documents are required and/or maintained;
3. Areas of limited access by employees are indicated but again no records are

required and/or maintained to insure compliance; and
4. Information maintained on computer files apparently is protected only by a

password entry system but no master entry log record is apparently required or

maintained precluding any assurances of conformance.
Based on the above inept level of security, it would appear that the ineffective

controls that are in effect would make it impossible to hold any officer or employee
of NMFSE accountable and/or responsible for the unauthorized disclosure of an ap-

plicant's tax information which would be a felony against the United States, specifi-

cally Section 7213, IRC. If this premise is correct, then indeed the tax data of appli-
cants is at best being afforded an unsatisfactory degree of protection.
To illustrate the irresponsible inadequacy of NMFSE's security program, there is

attached IRS publication No. 1075 (Rev. 1-93) entitled "Tax Information Security
Guidelines for Federal, State, and Local Agencies," Exhibit C. This document sets

forth the specific security requirements for taxpayer return information which is

provided to those agencies by the IRS. It is a detailed program covering physical

security of documents to electronic files. It incorporates basic safeguards including
written approved programs. NMFSE's security system appears to be in near com-

glete

nonconformance and violation of IRS requirements. Page 3, paragraph 4 of Ex-
ibit C states "The guidelines contained in this publication pertain not only to those

agencies which receive Federal tax information directly from the IRS, but also to

those agencies or agents which receive it from secondary sources such as Health and
Human Services and Federal entitlement and lending agencies." Does "secondary
sources" include tax data supplied directly by applicants to NMFSE in the permit-
ting process? A court decision answers this question. In the case of the Association

of American Railroads v. The United States of American and the Interstate Com-
merce Commission, Civ. A. No. 540-73, U.S. District Court, District of Columbia,
February 20, 1974 (371 F. Supp., page 114), the public disclosure of tax data sub-
mitted by the plaintiffs to the defendants was contested. On page 114, 371 F. Supp.,
paragraph 2, Records, the court stated "Protection for confidentiality of Federal in-

come tax data applies to data and copies of tax returns which are filed with govern-
mental agencies other than the IRS." Page 117, 371 F. Supp., paragraph 1 states

"The statutory mandate for this protection is found in 26 U.S.C;. Section 6103 and
26 U.S.C. Section 7213. Section 6103 sets forth the general proposition that access
to income tax returns shall be denied except under Presidential order or pursuant
to published regulations. Section 7213, while generally making unauthorized disclo-

sure of tax information a crime, specifically extends such prohibition to "any oflicer

or employee of the United States.
'

(Emphasis added.) This section not only forbids

divulging the contents of the filed tax returns, but also the contents of copies of such
returns or any "source of income, profits, losses, or expenditures appearing in any
income tax return * * *"

It is clear that the purpose of this statutory protection
would be meaningless if such protection were not extended to copies of tax returns
and to pertinent data and information in the hands of the taxpayer. This opinion
applied to NMFSE's rules and regulations could

readily
be interrupted to conclude

that (1) NMFSE has no legal authority to secure tax data directly from applicants
since it has no such legal capacity to secure such data from the IRS at its won dis-

cretion and (2) that NMFSE must protect and safeguard the tax data it has ob-

tained from applicants at a level no less than the degree of protection offered to

such data by the IRS. The first conclusion may be in question but there is no doubt
that either by decision of the district court or the minimum requirements set forth

by IRS publication No. 1075 and the covering applicability statement therein that
NMFSE must adhere to the IRS standard of security. NMFSE's current security

program is totally inadequate making its statement that tax information is treated
as confidential at best an irresponsible misrepresentation.
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To fiirther illustrate NMFSE's indifFerence toward the rule of law is the failure
of the Commerce Department to include protection of the applicant's tax data in its

"Department Administrative Order Series 205-1, Exhibit D, which sets forth the ad-
ministrative rules and regulations applicable to Department files. A review of that
document shows that the page covering fishing permits, Exhibit D-1, is void of any
security handling of tax data. Additionally, Section 3 of that document, Exhibit D-
2, which lists the

statutory authority applicable to the security of the files fails to

include Section 7213, 26 U.S.C., which covers the unauthorized criminal disclosure
of taxpayer return information, an incredible deficiency. As indicated previously
herein the language of that statute "any officer or employee of the United States"
makes it applicable to all agencies of the United States not to just the IRS.
As final evidence of NMFSE's contempt for the protection of this confidential tax

information reference is made to Exhibit E, a cover letter from Acting Assistant Ad-
ministrator Foster to the undersigned in response to a freedom of information re-

quest. Line 8 of paragraph 1 of that letter referring to Exhibit D states 'Tlease note
that the appenduc has not been updated to include the disposition schedule for files

housing income tax information submitted in
support

of permit applications since
the regulatory requirement is recent." As indicated by Exhibit F, NMFSE has been

requiring the submission of income tax data by applicants since at least May 1986,

nearly more than 7 years earlier than the date of Exhibit E. The lack of integrity
and competency is clearly indicated by referring to a 7-year-old requirement as re-

cent as an excuse for having no written program protecting such sensitive tax data.
Exhibit E also confirms that NMFSE has recently instituted no remedial action to

upgrade its security program as outlined in Exhibit B-3 which again reflects the

contempt that senior administrative officers within NMF and NMFSE have toward
compliance with the rule of law.

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

I am resolute in my belief that NMF and NMFSE are exercising a callous abuse
of broad discretionary powers incorporated in the Magnuson Act. These agencies
have exhibited little respect for the constitutional rights of the regulated fishermen
and the rule of law. The cited infractions and omissions scheduled herein clearly de-

pict administrators that are motivated by a mandate that the ends justify the
means and that compliance with the laws of the United States are secondary and/
or of no concern.

I respectfully request that as chairman of the Commerce Committee that you uti-

lize your eminent position and the prestige and influence of the committee in at-

tempting to have NMF and NMFSE cease the policy of requiring the submission of

the Federal Income Tax Form 1040 as a source document for income qualifications

thereby eliminating the constitutional questions and abuses associated with that

policy, and that those two instrumentalities be administered within the legal limita-

tions prescribed by applicable statutes and the rule of law.

This information is submitted to you and the committee for whatever action you
may deem appropriate. If I can be of further assistance, please do not hesitate to

contact me.

Very truly yours,
Paul J. Field.

[All of the exhibits referred to in this letter may be found in the committee's files.]
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